University of Alberta

Parental School Choice in First Nations Communities: Is There Really a Choice?

by

Evelyn Louise Steinhauer (C



A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

in Indigenous Peoples Education

Department of Educational Policy Studies

Edmonton, Alberta Fall 2007



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-33073-9 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-33073-9

NOTICE:

The author has granted a non-exclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or non-commercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis.

Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.



Abstract

This work addresses the topic of parental school choice on First Nations reserves and looks at the reasons that guide First Nations parents in their decisions to send their children to off-reserve or on-reserve schools. For those parents who have the option of choice, what is the basis of their decision making?

In this study I worked primarily with two First Nations communities in an attempt to identify the reasons that parents from these communities consider when they are making school choices for their children. The choices available to the parents in this particular study are basically between the off-reserve public, provincially funded school and the on-reserve Indian Affairs federally funded school.

By interviewing two sets of parents—who send their children to off-reserve schools and those who send their children to on-reserve schools—about their school choices, there is now a much clearer picture of parents' expectations and desires for the education of their children and a better understanding of what they believe is the significance of schooling and education in general. The interviews revealed that school-choice decisions should not be taken lightly and that parents are generally aware of the consequences that flow from their decisions.

The First Nations parents who participated in this study made their school-choice decisions based on what they thought would be the best for their children, and they presented their views from this position of caring parents. As will be shown in their comments and stories, they ended up identifying and dealing with significant consequences for every school-choice decision that they made.

The work discloses pertinent and significant information about the educational journeys of two generations of Aboriginal students (parents and children) in both off-reserve and on-reserve schooling situations. A major element of the overall significance of this work is the type of self-analyses in which the participants engaged as they shared openly and willingly with the researcher their own experiences as students and the experiences of their children as consequences of their parents' and their own decision making in relation to school choices.

Acknowledgements

I can do all things through Christ which strengtheneth me. (Philippians 4:13)

First and foremost, I must acknowledge my Heavenly Father for guiding me and strengthening me while on this journey. Through Him all things are possible.

There have been so many individuals who have helped me as I journeyed through my doctoral program, and to those people I want to give thanks. I cannot possibly name all of you, but know that you have made a difference.

Thank you to my husband, Greg, for being my greatest supporter. You were always there for me, encouraging me, and lifting me up. You believed in me even when I didn't believe in myself.

Thank you to my children, Claudia, Krista, and Pierre, and to my grandchildren, Jenaya, Taiven, Jayden, and Taeson. Your unconditional love and your hugs and kisses kept me emotionally fed. Thank you for your understanding and patience.

Thank you to my supervisor, mentor, and good friend, Dr. Cora Weber-Pillwax. Your knowledge and wisdom are immeasurable. You have taught me so much these past four years, and although I was only one of the many students you supervised, you always gave me your undivided attention when it was my turn. You will never know how much that has meant to me. I promise that I will pay that forward.

Thank you to my supervisory committee members, Dr. Margaret Haughey and Dr. Alison Taylor, for your valuable input through your careful reading of drafts of this dissertation. Thank you to Dr. Brenda Cameron and Dr. Susan Barker for so graciously accepting the invitation to serve on my committee. Thank you also to Dr. Andre Grace for agreeing to chair the defense. Special thanks to my external examiner, Dr. David Jardine.

Thank you to those who participated in this study. I hope that you will recognize the value of your input. Thank you for giving so freely of your time, knowledge, and wisdom.

Thank you to my cousins Noella and Patsy Steinhauer. You are my role models. You inspired me to go to graduate school, and for that I will be forever grateful. Thank you to my peers in the Indigenous Peoples specialization; special thanks to Jeannette Sinclair, Shauna Bruno, Rebecca Sockebeson, and Claudine Louis for your continued support and friendship. Thank you also to my dear friend Velma Memnook.

Thank you to Saddle Lake Postsecondary, which helped to fund this research; and special thanks to Evelyn Brertton for her emotional support.

Thank you to all of my relations. Let the peace of God rule in your hearts (Colossians 3.15).

Table of Contents

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY	
Location of the Researcher	3
Personal Introduction	3
Family History	5
Educational History	
Context, Purpose, and Significance of Study	17
Context	
Purpose	21
Significance	25
Summary/Organization of the Chapters	27
Definitional Aspects of the Work	28
Delimitations and Limitations of the Study	28
Definition of Terms	29
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW	37
History of First Nations in Canada	
Legislation	
Royal Proclamation	
Indian Act.	
Phases of First Nations Education in Canada	
Traditional Education	
Education by Missionaries	
Residential Schools	
Integrated Education	
Indian Control of Indian Education	
First Nations Schooling Today	
Parental School Choice in First Nations Communities	
Parental School Choice Within non–First Nations Communities	
Overview of the Literature	
CHAPTER 3: INDIGENOUS RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	61
Accepting the Responsibility of Conducting Research	
Indigenous Knowledge in Indigenous Research	
Indigenous Worldview	
Data-Collection Process	
Choosing a Method	
Interviews	
Storytelling	
Community Selection	
Saddle Lake Cree Nation.	
Whitefish Lake (Goodfish Lake) First Nation	
Participant Selection	
Cultural Protocol	95

Ethical Behavior	97
Trustworthiness	
Analysis of the Data	
Reporting the Findings	
Presenting the Findings	
CHAPTER 4: THE OFF-RESERVE SCHOOLING EXPERIENCE: FINDINGS	
Introduction	
Unfair Treatment	
The Special-Needs Categorization	
The Blame-the-Native-Student Syndrome	
Time Spent in Detention	
Streaming Native Students	
Low Teacher Expectations	
Racism	
Internalized Racism	
Racism and Its Effect on Self-Esteem and Identity Development	
Loss of Opportunity for Cultural Learnings	
Concluding Reflections	156
CHAPTER 5: THE ON-RESERVE SCHOOLING EXPERIENCE: FINDINGS	160
The Challenges of Attending an Off-Reserve School	
Curriculum and Teaching Concerns (Low Teacher Expectations)	162
Safety and Discipline	
The Positives of Attending an On-Reserve School	
Confort and Familiarity	
Culture	
Language	
Prayer	
Summary Statements	197
CHAPTER 6: THE SIGNIFICANCE OF RELATIONALITY, PARENTAL	
INVOLVEMENT, AND NATIVE TEACHERS	199
Relationality	200
Student-Teacher Relationships	
Peer Relationships	
Family Relationships	
Relationships to Place	
Parental Involvement	
Defining Parental Involvement	
Differing Expectations Between Parents and Schools for School	
Involvement	225
Educational Attainment Levels and the Impact on Parental Involvemen	
Negative Schooling Experiences and Parental Involvement	
Social and Familial Issues and Parental Involvement	
Notive Teachers for Notive Students	231 237

Retention of Aboriginal Teachers	239
Concluding Reflections.	
CHAPTER 7: DISCUSSION, SUMMARY, AND CONCLUSION	247
Discussion of Findings	
School Choice Decisions and the Ideal School	
Characteristics of the Ideal School for Aboriginal Children	
Strong Leadership	
Unity of Purpose	
A Caring, Nurturing, and Safe Environment	258
A Raised Bar	259
A Native Teaching Staff	262
A Curriculum That Embraces a Native Epistemology	264
Conclusion	
REFERENCES	273
APPENDIX A: INTERVIEW GUIDE	285
APPENDIX B: LETTER TO CHIEFS SEEKING PERMISSION TO CONDUCT	
RESEARCH IN THEIR COMMUNITIES	286
APPENDIX C: INVITATION TO PARTICIPATE AND DESCRIPTION OF THE STUDY	288
APPENDIX D: CONSENT FORM AND CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT	290
APPENDIX E: PARTICIPANTS' RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE IDEAL	
SCHOOL	293

CHAPTER 1:

INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY

Many students fail not because they do not have the ability to learn, but because the system has failed to teach them. (Watt-Cloutier, 2000, p. 123)

Like Watt-Cloutier (2000), I believe that Native children have the ability to learn within the current education system, and the fact that many do succeed in graduating from high school is evidence of that. However, many more Native students do not graduate from the schooling system. Although some slight increases in graduation rates have been noted over the past few years, "Native education has still not reached parity with non-Native education in Canada" (Tessier, 2003, p. 1), and predictions are that this will not happen anytime soon. This projection appears to be true in situations of schooling for First Nations children, whether these children are schooled on- or off-reserve. This work addresses the topic of parental school choice on First Nations reserves and looks at the factors that guide First Nations parents in their decisions to send their children to off- or on-reserve schools. For those parents who have a choice, what is the basis for their decision?

Watt-Cloutier (2000) held the system responsible for the disparity in graduation rates between non-Native and Native students. She looked back in history and concluded that, initially, and perhaps unintentionally, "assimilation attempts of the governments . . . did instill into us, some confidence that we could actually learn as well as the next person" (p. 115), but within the school systems today, this is no longer the case. Watt-Cloutier suggested that educators do not have much faith in Native students'

success because they "challenge our youth so little that it undermines their intelligence" (p. 115). She explained her position:

Academic standards and rigour have been lowered in the name of respect for the "different learning styles" of Aboriginal peoples. Certainly there are cultural differences and value systems that must be respected at every level. However, these kinds of generalizations must be used with caution. What follows the lowering of standards is the lowering of expectations of all involved... The low self-esteem we are living with today did not occur overnight, and we must work to rectify it in every possible way. I caution academics about being too quick to make assessments and generalizations in an area in which very few Aboriginal people have participated in the basic research about the learning styles of our people. (pp. 115-116)

Failure can mean different things to different people. Although I personally was fortunate in successfully 'making' it through the system and graduating with my peers, I believe that the schooling system failed me in a very significant area of my development as a human being: the area of cultural identity development. In looking back, I see a situation in which I was struggling to fit in when I should have been spending time learning within a comfortable and safe social environment. I remember the pervasive negative stereotypes that my non-Native student peers projected onto me and the ongoing psychological adjustments that I felt compelled to make in the way that I saw and felt about myself as a First Nations student in a school where Native children were in the minority. I lived in consistent and constant conflict between my own cultural values and those that prevailed in the schooling environment. As a six-year-old child, it was difficult for me to make sense of my own identity as a Cree person, a non-White person, especially when the messages I was receiving were "White is right," "White is superior," "White is the standard." From my perspective today, I see that these racially motivated descriptions of reality and identity became internalized within

my psyche as a child, resulting in many years of personal struggle as a young adult to overcome feelings of self-loathing.

Location of the Researcher

Personal Introduction

I want to share my own story as an introduction to the research topic of this study because I believe that it will help the reader to understand the necessary connections between my own life and experiences, the lives and experiences of my family, and this particular research focus or topic. The notion that research by Indigenous researchers is motivated to a very large degree by the needs of their own communities and extended families is not new; it is evident both in traditional teachings and in the recent writings of Indigenous scholars (Absolon & Willett, 2005; Kovach, 2005; Potts & Brown, 2005; Strega, 2005), and my own decision to conduct this study certainly falls within this description. Within this work generally, I will share stories from the participants whom I interviewed as well as my own stories, and the literature and other references will be woven throughout the content of these stories in ways that will exemplify and enhance the teachings that are intended to flow through them.

As a personal introduction to this work, I will share a story about a little girl who is leaving her home on a First Nations reserve and heading off to her first day of school, off the reserve. Although not likely to be obvious on first reading, this story contains most, if not all, of the elements that the research participants brought forward and/or highlighted in their discussions of parental choice for First Nations parents on First Nations reserves.

Once upon a time... "I can't wait!" "I can't wait!" This was all her mother heard for several days before school started, and then it was finally here—the first day of school! Ever since her brother started going two years ago, she longed for this experience. She wanted to be a big girl going to the big school. She spent much time daydreaming about the fun she would have and thinking about the numerous friends she would make. She would learn to read and write, and as soon as she could do that, she was going to read bedtime stories to her sister and baby brother!

Today she awoke very early, unable to sleep another wink. She had carefully laid out her new clothes by her bedside the night before and thought about how beautiful her new outfit would look on her. At the crack of daylight she jumped out of bed and into her new clothes, admiring herself in the tiny mirror that hung over the dresser. She was beautiful, and she was sure that her new friends would think so too. They would probably ask her where she bought her nice black shoes, and she would tell them.

By the time her mom awoke, she was already dressed, washed, and ready go. She nibbled on her cereal and watched the clock in anticipation. Finally, it was time for her and her brother to leave. She giggled as the big yellow bus approached. "This is going to be the best day of my life," she thought as she climbed aboard.

The school doors looked so huge, but she was not scared because she was a big girl now, and today she was going to make some new friends—little girls who would become her best friends. Immediately, her eyes set in on two pretty little girls with beautiful bows in their hair. The girls seemed to be having such a good time. They were smiling and obviously enjoying each other's company. She walked up to them slowly, smiled her biggest smile, but they didn't smile back.

All of the children who moments ago were having such a good time dropped whatever they were doing and fell silent. They stood very still, and they just watched as the children from her bus walked by. There was not a sound, not a smile, not a nod; there was nothing. . . . And then it started—roars of laughter, followed by some ugly words. These words hurt, and she could feel them settling in the pit of her stomach. Tears blurred her eyes, but she was not going to cry.

Why are they laughing? What are they saying? Are they laughing at us? Are they laughing at me? How can they be laughing at me? Look at me, look at how nice I look, look at my nice new shiny shoes! Are they laughing at me?

This is the story of my first day in school, and, in the context of this work, I hope that it will clarify for the reader where I am situated as the researcher in terms of personal history and social context. Within the Cree culture in which I grew up, I expect to provide or be asked for certain and specific types of information when I am introduced to someone whom I have not met before and with whom I am likely to have

further connections. The first thing they want to know about me is where I am from: What community are you from? Who are your parents, grandparents, relatives? Knowing this information, new acquaintances are usually able to connect me with family and relatives. Although not often explicitly mentioned, they may make further connections of a political, cultural, and/or social nature. These exchanges of personal histories and information are statements and guides of commitment towards the establishment of a new relationship, and both parties interpret and act upon them as such. Wilson (2003) talked about this sharing of information in terms of "strengthening new relationship":

One thing that I have noticed of Indigenous people everywhere . . . is that they ask a new acquaintance where they are from. From this information, an exchange takes place of "do you know . . . ?" or "are you related to . . . ?" or "do you know where . . . is?" Or "I was . . . there three years ago." The person is put into relationships through mutual friends, or even through certain landmarks, places or events. Shared relationships allow for a strengthening of the new relationships. This allows you to become familiar or comfortable with the person. Getting to know their relationships to other people or space is an appropriate way of finding out about them. (p. 163)

Because of the significance of this practice in expressing mutual respect, I have decided to include my family history as a part of my personal introduction as the researcher in this work. My lived experiences and my ongoing relationships with family, ancestors, community, place, space, and territory have shaped my identity. My past is important because it reinforces and contributes to the person I am and will continue to become.

Family History

My name is Evelyn Louise Steinhauer, and I am a member of the Saddle Lake Cree Nation. My parents are the late Archie Steinhauer and Nancy Steinhauer (née Whitford). Legally, I am recognized as a Cree person, but my ancestry is mixed because my mother is Métis. My maternal grandmother, the late Alice Whitford (née Bull), is Cree; and my maternal grandfather, Steve Whitford (Koroluk), is Ukrainian. My paternal grandparents were the late Augustine Steinhauer and the late Sarah Steinhauer (née Pruden). My maternal grandfather, who celebrated his 100th birthday on August 10, 2007, is my last surviving grandparent.

On my father's side, my ancestry can be traced back to Henry Bird Steinhauer, a Methodist minister, school teacher, and Native leader. Henry Bird Steinhauer, or Shahwahnegezhik Kachenooting, as he was originally named, was born in 1818 to Bigwind and Mary Kachenooting. An American benefactor from Philadelphia took interest in Shahwahnegezhik when he was still a very young man and offered his family an opportunity to have their son educated in the "White way." In exchange for this education and financial support for their son, Shahwahnegezhik Kachenooting's parents agreed that their son would assume the Steinhauer name, and he thus became Henry Bird Steinhauer.

Steinhauer attended a number of schools, including the prestigious Upper Canada Academy from which he graduated at the head of his class in 1839. His education was interrupted a couple of times by teaching jobs, but eventually he completed his theological studies and began missionary work in 1840. He met Jessie Joyful (Seeseeb Mamanuwartum), and they were married on August 5, 1846. Together they had five daughters and five sons. In 1854 Henry Bird Steinhauer went to England

with Egerton Ryerson¹ (Britannica Online, 2007) to raise awareness of Western missionary work. He returned the following year to begin his missionary work at Lac La Biche, Alberta, and later at Whitefish Lake, Alberta, where he lived until his death in 1884 (Steinhauer, 2003).

On my mother's side I have been able to trace my ancestry back to only my grandfather, Steve Whitford, born Steve Koroluk in 1907. His story has been recorded in Balan's² (1984) *Salt and Braided Bread: Ukrainian Life in Canada* and is as follows:

The unusual story of one Alberta pioneer family reveals how misfortune could change the people's lives in the most dramatic and unforeseen ways. . . . A Ukrainian farmer near Andrew lost his wife when she was giving birth to their sixth child, a baby boy. The blow was especially severe because the winter had been long and difficult, and the family was reduced to eating a thin gruel made of wheat. A week after the woman's death, the husband was working outside . . . when he heard a gunshot from a remote corner of the land. Investigating, he came across a hunting party of Cree Indians, one of whom spoke Ukrainian. The two men began talking, and the farmer explained the unfortunate situation that he and his children found themselves in. When the Indian asked why he did not hunt to supplement their meager diet, since game was plentiful in the area, the farmer replied that he was so poor he did not even own a gun. They continued talking, and after a while the farmer made a desperate proposition. Realizing that the newborn would probably die without a mother, he suggested that the Indians take the baby with them in exchange for one of their guns. The oldest children would remain with their father, as they could look after each other and also be of help to him.

Sympathetic to the man's plight, the hunters agreed and took the weekold child with them to be raised by the women of the Goodfish Lake Reserve northeast of Vilna. By the time the father tried to persuade him to rejoin the family near Andrew, the boy—now named Steve Whitford—had become so accustomed to his adopted lifestyle and people that he refused to go, and answered in Cree, "I'm an Indian." Whitford eventually became one of the most

¹ Egerton Ryerson (1803-1882) was a Canadian provincial educator and Methodist church leader who founded the public education system of what is now the province of Ontario (Britannica Online, 2007).

² Jars Balan is widely known as an author and editor. In addition to the abovementioned book, he has edited numerous books and periodicals dealing with Ukrainian Canadian themes and produced scholarly and popular articles on a broad range of Ukrainian Canadian topics over the years (Balan, 1984).

respected members of the Goodfish Lake community in which he married, living outside the perimeter of the reserve (since he was never legally recognized as an Indian). (p. 116)

A cornerstone of Cree culture can be summed up in the words *family*, *kinship*, and *place*: "Family is the backbone, the foundation of our culture. We are given substance, nurtured, and sustained by family. Kinship goes beyond family and is the connection we feel to the world at large and everything in it" (Marshall, 2001, p. 210). Within this same worldview or knowledge framework lie the responses that each of the participants in this study has shared. The stories and the thinking that is reflected in each story must be interpreted within this context while at the same time understood in relation to contemporary notions of schooling and education.

Educational History

Although I have lived all of my life on a First Nations reserve, I received all of my formal schooling within a public (provincial) school system located off-reserve. It is this schooling experience that has contributed in significant ways to shaping the person I am today. I have always struggled with different aspects of my identity, and I think that it would be accurate to say that, until recently, I have never been totally comfortable "in my own skin."

From that very first day when I set foot in the public school, I knew that I was different. At first I did not quite know why, but over the years it became very clear to me that being born an "Indian" was a curse. Textbooks affirmed that Indian people were mere hindrances in the development of Canada. Sometimes I would read about the "noble savages" who helped the pioneers set up homelands in the vast, empty wilderness, and at those times I would feel grateful that there were a few good Indians.

But most of the time I was reading about the uncivilized, backward Indians who really had no place in this "new" world. In those books I was introduced to the "hostile savages" who needed to be subdued, the childlike creatures who needed constant direction and protection, and the ungrateful beings who never showed gratitude for being rescued.

In the news and media I saw drunken, violent, disheveled Indians who deserved to be treated like animals. I lived in constant embarrassment, and during the times that we were learning about the history of Canada, if we happened to come across stories about Indians, I would hold my head down and avert any eye contact with my peers or the teacher. I would sit in humiliation, hoping that I would not be singled out. I knew that if I was called upon to speak, it would only confirm what they already knew—that Indians were dumb, lazy, uncivilized, senseless people who were incapable of learning (Binda & Calliou, 2001; Bruno, 2003; Calliou, 1995; Mackay & Myles, 1995).

It was through this process of invalidation and debasement, of wiping out my presence in the textbooks and in the classroom, of making me invisible that the system failed me. Without any validation or positive recognition of my individual being, all other aspects of my schooling were affected. I did not do as well as my peers, and I realize now that much of this might have been due to my own lack of participation. But how could I participate when I believed that I had nothing to offer? How could I be part of a group when I was so different, when my English was weak and my vocabulary was limited, and when everything that came out of my mouth sounded so stupid?

I believe that this lack of participation in class limited me even further. I was always the last person to be picked for any of the teams, and I was never (not even

once) invited to any of the birthday parties. Being ostracized for most of my elementary years meant that any good feelings that I had had about myself before I started school were almost totally diminished during those years; my spirit was crushed. School was something that I had to endure; it was not a place I wanted to be. My parents wanted me to be there, and I knew I had to please them. Growing up with traditional Cree values, I was taught that I must obey and respect my parents, that I should never talk back, and, most important, that I should not bring shame to my family. If I failed in school, I knew that I would be defying everything that I had been taught at home, so I did everything in my power to forge ahead in/through a system that caused me so much pain.

A few of the participants in Breen's (2003) research suggested that "some students may find school to be their 'refuge,' their lifeline for survival, and the only hope for their future" (p. 138). One participant in my study seemed to concur with those in Breen's research: "A lot of kids depend on our hot lunch program here. They eat, because they get breakfast and lunch." Some of these children, she indicated further, are hungry not only for food, but also for structure and maybe "normalcy, if you can call it that." She indicated that these children view school as a safe haven and perhaps even see school as a way of "escaping the woundedness that exists in their families."

I am certainly aware from my own observations and experiences that some children do find a form of refuge within the school environment. However, in my case, school was something that I had to endure because I knew that obtaining an education was important to my father. Home was my refuge. This was where I could just be me, where I could wear my hair in braids and run around barefoot. It was where I did not have to worry about sounding too "Indian," and it was a place where I was free to laugh

out loud. To survive in both worlds of home and school, I quickly learned to become two different people—a carefree little Indian girl at home and a "brown skinned, wanna-be White kid at school." I was confused about my cultural identity.³ I carried questions of deep anguish and despair for a young child; there was no one to whom I could turn for answers: Why did I have to be born an Indian? Why did I have to be so ashamed of my heritage when my father and other community members seemed to embrace theirs? Breen (2003) explained that a "consolidated cultural identity exists when there is consistency among the components; a confused identity is present when there is inconsistency or uncertainty" (p. 6). It was unfortunate that I had to endure such inconsistencies and that my true self had to be turned off when I walked through the front doors of the school, but this was my reality at that time.

Looking back now, I recognize the fact that it was a point of survival when I graduated from my primary and secondary school experiences. Racism and discrimination were prevalent in the school, but no one, to my knowledge, ever acknowledged that the phenomena existed. In fact, racism and discrimination were denied. It was not uncommon for my peers, the other students, to snicker and call me "squaw" as I walked past them in the hallway. Their words were piercing and left me feeling dirty and ashamed. On a few occasions when I reported these incidents to the teachers and administrators, their responses would be simply, "Oh, that's okay; they didn't really mean it"; and this only served to reinforce the feelings of shame that I already carried deep within my heart.

³ Cultural identity is "is the (feeling of) identity of a group or culture, or of an individual as far as he is influenced by his belonging to a group or culture" (Wikipedia, 2007, \P 1).

Remarks such as these, especially made by a person in a position of authority and whom we trust for protection and safety, only help to inculcate in Native children the "idea that they are out of step with the rest of the world that they have no friends; and that their feelings of resentment and resistance are foolish and, far from being justified, simply prove just how savage and ignorant they must be" (Daes, 2000, p. 7). Racism does exist within school systems, and there is substantial research that points to the fact that many minority students are subjected to different forms of it on a daily and consistent basis (Calliou, 1995; Makokis, 2000; St. Denis & Hampton, 2002; Steinhauer, 1999). Whoever coined the phrase "Sticks and stones can break my bones, but words can never harm me" obviously never had to endure the racism that most Aboriginal students have. I learned that if I were to survive in the world that existed outside of my home, I would just have to accept racism, rejection, discrimination, and unfair treatment as a part of life. This learning was part of my survival tool.

The feelings that I had as a child in school led me to judge myself very harshly and negatively and to believe that I would never be as good as my non-Native peers. Breen (2003), referring to the work of Delgado (1997), said that feelings such as these lead Native youth to "conscious and subconscious beliefs of powerlessness and oppression" (p. 137). Daes (2000) pointed out, "The experience of oppression is spiritual death" (p. 5), and other researchers (Calliou, 1995; Daes, 2000; Makokis, 2000; St. Denis & Hampton, 2002; Steinhauer, 1999) have taken this further by suggesting that many Native children have learned to survive in this way because they feel helpless and powerless. Calliou saw it as a reality, but it should not have to be so

because racism can be "physically, emotionally, psychologically, and spiritually draining to both sender and receiver" (p. 57). She added:

Racism must be named, and teachers must know that in so doing emotions will emerge from the underground of denial within individuals, lunch rooms, classrooms, textbooks, media, or schoolgrounds. These events can provide the occasion for lessons to unlock the cycle of denial and begin the dialogue to generate awareness. (p. 58)

My own feelings of powerlessness as a student in school followed me through to adulthood, and if I were to pinpoint a time when I started to feel more confident, I would have to say it was during my first year in graduate studies at the University of Alberta. It was at this time that I began to reevaluate and reflect on all of my earlier life experiences. It was the beginning of my healing journey. It was then that I began to embrace my "Indianness." It was a humbling experience to learn that the people who were in the First Nations education graduate specialization, both students and professors, were embracing Indigenous knowledge and Indigenous ways of knowing. For the first time in my life I began to feel comfortable "in my own skin." I understood fully the words of Daes (2000): "The experience [was] like stepping into the sunshine after years of sitting in a darkened room. . . . The sunshine wipes away the dark loneliness" (p. 8).

I had always known that our Cree ways of knowing and being were useful to Native people, but because of my earlier schooling experiences, I had never considered that this knowledge might be useful in a formal educational setting. During my master's program I came to realize the significance and possibilities of Indigenous people like myself engaging in dialogue at higher levels of study at universities, creating our own "intellectual, theoretical, and epistemological spaces" (Cohen, 2001, p. 140; Battiste,

2002; Cajete, 2000a; Ermine, 1995; Meyer, 1998). I had come to believe that there was no place in academia to be "Indian," but my experiences in graduate studies were proving this perception to be wrong. In the First Nations education specialization, I was encouraged to embrace my Aboriginal Cree knowledge and to turn to and rely upon my own traditional teachers. I came to realize that the traditional teachings with which I had grown up, including the empirical knowledge that I had gained over the years, the revelations, dreams, and intuitions that had always guided my actions, were in fact the primary and valid ways of my own knowing, doing, and being; the validation of this knowledge that I already knew was elating and freeing for me. Finally, it was acceptable to say, "There are other valid ways of 'seeing' and understanding the world beside those of the dominant West" (Sefa Dei, Hall, & Goldin Rosenberg, 2000, p. 16). Steinhauer (2001) summed up my feelings well when, during her candidacy exam, she exclaimed, "I never thought I was coming here to learn to be Indian. My Indianness is now solidified with complete confidence" (p. 2).

Acknowledging my "Indianness" was so exhilarating that I wondered why my parents had never encouraged me to be an Indian before. They must have known that I was ashamed of being an Indian, but they never said anything. As a child, I often wondered why my parents chose to send my siblings and me off-reserve for our schooling, but I never asked why. This question continued to plague me, and although I did ask my mother one day, she could not provide an answer. All she could say was that this is what my father wanted. My father, who was adamant about his children receiving an education, passed away when I was only 12 years old, and I never did have the chance to ask him that question. At times over the years I would be angry with him, and

I would ask, "Dad, if you loved me so much, why did you put me through all this pain? Why did you allow them to treat me so badly?" Of course, he could not answer me; I knew that. But I had hoped that I would receive some kind of sign that he had heard me or that he would come to me in a dream. Then one day an answer did come—in August 2006 at our annual Indigenous Peoples Education program retreat. My journal entry of that day reads as follows:

It was a very good day today, but emotionally, I am exhausted. The whole group was sitting in a talking circle when the male Elder looked at me and said, "In the mid-1960s, your father used to talk about the concerns he had about the curriculum and the schooling system of those days, and he worried that the needs of the Native children were not being met." His words caught me off guard. I did not know this about my father! This was all news to me! He had been gone since 1972, and people had long since stopped talking about him, but today I learned something new about him. I realized that his passion about education stretched beyond his own family and into the community. I felt a sense of pride, and I listened to the Elder speak about him. I left the circle thinking about my father. "I wish I would have known more about my father. I wonder what our lives would have been like had he not passed away. What would he have done to address his concerns about First Nations education?" These and many more questions played over and over again in my mind, and then the answer came to me; not in a dream as I expected, but the answer merely just popped in my head. It was like someone was talking to me, and I heard, "You needed to travel down the path you did. You needed to have the experiences that you did, so that you could finish your father's work. Your father didn't know you would do this, but long before you were born, the plan was already made."

I realized then that this was why I had gone to graduate school. By having the experiences that I did in school, it would build in me the desire to learn and understand more, thus leading me down the path of academia. When I realized this, the tears would not stop. I cried and cried, and I finally understood what my grandmother meant when she would tell us in Cree, "God has a plan for each one of us." This was God's plan for me, and my father was

⁴ A talking circle is a method used by a group to discuss a topic (or various topics) in an egalitarian and nonconfrontational manner. The group members sit in a circle and comment on the topic of discussion. Each person in the circle is given the opportunity to speak in turn. Normally, the speaker holds a talking stick, stone, or other object as he/she speaks and passes it to the next person when he/she is finished speaking. Unlike standard meeting formats, in an effective talking circle other participants do not interrupt speakers under any circumstances.

instrumental in moving that plan forward. What an exciting revelation! I wish I would have known this before I had my own children, but I guess it was not supposed to be.

As an adult with my own children, I made the same decision that my father did in sending my children off-reserve for their schooling, and they were schooled in the same school that I had been. As I recall now, however, I do not think I gave the decision much thought. This was the school that my siblings and I had attended, and this was where my children would go as well. As I reflect back, I wonder if, subconsciously, there was more to my thinking than that. Perhaps, like so many other Native parents, I had thought that my children would receive a better education in the provincial school system. Was this thinking a prime example of my own internalized racism? Was my decision an outcome of an ingrained notion that "White is better"? These questions point to an issue that needs lengthy and careful reflection, one that I am committed to continue exploring.

Today, at rates even higher than ever before, First Nations parents who are living on reserves are making the decision to send their children off-reserve to nearby provincial schools. In his study, Breen (2003) found that many parents in the communities in which he worked were making this decision because they honestly believed that the off-reserve schools were better for their children. One of his respondent's comments clearly suggested this:

I don't think that the parents have much faith in the school system here [on-reserve school], and I think some of them want their children to have a better education, and they feel they can get it in a more urban centre. (p. 72)

Another of his participants, in talking about the provincial school system, asked, "Which system is going to get them to university? How many kids do you see in the last ten years going to university from this [on-reserve school] system?" (p. 72).

It would be difficult, and perhaps unfair, to lay blame on any one person or group for the low self-esteem and the feelings of powerlessness that I endured during my primary and secondary school years. Certainly a common argument to explain such circumstances and behavior is that all parties involved were doing the best that they could with what they knew. This does not negate or address the negative or destructive effects of such practices and beliefs on Native students.

Historically, and probably until the mid-20th century, Native parents had no choice about whether and/or where their children would be schooled. However, today First Nations parents do have some choice, at least in relation to where their children will be schooled. In this introduction to the study, I have shared some of my personal background as a way of situating myself within the context of this research effort to produce a deeper understanding of parental school choice for First Nations parents who are living on reserves.

Context, Purpose, and Significance of Study

Context

"Indian education in Canada is a very complex and intriguing subject"

(Diamond, 1989, p. 86) and has been a topic of discussion since the time of Europeans' arrival on the shores of Turtle Island. Many practices and policies have been implemented, first by the early settler societies, and later by the European-patterned forms of Canadian governments in an effort to civilize or assimilate the Indians through

improved Indian education. Through this history and into the present, the attrition rate for Aboriginal students has remained very high for all types and at all levels of education (Breen, 2003; Curwen Doige, 2003; Kirkness, 1999). Today, Aboriginal students continue to leave school before high school graduation at a higher rate than that of non-Aboriginal youth (Brady, 1995; Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples [RCAP], 1996), and the "reality is that fewer than 40% (at best) of all First Nations students are graduating from school anywhere in Canada" (Breaker & Kawaguchi, 2002, (p. 14). Of these graduates, only about 9% will enter university and only 3% will complete their university programs compared to 14% of other Canadians (Alberta Learning, 2002).

Many initiatives have been undertaken in Alberta and throughout Canada to improve these statistics. Some of these Native education efforts of school systems, higher education institutions, and government have included specific organizational objectives aimed at hiring Aboriginal teachers and "paraprofessional" Native liaison officers, the development and promotion of Indian teacher education programs, and formal reviews and recommendations related to existing Native education policies.

Wotherspoon and Satzewich (2000) spoke to the impact of these efforts: "Regardless of positive efforts taken . . . to meet Native students' needs and to attract and retain teachers of Aboriginal origin, there remains within the structure . . . serious inadequacies for Aboriginal children" (p. 137). Although some types of improvements have been recorded in Aboriginal education since the introduction of the Indian Control of Indian Education policy (National Indian Brotherhood [NIB], 1972), the schooling success of Aboriginal learners remains low. The federal government continues to

dictate, both directly and indirectly, most aspects of Native education for First Nations communities engaged in on-reserve schooling. This firm control is maintained through budget and financial regulations and limitations and formally structured program and curriculum policies that tie First Nations schooling directly to provincially controlled and administered forms of educational programming. The opportunities for First Nations to actually develop their own systems and forms of education for their own people is not a reality, even for those communities (reserves) that are offering on-reserve schooling. These concerns are reflected in many of the comments of the participants because they are foundational, albeit often invisible, elements in the determination of the school choices of First Nations parents who are living on reserves. Researchers and educators in the field of Aboriginal education have been saying that Aboriginal people need to take control of their children's education and that government control of these efforts has to stop (Chisan, 2001; Jules, 1999; Makokis, 2000; Wotherspoon & Satzewich, 2000).

Earlier studies by Aboriginal researchers such as Kirkness (1999) indicate that First Nations peoples need to evaluate the education that they are providing to their communities. She felt that "high-powered, high-priced consultants who know nothing about our communities" should be kept out of this process because, in the past, "what was recommended did not resemble anything that was said, . . . and the evaluators had a blueprint solution for Aboriginal education that was not necessarily valid for all communities" (p. 27). Kirkness's points continue to be relevant in today's context. For example, the "positive efforts" that Wotherspoon and Satzewich (2000) described may not, in fact, be so described from the perspectives of Aboriginal parents, educators,

community leaders, and/or traditional teachers and Elders. Then again, those perspectives may depend upon location and other circumstances such as availability of financial and human resources. Whichever way these statements may be viewed, it is commonly accepted in Aboriginal communities such as those represented in this study that the views of most of these direct beneficiaries of such "positive efforts" in Aboriginal education are rarely, if ever, made known in the formal arena of contemporary education. Despite the fact that at least two formal reviews of Native or Aboriginal education in Alberta over the past decade have quoted Aboriginal people's recommendations, educational practices and policies and statistics of success for Aboriginal students continue to carry forward the same story, denying the same charges, reframing the same challenges, and promising the same ends. The narratives and commentaries in the later chapters of this work support this claim.

Aboriginal educators have stated clearly that joint collaboration amongst their own people (mothers, fathers, grandparents, high school and postsecondary students, members of school boards, and band councils) has to occur if Aboriginal people are to find ways of improving high school graduation rates for their children (Alfred, 1999; Battiste, 2000; Kirkness, 1999). Decisions about the kind of education that we want for our children should be based on our own "community's philosophy, goals, and objectives" (Kirkness, 1999, p. 28), because no two communities are exactly alike in this respect. Kirkness contended that Aboriginal scholars need to become more involved and community members need to start taking an active role in required educational research that, until now, has been carried out primarily by "outsiders" to the communities. Along with many other Aboriginal researchers and educators, she

emphasized that it is through the means of our own pedagogical, methodological, and theoretical frameworks that answers to our issues need to be sought.

In going to the root of our issues as Aboriginal peoples, we will be forced to look at concerns such as racism and oppression. These are topics often skirted or totally omitted in mainstream education research and literature because they are unpleasant to speak about and can easily cause hurt and discomfort. Native people often speak about the importance of meeting the mental, spiritual, emotional, and physical needs of our children and assert that our children are our future. When racism and oppression are a part of the daily experiences of our children, we cannot avoid addressing them. When we face the suffering of our own children because of racism, we will be better able to deal with the discomfort of the educator and the administrator who chooses to deny such racism and oppression within the social environment that he or she manages. These are hard tasks and responsibilities that Aboriginal parents themselves will often avoid or not be aware of for a multitude of reasons, historical, social, political, and psychological. In general and too often, the talk that addresses these issues does not get acted upon (Battiste, 2002; Goddard, 2002; Makokis, 2000).

Purpose

I conducted this study in an effort to contextualize the multiple and complex issues that shape the schooling experiences of First Nations children. By focusing on one prevalent and foundational aspect of First Nations schooling in Canada—parental school choice—I hoped that many of these issues would be revealed. While I was carrying out the work, they were revealed, and in the following chapters I will discuss these issues in some detail.

In this study I worked primarily with two First Nations communities in an attempt to identify the factors that parents from these communities consider when they are making school choices for their children. The choices available to the parents in this particular study are basically between the off-reserve public school, the provincially funded school, and the on-reserve Indian Affairs federally funded school. All of the parents interviewed had these options in school choices open to them because both communities have on-reserve schools within their communities as well. This is not always the case for First Nations communities.

As background for this study and these communities, the Director of Education and a school board member estimated that approximately 75%-80% of all school age children from these two communities attend schools off-reserve. As little as 20 years ago, approximately 50% of all on-reserve school-age children from within these communities attended the band-operated First Nations schools, but there has been a steady decline in these numbers. With millions of dollars being spent on the operation of First Nations band-operated schools, and with numbers declining at such a rapid rate, community leaders and federal government officials are beginning to question the feasibility of keeping these schools open in some locations.

At a band⁵ meeting on March 8, 2005, in one of the communities that I studied, a leader asked, "What will it take to bring our children home?" Communities want answers, and Jules (1999) suggested that "Native people must provide the answers" (p. 42). He added, "The answers must come from we who understand the problem best,

⁵ A band is "a body of Indians as defined in the Indian Act" (Indian and Northern Affairs Canada, 2005); it is also referred to as a First Nation.

we who have been there" (p. 42). But before implementing any changes (possibly forced changes), the leadership needs to know why First Nations parents are making the choices that they do. It is my intention that this study will provide some of the answers that our communities are seeking and serve as a resource as First Nations leadership plans for the future education of First Nations children.

By interviewing two sets of parents—those who send their children to offreserve schools and those who send their children to on-reserve schools—about their
school choices, I am able to present a clearer picture about the bases for these decisions.

I have a much clearer picture of parents' expectations and desires for the education of
their children and a better understanding of what they believe is the significance of
schooling and education in general. The interviews revealed that school choice
decisions should not be taken lightly and that parents are generally aware of the
consequences of their decisions.

I hoped that this study would result in more dialogue in my community, and it has. Wherever I go, whenever I talk about school choice in First Nations communities, interest is sparked. Everyone wants to talk about the rationale and implications of these choices, and they are always eager to share their own experiences. Everyone recognizes that the current educational system, whether on-reserve or off-reserve, is not meeting the needs of our children, and they all have their own ideas about what an ideal school system should look like. Those who participated in this study were no exception. After revealing the pros and cons of attending school off-reserve and on-reserve, they all concluded that the development of a community-based model of education is a

fundamental responsibility and requirement for which they as parents need to be accountable.

Not only has this work elaborated upon the context of parental school choice for First Nations parents who are living on two reserves in Alberta, it also has the potential to deepen and broaden public understanding about school choices being made in First Nations communities. This is significant because there is a huge gap in the available information on First Nations band-operated or band-controlled schools and how and why First Nations parents make the choices they do, especially in the context of the racism and other issues that parents and First Nations people often identify in talking about their relationships with non-Aboriginal systems, institutions, and service agencies that are often located in nearby towns and larger urban centers. They do not easily understand or articulate the bases and nature of these relationships, and yet, at the level of schooling, they are being acted upon and played out daily in that persons of authority and power are interacting with a vulnerable and powerless population in a setting of coerced relations.

The First Nations parents who participated in this study made their school choice decisions based on what they thought would be best for their children, and they presented their views from the position of caring parents. As will be shown in their comments and stories, they ended up identifying and dealing with significant consequences for every school choice decision that they made. The participants revealed that the process of decision making for their school choices has led inevitably to a situation in which they had to give up something significant to receive something else that they valued for their children. They made decisions based on the long-term

decisions that, at times, seemed to directly contradict their claims that they wanted only what was best for their children. The complexities that surround the positions of these parents would dishearten and discourage any parent who wanted to engage meaningfully with the education or schooling of his/her children. That these parents found the strength and endurance to stay engaged with their children and with the schools (note that these are two separate situations) is a statement of their courage and a demonstration of the power that they gained through enduring their own schooling experiences. This work discloses pertinent and significant information about the educational journeys of two generations of Aboriginal students in both off-reserve and on-reserve schooling situations. It also tells the stories of the personal impact of two generations' parental school choices and reveals the perspectives and learning of one generation as a result of the choices of the earlier generation of their parents. A major element in the overall significance of this work lies in the type of self-analysis in which the participants engaged as they shared openly and willingly with me their own experiences as students and their children's experiences that resulted from their parents' and their own decision making in relation to school choices.

Significance

I hope that this work will constitute a significant contribution to scholarly research and the community practice of First Nations education. With its focus on parents' rationale for choosing between on-reserve and off-reserve schools, it will contribute to the literature on Indigenous education in an area that has hitherto been largely ignored. Except for oblique references found in federal and First Nations

reports, the significance of this factor in First Nations schooling has not been directly addressed from any perspective or from within any educational or other context.

Although researchers have confirmed that Native education is a complex and multifaceted issue and that many factors have been identified as contributing to the high dropout rate or the low achievement and completion rates of Aboriginal students, no studies have directly addressed the impact that school choice decisions have had on the school dropout or school 'failure' challenge.

Parental school choice can be a critical factor in the integrity and endurance of First Nations education. This study works toward a deeper understanding for all educators of the relationship between parental choice, student identity, and student achievement as they pertain to First Nations communities. The insights and knowledge gained from, through, and with the participants in this facilitated process of critical analysis can be and are easily transferable to policies and practices relating to both on-reserve and off-reserve educational programs. For on-reserve situations, these policies and practices can easily include or cross over into the areas of health, economics, self-government, and new programs and services.

The nonstructured interview process and informal dialogue worked well because I chose to interview persons with whom I already had some form of past relationship.

Because we had a sense of mutual trust prior to the interviews, the participants entered into the process with openness and gained and helped to create deeper understanding of the educational issues that challenge them as parents and their own children as students. As the participants told me their stories, the inevitable process of self-observation, listening to themselves, and analyzing their own words led naturally to a more critical

awareness of the issues surrounding their own decisions related to parental school choices. This research study provided an opportunity for me as the researcher to facilitate a process that allowed parents to share their own and their children's stories. Through this sharing, the parents became involved in the critical analysis, not only of their school choices as parents, but also of their own political and economic involvement in their communities and their own and their children's well-being and identity-formation processes, as well as how all of these were directly connected to the schools they attended and their experiences in these schools. The parents' realization that, in fact, their situation did not portray any real 'school choice' is a significant outcome of the research process.

Summary/Organization of the Chapters

This chapter has introduced the study, described its purpose and significance, outlined the design of the research, and defined its delimitations and limitation. It is also in this chapter where I located myself as the researcher.

The Chapter 2 literature review describes the history of First Nations in Canada and discusses the phases of Native education. It also includes a brief overview of the topic of school choice as it relates to the non-First Nations population.

Chapter 3 describes in detail the methodology that I used in conducting this research. Using an Indigenous research methodology was important to me, and here the reader will learn why.

Chapters 4 and 5 report the results of the analysis of the interview data.

Chapter 4 presents the challenges of off-reserve schooling and Chapter 5, the challenges of on-reserve schooling. In each of these chapters, the participants' voices will be heard.

My personal stories and relevant literature have been interwoven in these chapters as well.

Three main themes emerged as a result of the discussions in Chapters 4 and 5, and Chapter 6 focuses on these themes of relationship building, parental involvement, and Native teacher presence. Chapter 7 includes the final discussions, the summary, and the concluding statements.

Definitional Aspects of the Work

Delimitations and Limitations of the Study

My study examined how parents within two Northern Alberta First Nations communities choose the schools to which they will send their children when they have the option of on-reserve schools or off-reserve provincial schools that have been designated for their use. Therefore, this study was delimited by location to those two Cree communities in Northern Alberta. The study was limited by the numbers of interviewees who participated because I did not have the time or resources to interview all members of each community. The two reserves are very different in size, and I took this into consideration in deciding how many community members from each reserve I would interview.

A concern for me throughout the study was whether or not I was fully capturing my participants' perspectives. Sometimes this concern surfaced when they spoke Cree only, but most of the time I was concerned only about interpreting their thoughts.

Although I consider myself a fluent Cree speaker and I have a good grasp of the English language, I was still concerned. Was I interpreting what they were telling me correctly?

Denzin and Lincoln (2000) provided some comfort when they stated that "there is no

single interpretive truth" (p. 23). Ellis (1998) concurred and added, "Sometimes new researchers feel uncomfortable about the idea that their interpretations can count as knowledge. The prospect of this responsibility raises concerns about relativism since each person perceives differently" (p. 8). She concluded, however, that each person "has a consciousness open to a reality shared in a community," but that "a person's interpretations will rarely be bizarre or arbitrary, but rather will probably reflect an historical moment" (p. 8). Kluczny (1998) had a similar concern when he was writing his research proposal. He concluded that as researchers we may never be sure whether we have captured the true meaning of an experience as described by another and that all we can hope for is that we are able to "capture that which is meaningful, real and true for the participants at the point of asking" (p. 8). Returning to some of the participants to clarify certain things that they said helped to alleviate some of my apprehensions.

Definition of Terms

First Nations: Used by persons or group of people whose ancestors inhabited this land prior to the arrival of Europeans; a political term in Canada used by Aboriginal people to identify themselves as distinct nations apart from Canada: organizations that are owned and operated by First Nations people or governments. Sometimes used interchangeably with *Aboriginal, Indigenous, Indian, Cree*, or *Native. First Nation* is preferred to the terms *Indian, tribe*, and *band*, which the federal, provincial, and territorial governments in Canada have formally adopted and frequently use. There are over 600 First Nations across Canada and 46 in Alberta (Alberta Learning, 2002).

Indian: Used to define Indigenous peoples under Canada's Indian Act. According to the Indian Act, an Indian is a person who is registered or entitled to be registered as an

Indian (Alberta Learning, 2002). Three legal definitions apply to Indians in Canada: Status Indian, non-Status Indian, and Treaty Indian (Alberta Learning, 2002).

Indianness: As used in this paper, refers to the cultural, spiritual, and traditional holdings that a Native person uses for his/her personal identification. It is a state of being.

Treaties: Legal documents between government and a First Nation that confer rights and obligations on both parties. No two Treaties are identical, but the Western Treaties provide certain treaty rights including, but not restricted to, entitlement to reserve lands and hunting, fishing, and trapping. To First Nations peoples, the Treaties are more than simply legal commitments; they are sacred documents made by the parties and sealed by a pipe ceremony. Prior to Confederation, Treaties in Canada were made between First Nations and the British Crown. Subsequent Treaties, including the Western Treaties, were made with the Crown in right of Canada (Alberta Learning, 2002).

Indian band: A body of Indians as defined in the Indian Act. Also referred to as a First Nation (Indian and Northern Affairs, 2007).

Reserve: A tract of land, the legal title to which is vested in Her Majesty, that has been set apart for the use and benefit of a band, as defined in the Indian Act (Indian and Northern Affairs, 2007).

School choice: In the mainstream, school choice means the opportunity granted to all parents to make choices about where to send their child and the right to choose a school that best fits their children's educational needs. Mainstream parents normally have the option of choosing between various private and public schools. In First Nations communities, school choice is limited to the on-reserve community schools or the off-

reserve public or private schools with which the First Nations communities have negotiated tuition agreements.

CHAPTER 2:

LITERATURE REVIEW

Despite the diversity, Native people have many commonalties, including their relationship with nature, the historical relationship with Canada, and the ways that education has affected them. (Jules, 1999, p. 41)

Native education is a very complex topic and one that usually requires much explanation in talking with people from outside the Aboriginal circle. Therefore, to alleviate any confusion, I have decided to start this chapter with a brief history of Native education and to describe how Native education has evolved as a result of this history. Although this history is long and rich in details and complexities, I have chosen to highlight only those basic elements that will assist the reader in situating the study within it and thus contribute to a deeper and better understanding of some or all of the issues that the parents as the research participants in this specific study on Native education have identified.

History of First Nations in Canada

First Nations people lived as sovereign Nations prior to European contact. They were self-sufficient in every way, living off the land, where they obtained everything that they needed from their environment, and living in harmony with the Creator and with nature. Most of the Indigenous peoples who were the ancestors of the people involved in this study lived fairly nomadic lifestyles, hunting, fishing, and gathering from the abundance of the land in ways that recognized and honored traditional territories and territorial rights of the group as well as the rights and claims of other tribes and peoples. Snow (1977) painted a picture of this time:

There were literally millions of buffalo roaming the plains along the foothills and even into the Rocky Mountains themselves. There were game animals of all kinds—moose, elk, deer, wild sheep, and goats, readily available for hunting animals, but the hunt was never for the sake of killing them. . . . When we were in need of meat, when we were hungry, the medicine men of the tribe performed sacred ceremonies before the hunters went out. (p. 7)

From the time of the arrival of the first Europeans, life began to change for the First Nations peoples. Mutual respect and relations of recognized interdependence and independence slowly changed to relations of dependence on the part of the Indigenous peoples. The equal partnerships that they had initially shared with the Europeans changed slowly to relationships governed by European objectives of control and eventual colonization of First Nations peoples. These policies and practices resulted in states of ongoing oppression and powerlessness for the Indigenous peoples. The newly established Euro-Canadian governments utilized their governing systems, churches, education, laws, and economic powers to suppress First Nations' efforts to sustain themselves and to reduce their Indigenous homelands. The First Nations were herded onto infertile reservations, and European settlers were encouraged to immigrate and take ownership of recently vacated rich farmlands and to reap the benefits that accrued from the harvesting and mining of natural resources, many of which had never been seen in Europe.

Legislation

When the Europeans arrived, they were already a well-structured, highly stratified society with an acquisitive economy (Miller, 1989). It was not long after entering the Americas that they began applying these structures in an attempt to establish their ownership of the land. They saw much potential in these lands, and they had no qualms, or at least made no secret, about wanting a part of the country's

resources. However, the dilemma in which the Europeans and the Indigenous peoples now found themselves was one of incompatible worldviews and values. The Europeans had to deal with the fact that there were already First Nations people living on these lands when they arrived, and their own European laws required that they recognize the rights of the people who lived there to original land ownership. The Indigenous peoples, on the other hand, had no conception of private ownership of land and resources. This was a foreign notion that could not be ascribed to the reality of their relationships with the lands on which they had traditionally lived. In fact, the First Nations people interpreted the concept of owning land as "similar to one owning air; nobody owns the air that we breathe" (Makokis, 2001, p. 28). The First Nations believed that "Mother Earth would provide for them in a reciprocal relationship" (p. 29), and they had no right to even talk about selling or owning Mother Earth. The European paradigm, however, was one in which the land could be bought and sold. This basic difference in how the land and natural resources were viewed and held in relationships resulted in a great deal of resistance from the Indigenous peoples to the European proposals to purchase, trade, or 'treaty' for the land.

Royal Proclamation

This resistance from the First Nations did not stop the Europeans from moving onto the land, and in 1763 the British monarch issued the Royal Proclamation to stabilize relationships with First Nations through regulations that guided European conduct and practices around trade, settlement, and the purchase of land on the Western frontier, as Canada was then known. "The proclamation involved the establishment of the three new governments in the newly acquired territories of Quebec, East Florida,

and West Florida, and provided guidelines for dealing with aboriginal peoples" (Wotherspoon & Satzewich, 2000, p. 20). The proclamation was to be used to protect Indian lands, and it instructed settlers who were living on Indian lands to remove themselves. It also clearly stated that lands could be purchased only through an authorized Crown agent. Wotherspoon and Satzewich explained:

In relation to land and land rights within the territorial confines of the three new governments, the proclamation stated that because "it was just and reasonable, and essential to our Interests, and the security of our colonies," land that had not been formally ceded by the Indians "are reserved to them or any of them, as their Hunting Grounds." In lands outside of the territories of the new governments, the proclamations attempted to block further settlement. (p. 20)

Many other pieces of legislation followed, many of which were presumably "for the benefit" of First Nations people, but Makokis (2001) and others would agree that most of this legislation benefited everyone but the First Nations. Makokis explained:

All of these European and Canadian legislative tools were intended to initially annihilate and eventually to assimilate the rest of First Nations people so there would be no "Indian problem" and the lands and resources could be dispersed among the Euro-Canadians. (p. 15)

Indian Act

Of all the legislative tools that the government uses, it was the Indian Act that has had the most detrimental effect on First Nations peoples. "The Indian Act was unilaterally designed to abolish First Nations status as independent, self-governing peoples, legislating the rules for band membership, abolishing traditional political systems, imposing federally controlled election systems, banning spiritual activities, and creating residential schools" (Steinhauer, 2004, p. 16).

The Indian Act is the principal instrument by which the federal government and, indirectly, the provincial governments have exercised control over the lives of First

Nations peoples (Frideres, 1997). The Indian Chiefs of Alberta (1970) in *Citizen Plus* stated:

The Indian Act provides for the basis for the Indian Affairs Branch. It confers on the Minister's very sweeping powers. It often frustrates Indians in their individual efforts to earn a living and the entire tribe in its attempts toward self-government and better stewardship of the assets of the tribe. (p. 12)

Examples of the Minister's powers include the following:

The Minister may . . . authorize use of lands for schools or burial grounds, . . . authorize surveys and subdivisions, . . . determine and direct the construction of roads, . . . issue certificates of possession, . . . direct an Indian person or the tribe to compensate another Indian, . . . call a referendum, . . . appoint executors of wills, . . . declare the will of an Indian to be void, . . . issue temporary permits for the taking of sand, gravel, clay and other non-metallic substances upon or under lands in a reserve. . . . All of these things, and many more, the Minister may do without consulting anyone. (p. 13)

Basically, the Indian Act was administered in "the interest of benign rule, but its implementation created isolation, control, and enforced poverty" (Makokis, 2001, p. 21). Wotherspoon and Satzewich (2001) explained that

there were three central elements to the Indian Act of 1876: 1) it defined who was an Indian; 2) it provided protection over lands; 3) and it provided for the concentration of authority over Indian people in the hands of the federal government. (p. 30)

According to Frideres (1997), it has become the most vicious mechanism of social control that exists in Canada today. On one hand, it accorded Indians special status, legally and constitutionally; and on the other hand, it has denied them equality in any realm of Canadian life (Berger, 1991). The federal government did not take its responsibility for Native people lightly and almost immediately started implementing strategies that would fix what they perceived to be the "Indian problem," to use the words of Duncan Campbell Scott, one of the highest ranking officials responsible for

matters relating to Indians in the early to mid 1900s. Scott's efforts centered on educating the "Indian" out of the Indians. Chrisjohn and Young (1997) reported that Duncan Campbell Scott⁶ said:

"I want to get rid of the Indian problem. I do not think as a matter of fact, that this country ought to continuously protect a class of people who are unable to stand alone. This is my whole point. Our objective is to continue until there is not a single Indian in Canada that has not been absorbed into the body politic." (p. 42)

Phases of First Nations Education in Canada

Educating Native children became a priority for the federal government after the creation of the Indian Act, and especially after the signing of the treaties (Buckley, 1992). Within the treaties—namely, Treaties 1-7—First Nations tribes asked for the inclusion of an education clause, because they knew that if they were to survive in this New World, they too would have to learn to read and write. This clause was probably agreed upon, not so much because the government wanted to ensure that Native children received an education, but rather because it used schooling as a "device for the political containment of native peoples as a means to prepare them for possible labour force participation" (Wotherspoon & Satzewich, 2000, p. 116) and to get rid of the "Indian problem" once and for all.

⁶ Duncan Campbell Scott (1862-1947) is best known as one of Canada's prominent early literary figures; however, in the eyes of many First Nations people, he has had another, less honorable impact on Canadian history. From 1913 until 1932 Scott was responsible for the implementation of the Canadian assimilation programs imposed on First Nations peoples, but his influence on Native history started in approximately 1879, when he was hired as a copy clerk in the Department of Indian Affairs. Over the next 50 years he received various promotions and became well-known as the Indian expert. In 1913 his perceived knowledge led to his position of deputy superintendent—a position in which he stayed until 1932. Scott played a pivotal role in seeking resolutions satisfactory to the Department of Indian Affairs, and his work has had and continues to have a major impact on all aspects of the lives of First Nations people, including Native education (Titley, 1980).

Indian education can be said to have passed through five different phases:

(a) traditional education, (b) education by missionaries, (c) residential schools,

(d) integrated education, (e) Indian control of Indian education (Goddard, 1993;

Hampton, 1995; Hebert & McCaskill, 1987). These phases will be covered in more detail below.

Traditional Education

For thousands of years Aboriginal peoples had a very effective education. We knew how to prepare our children to handle the challenges they would face when living on the land. The harshness of our environment imposed a discipline that produced resilient, proud, and self-reliant people. Then things changed. (Watt-Cloutier, 2000, p. 114)

Long before European contact, First Nations people had highly developed systems of education. In their education system the community and the natural environment were the classroom, and they perceived the land as the mother of the people (Binda & Calliou, 2001; Kirkness & Bowman, 1992; Makokis, 2001; Snow, 1977). Education was interwoven into the life of the tribe, and all adults were responsible for "ensuring that each child learned how to live a good life" (Kirkness & Bowman, 1992, p. 5). I have included references from Indigenous/Aboriginal educators, but I also grew up and learned these historical facts as teachings from my own family and community.

Surviving off the land was difficult, and Aboriginal children had a great deal to learn before they could survive on their own: "Learning was for living—for survival. Boys and girls were taught at an early age to observe and to utilize, to cope with and respect their environment" (Kirkness & Bowman, 1992, p. 6). Through observation and active participation, children "learned the nature of sources of their food, community,

and life relationships. They learned that everything in life was a matter of kinship with all nature" (Cajete, 2000b, p. 101).

Elders, parents, and extended family passed on not only survival skills to their children, but also their history, language, music, artistic ability, and religious values: "Parents, grandparents, and elders told and retold stories and legends to the children by the campfires, in teepees, on the hillsides, in the forests, and a special gathering during the day and at night" (Snow, 1977, p. 6). Snow added:

It was an ongoing education process about religion, life, hunting, and so on. Other topics were bravery, courage, kindness, sharing, survival, and foot tracks of animals, so it was a very extensive study of many things. With an education based on religion, the child was established in . . . tribal society. He or she was one of the Great Spirit's people. (p. 6)

The young were trained to live in balance with the forces of nature, and children learned at a very young age that wisdom is "acquired through a lifetime of study, experience, and prayer" (Snow, 1977, p. 7). "Very early in the lives of children, the role the child would play as an adult was determined. Training continued until the person was regarded as ready to perform his or her function" (Kirkness & Bowman, 1992, p. 7). Through story, Makokis's (2001) participants provided examples of how children learned in these traditional times. She shared Bernie's story:

The children learned under the Elders, so they became quick learners, and there were always things that happened. The way that my grandfather told me was that, at a certain age, children were informed of their responsibilities. They would relate the events to a saskatoon branch. My grandfather said, "This is a woman saskatoon branch and where the root grew is the baby. As they would get older they would become flowers and the flowers is the time of change for women and they bear fruit which means that the woman can now bear a child." They always had ceremonies for that. They knew exactly when this process would happen and the old ladies would take the younger women and tell them about the facts of being a woman and the responsibilities of being a woman. On the other hand, the younger men had to seek a vision by the time they were 13 or

14 years of age. That vision was more or less to look at themselves as human beings and what their responsibility was. So at a very early age, the young women and young men knew exactly what their roles and responsibilities would be in the future. The education system was there, and they and the leadership and Elders to train and guide them through the process. (pp. 125-126)

Bernie related a story of a traditional education system that provided the youth with the specific skills, attitudes, and knowledge that they needed to function in everyday life within the context of a particular spiritual worldview.

Teachings within such systems would take many years for students to fully comprehend and appreciate. Children would not necessarily be aware that teaching moments were occurring because much of the teaching and learning took place during everyday activities. Practical knowledge developed over the years. In similar ways, but supported by structured, ceremonial practices and events, learners acquired knowledge of spiritual and metaphysical matters. Whereas these forms are often described as informal and unstructured pedagogies and systems of education, in fact, children and youth were recognized formally as learners; and as learners, their activities were monitored, and their learning experiences and teachings were based on ancient systems of thought that had been validated and legitimized through thousands of years of research, analysis, and practice. Cajete's (2000b) words sound simple: "The key to learning was continual experience of the natural world through work, play, ritual, food gathering, hunting and fishing" (p.101), but the layers of meaning that are carried through the actualization of this principle of traditional education are rarely unfolded or elaborated upon. By interacting with nature in accordance with this principle, each child developed his or her mind, body, and spirit according to an ancient and carefully structured system of individual and social education.

Cajete (2000b) pointed out that, traditionally, Native peoples lived "a kind of communal environmental ethics that stemmed from the broadest sense of kinship with all life" (p. 95). He described, for his people, the ecology of their community and expanded upon the following key elements that "structured and formed the experience of each Indigenous community member from birth to death" (p. 95):

- *Environment*. Nature was the frame of reality that formed the learning experiences.
- *Guidance*. Adult members of a child's extended family, clan, and tribe actively undertook parenting.
- *Kinship*. Children learned early the significance of family, responsibility, respect, and the foundations of relationship, and kinship.
- *Diversity*. In the close-knit, interdependent community, children . . . interacted with all types of people on a daily basis in the course of living in community.
- *Special status*. In Indigenous communities, all children were considered to be special, sacred gifts from the Creator, and thus, were respected and prized.
- *Ethical models*. Morals and ethics were modeled by the family and community.
- *Clear roles*. Everyone knew his/her relationship to other people, nature, and the things of their society.
- *Customs and practices*. Customs associated with each community role . . . defined specific relations and reinforced key values and activities.
- *Recognition.* Naming, rites of passage, gifting, feasting, and other social events honored achievements that benefits and enhanced individuals.
- *Unique ways of learning*. The unique qualities of each child as a learner were naturally accepted and honored.
- *Community work*. Community interdependence characterized activity related to all major events and tasks.
- *Spirit.* A sense of the sacred permeated all aspects of Indigenous community. (pp. 95-98)

I find that these principles can easily fit within the traditional values and practices of my own community and people. However, based upon my observations and experiences as a Cree woman, I note that many of these Indigenous education principles have been disrupted. I attribute this to the historical fact that Native communities,

including mine, were forced to adopt Western systems of community governance and social structures as part of their displacement from their tribal territories. Our ways of knowing, ways of being, and ways of doing have been under assault since the formal establishment of Canada as a nation: "Aboriginal people have been bombarded with the message that what they know from their culture is of no value" (Sefa Dei et al., 2000, p. 25). Because intergenerational transmission of knowledge has been disrupted and Native children are no longer privy to the traditional ways of doing, knowing, and being, they are now struggling to achieve even those recognized minimum standards of success in current school systems. A participant in Steinhauer's (2007) study commented on these struggles:

I think that's a big thing about why our students struggle or why our education system is not working. It is because in our traditional ways as parents, we were always involved with our kids' teaching and doing things. . . . [Today] kids are out of the home and they are learning separately from their parents and their parents are out working so there's already a cut off there. . . . It's not going to work. It's not going to work no matter how much culture and tradition we bring into the school. It's those whole processes of how to make that link again, that connection in our busy mainstream life today. (p. 89)

Education by Missionaries

Traditions seem right and natural to those who follow them, and seeing that we did not have schools, people from the south concluded that we needed them. (Watt-Cloutier, 2000, p. 114)

Building day schools on the reserves was the first step taken to honor the educational component of the formal treaty agreements signed between the First Nations or Aboriginal tribes of Turtle Island and Canada on behalf of Britain. The churches were given the privilege of running these schools, with the government providing financial support and formal supervision and administration (Buckley, 1992).

This form of education suited the Native families very well because, in addition to the children's receiving formal education at school, they could continue to receive a traditional education at home and in their community.

It was not long before the missionaries and the government decided that this form of schooling was not working. Native children were not adopting the lifestyles and teachings of their teachers, and Native traditions were not diminishing. The churches felt that parental influence was disrupting the learning and training of the children. Consequently, they decided that it would be best to remove Native children from all family and community influence. Buckley (1992) suggested that the government had an ideological commitment to "suppress the native culture as rapidly as possible and fashion a new generation of Indian children raised in isolation from their parents, in the image of whitemen" (p. 47). This movement was the beginning of residential schools in Canada.

Residential Schools

Rather than make us stronger, they tended to undermine our confidence and identity. (Watt-Cloutier, 2000, p. 115)

When the government turned to address the constitutional responsibility for Indians and their lands assigned by the Constitution Act of 1867, it adopted a policy of assimilation: "It was a policy designed to move communities, and eventually all Aboriginal peoples, from their helpless 'savage' state to one of self-reliant 'civilization' and thus to make Canada but one community—a non-Aboriginal, Christian one" (RCAP, 1996, p. 2). To accomplish this vision of assimilation, the government adopted a system that was similar to the industrial school system that already existed in the United States. Because the industrial schools in the United States had already had the

experience of bringing Native children into residential school settings, they were instrumental in convincing the Canadian government that Native children were better candidates for assimilation if they were taken away from the negative influences of family and community.

With the help of missionaries, the government began its recruitment of residential school students. Although it was successful in convincing some Native parents that this experience would be beneficial to their children, it faced much opposition. With major reluctance, however, many parents allowed their children to attend these schools.

From my experiences and discussions over my lifetime in a Cree community, the first people to send their children to these schools did not know that the aim of the schools was not just to teach the Native children to read and write, but also "to prepare the children for a new way of life, make them give up accustomed beliefs, take white people as their models, and aspire to live as much like them as possible" (Buckley 1992, p. 48).

As time went by, the parents began seeing the negative effects of these schools, and, more and more, they began to resist this type of education. By this time, however—the 1920s—the government had amended the Indian Act, making it mandatory for Native parents to send their children to residential schools. From ages 3 to 16 the children were removed from their homes and placed in the schools, where they stayed from September until June of each year (Lafrance, 2001). During this annual 10-month period, they were isolated from their siblings, their parents, and the rest of Canada. They were not permitted to speak their Native languages, and in some places

their supervisors and teachers spoke only English or French to them. The children were punished if they reverted to their own languages. The government's stated objective was clearly total assimilation of the Aboriginal peoples into mainstream Canada, and the residential schools represented the most promising means of achieving this end.

Breaking up First Nations families was encouraged from an early date by government legislators and enforced by representatives of the church and federal government Indian agents. The government's stated purpose of this policy was assimilation of the Aboriginal people into Canadian society. Not only were children educated separately from the dominant culture of Canada, but they were also educated away from their own cultures and led to believe that everything about their cultures was paganistic. Persson (1986) gave an example of how powerful the message was to the children:

Many students from the 1930s remember the pictorial catechism used at Blue Quills: "They had two roads going up, the one going up to heaven had all the white people and the one going up to hell had all the Indian people." For one student, the catechism left the message that "if you stay Indian you'll end up in hell." Students were encouraged to try to change their parents' religious attitudes, to have for example, Catholic prayers in their homes on the reserve although they were not at home themselves. (p. 154)

The students were constantly reminded that their traditional lifestyles were substandard and that they should work hard to mimic everything they were being taught so that when they went home, they could demonstrate the right way to their families. The students came to see their homes as dirty and substandard and everything about their lives prior to residential school as wrong. They quickly learned that ceremonies and rituals that harmonized the spiritual and social life of their communities were "paganistic" and of the devil. The immaculate and orderly state of the residential

schools sent a clear message to the students that this way of life was far superior to the "primitive" ways of their traditional lifestyles.

Haig-Brown (1995) quoted one of her participants on the powerful impact of residential schools:

"By the time I went through the residential school system, I had a very negative attitude towards my parents and towards my friends. . . . I started seeing some of my brothers and sisters as ugly looking because they were Indian. . . . If my friends ever tried to talk about Indians, I'd just change the subject." (p. 281)

A great deal of literature exists on this topic (e.g., Assembly of First Nations, 1994; Bull, 1991; Chrisjohn & Young, 1997; Haig-Brown, 1995; Ing, 1991), and each piece of writing reveals the devastating effect of this genocidal process on the Aboriginal peoples of Canada and the United States. Languages, traditions, self-respect, community cohesiveness, parental skills, survival skills, and much more have been lost as a result of their experiences in the residential school system. Those losses in the areas of self-esteem, parenting skills, and language have had and continue to have a huge impact on Native communities (Chrisjohn & Young, 1997; Hanohano, 2001; Kirkness, 1998; Lafrance, 2001; Martin, 2002; Steinhauer, 2002; Weber-Pillwax, 2003). In Kirkness's words:

Every Aboriginal person is affected even today by residential schools despite the fact that they no longer exist. The breakdown of our societies is attributed to the effect of the separation of Aboriginal children from their parents. Many generations of children were denied the association with their nuclear family, with their extended family's culture, their values, their language, their customs, and their spirituality. (p. 101)

Most residential schools ceased to operate by the mid 1970s, and only seven remained open through the 1980s. The last federally operated residential school in Canada closed in Saskatchewan in 1996.

Integrated Education

After recognizing that residential schools were not accomplishing what they were designed to achieve, a new policy was implemented—integrated education—that had as its stated purpose the complete integration of Indians into mainstream Canadian society. Titley (1980) explained:

What the policy of integration meant in practice was that wherever possible Indian children would be enrolled in the predominantly white public schools operated by the provincial governments. Provincial education authorities concurred with this new departure and over the following two decades the gradual transfer of large numbers of native children from all-Indian schools to integrated ones took place. By March, 1968, the Minister of Indian Affairs was able to announce that over 50 per cent of Indian children of school age were attending schools operated by the provinces.

The first major assessment of integrated education was carried out between 1964 and 1967 by a research group under Dr. H. Hawthorn of the University of British Columbia. . . . The report documented the alarmingly high drop-out rate of Indian students in school and showed that this rate intensified when Indians transferred to public schools. (p. 1)

Although the Hawthorn report showed that integration was not working, an intensification of the process was suggested as a solution. Titley (1980) described the policy of integration as assimilation in disguise: "Integrated education meant cultural modification on the part of the weaker and numerically inferior group—the Indians. They were to be assimilated" (p. 2). Assimilation became an obsession for the government, and in 1969 Prime Minister Trudeau presented the White Paper on Indian Affairs to Parliament. This paper suggested that the Indian Act be repealed and that First Nations be incorporated into the mainstream. The proposed legislation met major opposition from First Nations groups, and it was quickly withdrawn when the Indian Association issued a counterproposal that became know as the Red Paper, a document that asserted First Nations sovereignty.

Indian Control of Indian Education

Shortly after the withdrawal of the 1969 federal White Paper, the NIB (1972) issued the Red Paper, a position paper entitled Indian Control of Indian Education. This paper was premised on two educational principles widely "recognized in Canadian society: Parental responsibility and local control of education" (Barman, Hebert, & McCaskill, 1987, p. 2). The federal government eventually accepted the document, and since 1972 numerous First Nations have assumed control of their schools within the limitations that the Department of Indian Affairs defined and regulates. It is not surprising that with Indian Affairs still directing regulations and policies on education, the statistics with regard to Indian control of Indian education have not changed significantly. The federal government has agreed that Native people must take control of their own education and that Native people must provide their own answers, but this recognition has not been enough to inspire significant changes in the statistics on the schooling success of First Nations students. Knowing the answers and implementing changes are two different things, and, unfortunately, even with the local control that has been afforded to Native communities, the federal government continues to exercise most of the control (Abele, Dittburner, & Graham, 2000).

First Nations communities were granted local control of education as a result of the NIB's (1972) document, but as this policy was being operationalized, it became evident that the term *control* did not carry the same meaning for each of the parties involved. Abele et al. (2000) explained that this term could be problematic:

While the Summary Report of the Task force on the Educational Needs of the Native Peoples of Ontario defines control, in terms of input, Aboriginal documents define it as a total or partial transfer of jurisdiction over education to the local community level. (pp. 9-10)

Therefore, the question remains, Do First Nations have control of Indian education?

Brady (1995) argued that we do not have full autonomy from restrictive federal control:

Whereas the federal government may have agreed with the principle of Native control of Native education, it has done little to transfer legislative control over education to First Nations Government. . . . The result is that the term 'band controlled' somewhat misrepresents reality. As long as legislative and legal authority continues to reside in non-Native legislative bodies, Native people's ability to control their children's education will be, to all intents and purposes, severely restricted. (pp. 357-358)

The development of policies in Alberta, such as the recent First Nations, Métis, and Inuit Education Policy Framework (Alberta Learning, 2002) and, more recently, the Alberta's Commission on Learning (2006) seem to offer potential for more focus on Aboriginal-led education initiatives. The provincial government provided significant funds to expand the implementation of the First Nations, Métis, and Inuit Policy Framework, but the processes and methods used in the implementation strategies demonstrated that Aboriginal peoples still have not been granted complete autonomy even to participate fully in such initiatives as the government-led policy objective of infusing Aboriginal knowledge and perspectives into mainstream school programs and curricula. Although some Native people were involved in the public discussions and participated in the community consultations on the policy framework and the ensuing curriculum projects, according to Battiste (2002) and individual community members, it remains questionable whether their voices were heard and whether their ideas were actually incorporated into the policy or its implementation strategies. In their review of the policy framework, Wilson and Wilson (2002) were very skeptical of the policy: "On the surface, the concept sounds good. . . . The point is that the power differential remains as it has since formal education began" (p. 67). They added:

Current provincial curricula were developed out of mainstream Canadian society and its own agenda for transmitting its own culture: colonizing its younger generation, as it were, to its own attitudes, values, and customs. . . . By simply infusing something into an already powerful and harmful system, we may be contributing only that—an infusion—and may in fact be perpetuating the problem.

The need is for the curriculum to emerge from the traditional Aboriginal culture, not the other way around. Then the Aboriginal culture would provide the framework to legitimize the curriculum. (p. 67)

First Nations Schooling Today

Though it has now been 35 years since the federal government granted First Nations across Canada the option of having locally controlled schools on their reserves, there has been very little change in the outcomes of schooling. Native education has still not reached parity with non-Native education in Canada (Minister of Public Works and Government of Services Canada, 2000):

The Department reports an improvement in high school completion rates for Indian students over five years, from 31 percent to 37 percent. This compares with a 65 percent high school completion rate for the Canadian population as a whole in 1996. At this rate of progress, it will take approximately 23 years for the Indian population on reserves to reach education parity with the overall Canadian rate for high school completion, if that rate remains constant. We believe that more and faster progress is urgently needed. (p. 4)

Statistics Canada (2001a) reported similar findings from its Aboriginal people's survey:

Education attainment among the Aboriginal population in Canada has increased over the past few years (Siggner, 2003; Statistics Canada, 2003). In 1996, just over half (52%) of the Aboriginal population aged 20 to 24 living in non-reserve areas had not completed secondary school. By 2001, this proportion had dropped to 48%. Nevertheless, there was still a huge gap in comparison with the Canadian population as a whole. By 2001, only 26% of the general population aged 20 to 24 had not completed secondary school. (p. 2)

These statistics hold true regardless of whether the Native children attended a public (provincial) school or an on-reserve school. Kirkness (1999) wanted Native people to turn these statistics around, stating that our objective has to be

learning to appreciate and use all our resources to realize quality education, not only for the children, but for all Our People regardless of their level of study. Education into culture, not culture into education, must be our practice and we must believe that the answers are within us. (p. 25)

Referring to the work of Mackay and Myles (1989), Breen (2003) identified at least 18 different factors that might contribute to students' dropping out of school, 8 of which he focused on in his study: low English-language skills in reading, writing, listening, and speaking; low academic achievement; poor student-staff relations; inadequate parental support; poor home and school communication; impact of peer relationships; inadequate future plans; and irrelevant curriculum (p. 35).

The non-Native educators in Breen's (2003) study reported that they often struggled to find ways to reach the children they taught and were often "frustrated with the fact that they were not in a position to provide an education that is tailored to meet the learning needs, styles, and comfort of the community and its students" (p. 84). Many concluded that much of the failure that children experience is a result of low parental and community involvement and a lack of parenting skills. Breen mentioned, however, that although many of his participants thought they had the answers, few "presented any sense of understanding of historical and contemporary Native issues that might affect families" (p. 136).

As revealed in studies such as Breen's (2003) and Tessier's (2003), many non-Native educators assume that Native children are failing because First Nations parents and communities do not care about their school achievements, but there is very little, if any, evidence to support such a position. To the contrary, studies have revealed that Aboriginal parents do care about their children's education and that they do want them to graduate from high school (Breen 2003; Friedel, 1999; Kavanagh, 2002; Makokis, 2000; Tessier, 2003). This brings to the forefront even more forcefully the need for educators in general to identify accurately and understand more deeply the factors and complexities that drive the low academic achievement patterns of Aboriginal students.

Each new decade brings forth new theories and new policies to address the issue of Aboriginal students' low academic achievement. Some scholars theorize that the effects of colonization and the residential school experiences are major contributing factors, whereas others continue to embrace theories that point to learning-style differences. Still other scholars point to inadequate parental involvement; low English-language skills in reading, writing, listening, and speaking; dysfunctional homes; and irrelevant school curriculum. It seems pointless for First Nations to engage in debates on the reason(s) for their children's low academic achievement; the facts of the current reality remain clear regardless of who or what is to be blamed: Native children continue to struggle in the area of academics in schools. Arguments amongst scholars and educators have been going on for decades and have not resolved the problem.

According to the history of formal Aboriginal education in Canada, including ongoing statistics, Aboriginal people have little evidence on which to build their hopes for solutions from this particular segment of mainstream society.

Parental School Choice in First Nations Communities

As a Native educator myself, I have always been confident that, as is true for most non-Native parents, most Native parents are concerned about the welfare of their

children and want them to be successful, independent individuals. All of the parents whom I know want their children to receive at least enough education to enable them to function in today's competitive world, and, in fact, studies have shown that Native parents generally want at least a Grade 12 education for their children (Breen, 2003; Friedel, 1999; Kavanagh, 2002; Makokis, 2000; Tessier, 2003).

In 1867, through section 91(24) of the British North American Act (now the Constitution Act, 1867), the federal government assumed jurisdiction over Indian lands reserved for Indians. Shortly after, with the establishment of the Indian Act, the Canadian government also assumed total jurisdiction over First Nations education. It was the federal government that decided where First Nations children would attend school. Parental school choice for First Nations families was not a reality until sometime in the late 1960s when the federal government began dismantling the residential school system and, through its integrated education policy, encouraging Native parents to send their children to local public schools under the control of the provincial or territorial governments.

Today, with schools in almost all First Nations communities across Canada, parents have some choice as to where they will send their children, but the choices are limited. The federal government has committed to pay the tuition for only those students who attend schools where transfer agreements have been established with their administrative systems (Director of Education, personal communication, June 18, 2006; Makokis, 2000). Therefore, in most First Nations communities, parents must make a choice between the First Nations community schools and the surrounding off-reserve provincial schools that have tuition agreements in place between their own school

system and the provincial and federal governments. In her study Morgan (2002) reported that "of the 120,000 eligible on-reserve First Nations students, 65% attend the 487 band-operated schools, while about 35% attend provincial schools" (p. 15). These numbers vary, often widely, depending on the reserve's proximity to rural towns with provincial schools. Where there is closer proximity, up to 75% of First Nations children might attend provincial schools (Morgan, 2002; Northern Affairs Canada employee, personal communication, June 13, 2006).

Assuming then that the factor of proximity is not one of heavy weighting in a particular situation, how do First Nations parents decide where to send their children to school? Some researchers (e.g., Breen, 2003; Kavanagh, 2002; Makokis, 2000) have alluded to this topic, but the research and literature that speak directly to the topic of First Nations parental school choice are sparse. Because this topic carries major significance in the lives of my own people as well as those of other tribal peoples in Canada, I focused my literature searches on gaining a better understanding of the factors that influence parental school choice in the wider population. A description of these factors follows and I hope will provide the reader with an appropriate context for the stronger emphasis of this work on parental school choice for First Nations parents who are living on reserves. The intent of this discussion is to make educators and policy makers aware of some of the complex processes and factors that influence First Nations education in general and First Nations parental school choices in particular.

The perspectives of First Nations parents on the educational experiences of their children within the context of Canadian "schooling" have been widely disseminated.

However, to my knowledge, First Nations parents have never openly revealed how

personal experiences and perspectives ultimately lead to parental school choices. This work may well be the first attempt to give space to those voices on this topic.

Parental School Choice Within non-First Nations Communities

Research has revealed that the increasing economic uncertainty influences most school choice decisions (Cowley, 2004; Ungerleider, 2004). "Today's parents want their children to grow up well educated and able to find meaningful work. They know that their own wellbeing, and that of their children, is connected to the quality of the schooling their children receive" (Ungerleider, 2004, p. 20). Therefore they want their children to attend good schools—schools that will meet their expectations. *Good* schools in this case seems to refer to those that will move their children successfully into good employment positions.

What constitutes a good school? Cowley (2004) affirmed that a good school always strives for high academic achievement, and he identified four criteria that might help parents determine whether the school is, in fact, a good school: It (a) has a very public mission, (b) knows how to succeed and tells everyone what it knows, (c) maintains rich communication with its families, and (d) measures its performance and succeeds in its mission (pp. 10-11).

Hoxby (2001) charged that Cowley's (2004) criteria might be a little too idealist and reported that many parents do not have the option of shopping around, let alone of reviewing mission statements or investigating whether or not the schools are actually meeting or succeeding in their mission. Realistically, many "parents are not all equally able to exercise choice" (p. 75), and therefore they become less concerned about the criteria listed above. "High-income parents routinely exercise more choice than low-

income parents because high-income parents have more school districts and private schools within their choice set" (p. 75). Canada is a diverse country in all aspects, and people from different economic and social backgrounds may use different criteria when they select schools for their children.

COMPAS Research conducted a poll in 2001 for the *National Post* (Hoxby, 2001) that revealed several different parental values and ideas on the purpose of education. The results showed that up to 32% of parents identified training youth for the work world as most important or valuable to them, 23% chose creating good citizens as most important, and 17% selected creating inquiring minds as most important. A further 7% considered creating happy people as important, 4% felt that teaching religious values is very important, 3% thought that producing good parents is important, and the remainder had various other thoughts about the purpose of education (p. 57).

Taylor and Woollard (2003) focused their study on how middle-class parents and their children choose a high school, and it became very clear that school choice was more than just a matter of academics. Although these parents thought that academics are important, other factors contributed to their decisions. Some parents were looking for schools that focused on religion, culture, and language; whereas others were looking for special-interest programs that focused on fine arts, sports, the military, or technology. Still others desired schools that would ensure entry to university, and some searched for schools tailored to vocational training. Whatever the factors, most of the parents in Taylor and Woollard's study hoped that, in addition to academics, the schools that they chose would promote a sense of belonging and be places where their children would be safe and happy. They shared the following parental considerations:

John and Sandra... comment on the pressure imposed by channeling all eligible students into elite academic programs... Arlene... was torn between her concern that school continues to be fun for her son and her feeling that he needed to be pushed to develop a strong work ethic and academic discipline in preparation for further education... Dave comments that the reason they chose the school they did was because administrators and staff appeared to care about the well-being of students and promoted the value that 'people come first.' The issue of his son's comfort was paramount. (pp. 626-627)

Responding to dissatisfaction with public schools, parental school "choice in education has become a common reform theme in recent years in several industrialized countries" (Taylor & Woollard, 2003, p. 617; Froese-Germain, 1998; Stein, 2002), and although this may be viewed as a good thing, the effects of choice are difficult to measure. Discussing the work of Ball (2003), Taylor and Woollard argued that "the education market works as a class reproduction strategy for the middle classes" and that "school choice can lead to increased segregation" (p. 317).

Tomlinson (1997) agreed that school-choice policies increase segregation: "A major result of these choice policies globally has been to increase social class and segregation in schools" (p. 9). Minority students, she pointed out, will ultimately be the losers because

it was apparent and acknowledged that the 'choice' legislation would increase ethnic and white school segregation. Minority students now bear additional market burdens. They are likely to be regarded as undesirable, attending 'failing' schools and schools with severely reduced budgets. Afro-Caribbean students are faring particularly badly in the market, and minority parents who initially perceived the educational reforms to be positive are becoming disillusioned. (p. 9)

Taylor and Woollard (2003) concluded that although school choice appears to be a positive move, even middle-class parents sometimes find it overwhelming to have to make such a decision for their children. Two of the parents in their study commented on this very issue:

Mary: I wish it was back the way it was when I was a kid. I mean, there was an elementary, a junior, and a senior high school in your neighborhood and you went to school near where you lived, everybody knew you, the neighbors all knew you. I think we've lost something with the moves to choice and out of our communities.

Arlene: I think we've lost the sense of communities building and that anchor that schools were. . . . In the area of town where I live, they're never going to build any new schools. . . . And the schools we have are falling to pieces and they don't have a lot of the amenities that the newer schools have. So . . . is that fair to our students in those neighborhoods? It's becoming elitist. Mary: It is becoming very elitist. And it's becoming very much a form of privatization because you can only go to certain schools if you meet the criteria, can pay the extra fees, can get there somehow. That's not a public school in terms of open to all.

Education is an important factor in determining quality of life, and more and more Canadians identify education as the key to economic opportunity and advancement (Baker, 2003). New technologies and educational techniques are helping to bridge the gap between rural, remote, and northern communities. However, the largest gap that exists between rural and urban centers is in the area of school choice. It seems natural and logical that living in a rural community means fewer choices when it comes to choosing a school, but Baker suggested that this lack of options for school choice does not appear to be a large concern for those who choose rural living. In fact, he maintained that parents appear to be generally satisfied with the schools that serve their rural communities. However, in my review of the literature I found it difficult to find other research that would confirm Baker's statements. Documentation on school choice in First Nations communities is even more limited, and the following research questions remained unaddressed in the review of literature on parental school choice: How do parents who live on a First Nations reserve decide where their children will be

schooled when they have the option of choosing between an on-reserve and an offreserve school? What criteria do they use to make this very important choice?

Overview of the Literature

This brief examination of the literature on parental school choice shows a huge gap in addressing this topic as it relates to First Nations/Aboriginal parents and communities. Although a great deal of documentation can be found in the area of Native underachievement, discussions about parental school choice are almost nonexistent. Because Makokis (2000), Tessier (2003), and Breen (2003) are among the few scholars who have alluded to this topic, it is their works that I have cited in this study. In attempting to better understand parental school choice in relation to First Nations education, I searched both past and present literature and used the writings of both Native and non-Native writers. The literature that exists on the topic of school choice decision making is vast, but because none of it directly refers to school-choice decision making for First Nations parents and, in particular, those who live in reserve communities, I have cited and commented on only a small portion of the literature. The literature revealed that the trend toward school-choice decision making is a reaction to the rapidly changing economy. As indicated earlier, the literature on school choice demonstrates that many non-Native parents are looking for schools that will best prepare their children to compete in the market economy; this may not be the basis for parental school choices for First Nations parents who are living on reserves. Because the available literature does not address this aspect of parental school choice, in this work I have relied heavily upon the integration of multiple sources to speak to the topic—literature references and citations, the participants' words and narratives, and my own words and narratives—and, as a result, I developed the presentation style itself to encapsulate that crucial integration of knowledge sources.

CHAPTER 3:

INDIGENOUS RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

An Indigenous research methodology fits within a research paradigm that draws upon the inherent wisdom, morals, and beliefs of Indigenous peoples. It encompasses the natural laws of love, respect, courage, honesty, humility, wisdom, and truth that my people believe have been given to Indigenous people by the Creator to ensure a vision of unity whenever they "came together to share and celebrate their ways of knowing" (Makokis, 2001, p. 50). As a research concept, an Indigenous research methodology allows Native people to move beyond the limitations posed by modern Western theories to conduct research and move into new spaces that embrace Indigenous knowledge. "The recognition and intellectual activation of Indigenous knowledge today is an act of empowerment by Indigenous people" (Battiste, 2002, p. 4). As a result of this movement, there is a renewed appreciation within the sphere of Western academia for the wealth and richness of Native languages, worldviews, teaching, and experiences.

Battiste (2002) spoke about the significance of Indigenous knowledge to contemporary Western forms of education and pedagogical systems:

Indigenous knowledge benchmarks the limitations of Eurocentric theory—its methodology, evidence, and conclusions—reconceptualizes the resilience and self-reliance of Indigenous peoples, and underscores the importance of their own philosophies, heritages, and educational processes. Indigenous knowledge fills the ethical and knowledge gaps in Eurocentric education, research, and scholarship. By animating the voices and experiences of the cognitive "other" and integrating them into the educational process, it creates a new, balanced centre and a fresh vantage point from which to analyze Eurocentric education and its pedagogies. (p. 5)

The integration of Indigenous knowledge systems into the educational processes of schooling for First Nations or any other Aboriginal students must be preceded by formal

recognition and acceptance of the substance and meanings of Indigenous knowledge.

The concept of Indigenous knowledge is not usually heard in discussions outside the settings of academia, and as an educator I believe that this limitation offers a plausible and convincing explanation for the lack of development of new and more effective forms of education programs and curricula for Aboriginal students and communities.

Although this work does not directly address the concept of Indigenous knowledge, the Indigenous research methodology that I used to guide the research process is based upon a specific Indigenous knowledge system—that of the Plains Cree. Key points in this knowledge system refer to our relationship to space and time, to living and nonliving things, to the physical and the spiritual aspects of life. These aspects connect knowledge with understanding and involve the formal recognition and place of dreams and visions in everyday individual and social life. Relying upon a research methodology that permits and supports my efforts to draw on and include the experiences, thoughts, feelings, and spirituality of our people in this work is one way that I am able to honor the knowledge that is available to me from my own way of being and knowing. Grounding my research in this Indigenous research methodology, and therefore within this particular knowledge system, assisted me in ensuring that my research would maintain the integrity of the participants and the communities with which I engaged.

The research process that I set up and within which I conducted this research, using an Indigenous methodology or framework, reflects a spiritual base. Ermine (1995) explained Indigenous ways of seeking knowledge:

Aboriginal epistemology is grounded in the self, the spirit, the unknown. Understanding of the universe must be grounded in the spirit. Knowledge must be sought through the stream of the inner space in unison with all instruments of knowing and conditions that make individuals receptive to knowing. Ultimately it was in the self that Aboriginal people discovered great resources for coming to grips with life's mysteries. It was in the self that the richest source of information could be founded by delving into the metaphysical and the nature and origin of knowledge. Aboriginal epistemology speaks of pondering great mysteries that lie no further than the self. (p. 108)

To build on Ermine's words, the individual who engages in the seeking or, in the current context and terms, carries out the research does so as spirit first. An Indigenous research framework, then, will reflect this perspective, and in this study I as the researcher was aware of the need to carry out all research activities and processes in the context of that spiritual aspect.

Indigenous research is a growing form of inquiry, both nationally and internationally, and is of "great importance to Indigenous people because it allows for the development of Indigenous theory and methods of practice" (Wilson, 2003, p. 25). Science "has not been able to deal with the things that make up, for example, Aboriginal wisdom" (Friedel, 1999, p. 147). It has failed to recognize that Indigenous peoples have a "complete knowledge system with its own concepts of epistemology, and its own scientific and logical validity" (Battiste, 2002, p. 8). As Friedel stated:

Science has failed in its endeavor to measure Indigenous knowledge; it has not been able to capture our emotions; it has not been able to understand the essence of our spirits; and it has no way of doing justice to our experiences. Although qualitative methods have experienced greater success in trying to explain certain phenomena, it may be that an Indigenous methodology is the only true way of doing research involving aboriginal people. (p. 147)

A researcher who claims to be using an Indigenous methodology in his/her work understands the presupposition that is inherent in that claim: The researcher's personal

life is guided by the natural laws of love, honesty, kindness, and determination. The researcher also recognizes that expectations from the community must be considered and upheld. Weber-Pillwax (1999) outlined several principles as foundational to an Indigenous research methodology, and these, I think, could be related to crucial aspects of community expectations of Indigenous and non-Indigenous researchers. The principles, in summary, included the interconnectedness of all living things, the impact of motives and intentions on person and community, research as lived Indigenous experience, the groundedness of theories in Indigenous epistemology, the transformative nature of research, the sacredness and responsibility of personal and community integrity, and the recognition of languages and cultures as living processes (pp. 31-32).

Indigenous research methodologies are very holistic in nature, and many Aboriginal scholars (e.g., Bruno, 2003; Chisan, 2001; Hanohano, 2001; Martin, 2002; Weber-Pillwax, 1999; Wilson, 2001) have expressed the need to rely upon such principles when they conduct research within Native communities. Although Martin (2002) argued that "frameworks such as historiography, ethnography, phenomenology, and particularly hermeneutics have some congruence and cultural safety" (p. 11) for the Indigenous researcher, Wilson suggested that these Western methodologies do not completely fit within our Indigenous way of thinking.

One major difference between those dominant paradigms is that they build on the fundamental belief that knowledge is an individual entity: The researcher is an individual in search of knowledge, knowledge is something that is gained, and therefore knowledge may be owned by an individual. An Indigenous paradigm comes from the foundational belief that knowledge is relational. Knowledge is shared with all creation. It is not just interpersonal relationships, not just with the research subjects with whom I may be working, but a relationship with all of creation. It is with the cosmos, it is with the animals,

with the plants, with the earth that we share this knowledge. It goes beyond the idea of individual knowledge to the concept of relational knowledge. (pp. 176-177)

I agree that an Indigenous paradigm comes from the foundational belief that knowledge is relational, and I also think that an Indigenous researcher must have a deep understanding of the meaning of such relationality. As I understand knowledge in my own Cree world, knowledge can be acquired through personal effort, or it can come to us as a gift from the Creator. Being blessed with the gift is an honor, and if I have been blessed with that honor, I understand the responsibility that goes with it. My responsibility is to pass on or share that gift with all other parts of my world, including people and other living elements of my environment.

Battiste (2002) stated, "Knowledge is not secular. It is a process derived from creation, and as such it has a sacred purpose. It is inherent in and connected to all of nature, to its creatures, and to human existence" (p. 14). Maintaining the integrity and/or coherence of Indigenous research depends on the overt recognition, in words and actions, of the connection between Indigenous knowledge and Indigenous research.

Using Indigenous methodologies does not mean that Indigenous researchers dismiss other theories and/or methodologies (Steinhauer, 2002). Rather, it means that we as Indigenous researchers are engaged in the processes of developing theoretical understandings and practices that arise out of our own Indigenous knowledges. Smith (1999) emphasized the importance of this engagement in understanding the past, often negative experiences that our own peoples have had with research.

Accepting the Responsibility of Conducting Research

As I was preparing to begin my research, I was very cognizant of this privilege of doing advanced research. The most serious consideration for me as a researcher was the assurance that I would be able to uphold the personal responsibility that goes along with doing research with and amongst my own people, using an Indigenous research methodology. Throughout my study I was always conscious of making sure that I was doing the "right" thing and that what I did and said would not harm anyone in the process. It did not take long for me to realize that I could not do this alone. I prayed often, asking for guidance and direction and giving thanks for having been given the opportunity to study at this level. As a researcher, I have a tremendous responsibility. Weber-Pillwax (2003) pointed out the significance of personal responsibility for Indigenous researchers who are doing "formal research" with Indigenous communities. She suggested that, as a researcher, "I am accepting responsibility and accountability for the impact of the project on the lives of the community members with whom I will be working" (p. 2).

The challenge of pulling out the words of my limited English vocabulary to articulate a part of the reality in which I am immersed is extremely demanding both intellectually and emotionally. I asked myself whether I had earned the right to even talk about Indigenous research methodologies. I was raised with the understanding that although I was physically capable of doing something, this did not necessarily grant me the right to do it. For example, knowing the procedures for conducting a sweat does not grant me the right to host one. Second, coming into this study as a Native person with traditional beliefs, I was not sure whether my claim to using an Indigenous research

methodology would send out the message that I am an expert in the area, which I am not. As I shared earlier, all of my teachers have always emphasized humility, and they taught me never to act as though I knew everything. These personal reservations may be interpreted as weaknesses, but they were significant considerations in my effort to articulate how the concept of an Indigenous research methodology applies to my own work. Lightning (1992) shared a story about experiencing a similar apprehension:

I said to him in Cree, "Grandfather, I don't know how to do these things. I am trying to prepare the protocol but I realize that basically I don't know anything. As a matter of fact, I have no idea what I'm doing. Please, I implore you, have compassion for what I am doing."

Elder Art Raining Bird, for all of his stature and knowledge, was a living example of humility. He looked at me and answered with a deep kindness, and understanding, saying, "It's nothing my grandson. We don't know anything." (p. 216)

Although we may know a great deal about the topic we are researching or studying, we never become experts because there is always so much more to learn. Elder Raining Bird explained to Lightning that learning is a lifelong process and that knowledge can be attained only in stages:

The Elder then took a stick about 16 inches long from the ground a few feet away from where they were sitting on the grass. He scratched a notch at about the middle of the stick, and then indicating one end of the stick and that notched mark said, "This is when you are born and this notch is 50 years old. In this area between being born up to 50 years of age, you do not know anything." He then pointed from the notch at the middle of the stick to the other end and stated that from 50 years of age to 100 years of age you can say that you begin to have a hunch, and intuitive feeling, for knowledge. From 100 years of age and on, you have entered an area, a stage in your life, where you know something. (p. 217)

This story has had a strong impact on me, and Elder Raining Bird's words have humbled me into having a much deeper respect for the culture into which I was born.

Regardless of my own apprehensions about personal worthiness, using an Indigenous

research methodology to conduct my research is a privilege and an honor with which I have been blessed just by being a Cree woman. It is important, however, to note here also that Indigenous scholars did not and still do not always have this opportunity to carry out formal research using a research methodology that honors and is based upon their own ways of knowing. Therefore, I embrace this particular form of Indigenous research methodology and will use it with a good heart, respectful of my own Cree traditions and values.

When Hanohano (2001) was doing his research, he designed a set of guidelines for himself, and I found that his description is very similar to the process that I followed in my own interactions within my community. He advised:

When doing research in Aboriginal communities, always begin with prayer; give and share gifts; build and establish relationships of trust. Be humble and approach in a humble way; to gain knowledge, you need to acknowledge that you lack some; follow the Spirit and listen to what the person has to say; before closing, express gratitude and commitment to preserving the voices and intent of those involved in sharing their knowledge. (p. 65)

Hanohano's guidelines convey humility, and humility is a key ingredient in Indigenous research. Our people know that humility can be the most difficult virtue to learn and maintain, so they begin early to teach the children how to behave appropriately and respectfully. These ways are the ways of humility. Marshall (2001) commented on this virtue:

A humble person rarely stumbles, the old ones say, because such a person walks with his face toward the Earth and can see the path ahead. On the other hand, the arrogant man who walks with his head high to bask in the glory of the moment will stumble often because he is more concerned with the moment than what lies ahead. (p. 19)

Indigenous Knowledge in Indigenous Research

Indigenous knowledge is said to be personal, oral, experiential, holistic, narrative and metaphorical in nature (Castellano, 2000) and is retained and expressed, expanded and contracted according to social, political, historical, and spatial dimensions of individuals and the group. "The knowledge valued in Aboriginal societies derives from multiple sources including *traditional teachings, empirical observations, and revelations*" (p. 23), all of which are equally important. Brief summaries of Castellano's descriptions of these sources follow.

Traditional knowledge (Castellano, 2000) is something that has been handed down from earlier generations, often through creation stories, the treaties, and all the events that occurred throughout history. Elders play a major role in passing on traditional knowledge and teachings. In Cree societies we have two types of stories, atchimona (mere stories, accounts, reports) and atayohkana (sacred stories).

Empirical knowledge is gained through watching and listening. Before the arrival of Europeans, much of an Indigenous child's empirical knowledge was attained through this type of instruction. Castellano (2000) quoted Waldram, who described how knowledge is created through this mode: "This information processing forms a constant loop in which new information is interpreted in the context of existing information, and revisions to the state of knowledge concerning a particular phenomenon are made when necessary" (p. 23). In Cree communities everyone was a teacher. But there were specialists as well. There were also particular roles and functions to guide the establishment of learning environments, methodologies, and content.

Revelations or revealed knowledge is acquired "through dreams, visions, and intuitions that are understood to be spiritual in origin" (Castellano, 2000, p. 24).

Traditionally, much of what we did was influenced by our dreams, our visions, and our intuition. Brody (1983; as cited in Castellano, 2000) described the power of dreaming and explained that some Beaver people of northeastern British Columbia still use dreams:

Some old-timers, men who became famous for their powers and skills, had been great dreamers. Hunters and dreamers. They did not hunt as most people do. They did not seek uncertainly for the trails of the animals whose movements we can only guess at. No, they located their prey in dreams, found their trails, and made dream-kills. Then, the next day, or a few days later, whenever it seemed auspicious to do so, they could go out, find the trail, re-encounter the animals, and collect the kill. (p. 24)

Cree and Dene people, who live close to the land and to animals as trappers, hunters, or fishermen, also rely on revealed knowledge. Lives of solitude or lifestyles that encourage revelations or altered states of awareness accept revealed knowledges as a part of everyday reality and a normal, ordinary source of knowledge or information and understanding.

Stan Wilson (1995) shared a story that is also a good example of revealed knowledge. He spoke of an experience that he had while he was in Georgia several years ago:

As I walked I had an overwhelming feeling of being welcomed in a powerful way. Yet at the same time there was a sadness, almost a melancholy feeling. It was a wistful feeling and yet I knew that I was welcomed. . . . Later that night an image came to me. I don't know if it was a dream while I was sleeping or if it was a vision that came to me as I was waking up. Whatever it was, it woke me with a start. The image was clear and remains clear to this day. (p. 62)

When Stan told his friend, Lionel Kinunwa, about this sad, yet welcomed feeling and about his vision, Kinunwa's response was, "You've had a ten thousand-year-old experience. Your ancestors were happy to see one of their own kind" (p. 65). The dream or vision had a teaching attached.

Cardinal (2001) also spoke of this revealed knowledge in his story about Elders whom he had observed at an Elders' think tank:

They would say, "Let's sleep on it," and the meeting would end. They would have their own personal ceremonies, maybe go into the sweat lodge, or they would go into a pipe ceremony. Early the next morning, by 6 o'clock, they would already be meeting while government officials were trying to wake up.

The Elders would talk about their dreams. They would say something like, "I saw this bear walking around the mountain and I was standing there and he took me by surprise," and so forth. The other Elders would listen closely, trying to understand what this could mean. Then they compared information from their dream or vision work. The process of Circle work and Dream work are methods: Indigenous methods that speak clearly to an Indigenous perspective, and Indigenous worldview. (p. 181)

I too had a very significant dream while I was writing this dissertation. At the time a battle was occurring between my head and my heart. I was having major doubts, and a nagging uncertainty plagued me about writing this dissertation. Throughout the data-collection process I often asked myself the following questions, which placed a separation between myself and the research methodology I had selected: Am I worthy? Do I know enough about an Indigenous research methodology to use it? I never want to be considered an expert in this area, and if I use it, will I be placing myself in a category in which I do not belong? And if I am, is that deception? These and many more questions plagued me. Then one day Shawn Wilson (2003) sent me a copy of his dissertation. I have always been in awe of Wilson's work in the area of Indigenous research, and after I read his dissertation from front to back, my anxiety and fear

escalated: Shawn knows so much, and I know so little. The night that I finished reading his dissertation, I had a dream, and it was this dream that changed my thinking.

Although it took months to sift through the whole dream, a partial answer finally came to me. I was being granted the permission to use this framework. This is why I had this dream! I realized immediately after I awoke that this dream would be an important vehicle for my understanding. I did not know how, but I knew it would be, so I recorded it immediately. I share this dream exactly as I recorded it in my diary:

It is 4:30 a.m. and I just had the weirdest dream. I am sure it would have continued had the fire alarm not gone off, but I think this is where it was meant to end anyway. I don't really understand what it means, but I am confident that the answer will come to me in time. . . .

In the dream several people were standing along side a body of water, it was a river. The people were cheering, getting themselves ready to jump onto a huge piece of ice that was coming downstream. (It must have been a river for the huge piece of ice, possibly an iceberg was moving swiftly in our direction.) I had no idea why all this was happening, and why everyone there wanted to get on board that large piece of ice. Why, why did they want to get on? I was questioning myself in my dream. From where I was standing downstream, I could see people taking a run at in, only to land in the chilling waters. I saw the iceberg moving closer to where I was standing, and suddenly I had the urge to do the same. Without thinking, I ran as fast as I could. I jumped off the embankment and landed right on the ice. Oh my gosh, I was on!! But why was I on? What an exhilarating feeling! I was on the ice, floating downstream! As I was floating downstream, others tried to jump on, but no one made it, except Shawn Wilson. Although dozens of people tried to jump on, why were there only two of us that made it? Was it because I had just finished reading his dissertation that he was on there too? Did this dream have anything to do with his work? Was this dream about Indigenous research? What did the iceberg represent? After reading his dissertation, I had a clearer understanding about the importance of using an Indigenous framework, but I don't know why I made it onto the piece of ice, while others did not.

Another concept that might be categorized as a form of revealed knowledge is cellular memory. The basis of this concept is that knowledge is carried in our cells and through various means may be revealed or brought to our consciousness. I was introduced to this concept of cellular memory in 2001, and since then it has fascinated

me. When I first heard about this way of knowing, I was skeptical, yet as I listened to various students talk about this theory, it began to make sense. The students who shared this knowledge had been exposed to the concept by a traditional teacher, the late Lionel Kinunwa. He had taught that memories are stored in our cells. One of his students elaborated on what this meant to her: "You know how sometimes you just know something without being told, or how sometimes you get the feeling that you know someone? This is cellular memory" (P. Steinhauer, personal communication, November 15, 2002). To elaborate further, I quote Stan Wilson (1995) on this topic:

Lionel said, "We have memories. Our ancestral memories are in our blood, they're in our muscles, they're in our bones, they're in our hair." He said that many of us do not pay attention to these memories because we are too busy paying attention to what's going on in the modern world. We don't pay attention to our historic memory. This is why when we hear the drum, our spirit is moved. The vibrations of the drum stir old memories—our ancestral memories. These memories come out of the molecular structure of our being. This is also why when you hear someone speaking your language, your molecular structure picks up those vibrations, because each language has its own peculiar patterns, and you feel good that somebody is speaking your language.

Does this cellular memory explain intuition? From where does that nagging sense of knowing, yet with no concrete proof, come? Cardinal (2001) asserted, "One thing we all have in common, however, is our intuition" (p. 182). He, too, spoke about Lionel Kinunwa:

Lionel Kinunwa spoke of this as molecular or cellular memory. I have met many young Native people who have come to me and said, "I've always felt different, but not in the sense that I was an Indian and I looked different from the rest, but there is something different down inside." I think as human being we have a deep connection to our Indigenous roots. Young people in the cities or even on the reserves who do not have connections to their culture and traditions look for these connections. (p. 182)

For many of us, revealed knowledge is a way of knowing. This type of knowing, often guides what we do and say, as well as what we do not do and say. When I applied at the university to do my PhD, it was my intention to study the divisive conflicts between the various religious groups in my community. I wanted to know why religion mattered so much to a people who were already so spiritually grounded. It was my theory that there was a correlation between cultural loss, high school dropout rates, low self-esteem, and the religions that had been forced upon us. But within weeks of starting the program I knew that this was not the work that I was going to do. There was something else for me to study, but I did not know what it was. Then one day I suddenly knew that my research would be about parental school choice in First Nations communities. I had not gone through the intellectual exercise of trying to determine what I would be studying, but something within me told me that this would be my research topic. Was my late father guiding my decision making? Perhaps the revelation that I spoke of in the first chapter (learning about my father's passion about Indian education) was already trying to reveal itself at the time that I changed my topic.

Do the active connections to our past, this capacity and practice of tapping into or accessing consciously revealed knowledge through our dreams and visions, speak directly to a worldview that is different from those of the educators and teachers in standard, non-Indigenous schools? If this is so, as my personal experiences have indicated, then parental school choice becomes a crucial topic, linked inevitably to the survival of this Indigenous worldview.

Indigenous Worldview

According to Henderson (2000):

An Indigenous worldview assumes that all [life] forms are interconnected, and that the survival of each life form is dependent on the survival of all others. Aboriginal worldviews also note that the force to the life forms is derived from an unseen but knowable spiritual realm. (p. 261)

All life is sacred, and all life forms are connected. Humans are neither above nor below others in the circle of life. Everything that exists in the circle is one unity, one heart:

The Aboriginal worldview teaches Aboriginal people, to feel humble about their existence. They are but one strand in the web of life. In the circle of which all life forms are a part of, humans are dependent upon all the other forces for their survival. Aboriginal worldviews also teach that humans exist to share life according to their abilities. They exist to care for and renew the web of life, and therefore they must respect and value all forces of life. Often this worldview is called the process of humility. (p. 259)

Our worldviews are reflected in our language, knowledge, unity, and social order. Although Indigenous worldviews are distinct and connected to particular locations and groups of people, the one thing that binds us together as Indigenous people is the shared understanding of interconnectedness, the understanding that all things are dependent on each other. Graveline (1998) explained: "We are like one big family with all our relations. Nothing we do, we do by ourselves; together we form a circle. That which the trees exhale, I inhale. That which I exhale, the tree inhales" (p. 56). An Indigenous worldview is different from the Western worldview in that "western thought conceptualizes history in a linear temporal sequence, whereas most Native American thinking conceptualizes history in a spatial fashion" (Duran & Duran, 2000, pp. 90-91).

Temporal thinking means that we think of time as having a beginning and an end, whereas with spatial thinking we view events as a function of space where the event actually took place. Duran and Duran (2000) added:

The Native America worldview is a systematic approach to being in the world that can best be categorized as process thinking as opposed to content thinking found in the Western worldview. Process thinking is best described as a more action and 'eventing' approach to life versus a world of subject/object relationships. . . . Thus the Native worldview is one in which the individual is part of all creation, living life as one system and not in separate units that are objectively relating with each other. The idea of the world or creation existing for the purpose of human domination and exploitation—the core of most Western ideology—is absent in Native American thinking. (p. 91)

Duran and Duran discussed worldview in relation to Indigenous ways of conceptualizing or thinking. At the same time, however, Indigenous methodologies have been inextricably connected with the spirit as the key element of the being of a person or a people. Within this perspective then, an Indigenous worldview cannot solely be described as an Indigenous way of thinking; it must also be recognized for its connection to Indigenous ways of being.

The integration of the individual as an emotional, physical, intellectual, and spiritual being is the expression of a worldview. An integrated individual in the Cree world will think and live from within an integrated Cree worldview. The stronger that an individual is rooted in his/her own Cree ways of being and ways of thinking, in traditions and worldview, the more difficult will be his/her experiences of learning within the context of another foreign worldview, as in the situation that Canadian schooling presents.

Therefore, how does one provide a detailed description of an Indigenous worldview when so much of this view is derived from our ways of being? Worldviews

are not something that individuals or groups discuss and deliberately set about to learn; they become part of a person or a people right from birth (Steinhauer, 2002).

Worldviews are shaped by the interaction between individual/community and the physical, social, emotional, and mental aspects of the person's environment. Graveline (1998) explained:

A spiritual connection helps not only to integrate our self as a unified entity, but also to integrate the individual into the world as a whole. Spirituality is experienced as an ongoing process, allowing the individual to move towards experiencing connection—to family, community, society and Mother Earth. (p. 55)

Descriptive and convincing explanations of Indigenous worldviews as distinct and useful in the world of academics or to scholarship in general is not now accepted as meaningful, nor is it likely to ever be accepted until it has been presented in application and practice in ways that have an impact on mainstream Canadian non-Aboriginal lives. What I have presented is only enough to point out that a Cree worldview exists as an Indigenous worldview, and it is from this perspective that I speak, write, and have conducted this research. There is no other perspective from which I may speak with integrity.

Readers of my work will not necessarily all read from an Indigenous worldview or perspective and it will not be obvious to them or me what points of the differing worldview will need to be clarified or pulled out as significant junctures where meanings do not "fit" with each other and cannot cross the worldview divide. These points of difference in meanings can only be identified and articulated, and perhaps resolved, only in mutually respectful dialogue. Duran and Duran (2000) addressed this:

"The legitimization of Native American thought in the Western world has not yet occurred, and it may not occur for some time" (p. 99).

It is not the intent or purpose of this work to respond to or argue for the legitimization of Native American thought. I mentioned it here only to make clear the theoretical context of the participants' interviews and my own writing. Indigenous scholars have to adhere to universities' guidelines if they are to receive the credentials to which they aspire. Legitimization of their knowledge systems can be a huge factor in the degree of difficulty that they will face in achieving their goals. This is true at all levels of schooling (Curwen Doige, 2003; Duran & Duran, 2000). Although the struggle for legitimization and acceptance has largely been occurring in academies of higher learning, Indigenous scholars continue to struggle to articulate their own knowledge systems and to have them recognized formally. Battiste and Henderson (2000) commented on this situation:

To attempt to evaluate Indigenous worldview in absolute and universal terms is irrational. Using Eurocentric analysis, one cannot make rational choices among conflicting worldviews, especially those held by others. No worldview describes ecology more accurately than others do. All worldviews describe some parts of the ecology completely, though in their own way. (p. 38)

Henderson's (2000) words provide a good summary here: "Learning another worldview is a lifetime project that requires time and patience" (p. 261).

Data-Collection Process

Using an Indigenous research methodology as the framework for my study presented me with another challenge—deciding on which methods I would employ for collecting data. Weber-Pillwax (2003) warned that this process of selecting the right method is very complex: "For Indigenous researchers, the complexity takes specific

forms, usually forms that are embedded with the values and beliefs about human interaction. These values and beliefs are inherent to the culture implicated in the research" (p. 1).

Wilson (2001) too stressed the importance of choosing the right methods to employ, because not using the right methods could result in great insult to both the researcher and participants. He suggested asking oneself the following questions in evaluating which methods will be appropriate: What is my role as a researcher, and what are my obligations? Does this method allow me to fulfill my obligations in my role? Does this method help to build a relationship between myself as a researcher and my research topic? And does it build respectful relationships with the other participants in the research? (p. 178).

I knew that some methods would fit better into my research methodology framework than others. Talking circles, storytelling, personal narratives, and participatory action research are all appropriate methods to use with Cree people because each fits into the forms and protocols of respectful interpersonal interaction. In research, each also helps to build strong relationships between the researcher and participants. I also knew that regardless of which method I chose, I would have opportunities to develop relationships and spiritual connections.

"A whole base of research tools and methods for Indigenous people has yet to be realized and incorporated into the hunt for truth, the hunt for knowledge" (Cardinal, 2001, p. 180). Although I agree with this analysis, I was comfortable in relying upon the forms of interaction, dialogue, and sharing that grew from and were respected in Cree cultural traditions.

Choosing a Method

In conducting this research I employed two primary methods: individual one-onone interviews and storytelling. These two methods complement each other and fit well
within the oral nature of Cree people's social reality: "Cree and other Indigenous
societies continue to function in a consciousness of primary orality, and this reality
cannot be politely set aside" (Weber-Pillwax, 2001b, p. 155). Orality continues to be the
foundation of Cree consciousness in the communities where I conducted my research,
and the methods that I used to collect data needed to reflect and respect the fact that
"orality systems govern communication, whether interpersonal or intrapersonal"
(p. 152).

For most Aboriginal people, the word *interview* can conjure up a rather formalized and intimidating picture; but when the participants are made to feel at ease and when relationship building is deemed more important than getting through the interview questions, the process can be enjoyable and even inspiring. In these situations, participants will eagerly and easily express their views and opinions. "Trust is crucial to this method, and the researcher must have a deep sense of responsibility to uphold that trust in every way" (Weber-Pillwax, 2001a, p. 170). To develop and maintain these trust relationships with the participants, the data-collection process must be guided by the principles of respect, responsibility, and reciprocity. Wilson (2003) asked several questions related to trust that spoke to my experiences and stayed in my mind throughout my own research process: "What is my role as a researcher in this relationship, and what are my responsibilities? What am I contributing or giving back to

this relationship? Is the sharing, growth and learning that is taking place reciprocal?" (p. 150).

In my case, establishing trust was not difficult because I conducted the study in my own community, in which my family and others on the reserves had developed trust relationships for generations. Of higher significance to me then was the challenge to ensure that I did not break the trust that was being shown to me because of a long-held trust of my parents or my grandparents. In other words, people trusted me because they trusted my grandfather or my father, and my responsibility was to uphold that trust through what could have been essentially the imposition of a foreign and interfering process.

Interviews

In planning the process of data collection, I decided that the ideal way to obtain the information that I needed for my research was to interview. I had specific questions that I needed to ask (see Appendix A for the interview questions), and although I knew that a more structured interview might provide more direct responses, I also knew that conducting an interview in this format would not fit with the methodology that I had chosen for the study. Consequently, I decided to use an unstructured interview with a more free-flowing structure that is more supportive of Cree styles of communication, particularly Cree ways of providing information through indirect means, including personal narratives and stories.

Although I used a more unstructured approach in the actual interviews, I relied upon an interview guide to ensure that I collected the same general areas of information from each participant. In total, I conducted 19 interviews, each of which was very

unique because every participant had his/her own stories to tell and in his/her own setting. This type of interviewing provided a culturally appropriate way for the Cree participants to share whatever it was they wanted to share about the school-choice decisions they had made and in whatever form of dialogue and physical setting they wished to use.

Prior to carrying out the audio-recorded interviews, I visited and had tea with each participant. These initial visits gave the participants a chance to relax and to feel at ease with me and the project, as well as more comfortable about being audio-recorded. Moving from an informal to a more formal context was therefore easier and felt less superficial to both of us. I considered this part of my research process the most important phase of the data collection because this was where the basis of the work and relationship building actually occurred. Weber-Pillwax (2001a) spent a great deal of time doing this when she was conducting her research. She shared a story:

I took a trip with a friend from the community who gave me a history of the land area during three hours of driving. I saw where people had lived, and learned who they were and how they fitted into the lives of the people who still lived there. The history of the land became alive with people and their stories. It was critical stuff, not necessarily because I use it in my research, but because it helps me to establish and maintain the relationships I have with people who live there. It also helps me to contextualize and understand the information and the stories that I am given as I get to know more people and make deeper connections in the community. (p. 171)

In the same way, the participants in my study were much more than participants. By sharing their stories, they shared their lives, and their lives became more deeply connected with mine. It was not relationship building so that I could do the research; rather, it was the research allowing me to deepen, understand, and make real my

relationships with people who already had had generations of intimate connection with me through my family.

The interview guide was useful because it kept the parameters of the data clear to me as well as to the participants. However, I did not permit the guide to take away from the data-collection process as a prescribed and rigid set of questions might have done. I felt that an intuitive, authentic engagement with the participants would more likely occur if we moved with the natural flow that evolved with each dialogue, and it proved to be a better way of collecting data. All of the questions in my guide (Appendix A) received answers and information, and the responses had an unanticipated richness and depth to the issues that I attributed to the open-ended approach to the interviews. As a result, powerful learning took place for both myself as researcher and the participants who contributed and entrusted me with the stories of their own pasts, their own and their children's presents, and, essentially, the futures of both.

Storytelling

Within the context of the interviews, it became clear, almost immediately, that oral tradition and storytelling are still central to Cree personal and community identity. Everyone in the community has at least one story to tell, and every participant in the study had several stories to share. They shared real-life stories about their children's schooling experiences and gave stark accounts of betrayal and disruption as well as positive descriptions of success, joys, and achievements in their personal lives. Stories are very powerful ways of providing and generating information, and the best thing about them is that every story that is told generates another. Thomas King (2003) in *The*

Truth About Stories: A Native Narrative commented, "The truth about stories is that that's all we are" (p. 32). Quoting the Anishnabe writer Gerald Vizenor, he added, "You can't understand the world without telling a story. There isn't any centre to the world but a story" (p. 32). The participants wanted me to understand their world, and they used stories to help me do that.

In most, if not all, Aboriginal societies, stories were used for teaching; and in most Cree communities, they still are. Stories are important because they

allow the listener to draw their own conclusions and to gain life lessons from a personal perspective. By getting away from either abstraction or over-riding rules that one should adhere to, stories allow us to see others life experiences through our own lens. (Wilson, 2003, p. 22)

Tafoya (1995) observed, "We all have a lot of stories to tell. . . . Scientists say we are made of atoms, but I think we are made of stories. When we die people remember the stories of our lives and the stories that we told" (pp. 7-11). He added:

Stories go in circles; they don't go in straight lines. It helps if you listen in circles, because there are stories inside and between stories, and finding your way through them is as easy and as hard as finding your way home. Part of finding is getting lost, and when you're lost you start to open up and listen. (pp. 11-12)

According to King (2003), "We live by stories, we also live in them" (p. 153). The participants in this study lived the stories that they shared, and by sharing them with me, they were giving them to everyone. They invited us not only to see their experiences with our lens, but also to walk with them through their experiences and to thereby understand their decisions and their actions. Without even knowing it, these participants were effecting change because, through their stories, the educational stories of future generations can be changed. If we can change our own stories and the stories

of those who hear the stories, the stories of those who come after us might also be changed.

Community Selection

One day a colleague asked me why I wanted to pursue a PhD, and my response to her was, "I want to do it for my community. There is so much more that I have to learn. Now that I have had a taste of graduate school, I want more. The more I learn, the more I will be able to give back to my community." As I reflected on what I had said to her, I realized how important my community is to me. My identity is not formed in opposition to my community; rather, my community is a part of me, as much as I am a part of it.

When I say "my community," I am referring to Saddle Lake Cree Nation first, and to Whitefish Lake First Nation, also known as the Goodfish Lake Reserve, second. (From here on, I will refer to Whitefish Lake First Nation as Goodfish Lake reserve.)

Although Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake are administered separately, they are considered one band under the Indian Act—Saddle Lake Band #462. Separately, they are Saddle Lake Cree Nation #125 and Whitefish Lake First Nation #128. The fact that both reserves constitute one band is not the reason that I decided to do my study in both communities (see Appendix B for my request to the chiefs for permission to conduct the study in their communities). Rather, it was because I consider both of these reserves "my communities." Although I was raised in the Saddle Lake First Nation, I spent a great deal of my youth at my grandparents' homestead just outside the perimeter of the Goodfish Lake reserve. Many of my relatives continue to reside on this reserve as well.

Because of the close kinship between Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake people, there are many similarities. However, one of the major differences between the communities is the degree of adopted Christian influence. A participant form Goodfish Lake described the difference in this way:

Saddle Lake is more traditional. Although many consider themselves Catholics and Protestants, most members practice Native spirituality. Goodfish Lake is predominately a Christian community, where Native spirituality is considered taboo by most. In fact, I could probably count on one hand how many people practice Native spirituality in this community. Henry Bird Steinhauer and his family had a big influence on this reserve, and that influence remains.

Another reason that I selected these two communities was that I thought that I might collect different data from the two communities, only because I believed that religious affiliation and/or Native spirituality might be an influencing factor in school-choice decision making. In fact, the data from both communities were fairly consistent, and, as I will reveal, my theory had very little to do with the parents' decision-making processes.

The goal of both Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake is to create self-sufficient
Nations that provide their members with a sustainable, high qualify of life, as Chief
Eddy Makokis from the Saddle Lake Cree Nation clearly stated:

I believe that Saddle Lake Cree people have the ability to develop a self-sustaining economic base so that the First Nation may control its own economic destiny. Saddle Lake [Cree] Nation has no alternative but to develop a self-sustaining economic sector based on the needs of the growing population, depleting natural resources, limited land base, federal funding cuts attributed to the federal devolution process, and other factors. (Meyers Norris Penny LLP, 2006, p. 1)

Saddle Lake Cree Nation⁷

Population and location. Saddle Lake Cree Nation reserve is located 1.5 hours northeast of Edmonton, Alberta, and 20 minutes west of St. Paul, Alberta. It has a membership of 8,475 (Indian and Northern Affairs Canada, 2006). According to Indian and Northern Affairs Canada's residency breakdown, 68% live on the Saddle Lake reserve, 1% live on other reserves, and 31% live elsewhere. Approximately 60% of Saddle Lake Cree Nation's population is under the age of 30. It is estimated that by 2030 the band's population will have tripled to between 20,000 and 25,000.

Although Saddle Lake Cree Nation has at least four convenience stores on the reserve, three of which are privately owned, most of the shopping is done in the nearby town of St. Paul. At least 60% of St. Paul's income comes from Saddle Lake reserve, but despite this, Native people are not treated well in the town. Although most St. Paul residents would deny that racism exists, Native people would say otherwise. They would say that "racism prevails and flourishes in the town" (Marleen). It was because of these racist attitudes that the Saddle Lake Cree Nations boycotted the town of St. Paul in March 2005 for the second time. "Millions of dollars are spent in the town of St. Paul, yet you will not see any of our own people working in the stores or other businesses, so why should we continue to give them our money?" a band member wondered. "Racism prevails," suggested another.

Political structure and tribal council membership. One Chief and eight councilors, all democratically elected, govern the band. Elections are held every three

⁷ I extracted much of the information on Saddle Lake from the Saddle Lake Cree Nation Economic Development Strategic Plan (2005 to 2030) that Meyers Norris Penny LLP prepared in 2006.

years. The Chief and Council of the Saddle Lake First Nation are the band's recognized responsible governance body in all matters including education.

Employment/unemployment rate. Like many other First Nations in Canada, the current unemployment rate on Saddle Lake First Nations is high, estimated at about 80%–85%. However, of this figure, Saddle Lake needs to identify the percentage of its unemployed members who are employable.

Schools. Informally calculated, the school-age population of approximately 1,000 youth between the ages of 6 and 19 years is served by Saddle Lake schools and neighboring town schools. Approximately 75% of those students attend school off-reserve, which is a substantially high off-reserve number. Saddle Lake schools include Onchaminahos Elementary School (Grades 1 through 5) and Kihew Asiniy Education Centre (Grades 6 through 12). Since the takeover of the administration of the Saddle Lake educational programming in 1980, governance and policy decisions have been entrusted to a board appointed by the Chief and Council.

Economic development overview. The Saddle Lake Tribal Administration is the overall administrative body that delivers the Nation's programs and services. It was created in 1968 to transfer control to Saddle Lake Cree Nation to administer the delivery of its own programs and services. The programs on-reserve include Child and Family Services, Social Services, Public Works, Economic Development, Finance, Agriculture, Education, Human Resources Development (HRD), and Health.

Currently, the community economic development activities fall under the responsibility of the Economic Development Office. This department and Peyasew

Management Ltd. ⁸ both focus on generating sustainable wealth for the Saddle Lake Cree Nation. Peyasew Management Ltd. currently oversees five companies that the Saddle Lake Cree Nation owns, and it reports directly to the Chief and Council. Among several other business ventures, Saddle Lake First Nation and Whitefish (Goodfish) Lake jointly own Keyano Pimee Exploration Company Ltd., a First Nations—private sector venture to drill and produce natural gas on their reserves. Saddle Lake First Nation also owns 43% of Pimee Well Servicing, a company that operates seven service rigs. It also owns 51% of two drilling rigs, and Western Lakota owns the remaining 49%.

Whitefish Lake (Goodfish Lake) First Nation⁹

Population and location. Goodfish Lake is a First Nations community located two hours northeast of Edmonton, Alberta. It has an estimated membership of approximately 2,000, but only about 1,200 of that total population reside on the reserve. Like other First Nations, the population of this community is very young, and approximately 65% of the total population is under the age of 30 years.

Although the reserve has many of the amenities of a small town, including a bank, most people prefer to do their business outside the community. The larger centers are about 45 miles from Goodfish Lake; therefore most people will travel the few extra miles north or west to do their business.

⁸ Peyasew Management Ltd. became operational in April 2005 to oversee and provide management expertise to Saddle Lake's businesses and investments. It is owned and operated by the Saddle Lake First Nation and is 100% aboriginally owned and controlled.

⁹ I obtained information on Whitefish Lake (Goodfish Lake) First Nations from a variety of band members, but I was unable to obtain an economic development strategic plan from this community.

Political structure and tribal council membership. A Chief and Council of four members is the band's governing body in all matters on the reserve. Programs on-reserve include Child and Family Services, Social Services, Public Works, Economic Development, Finance, Agriculture, Education, HRD, and Health.

Schools. It is estimated that there are about 500 children of school age in the community of Goodfish Lake, of whom only about 20% attend the local Pakan School, whereas about 70% attend school in the neighboring towns. The remaining 10% do not attend school at all (Veronica).

Goodfish Lake's elementary school, Pakan, has been on the reserve for several decades, but local management of education took place only in the mid 1990s.

Approximately 10 years ago, shortly after the takeover, a new school was built approximately four miles north of the old school, but it still looks new. It is a beautiful facility that can accommodate approximately 350 students. At the time of data collection only 120 students attended Grades 1 to 9. Although there is no high school program, students can access high school courses via Cyber School. Most of the students who attend Pakan School are in playschool through Grade 6, with the majority in the lower elementary grades.

Economic development overview. Goodfish Lake has a solid economic base.

The band has owned and operated a dry-cleaning plant and sewing centre since 1978. In 2006 a \$5.4 million dry-cleaning and laundry facility was opened. The dry-cleaning plant has a long-term contract with Syncrude Canada to sew and clean industrial clothing. With the increase in demand from the oilsands development in the Fort McMurray area, this new plant could not have been built at a better time. The dry-

cleaning and laundry centre is just one of four divisions that operate under Goodfish Lake Development Corporation. The band also owns and operates a sewing and garment division and a retail outlet in Fort McMurray under the name of Protective Clothing Supplies Ltd. Recently, this company branched out and purchased a bakery in the town of St. Paul. The company currently has over 90 employees, at least 90% of whom are Aboriginal.

Other major businesses include a cattle farm, automotive shop, and several additional off-reserve oil and gas investments. Private entrepreneurs own the two convenience stores that are located within a few minutes of each other. Most members purchase their cigarettes, gas, and convenience items there, and both stores do well. One of the stores supplies the school with all the food required for its hot lunch program.

Participant Selection

I gave a letter of invitation to the people who agreed to participate in my research and described the study to them (Appendix C). The participants were all members of the Saddle Lake Cree Nation and Whitefish Lake (Goodfish) First Nation. They included 15 parents and 4 youth. One of the parents interviewed was an educational administrator (principal) at the time of the study, and three were school teachers. The others held various jobs on- or off-reserve, and some were unemployed at this time. I interviewed a total of 19 First Nations members from these two communities. Of the 15 parents, 8 were from the Saddle Lake Cree Nation and 7 from the Goodfish Lake First Nation. Three of the youth were from Saddle Lake and one from Goodfish Lake.

All of the parents were First Nation members, and all were living on-reserve at the time of the study. I interviewed two groups of parents: those who were currently sending or had sent their children to an off-reserve public (provincial school) and those who were currently sending or had sent their children to the on-reserve band-operated school. All but one of the youth were still living within their communities. One was just completing Grade 12, another was attending a nearby college, and the other two were employed full time, one on-reserve and one off-reserve.

Initially, I intended to choose my participants as representatives of family clans¹⁰ and to work with a manageable number of possibly 6 to 10 people; however, this process proved to be too complex. I decided that choosing from a band membership list¹¹ of almost 10,000 members was an unreasonable approach to take. Instead, I selected three members from each community whom I thought would represent certain clans, and I then contacted those people. At that point snowballing sampling¹² seemed to take over. Not everyone on my original list was able to participate, but they were able and eager to recommend someone else. Following that first round of interviews, each one of those participants recommended someone else that I should interview. After completing 13 interviews with parents, two more parents asked if it was too late to take part in the study. I was humbled by their interest in my work, and I invited them to participate. I recruited the youth in much the same way.

¹⁰ A clan is a group of people united by kinship and descent, which is defined by perceived descent from a common ancestor. Even if actual lineage patterns are unknown, clan members nonetheless recognize a common ancestor.

A list of persons that a band or INAC maintains under Section 8 of the Indian Act.
 A technique for developing a research sample in which existing study subjects recruit future subjects from among their acquaintances. Thus the sample group appears to grow like a rolling snowball.

Essentially then, through this process the community chose my participants and determined how many persons I would interview. I was committed to using an Indigenous framework when I set out to collect the data and select the participants, and I believe that by allowing the community to determine whom I would interview, I was living up to my commitment. Traditionally, this was the way that we have conducted activities and regular business in our communities. Those people who are best suited to perform different tasks or answer specific questions are recognized in the community for such skills or knowledge, and, in my case, interview referrals would have been made according to that traditional system. I am grateful that my research participants were selected in this way. It was no accident that after I became overwhelmed trying to figure out the band list, people were sent my way; the people of the communities are the keepers of the information I was seeking, and I am confident that those people who were supposed to participate were recommended and did participate. The community knew who would represent them in this study.

As I indicated above, of the 15 parents who participated in this study, 4 were educators who were currently working within the school system. I recognize that this may be perceived as a conflict of interest; however, in this context that perception is likely wrong. The following is a logical explanation that is grounded within the cultural practices and values of these particular communities.

As I pointed out earlier, within these two First Nations communities, the people recognized that certain individuals possess specific skills and knowledge that would be particularly relevant to my study. It is those individuals who were called upon to speak for the community. Because they were referred to me by the people, and because I was

an Indigenous researcher in those communities, I had to respect and accept this way of selecting the interviewees. If I had not conducted the interviews, that would have not only insulted the individuals, but also jeopardized my relationships and broken the trust that was already a part of my own family's heritage. Such action would have denied me the respect and social recognition that lie within the system of social interaction that has governed these communities for centuries. Furthermore, if I had not interviewed them, my actions would have been interpreted simply as those of another academic who had no real connection or integrity in relation to the communities; because of my own place in the community, the positive nature of my personal connections would have been severely threatened. In the end, there was no conflict of any type. I recognized that these specific individuals were asked to participate in this study because of their perceived or recognized ability to articulate the issues, the problems, and the concerns that the communities share freely and publicly about their schooling systems. The communities were confident that these particular individuals would be able to speak on their behalf, and as a researcher, so was I.

In total, I audiotaped 20 interviews. The 20th interview was with Brian Wildcat, a member of the Ermineskin Cree Nation of Maskwachees (Hobbema, Alberta). Brian is currently the Director of Treaty 6 Education and is working with a team to develop a strategic plan for education development for the schools in the Treaty 6 area.¹³

¹³ The Treaty 6 area includes the following reserves: Saddle Lake Cree Nation, Whitefish Lake (Goodfish Lake) First Nation, Alexis Band, Beaver Lake First Nations, Cold Lake First Nation, Enoch Cree Nation, Ermineskin First Nation, Louis Bull Tribe, Montana Band, Samson First Nation, Frog Lake First Nation, Heart Lake First Nation, Kehewin Cree Nation, O'Chiese First Nation, Paul First Nation, and Sunchild First Nation.

I conducted the majority of the interviews in my home and three at the participants' workplaces. The interviews varied from 45 to 120 minutes; most lasted about 60 minutes. I fully informed all of the participants about the study and of their right to withdraw from the study at any time without penalty, and I asked them to sign consent forms to participate and confidentiality agreements (Appendix D).

Cultural Protocol

I considered cultural protocols in every action that I performed during this study. Different community members required different sets of protocol procedures that I carefully followed. I knew that if I did not properly adhere to these procedures, I would not get the cooperation that I was seeking. I also realized that protocol is much more than just handing over a package of tobacco or the presentation of material gifts. Hanohano (2001) elaborated:

Protocol can be formal or informal, private or public, individual or communal, personal or general, but in all cases, respectful. Protocol is the process that acknowledges and recognized the *mana* (spiritual essence or power) or the being or entity at hand. To ignore those steps reflects badly upon the individuals upbringing and parentage, and diminishes the sacredness of the person's status and being. (p. 62)

Protocol can be represented in the form of words and gestures, but everything that is done must be done from the heart, with respect and humility guiding the process. There is no set prescription for how to carry any of this out, and as an Elder once told me, "If you want to know anything or if you want to do anything, just ensure you do it with a good heart. The answers will come, and you will be shown the way." To achieve this humility, I had to become the student and accept the participants as my teachers.

I also had to make a commitment to myself that the work I was doing would never be used for economic or political gain or just to produce a thesis and earn a credential. I was conducting the research for the communities of Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake, and, ultimately, these two communities own the data. I say this because the data that I gathered and the knowledge that I gained did not originate from me, but from those people who became my participants. "I might do the work, write up the findings, and determine the themes or patterns from the information shared; that knowledge did not originate with me, and thus does not belong to me" (Hanohano, 2001, p. 70).

I have been reminded many times that humility is a key teaching within Native societies. When I was a young child, my grandmother used to say to me, "Kaya mamihcimo," meaning "Don't brag" or "Don't elevate yourself." I carry these words in my heart, and I carried them into my research with me. Hanohano (2001) shared his thoughts on the importance of remaining humble:

To approach members of my family and community properly, I must do so not as a 'researcher,' but as a 'humble seeker.' Because I am a member of the community—an insider, I could not and did not approach my community nor am I allowed to conduct myself as if I were outside the social norms and expectations that govern the behavior of our community. In other words, I could not appear to be above or better than my own family or community. In all ways, I acted and behaved as if I never left. I hold a place in my community, and while I may return possessed of new knowledge and teachings, the collective wisdom of my Elders and community supersedes anything that I bring. There will be a time and place for sharing the things that I have learned, but for purposes of my place in my community, I am there to learn as if it were 'at the feet of my Elders.' (pp. 64-65)

Over the past several years I have read many dissertations, articles, essays, and books authored by Indigenous people all over the world, and the one thing that has always struck me is that anonymity does not appear to be an issue. Many of these

scholars (Hanohano, 2001; Lightning, 1992; Makokis, 2001; Meyer, 1998; Wilson, 2003) used their participants' real identities. I attributed this to respect, and reading Hanohano's thesis affirmed this for me:

For me to remove their names from their stories and teachings is disrespectful and presumptuous, and gives the appearance that the words are now mine. This would destroy the trust and respect of our relationship, is misappropriation of the common kind, and totally out of keeping with proper protocol and etiquette. (p. 82)

But in my study I also had to ensure that I respected those participants who did not wish to be identified. I ensured that their anonymity was protected through the use of pseudonyms. This decision also evolved from within the research process. Although five people clearly stated at the beginning that they did not want to be named, the others gave me permission to use their true identities if I felt that it would be useful to the study. Because being named or not named did not really matter to these parent participants, I decided to keep the anonymity consistent. Therefore, I have assigned pseudonyms to all of the participants, with the exception of Florence, the principal of the Saddle Lake Onchaminahos School (also a parent participant), and Brian Wildcat, Director of Treaty 6 Education (not a parent participant). Disguising the identity of the principal would have been impossible because of the way that I chose to present the data.

Ethical Behavior

"Many of the decisions that researchers will face are moral ones, rather than epistemological ones, so ethical behaviour needs to occur throughout the research process" (Martin, 2002, p.10). Research, to me, is about gaining trust and maintaining integrity. To be truly ethical, I had to recognize and respond to the duality of the

research context and act in a culturally appropriate manner. For the Indigenous researcher, acting in a culturally responsive and responsible manner comes from a constant state of respectful being. As I conducted my study, it helped me to keep in mind the many to whom I was accountable for my actions: myself, my communities, and the University of Alberta, the educational institution of which I am a part. The University of Alberta Research Ethics Board outlined one set of the principles to which I had to adhere, but I had also to adhere to the ethics of my own community.

Trustworthiness

Ensuring the trustworthiness of the data was a consideration throughout my study. From the onset of my research plans I begin to think about the strategies that I could employ to ensure the trustworthiness and credibility of my data and of the process itself. Although anticipating issues of trustworthiness and credibility in this manner go against the Cree worldview, I knew that I needed to start thinking about these things immediately. I needed to find those validation techniques that I thought would best fit the Indigenous framework within which I was working. These techniques could not be offensive or evasive; they had to be respectful, and the participants could not perceive me as second-guessing them or putting my words in their mouths. The people who came to my study were deemed to be credible sources by the community, and I was afraid that going back to the participants in a manner that they could view as disrespectful would be a major insult not only to the individuals, but also to those people who referred them to me and, ultimately, to the community.

The two validation techniques that I decided would be the most culturally appropriate were member checks and peer debriefing. I conducted member checks by

engaging the research participants in analyzing their own contributed data and confirming the findings. This technique proved to be very valuable and appreciated by the participants. Their input at this level was not only rewarding to them personally, but was also extremely helpful to my own understanding of their data contribution. It confirmed the significance and importance of this study for both myself and the participants.

In the peer debriefing sessions, I invited academic and community peers, including my supervisor, fellow Indigenous graduate students, and community members to the debriefing sessions. Their roles as debriefers proved to be extremely helpful in collaboration and clarification and offered a fresh perspective for the analyses and critiques. Sometimes these sessions were very informal, with only two or three people present; and at other times, as in an educational planning session in one of the communities where I presented some of the findings, approximately 30 people helped me to make sense of the data.

Analysis of the Data

Analyzing the data did not take place in one sitting or even after all of the interviews were finished. Consideration and analysis of what the participants had shared during the interviews was ongoing for me as researcher. Not only was I always conscious of the themes that were emerging, but also my thoughts were always replaying their words and stories. They had shared many stories during the interviews, and although on the surface the stories appeared to be straightforward and safe to take at face value, most of the narratives and comments required deeper analysis. Sometimes I

was unable to sleep as the meanings of these stories grew further and further into the larger ideas inside my being.

Although my research question was specifically about school choice, the participants needed to process how they came to their decisions, and this meant that their interviews were heavy with embedded personal histories and emotions evoked by memories. It was a process of learning and healing as well as one in which I was inviting them to share a dispassionate view. Through this process I collected a massive amount of data, and sifting through it was very difficult. The participants had entrusted me with their stories; they had shared their lives, and clarity resulted only through tremendous landscapes of personal experiences. The responsibility loomed: How was I going to present this data?

I decided to analyze the data in three ways. First, I began the process by grouping concepts that seemed to pertain to the same phenomena into themes/categories by analyzing the interview text line by line. This process facilitated the emergence of larger categories and subcategories that logically related to the data. Second, I listened to the tapes again to hear what the participants were saying about the specific themes that I had chosen. Whenever possible, I contacted the participants and invited them to engage in the data-analysis process. Third, I used pertinent school-choice literature as a tool of analysis.

Reporting the Findings

In reporting the findings, I tried to ensure that I wrote the dissertation in a language and style that the communities with which I was working would be able to access. Research findings must, of necessity, suit an academic audience, but they can

also be written in a style that accommodates the research participants and communities of nonacademics. The findings of this study were about and therefore for the communities. "Within Indigenous research, reporting is culturally regulated through respect of protocol to others such as: asking permission, using preferred language, terms and expressions and understanding that acknowledgement of a question is not always consent" (Martin, 2002, p. 10).

When I go back to the community to share these findings, I will be respectful and ensure that the community members easily understand them and that I honor all of my relations. I have tried to live by the guiding principles of respect, reciprocity, and relationality from the beginning to the end of this work.

Presenting the Findings

The data from the study are presented in Chapters 4, 5, and 6. Although, conventionally, the presentation of the findings represents only the voices of the participants in a study, these chapters stray from that traditional format in that I have included my own narrative as part of those findings. I chose not to separate myself as the researcher from the participants, but to include my own schooling experiences as a Native child of an on-reserve family with their stories. I did not make this decision to express a preference for one system or school choice over another (on-reserve versus off-reserve schools), but rather to allow me to use my own experiences and my stories as an integral part of the manner and context in which I have interpreted and presented the data. In addition, embedding my own stories within the text is a culturally appropriate way to contextualize my analysis and interpretations of the research participants' stories. It is one way to demonstrate openly that, as a researcher, I have not

hidden or reserved anything from them in this work, either through my experiences or through my words. This is validation for the communities and the participants. "Putting yourself forward as a researcher tells the community whether or not you are connected and committed to those you are researching" (Absolon & Willett, 2005, pp. 118-119). Finally, sharing my personal stories is a significant way for me to contribute to the learning of the participants and the communities in recognition of the gifts of information and stories that they gave me.

Literature also is not traditionally presented in the findings chapters, but in this work I decided that the most effective way to discuss the literature that I found useful was to locate it within the text in direct connection with the voices of the participants. In this way I have used the literature to show that the participants' experiences and thinking are not to be interpreted as isolated cases or as confined or limited to persons from the participating communities. The literature confirmed that the experiences and issues presented in this study are not individual in nature, but rather that they represent patterns of experiences for First Nations children in particular schooling situations.

CHAPTER 4:

THE OFF-RESERVE SCHOOLING EXPERIENCE: FINDINGS

Introduction

In an effort to better understand how First Nations parents made decisions about where their children would be schooled, I asked the parents who had been selected for interviews the following question: "How did you chose the school that you would send your children to when you had the option of the on-reserve school or the off-reserve provincial schools?" Although this question generated some direct responses, most parents responded by telling me what was wrong with the current education system, both on-reserve and off-reserve. They also told me what they wanted for their children: They wanted their children to have the best education possible. They wanted them to graduate from high school and eventually become self-supporting, and they wanted them to feel happy and secure as they went through this schooling process.

The parents wanted their children to be proud of who they were, and they hoped that throughout their schooling, their children would embrace their Native heritage.

However, as Pamela suggested:

Unfortunately this [embracing one's Indianness] does not always occur. I know if I send my child to a provincial school, we will be sacrificing something because there they will not be in a position to embrace their Indianness. . . . Being Indian is not valued in these systems. . . . But we don't have much choice. We have to make the choice based on what we think will be best for our children in the long run; and for me, getting them through school and graduating them is the most important thing.

Although many of the parents whom I interviewed were not happy with the public school system, they considered it their best option if they wanted their children to

graduate from high school. They did not have much faith in the reserve school system and were convinced, in addition, that the public schools provided a better education for their children. Approximately 75% of the children from both Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake attend school off-reserve. This number indicates that the majority of the people from these two communities have serious questions and doubts about their own schools; yet most of the interviewees also repeatedly expressed dissatisfaction with the public school systems as well. First Nations parental school choices seemed to favor the public school system because the numbers suggested that their children would have a better chance of graduating from high school if they attended these schools. They offered few other reasons in support of this particular choice.

The parent participants seemed to recognize that sending their children offreserve came with a price and that they were "making a tradeoff" (Marleen). These
parents hoped that their children's schooling experience would be more than intellectual
or mental exercises—that it would "meet the needs of the whole child, which includes
the mental, emotional, physical, and spiritual needs" (Pamela). As will become evident
in this chapter, however, this schooling system has fallen far short of meeting the
emotional and spiritual needs of Native students. Despite this deficit, as most of the
parents pointed out also, more and more children are leaving their reserves every
morning to attend the surrounding provincial schools.

"When we live on reserve, we have only two choices: We send our kids to the provincial schools that we have tuition agreements with, or we keep them on reserve. But what kind of choices are those?" Marleen asked. She asked this question because she did not believe that the reserve school was really a choice for her. She wanted her

children to have the academic rigor that they deserved, and from her perception, the reserve schools lack in this area. "But there is guilt sometimes for not supporting our own schools," a parent who had worked in the community schools admitted. Other parents shared similar concerns as well, because many knew that an exorbitant number of educational dollars were being pumped into the neighboring provincial schools each year, and very little money was actually remaining in the First Nation communities to support their local schools. Marleen expressed the conflict she felt: "What choice do we have if we want our children to graduate?" Most of the parents asked this question and felt strongly that, in fact, they had no choice.

The parents felt that they had no school choice for their children, and every one of them had endless stories to share about their own negative experiences in the public schools with which they had had connections. I asked them, in view of these types of stories, why they were still so adamant about sending their children to the off-reserve schools. Marleen explained: "Yeah, maybe at that time I didn't have a good experience personally, but educational-wise, I learned lots. In that way I did. I did do my homework when I had to, and I learned something." From Marleen's point of view, her academic progress and learning over the long term were more important than the impact of the negative experiences that she had faced. Nonetheless, Marleen did not downplay the negative effects of her schooling experience on her identity development. She was confident, however, that this would be different for her children, because, unlike her own grandparent caregivers, she was in a better position as a parent to help her children to deal with these personal struggles. On this topic Kristine reasoned, "A generation ago parents weren't in the position to talk about racism and unfair treatment with their

children, but today they are, so that makes things easier for kids today." She was confident that as long as the school offered good academic programming, parents and extended family members would be able to offer the emotional and spiritual support that their children needed to make it through the system.

Marleen and all of the other parents with children in public schools wanted their children to be on par academically with their non-Native peers, and they charged that if their children attended a reserve school, this would not be possible. They were sending their children to off-reserve schools, often the same schools that they had attended themselves, because they genuinely believed that their children would have a better chance in life if they attended a public school. As Louise said, "Reserve schools lag academically."

Dakota understood that provincial schools "really do follow the curriculum," something that she thought does not happen in the reserve schools. For example:

My niece . . . used to send her kids to the reserve school, and our children were in the same grade. My daughter was doing ten spelling words in Grade 1 and her daughter was doing two. She continued to send her kids to the reserve school because . . . it was cheaper for her to send them there. Then when her second one started on the reserve, she felt that "Maybe you are right. Maybe I will try and send them to another school." When she sent them to another school [a public school], they were put back [a grade level] because they couldn't do the work.

Stories such as Dakota's were common. Everyone shared examples that supported their views that the reserve schools are below the academic levels of the provincial schools. To these parents, providing their children with access to the same curriculum that other students in Alberta were using was the most important criterion that guided their decisions about where to send their children to school. Bernice suggested:

The emotional, physical, and cultural needs are the responsibility of the parents anyways. I know when I send my son off-reserve, there will be more homework for us to help ensure that he is proud of who he is and where he comes from and instill the cultural part.

Although the research question focused specifically on school choice, the participants wanted to and did share so much more information about the contexts of their decision making around schooling for their children. Every parent whom I interviewed expressed a high degree of frustration with the current local education system. Their stories clearly indicate the limitations of trying to address the formal question of school choice for First Nations parents outside the broader context of multiple personal and social issues and challenges within which the question was embedded. The stories clearly point to the fact that parental school choice, as applied to First Nations parents, cannot be discussed without due and unbiased consideration of the fact that Native parents are forced to make school choices based on factors that would receive minimal weighting, if any at all, in non-First Nations parents' school-choice decision making. Part of the reason for this lies within the broader social context of issues, but a more significant part, if the stories are heard clearly, seems to lie within the attitudes and practices carried out within the school walls, whether these schools be on- or off-reserve.

Of the 15 parents who participated in this study, 8 reported that their children were currently attending schools off-reserve, but all 15 parents had had experiences in the off-reserve public schools, either through their own schooling or because their children had once attended these schools. In this section I will share the participants' comments on and descriptions of their personal experiences in off- reserve schooling environments. As indicated above, most participants contended that public schools offer

a better education, at least academically, because of their strict adherence to the Alberta curriculum; although the parents recognized that this was not all that a schooling experience should be, for them, academic achievement outweighed everything else for success in today's society. "So much emphasis is placed on academics, and I wanted to go on to postsecondary, so I decided I would never transfer to the reserve school," explained Simon, a youth participant who was completing his Grade 12 at a public high school.

Some of the participants used the term *tradeoff* to define the situation that they faced in having to give up the positive aspects normally expected from a school experience, such as caring, cultural acceptance, and valuing, to try to increase their children's academic achievement. However, they mentioned other tradeoffs in exchange for the academics of off-reserve schools; these were the negative experiences that First Nations children have to bear as a normal part of their schooling such as (a) unfair treatment, (b) low teacher expectations, (c) racism, and (d) the loss of opportunities for cultural learnings. I have chosen to present the participants' descriptions and comments on these topics in their own words to honor the voices and thinking of all those who spoke.

My elaboration on these issues clearly illustrates the fact that parental school choice for First Nations parents cannot be considered apart from the social context in which the schooling experiences of their children are embedded.

Unfair Treatment

The discussions with all participants revealed a general consensus that most Native children are not treated fairly within the public school systems. In their narratives both parents and youth referred to the following indicators of unfair treatment of Native students in the off-reserve public school systems: the special-needs categorization, the blame-the-Native-student syndrome, the time spent in detention, and the academic program streaming of Native students. In the following section I elaborate on and present these indicators as issues.

The Special-Needs Categorization

Special-education categorizations seemed to be a concern for many of the participants, and the topic of special education or special needs came up repeatedly. The participants shared stories about receiving notes and telephone calls from school personnel asking for signed permission to test their children. Although these procedures in themselves were not a problem, the stories revealed "hidden" practices that could easily be termed unprofessional and unethical, or even illegal, particularly if they had been formally challenged on the basis of standard and legislated school protocols around special-needs identification and categorization of public school students. The participants also shared their own schooling experiences in relation to this issue. One parent (Marleen) talked about being placed in a special-education class in her junior high years and admitted that her grandparents, who were raising her, had never questioned that placement. Of course, she herself had simply accepted that this was where she belonged:

I don't know if it was a self-esteem issue or something that was blanketed with racism. There were some teachers that I felt lesser when around, and there was a point in junior high that I was put into special ed. I didn't know, but I assumed that I wasn't smart enough. . . . So I went to special ed. in junior high, up to 7, 8, and 9. . . . And then in high school I didn't go anymore. I didn't feel good [about going into special ed.], but I didn't say anything. I assumed [it was] because of being Native. . . . I always felt that White people were always smarter than I was, and it was something that I needed to accept, and I just did.

"Placing children in special-needs classes is not a thing of the past," according to Nadine. "The only difference between now and then is that the schools now need signed permission forms. They still always want to test Native kids." She recalled the time when her boys came home with these "disgusting forms!" She said, "When . . . they sent me those forms for me to sign, I just ripped them up! There was no way they were going to make money off my kids. They did not have special needs." Claire, another parent, recalled a similar incident that occurred the year that she decided to send her daughter off-reserve to attend a public school in the town of St. Paul:

Right away they wanted to test her. Something was wrong with her. I said, "What!" "Oh, she is not talking properly. Her fine motor skills aren't what they should be." I am like, "Are you crazy?" I wouldn't let them. I wouldn't give them my permission, and they kept on bugging me and phoning me, and "Come in, we need to talk to you." So I would go in, trying to be an active parent, and "Okay, whatever. If you really feel that this is necessary." So they did all their tests and stuff. There wasn't any problem after I got this fancy paper from whoever assessed her. There was nothing wrong with her!

Several of the parents gave examples of requests at one time or another to test their children. Most reported that they would not sign the forms because they knew that their children did not have special needs. In fact, some parents who thought that their child might be coded as such if they went to a public school chose not to send the child to that school. They feared that the label of "special needs" would have negative long-term implications for the child. George explained that this was a determining factor in his decision to send his son to the reserve school: "I didn't want him being labeled as learning disabled." Furthermore,

I didn't want him to go there [off-reserve school] because the kid is intelligent. He had a bit of a reading disability when he first started, but he worked with the resource room teacher, . . . and he is fine now. He is reading at grade level. If I

would have allowed him to go off reserve, he would have been placed in a special-needs class and probably would be still there today.

In Marleen's assessment, "The number of Aboriginal children in special-needs programs in the provincial schools is high; I just don't know how high. All I know is the old system of coding Native students as special needs is still there." She added:

I know that. I learned it . . . working within a system. I see. Because once they get [a student] coded, you get these extra dollars. . . . With on-reserve schools, they only get federal funding, whereas off-reserve schools get provincial and federal funding.

The participants recognized that "like other children, some Native children do in fact need special education" (Marleen), but the point of concern for them was the effect that the labeling, which they deemed was often inaccurate, would have on their children over the long term. Marleen could attest to that because for years she had felt that she was academically inferior to the "White man," and it was not until she was in postsecondary (nearly 30 years later) that she realized, "Yes, I am as smart as them."

In Makokis's (2000) study on high school dropout rates in First Nations communities, she revealed similar concerns. A community leader in her study expressed his concern about the school-system practices around special-needs categorization:

I was sort of discouraged about it. Like how our Native students were categorized, you know, in the outside schools, in the area of special ed. programs. . . . I was never aware of that till I got involved in the process [board member]. Then I find out that the majority of our Native students are categorized as special ed. students automatically, regardless if they need it or not. (p. 146)

All of the parents who addressed the issue of special education expressed their frustration with this type of labeling, and, like Makokis (2000), they contended that Native children are unnecessarily being placed in special-education classes. Many of the

participants thought that the motivational factor for this type of classification had to be money; Makokis supported this theory: "Schools currently receive more funding for students diagnosed as requiring special education" (p. 146). The provincial schools with which Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake reserves have tuition agreements end up with considerably more funding because they receive both federal and provincial funding for First Nations children who are classified as special-education students.

In a review of First Nations special-education policies, Hurton (2002) concluded that there are in fact major discrepancies in special-education funding between the two different school systems. He pointed out that, "unlike provincial jurisdictions [that receive funding from both federal and provincial sources], First Nations schools are funded through one source only, Indian and Northern Affairs (INAC)" (p. 17).

Furthermore, "INAC regions do not have formal policies on special education" (p. 21); each region is responsible for negotiating individual agreements with INAC. Overall (at least in Alberta), it appears that most reserve schools receive an average of \$219 per special-needs student at a low-cost rate. Although both high-cost and low-cost students attend First Nations schools, the low-cost rate is the one commonly allotted to those schools.

Securing funds and other resources for special-education needs on-reserve can be a very costly endeavor, and one that may not be worth pursuing, considering that most First Nations schools are allotted only a very small amount of funding per special-needs child. Perhaps this is one explanation for the low numbers of children in special-needs classes in both the Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake Schools. Although the reserve schools were unable to provide exact percentages in this area, one parent who had

worked in both on-reserve and off-reserve schools indicated that "up to 50% of our children that go off-reserve are labeled as having some type of learning deficiencies, whereas in the reserve schools this number is well below 12%" (Florence). Williams (2000) supported the claims of these parents that a high percentage of Native children are classified as special needs in off-reserve public schools. She explained that these discrepancies may be attributed to the fact that "additional funds for which First Nations students are eligible are usually based on disability, deficiency and deprivation" (p. 144), which suggests that making a case for special-needs funding for these children would mean "amplifying the negative aspects of some First Nations students and thus further entrenching the negative stereotypes" (p. 144).

At the same time, this lack of funding for special needs in First Nations schools may be a partial explanation for the fact that many "First Nations students have been and some are still forced to attend provincial schools to receive services because special education services appear to not be adequately funded in First Nations schools" (Hurton, 2002, p. 13).

From my own experiences as an elementary student in a provincial school, I often feared that I might end up in "that class," particularly after learning what a teacher had said about me when my father attended a parent-teacher night: "Your daughter could do better than just Cs, but she doesn't participate." I did not even know what participate meant, but I thought that this might mean I was on my way to "the class"—the class that was overflowing with Native kids. I remember thinking, "Oh no, now everyone will know I am a 'true Indian' because only Indian kids go to that class!"

Williams (2000) reported that the public school system has a history of assessing and labeling Aboriginal students for special placement not only because there is a substantial amount of funding that follows that child, but also because the child is often mistakenly labeled as having limited ability. This is so primarily because teachers do not understand and value the child's skills and knowledge and because it is easier to pass off the child to someone else. She suggested that "one of our greatest challenges has been to help teachers and administrators to curb their first impulse to push First Nations students out of the school as quickly as possible and to direct them towards other resources" (p. 143).

Williams (2000) cited an example of a study that was conducted with 500 Grade 5 teachers in which the teachers were given a profile of a 10-year old boy "that describe[d] him as being sometimes disruptive in class but not behavior-disordered. He was two to three years behind in language and mathematics, but he was not learning-disabled" (p. 143). The researchers told 25% of the teachers that the child was Caucasian; 25% that he was Asian, 25% that he was East Indian, and the remaining 25% that he was Native Indian. They were asked to answer nine questions, one of which was, "Will this child graduate?" "Of the returned questionnaires, the majority of the responses were positive when ethnicity was given as Caucasian or Asian, while the majority of responses were negative when ethnicity was given as Native Indian" (p. 143).

It is unfortunate that our children are still so misunderstood, because ultimately it is the child who suffers and loses. Grouping this 10-year old boy with children who may genuinely require special education and expecting less of him quickly becomes a

self-fulfilling prophecy. If he is not being challenged at the level he should be, he will begin to behave like a child with special needs. Watt-Cloutier (2000) suggested that if education does not genuinely empower children, then pretending that it does will only confuse them further. And it may even break their spirits because they will think it is their fault that they can find so little meaning in it. If education is done poorly, then it can do more harm than good. . . . If programs are designed and delivered without respecting and challenging the full creative potential and intelligence of children, then they will crush rather than liberate. (p. 118)

During her interview Leah shared with me:

The way I see it, Native children get penalized just for being Native. Sometimes I think the school really does believe that Native kids are not capable of much, and that their coming to school is just a waste of everyone's time. I believe we are an inconvenience to them. Maybe this is why they place so many negative labels on us. They don't expect much from us.

The discussions in this study show that irresponsible special-needs categorization has been and continues to be unfair treatment for children and parents. A wide and indiscriminant practice of negative educational labeling of First Nations children will diminish the special intellectual gifts and strengths of First Nations peoples and communities.

The Blame-the-Native-Student Syndrome

A second practice of unfair treatment with which parents have to be prepared to deal in sending their children to a provincial school off-reserve is what I will call the "blame-the-native-student syndrome." "Native children often get labeled as shit disturbers," Leah remarked in speaking about the unfair treatment of Native students that she often witnessed in the school. "Native kids get blamed for everything," In an

effort to help me better understand what she meant by this remark, she provided the following example:

I remember every time there was a fight, . . . it was an automatic in-school suspension. Well, I remember one year, this was a really large fight that happened up town, and in fact there were three fights at the same time. The Indian kids got a home suspension, and the White kids only got half a day in school. I remember asking about it, because . . . I wanted to know for myself, because I saw that as unfair, so I asked, "What is the fairness in that? Why does that person have to have an at-home suspension (or whatever they call it), and this person has only a half day in-school suspension?" The Native kid had a three-day suspension out of school, and all they said was, "Because they started the fight."

"I knew that they didn't start the fight," she added, "but that was just the way things were at that school. Native kids got blamed for everything." She shared another story about unfair treatment directed at her as a student and the perceptions that teachers have of Native children:

I remember our math class. I always heard of this one specific teacher who was a really hard marker, but he was a good teacher. So I remember our first exam I studied really, really hard, and I ended up getting 100% on it. Well, then the next day, when he wrote down all the marks on the board, he didn't write names or anything; he just put, This is how many got this percentage and this percentage, and he made it a point of saying, "Of all the years I have been teaching, no one has ever aced my exam. I don't believe this. I still don't believe it. I looked over this exam over ten times, and I just can't get over it." Well, it turns out the person that got 100% was me, and it didn't feel good to get it because I felt really demeaned, because it was as if it was impossible, and still wasn't good enough for him.

When he was making those comments, all I could think was, "He expected me to fail," and I thought to myself, "If I had been non-Native, would he have made the same fuss?" I didn't think so.

Although the teacher had never formally accused her of cheating, she said, "He may as well have, because this is exactly how it felt." She had many other examples to share about unfair treatment that she had often been subjected to in this school as a student. However, she said, at that time she did not give it much thought. "In hindsight now,

when I think back, I wonder if this unfair treatment was intentional, a way of keeping Native children in their place. I guess I will never know for sure," she concluded.

As I reflected back on what Leah had shared with me, I began to think about the public school experiences of my own children. When my youngest daughter was in Grade 11, I spent a great deal of time at her school trying to resolve a conflict that she was having with another student. The arguments with this student had escalated from name calling to fist fighting, and we spent a significant amount of time in the principal's office or in a mediation room trying to resolve the conflict.

During the many times that I was in the school, when announcements were made on the intercom, it was almost always for a Native child who was being called into the office. I asked the principal one day, "Is it just Native students who get called to the office? I can't help but come to that conclusion, because every time I am here, 99% of the students being asked to report are Native students." My comment seemed to shock him, and his response was, "Are you accusing me of being racist?" I said, "No, I am not, but it seems odd that so many of them are Native children. Are they being called because they are in trouble?" He responded, "What are you doing, accusing me of being racist? I have worked for approximately 13 years with Native children." My reaction to that was, "Working 13 years with Native children does not exclude you from having a racist attitude." We became angrier and more emotional, and perhaps the conversation ended only because we decided to return to the reason for my being there.

This discussion with the principal frustrated me immensely, and I walked out of that school thinking, "What is the use? Why am I spending so much time trying to reason with a person who does not expect anything more from Native students anyway?

Why am I trying to talk him into believing that the behavior that my daughter is exhibiting is not normal for her?" My daughter had attended this same school since Grade 1. The principal was new to the school and the students. Before passing judgment on her and other Native children, he might have talked to the staff who were there throughout her schooling. After that incident I never went back to the school, even though my stepson was still a student there. If I as a parent had felt so powerless and defeated after talking with the principal, how must our youth feel about having to live and work in that environment every day? "We feel the same," insisted my daughter, when I asked her this question. "We feel the same, and the thing is, even if we are not guilty as accused, which most of the time we are not, we feel guilty, we look guilty, and we act guilty, so we get blamed." I knew exactly what she meant because I remembered an incident in which I, as an adult, had been falsely accused, and I too had ended up feeling guilty.

In her study Makokis (2000) interviewed several youth who had dropped out of school and found that most of them had dropped out because they felt that they were not welcome in the school and that they were being picked on; when they did not understand a lesson, the teachers made them feel inadequate by the way they responded to their students' lack of understanding. When something negative happened in school, they were consistently blamed. All of the students whom Makokis interviewed cited examples of unfair treatment, and many concluded that what they were experiencing was racism. Makokis shared Asiny's story:

Although Asiniy identified the fact that he was "different" as his reason for leaving school, he shared the following story of why he left. He stated, "I just didn't like the teachers. . . . Some of them were racist; some of them would make fun of a person." When asked to give an example of what he thought was

racist, Asiniy shared the following, "When all the White people were around me, he [the teacher] started calling me 'Chief." When he was asked which teacher, he identified his physical education teacher, noting, "The reason why I left from there was, I went to school one day and I had physical education and then all of a sudden, they all blamed me for stealing two hundred and fifty bucks from all those kids and then the teacher went along with them and he said, 'Did you do it?' I told him, 'I was right with you guys all this time." Asiny felt he was being picked on. He stated, "I was the only Native in that class." Whether that is, in fact, the case, from his perception, he was separated out as the victim because of his ancestry. Asiny got mad and wanted to leave Nobleton High. He stated, "I told him, 'I quit." I was trying to get a transfer letter and they wouldn't transfer me so I left Mahihkan and went home to [city]. (pp. 119-120)

Asiny quit school because he could no longer cope. He felt picked on and beaten up, and he felt that he was a victim of racism. As Makokis (2000) put it, "Whether that is, in fact, the case, from his [Asiny's] perception, he was separated out as the victim because of his ancestry" (p. 120). This unfair treatment, whether intentional or unintentional, is very harmful to Aboriginal students. In many cases these students react against these expressions of unfair treatment by fighting or by developing unruly and uncooperative attitudes. Inevitably, they come to be seen as trouble makers, with all of the many negative consequences that follow from that label; or, as in the case of the young man whom Makokis described, they simply exist. They drop out of school knowing the consequences of that action but wanting to hang on to whatever little personal pride and dignity they have left.

Time Spent in Detention

Students must often deal with the effects of labeling in their personal lives.

Native children can be labeled in ways that impact them for the rest of their school years. My younger brother and my stepson have both experienced the consequences of labeling. Both coped with the pressures of school by becoming "class clowns," and both spent many days sitting in the detention hall. My brother fell far behind in his school

work, and although he tried hard, he never completed his high school requirements. He very likely spent more time in detention than he did in class, and his academic achievement suffered.

Hampton (1995) shared a story about how a young man's experiences with detention were instrumental in his decision to conduct research on Indian students' self-esteem:

A young white man told me he wanted to do a research project on the effect of group counselling on Indian students' self-esteem. He wanted to do his master's thesis on this topic, and I asked, "Why . . . ?" We talked and went round and round talking about the problems of the assessment for self-esteem, problems of what self-esteem means in the Eurocentric, physiological theory, and what self-esteem might mean in a traditional society. We talked about all kinds of things, and finally one day he said, "Well, the reason is I teach at this school over there, and I've got a whole bunch of Native students and they keep getting sent to detention, and in detention all they do is sit there. And I think that if we could get some group counselors in, we would at least give them something to do while they are in detention, instead of detention. And maybe that will be better." I said, "That makes sense to me. How come you're interested in that?" We talked some more and he told me of a memory. He said he was sent to detention all the time when he was in school; and he said it hurt. "It hurts my heart when I see those kids go down to detention and sit there." (p. 51)

Spending time in detention hurt this young man, and he was concerned about the effect of this experience on Native students who already face self-esteem issues. He was certain that detention would have a detrimental effect if they continued to spend most of their days in the detention halls. Makokis (2000) interviewed a student who had dropped out of school for this reason. When Makokis asked the student what might have helped her to stay in school, she responded that she would have stayed in school "if the teacher wouldn't have kept hassling me about detention and talking." This student referred to "a sense of being pressured by the teacher, detentions, teacher

favoritism, and a sense of the teacher disliking her" (p. 108) as reasons for her exit from high school.

"Non-academic classes, special-needs classes, and detention rooms seem to be where most of the Native kids spent their days in my son's schools," Pamela reported when I asked her to tell me about her son's school experience at a public school. "My son never talks about it, but I guarantee he does see it." So what is happening? With regard to Native students who are seeing this day after day, Silver, Mallett, Greene, and Simard (2002) hypothesized that "many Aboriginal students . . . quite naturally disengage from the school system, and some, perhaps many, carry on the tradition of active resistance to white-controlled school system with its colonial assumptions of Euro-Canadian cultural superiority" (p. 40). In Leah's words:

Many Native children just throw their arms up and surrender, thinking, "Why should I go to school?" You know there is a lot of that attitude, and actually, I remember some of my friends dropping out, and they had that attitude: "I don't need it; I don't want to go. And when I look back at some of the people that dropped out, well, yeah, they weren't liked; . . . they weren't favored by the teacher. They were treated like they weren't important. They felt like they didn't matter to anyone, and they thought, "Why bother? I'll always be the bad guy anyway."

Streaming Native Students

Another example of unfair treatment that many participants described is streaming students into the nonacademic route when they reach Grade 10. Although many Aboriginal students are capable of taking the academic route, the participants felt that their children were almost always steered away from that direction: Simon informed me:

On the rare occasion, Native students go this route, but they are the ones with the very high grades. In most cases, especially when you get into Grade 11, 12, it is rare to see any Native students in these classes.

Pamela explained, "I think it is because Native students are discouraged from going that route. At least, this is what it was like in my own experience."

George recalled his own experiences with streaming when he registered in the academic courses in high school: "I applied to go the advanced route in Grade 10, but the teacher said no, I was not ready for it." Because of his fear of authority, he accepted the decision, trusting that the teacher knew best. It was not until one week later when his mother saw his timetable that she realized what had happened. She took immediate action and had him moved the next school day. "If she hadn't done that, I would have just stayed where I was and probably would not have gone on to college or university," George added. This student accepted the decision, but his mother did not. She knew that her son was capable of taking the academic route, and she was not going to allow the school to determine her son's fate, so she asked to have him moved.

From my own experience, what this parent did was an exception because many Native parents "do not know that their children are enrolled in terminal programs" (Wilson, 1992, p. 53). In her study Wilson found that being pushed into low-level courses seems to be the norm for Aboriginal students, because the school assumes that they are incapable of handling the advanced courses and that they do not aspire to attending university anyway. Wilson gave an example of what often happens to Native children in the public school system:

A classic example came from a student who wanted to enroll in a computer class. A teacher advisor suggested that he take a mechanics course instead because "there will always be broken down cars to repair on the reserve but I doubt that there will be computers to work with." (p. 52)

Dakota indicated that this was the case for her as well. She too had been discouraged from taking any academic courses, and like many other Native students, she never questioned it: "I didn't think about going to college or university, because I just felt it was for the rich kids, and no one ever suggested that it might be a possibility." Pamela, who had also been streamed into the nonacademic route, wondered

how many Native children have been wrongly streamed this way. . . . The thing is, this continues to happen to our children. Without my knowing it, my son, who is in Grade 10 this year, was forced to go this way. He wants to go into the welding trade when he completes high school, and knowing this, I wanted him to get the best math possible, so I registered him in Pure Math 10 [and other academic courses]. But just last week I found him with Applied Math 10 books. When I asked him why he had switched, he told me that the school counselor had switched his classes because she didn't think he was capable of doing them, particularly Pure Math 10. When I went to the school to talk to the school counselor, I walked past his math class, and you know what? All the students there were Native! I was mad! I asked her why she had done this and why there were only Indian kids in that class, and her response was something like, "Because their marks were not high enough for Pure Math."

In the end, Pamela allowed her son to stay in the Applied Math 10 class, but gave in only because she had done some research and found that this stream is sufficient for the trade that he had chosen. Still, she was very angry knowing that the school counselor had undermined her authority. Although she had already registered him in specific courses, the registration form had been completely altered. She said:

I really do believe that this school does not have much faith in the Native kids, and this became even more obvious to me when I walked by [sons'] class and saw only Native children sitting there. Yeah, maybe their marks are low when they go into Grade 10, but that is because they had already got left behind in junior high. No one encouraged them and told them that they were capable of doing more. Instead now they are told they are not capable.

The following story demonstrates the impact of streaming:

You will make a great secretary," they told her. "If you take the typing courses, a little bit of accounting, and some occupational courses, you will always be able to find work in your reserve. You will be good at this." Why did they keep saying that to her as she was reviewing the list of courses she might want to take in Grade 10? She always hoped that she might be able to go into law, but she never said anything to them. This was an outlandish thought, a secret shared with no one, because she was afraid she might get laughed at. After all, she wasn't the sharpest tool in the shed, and least that's how she always felt. All of her grades were just in the high 50's and low 60's, and realistically, how could she ever become a lawyer? They were right. She was not university bound anyway, so she may as well take what they were proposing to her. The courses would be a breeze, and she would complete her high school in record time. She wanted to get out of this school anyway, where she felt so inferior. She would become the best secretary she could be. Maybe after high school she would take a secretarial program, to solidify the skills she would attain in high schools, but university, no way! She was not smart enough!

This young lady worked in a clerical field for many years before gathering the courage to enroll in some university courses. The messages that she had received in school left a permanent imprint on her mind, and like the teachers in grade school and high school, she had doubts about her ability to compete in the academic world. "You will make a great secretary" was permanently etched on her mind. And although she excelled in her undergraduate degree, most of the time she still had doubts and often wondered how she had ever accomplished that. When she enrolled in graduate school, she was certain that she would be turned away:

In my first day of classes they are going to know I am a fraud. I know nothing. How can I compete with those scholars? Did I merely get accepted because there is an Aboriginal quota that has to be fulfilled?

Her transcripts contained all the proof she needed, but still she doubted. Why is this? Even to this day, as she writes her doctoral dissertation, that nagging little voice makes its way back in: "You are not capable of such a huge undertaking; you will never complete this task." The difference is, today she is able to push those thoughts away,

but she understands that the self-doubts will always creep back into her life because of the permanency of the scars and because she understands that she lives in a society in which stereotypes about Native people still prevail. Mihesuah (1996) agreed that stereotypes discourage many Native students from attempting to pursue higher education and shared a story that a Native graduate student had told her:

Recently, an Indian graduate student complained to me about a comment she had heard about herself. One professor had remarked to another that the only reason Indians were in graduate school was because the school needed to fill its minority quota. I could sympathize because I had heard the same thing about myself throughout graduate school. I was also told by a Euro-American professor the year I arrived as Assistant Professor that there was no need for Indian history on the graduate level because "Indians can't handle graduate work." Because some Indians have not been properly prepared for their university tenures, professors still believe most Indian students are mentally deficient and feel that they must "give them a passing grade" out of sympathy. (p. 93)

Casual remarks such as the one that this professor made affect students' self-image, and, as a result, many Native students do not pursue higher education. Their experiences in primary and secondary school were enough to deter them.

"It is hard to get up after being knocked down so many times," explained Dakota. Kristine suggested:

Educators are always trying to find ways to increase high school graduation rates among Native students, but it's a simple answer. Just respect us, encourage us, listen to us, learn a little about us. Then maybe you will begin seeing more Native students graduating from high school.

Statistics Canada (2001a) revealed that very few Native youths pursue postsecondary education, and it is probably safe to assume that this is directly related to the fact that most Aboriginal students also do not prepare for postsecondary education while they are in high school: "The school personnel's preconceived idea that the

situation is hopeless is played out. Low expectations become a self-fulfilling prophecy" (Wilson, 1992, p. 53).

I did not do well academically in junior high school, but I also did not try very hard. I did as much as I needed to "get by," which is likely the reason that I was steered toward the nonacademic route. Entering Grade 10, I knew that the expectations were minimal, because otherwise I would have been encouraged to take the academic route. Although I heard other students talking about what they needed to get into university, I did not see that as an option for me. University was out of reach for me. In hindsight, I wonder whether I would have tried harder and done better in school if someone had pushed me, motivated me, and told me that I was capable of much more; if I had been pushed toward an advanced diploma. I wonder if that is why so many Native students do not graduate with the courses that are required for university and/or college entry and why so many Native students have to upgrade after completing high school (Makokis, 2000; Silver et al., 2002).

Low Teacher Expectations

Research has revealed that, generally, non-Native teaching staff have lower expectations of Aboriginal students than they do of non-Aboriginal students (Makokis, 2000; Silver et al., 2002; Wilson, 1992; Wilson, 1992). From my observations and my discussions with the participants in this study as well as with other Aboriginal parents and youths, there appears to be a general consensus that academic expectations of Native children are low within the public school system. However, there was also agreement that if children do well academically, they are not subjected to unfair

treatment. The parents whom I interviewed had this hope for their own children.

Veronica reported that her oldest daughter fit this category, and she concluded:

Encouragement is there for the Native students if they are good students, if their attitude is "right," and if their attendance is good. Unlike the rest of my children, my oldest daughter possessed and met all of these criteria. She was encouraged in her studies by the teachers, while my other children were discouraged. This is probably why she was the only one of my children to graduate high school and the only one to obtain a university degree. Teachers liked her. She was the model Native student.

Surely, even without an in-depth analysis, all educators will understand this powerful but subtle indictment of public schooling for First Nations students!

Public schools encourage competition and individual gain (Goulet, 2001; Makokis, 2000; Wilson, 1992), and students who attend these schools not knowing how to play the game are often left behind: "Those Native children that prove they can be just as competitive as their non-Native counterparts may not be subjected to the same unfair treatment the other Native students receive," Simon asserted.

Bazylak (2002) revealed that low teacher expectations can affect Aboriginal students' educational success. All of the participants whom I interviewed concurred with this statement, and many felt that their children, and even they themselves, might have done better in school if the teachers had supported and encouraged them. As Dakota suggested, "Even if one teacher would have showed care, concern, and encouragement, it might have made a difference in my schooling experience. But I never received any of that." Marleen agreed: "Even one teacher can make a world of difference." She shared a story about a physical education teacher who had had a positive effect on her in Grade 10. What he did for Marleen remained in her mind, and she carried his teachings into her postsecondary studies:

There was only one time that I really felt good about what I was doing in school, and that was in Grade 10. I did a report in school, and I worked hard on it. It was in Phys. Ed class, and in fact I still have that report, and I used it in my own educational journey as part of a portfolio that I did [for a postsecondary course]. I got 24 out of 25, and at that time I felt really good because I worked really hard on it, and I always asked the teacher, "Is it ready? Did you mark them?" And he wrote on there, "No wonder you wanted it back because you worked so hard on it." I was told if I did this in all my work, I would be an A student, but I had this desire that I wanted to do it. It was something that I was interested in.

When I asked Marleen what made the difference for her, she replied,

I felt he really cared. I can say that I really wanted to show him that I could do it, because he was one of my favorite teachers, and he treated me with respect. I never felt "lesser than." I think if I had all teachers like him who treated me like he did, I think I would have done a lot better in high school; that I was worth something. And if for every little thing I did, someone would have said, "Right on! That was a good try!" it would have made a difference. Yes, because when I think about this phys. ed. teacher and then a math teacher who never spent any time with me, and where I struggled with math all my life—so in going back to university I had this fear of math. It was different in university because that math instructor took time and spent time with me, and I went for extra tutoring until I understood and then, wow! I excelled in MATH, and it was stats. And it was like, holy! And yet I couldn't do Pure Math 10 in high school because I never got that attention. He picked his favorites, and he made it clear who his favorites were, and they were all non-Native. And if you weren't in the favorites, you didn't pass.

In his study Goulet (2001) discovered that many non-Native teachers have low prejudicial beliefs about the Aboriginal students they teach. Referring to Wilson's (1991) study and the work of Wax, Wax, and Dumont (1972), Goulet concluded that many non-Native teachers believe that Native students are unable to compete with their non-Aboriginal peers. The teachers in these studies believed that "[Native] students had inadequate home life and so did not possess the skills necessary for success in school" (p. 69). Wilson (1992) found that Native students are often prejudged, even before the teachers know them: "Many could not imagine these students could ever have been

successful. Students were classed as unable to cope with a heavy academic load" (p. 53).

Kristine, a youth participant, agreed that teachers' expectations have everything to do with how well Native students perform in school. She elaborated:

I think some teachers knew that I was capable of doing the work, but they didn't push me. They probably thought that I would not ever complete high school anyway, so why bother? Therefore I didn't really bother to work hard; therefore I always just squeaked by. I think they had low expectations of me not only academically, but socially as well. These messages came out loud and clear when I was having problems with a Native girl from another reserve. It was like they didn't care whether we resolved our dispute or not. They just wanted us to quit bothering them. Maybe that is why I didn't complete school right away, because they didn't think I could do it. I think I surprised them in June when I called them to ask if I could write my departmental exams there. They probably thought I would never do it; just another statistic.

The students in Makokis's (2000) study dropped out of school for various reasons, but one prominent factor that contributed to their withdrawal was their belief that their teachers did not care and that they had very low expectations of them. This was evident in many ways, including the unfair treatment that they received. A young lady told her, "I did almost all my work and everything, but it seemed like the teacher didn't like me and my cousins. She always seemed to give us bad marks. She would always give me detention. I don't know why." Like several of the participants in this study, this young lady believed that Native teachers do in fact have low expectations of Native children.

Although the general consensus amongst the parents and youth was that Native students are often treated unfairly in public school systems, there also seemed to be complete agreement that children who do well academically are generally not subjected to the same unfair treatment that other Native children receive. Thus the significance of

teachers' expectations must be highlighted in relationship or direct linkage with academic achievement and unfair treatment.

Revisiting her own childhood experiences, Bernice agreed and recognized that she had been treated better than other Native children had been for this reason. She described her situation: "It's probably because I was able to adjust and integrate readily enough. I had my brains to bear when I went in there [the public school]." This participant and her sister had received a tremendous amount of encouragement from their parents to excel in school, and when they began to attend the town school, they were "well prepared to compete in this individualistic and competitive system."

From his own schooling experiences, Bernice's father was very much aware that Native children are often "lost" in the system, and he was determined that this would not happen to his children when he and his wife decided to enroll them in the neighboring town's public school. He was prepared to put up a fight if he had to. When he dropped his children off for their first day of school, he immediately noticed that all of the Native children had already been assigned to the C classes. The B classes were made up of predominantly White children, with a few Native children in each. The A classrooms were filled with the town's French children. Further investigation revealed that no Native children ever occupied seats in the A classes, and he knew that he was about to make history when he insisted that his daughters be placed in those classes. With their impeccable school records, they could not be denied entry into these classes. Their father kept very close watch on their progress, and when he saw injustices, he did not hesitate to inform the school of his views. Bernice recalled an incident that proved their father's commitment to their education:

I remember when I was going to school in [town], the whole class for some reason got detention, and we all had to do lines. I remember taking those lines home and my Dad asking me, "What are you doing these for?" "The whole class got in trouble, and we had to do these." I remember him taking those lines from me. He sat down and he wrote this letter on the bottom of my lines, and it said, "If you are going to give her something to do like this, I'd prefer if you give her extra homework or something constructive." He said "You take that back." I was scared. I didn't finish my lines, but I took this back and showed it to my teacher. She looked red, and she had this kind of look on her face that was like she got told. I never had lines again after that. It was just those little things, I guess, just really stood out for me.

I asked this participant whether she had ever experienced racism in the school, and she responded, "There's nothing that stands out in my mind. It's probably because I was able to adjust and integrate readily enough, or perhaps it was because I didn't let it get to me." She did not deny that it happened because she recalled incidents when she would join her Native friends in the playground at recess when racial comments were made, such as "There are all the squaws hanging together." She explained that she always knew that she was different, not only because of the subtle reminders, but also because of the curriculum. An incident in one of her classes reminded her of how "Indian" she really was. "It was at those times that I was reminded of just how different I was":

I remember . . . this . . . word we were looking at in phonics class. The word beverage came to my attention, and I was like, What is this? I tried to reread the sentence and the context, and I was thinking, Boy, I must be a dumb Indian; I don't know what this means. And I didn't want to go and ask a teacher, because she had singled me out that one time with another sentence having to do with the capitalization of the word *Indian*, even as far as something in reference to Indians used to live in teepees. I remember having a discussion afterwards where all my classmates were asking me if we still lived in teepees. I was like, "Duh! We live in houses now."

After rereading this interview several times, I thought to myself, "That is where I went wrong in school." Unlike this participant, I had not known how to integrate; I did

not have the same worldly experiences that Bernice had had when I was growing up. Her parents had been very involved in business outside of the Native community, and the children often took business trips with their parents. They already felt comfortable around other peoples and cultures, whereas in my family we did not. We lived in a very sheltered world, and only very rarely did we visit a metropolis such as Edmonton. In fact, going to the town of St. Paul from Saddle Lake was like visiting a different world. Therefore, because I was not familiar with the protocol of integration, I often embarrassed myself if I tried to fit in with children who were not of my people. Furthermore, because I did not have the same grasp of the English language that Bernice did, I think that this resulted in a very different schooling experience for me. According to Wells and Crain (1992):

When parents of the dominant class are able to transmit high status culture that is greatly valued and generously rewarded in the educational system to their children, the children of lower-status groups are at an extreme disadvantage in a competitive educational market. (pp. 76-77)

Although Wells and Crain (1992) spoke of the dominant culture as White upper middle class, this situation of difference applies even in First Nations communities.

When children have broadened experiences—experiences outside of their own culture—they are going to have a better chance of "fitting into" these school systems because they and their parents will know the "protocols," the expected and accepted behaviors. Thus, these children will tend to do better in school because they have greater personal resources that 'fit' with their teacher's expectations, including particular types of information, educational background, and social connections.

Racism

The fear washes through my veins
Contaminating the deep red blood.
It travels through my body,
Further, deeper.
The rage heats my skin
Igniting a blazing fire. It burns my brown skin,
Heating, hurting
The sadness flows through me
Touching my heart in the most sensitive places
It brings tears to my eyes
As the wall of racism,
Slams against my face. (Canadian Race Relations
Foundation, 2007, p. 16)

It was not surprising to find that all participants identified the theme of racism as one of the most serious points of consideration in making school choices for their children. All parents expected that their children would be on the receiving end of racism, and, in fact, at least two of the parents wanted to actively prepare their children to face this issue. These two parents wanted their children to grow up experiencing racism, believing that it would better prepare them for the "real world." Dakota explained that this was the very reason that she chose to send her children off-reserve:

The reason [that I sent my children off the reserve] was that they need to be prepared for the racism outside of our small home, outside of our community, because they are going to experience that when they go to college or university. I need them to get a taste of that. That is the purpose of me wanting them to attend a bigger school with different races. . . . I think if we as parents shelter our children, then we are not really doing them any good when we do that, whether it comes to our education, whether it comes to anything in that outside world. The first experience I had with racism, nothing prepared me for it. My parents never taught me about it. I experienced some of it in school, but I knew that was going to happen. But when you go to college or university knowing that you have to work three or four times harder than the next student, I think my kids need to be prepared for that.

Louise agreed that there is no better way to prepare her children for racism than to send them to off-reserve schools:

I think they are strong enough [now as a result of going to off-reserve schools] to be able to cope with stuff like that [racism]. I always tell them, "You are going to experience racism, prejudice, whatever," but it is up to them how they are going to cope with it.

It seems outrageous that Native students have to learn to accept racism but this is a "fact of life. Learning to cope becomes the means of survival" reported Steinhauer (1999) in her master's thesis.

In my own off-reserve school experience, beginning in Grade three, I remember children often being quite vicious and often engaging in games at the expense of Indian children. On particular game was known as "Indian germs." It was a game of tag which began with a white student touching an Indian kid when playing tag with those germs for the entire recess. Of course Indian children were not included in the game. Although it was hurtful at the time we learned to cope by playing in other parts of the playground or school. Gradually learning how to cope became the means of survival, and . . . sometimes some of the poor white children would play with us, since they too were outcasts. Like the participants in this study I grew to accept racism as a fact of life. (p. 51)

Children cope with racism in many ways. Some Native students simply ignore or shrug off the comments, but many react by physically fighting back or resisting authority. They fall back into the 'blame-the-native-student syndrome and come to be seen as "troublemakers," suffering severe consequences, sometimes for the rest of their lives. In fighting back against racism, children will face detentions and expulsions and invariably become very dissatisfied with school. Evidence suggests (Makokis, 2000; St. Denis & Hampton, 2002; Silver et al., 2002) that students who are negatively affected by racism are less likely to attend school regularly and are likely to drop out of school earlier than other groups of students. Untangling the silken threads of the web of interconnected malignant forces that work against the academic success of Native

students is only one part of the work to understand the context of parental school choice for First Nations parents.

In her study Makokis (2000) found from the Native students whom she interviewed that racism was a major contributing factor to their decision to drop out of provincial high schools. The students described being unfairly treated when they tried to defend themselves. When she asked one of her participants why he had left school early, he told her that he had left because "there was discrimination and he often got into fights over that. Whenever there were fights, the teacher would side with the White students and kick the Indian students out of school" (p. 127). These students recognized that most Native students were not treated well and that Native children were constantly subjected to racial harassment. As a result of such harassment, many of the participants in Makokis's study fought their way through school. The participants shared their thoughts on how racism is internalized and spoke at length about how racism affects self-esteem and identity development. A discussion of these concerns follows.

Internalized Racism

Leah lamented:

I found a lot of the Native kids to be more negative, but rightly so, because they were treated wrong. When you are treated wrong, when you are oppressed, you are automatically going to be defensive toward things. Racism, experienced on a consistent basis, becomes internalized, and we [the Native students] begin to hate one another. It can have very damaging effects.

What Leah meant by this became evident when another youth whom I interviewed told me that it is true that Native children are not treated well. However, unlike Leah, Yvonne argued that these Native children deserve it. As a result, she deliberately separated herself from other Native students at her school. She did not want to be placed

in the same category as the rest of the Native children: "I noticed that the kids that were troublemakers in class were usually Native kids, and I didn't really hang out with a lot of Native kids because I always tried to do well in school."

The second youth seems to have concluded that Native children deserve the treatment they receive and that they bring such treatment upon themselves. The second youth, however, attributed the negative behavior of the children to their unfair treatment. Why did Leah see the students as victims, whereas Yvonne saw them as troublemakers? Was Yvonne trying to prove to the school personnel that Native children are capable of handling the academic course load? Perhaps this was her way of protecting herself and other Native students. Perhaps she was proving that Native students do not all have to be failures. Perhaps this is an example of what Silver et al. (2002) referred to as *internalized racism*. Racist attitudes toward Native students were very prevalent in the school that Yvonne attended. Perhaps she had come to believe that Native students were, in fact, troublemakers and incapable of competing in the public school system.

"The institutions, the public schools, are responsible for this internalized racism," Sheila accused. Leah expanded on this idea:

They teach us that Native students are anything but good, so we internalize this. We begin to believe that we are in fact no good, trouble makers, incapable of 'real work,' and in order to survive, we begin rejecting, and beating up each other. I hate to admit this, but I was guilty of rejecting my own Native peers as well. I am so ashamed of myself now that I recognize this.

Leah and I continued on this topic of internalized racism, and I too had to admit guilt. I told her about an incident in which I had inflicted physical and emotional pain on a young boy in my Grade 5 class:

Grade 5 was a very difficult year for me. I don't know if I was subjected to more racism this year, or if it because I was becoming more aware of how "ugly" my Indianness really was, but I think this was the year that I decided I was going to try to be less Indian and maybe more "White," if that was possible. But something in my 10-year-old mind must have clicked off, and I felt a greater need to be accepted; I don't know. But this one day, Samuel, we will call him, a Native boy from my reserve, peed his pants, and the children in the class were laughing at him. They were pushing him, calling him names. He was crying, obviously very embarrassed, and then someone called him a stinking Indian. He huddled himself in the corner, and before I knew it, I was standing next to him, along with many other students in the class. Some kids started kicking him, telling him to get up, and I found myself doing the same. I too was kicking him and laughing at him. When he got up to leave the classroom, I pushed him. I pushed him and I laughed at him. I felt a sense of power sweep over me as I watched him walk out of the classroom with his head hung down. I turned around and noted the looks of approval that I was receiving from my non-Native peers. For a fleeting moment I felt big and tall, and possibly even acceptance; but that feeling was short lived, because as soon as I sat down, I felt a sense of guilt and shame. I never apologized to Samuel for what I had done, and even to this day I feel guilt over it, but I think Samuel understood.

Although I recognized immediately that the treatment I had inflicted on this young man was unacceptable, the discomfort and shame that I felt about my own Native origins overpowered me. I hated being Indian, and throughout my schooling I continued to wish that I could be less Native. I think somewhere along the way I even managed to convince myself that I was not as "Indian" as some of my Native peers. I began to make mental categories in my mind: This group was very Indian; that group was somewhere in the middle; my family was even "less Indian." Why does a 10-year-old mind have to conjure up such categories? I did this because I felt that I needed to qualify my place within this school system. I needed to convince myself and others that there was a space for me in this school and that I met the criteria for being in that space. One of those criteria was to be "less Indian."

Like the two youth in this study, as a child I was coerced and pressured to agree with the distortions of racism—and I came to believe that Native people are

unimportant and inferior. Having been a target of racism since my early childhood, it was hard to maintain a sense of myself as good, smart, and important. I began internalizing the messages of racism, and eventually I began to mistreat other members of my group in the same ways that I had been mistreated. When I kicked Samuel that day, I was kicking myself. When I created those mental categories of "Indianness," I was turning upon myself, my family, and my people. I was authorizing and validating the behaviors of my non-Native peers but thinking that I was validating myself!

Within the context of my own life experience and this work, I found it interesting that in a study that Mackay and Myles (1995) conducted on Aboriginal retention and dropout rates amongst Aboriginal youth in Ontario schools, they did not mention racism as a contributing factor to the students' behaviors. Although some students referred to being discriminated against by others in the school, it was near the bottom of the list of contributing factors. Language skills, parental support, and homeschool communication topped the list. In contrast, in a study on the same issue, Makokis (2000) identified racism as a major contributing factor. This discrepancy in findings takes on significant import when I consider the responses that I have gathered in my own work. Mackay and Myles did not provide details on the complete research processes (such as data-collection methods, for example) that they utilized, so it is hard to determine whether racism was intentionally downplayed, ignored, or not recognized or whether the opportunity was simply not there for their Native participants to explore it as a choice of factors. Perhaps they intentionally omitted them because, as Calliou (1995) suggested, racism is an issue that many people would rather not have to deal with, even Native people. Racism creates imbalance and disharmony, and discussing the issue can be emotionally, physically, spiritually, and mentally challenging and exhausting. Most people would rather not face the issue because it would require that they

dismantle oppressive structures that give them an unjust power over people of color and to learn to live in this county and the world as nothing more or less than a part of the whole. This is long hard work. (Bivens, 1995, p. 1)

However, again as Calliou (1995) asserted, racism has to be named. Although she recognized that, in doing so, "emotion will emerge from the underground of denial within individuals, lunch rooms, classrooms, textbooks, media, or school grounds," she contended that it is important to do so if we want to have the "public, affirmative spaces" (p. 58) that we like to think our Canadian classrooms are. Silver et al. (2002) agreed that "the cultural/class divide that separates so many schools and teachers from so many Aboriginal students" is wide and that the "blame the victim' response—a form of institutional racism" (p. 26) is flourishing. The problem, they suggested, is that this institutional racism in not even recognized (p. 26):

But it is there, and it is a significant part of the explanation for why so many Aboriginal students are not thriving in the school system. And we believe that if non-Aboriginal teachers and administrators were to grapple openly with the problem—name it, describe it, come to accept and to understand its prevalence—they would eliminate much of it. But racism is such an ugly word that when an Aboriginal person says something is racist, the tendency is to retreat, to go on the defensive, to deny the racism. (p. 26)

When I asked Suzanne how racism affected her, she responded:

It pissed me off! I hated being put down all the time, and I got to the point where I hated being Indian! You can say that my schooling experience had a major impact on my identity and self-esteem. I hated myself because others hated me.

Our schooling experiences can and do shape the persons we become, and because so many Native children have had negative experiences in school, we can expect that many Native children, youth, and adults have wounded spirits and low self-esteem because of their internalized belief that they are inadequate, flawed, defective, and unimportant. These negative beliefs and experiences have long-term effects on their personal and social beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors.

Racism and Its Effect on Self-Esteem and Identity Development

People are "empowered" when they have learned to control the development and maintenance of their own powers—when they know what to do to continue their learning and development without being told what to do. Educators call this lifelong learning. Our Elders call this wisdom, and it is what we all want for our children so that they may control their lives rather then being overly controlled by external forces. (Watt-Cloutier, 2000, p. 118)

All parents want their children to have a healthy sense of self-esteem. They want their children to feel good about themselves. They want their children to be cared for and to be accepted by their peers. Parents want their children to feel that they belong in their school, but many of the parents I interviewed for this study reported that this is not true, nor do these things happen for their children. Native children still do not have equal educational advantages, particularly those who attend public schools (RCAP, 1996). They often encounter prejudice from teachers and other children, and thus the healthy sense of self-esteem with which they might have started school quickly dissipates. This was the case for me.

Prior to starting Grade 1 in a public school system, I was confident and very sure of myself. I thought I could do anything and become anything. After just one day in a public school, I began to doubt my abilities. I realized on that first day that I looked different, talked different, and according to the non-Native children, I even smelled

different. I quickly learned that I did not belong with this group of people, and the sad thing is that I grew up believing that I was never quite as good as the White children. Many participants grew up feeling the same way, and as Marleen explained, she too felt that White people are better than she is: "Well, I didn't feel good with my self-esteem. I didn't feel good, but I didn't say anything. I assumed . . . White people were always smarter than I was, and it was something that I needed to accept, and I just did."

Both Saddle Lake Cree Nation and Whitefish Lake (Goodfish Lake) First Nation are in very close proximity to the non-Native towns that surround the reserve, and yet the non-Native population knows very little about who we really are. They make generalizations and draw erroneous conclusions, and racist attitudes are rampant. Such attitudes are often harsh, pervasive, and very damaging to young children and other vulnerable persons. With schooling experiences such as those that the participants reported and with a wider social environment of racist attitudes and practices, many First Nations children come to believe that they are in fact inferior, and any feeling of self-worth that they may have begins to dwindle. Feelings of insecurity often result in shame, and this is evident in Native students' wanting to become someone else. Suzanne remembered wanting to be White: "I started dying my hair and trying to be more White."

George, another participant, concluded that this internalized racism has been very damaging to us as a people: "We try to become little brown White men. We got screwed out of so much, and yet we are still trying to change ourselves into something we are not." Why is that? Sixkiller Clarke (1994) suggested that it is because many

Native children have "suffered from an identity crisis. They wished they had not been born an Indian" (p. 118).

I recall wishing that same thing many times. Why did I have to be born into a culture that is viewed as substandard? Everything about being Indian was humiliating. I tried so hard to keep a low profile because I did not want to be singled out and noticed. Yet it was next to impossible in so many situations. One good example was the distribution of school supplies. As a First Nations child living on a reserve, the Department of Indian Affairs paid for my tuition, books, transportation, and school supplies. Every year my non-Native peers reminded me of just how lucky I was and that their parents were "taxpaying citizens." I had no idea what that meant, but from the tone of their voices, I knew that I was guilty of something. My interviews revealed that almost every participant had felt as I did at school-supply time. They had dreaded that time because they knew that when they returned to their classrooms with supplies in hand, they were going to be targets for abuse. Claire talked about how that felt:

You would get comments all over the place: "Well, you are an Indian; you get everything for free; you don't have to pay for anything yourself." And you are not really armed with the knowledge, and you know that somehow along the lines this is true, but you don't know why, and you have no defense, so you are just left to feel bad about it.

Leah shared her feelings and memories of this dreaded moment as well:

When they would announce it [to pick up your supplies], you would be in class. So all the kids that are from this First Nation or this First Nation—I don't even remember the announcement, but you knew when you had to go. And then, of course, there would be comments: "Oh, it must be nice to get your stuff paid for." . . . And the stuff that they gave you was so cheap. Your binder fell apart in a month. I remember I still went to go get it, but I was embarrassed, and I remember at the beginning of each school year I'd always want to get supplies. I remember my dad saying, "No, you get supplies." And I would say, "No, I do

not want to go and get supplies," but I didn't want to tell him why I was embarrassed.

Having experienced this type of humiliation year after year was very difficult. Alexis revealed, "As a result of my experience, I get my daughter her own set of supplies. I remember that. That was so humiliating." Like this parent, I did the same thing with my children. I knew that there would be a package of school supplies ready for them during the first week of school, but I would discourage them from retrieving the package. I wanted to protect them from the humiliation that I had experienced at the beginning of every school year. These concerns may seem trivial to someone who has never had to endure the feelings of shame and guilt—or perhaps I should say this abuse in an environment that claimed legislated protection for every child. However, this simple event of picking up school supplies—a legal and constitutional right through international treaty for First Nations children—in combination with a multitude of other negative experiences of abuse can eventually break a child's spirit. In fact, we know that this often happens. Unfortunately, the impact of these experiences of abuse on our emotional and spiritual lives follows us until the day we die. First Nations parents know from personal experience that without strong support systems, their children's experiences in the public school systems are a threat to their spirits.

A few years ago, while I was working at the Office of Native Student Services at the University of Alberta, now the Aboriginal Student Services Centre, a young man poked his head into my office and asked if I had a minute. It was not unusual for students to do this, but it was strange that this young man would even come into the office since he is non-Native. He was, however, a minority student, and I did not give it a second thought. He introduced himself and proceeded to tell me that he was a recent

immigrant to Canada, and he was puzzled about why Native people in Canada got everything for nothing. He indicated that he been in a class where this topic was being discussed, and he was angry and wanted to know why Native people were treated differently and why he did not get that type of treatment since he was part of a minority group as well. He was especially concerned because while he was paying a great deal of money to be in school, Indian people were getting their education free. I began by telling him that what he had learned was not true: Not all Native people get free education. I told him a little about the Treaties that were signed in Canada between the Nations and the federal government and talked about the fiduciary responsibility that this government has for First Nations people. I provided him with a shortened version of the different Aboriginal groups in Canada—First Nations, Métis, Inuit, and nonstatus. In the end I do not think that my short lesson convinced him of anything. I am sure that he walked out of my office with very little change to the picture that had already been painted for him about Canada's First Peoples. I wonder whether this was a case similar to Yvonne's, in which she was trying very hard to fit in with her nonminority peers and 'kick' the Indians as they did to gain their acceptance.

All First Nations students, including myself have heard the resentful accusations that our education is paid for at the public expense (i.e. their pocketbook; the accuser is seemingly oblivious of the fiduciary responsibly of treaties and agreements between the nations within and the colonial government of the settler Nations. (Calliou, 1995, p. 49)

As adults, some of us do have the knowledge to understand why this arrangement exists, but as Claire stated, as a young child, "You have no defense, so you are just left to feel bad about it; just one more thing to feel bad about."

The school can have a major impact on the identity development of Aboriginal students. Although school should be a place where students are afforded opportunities for mental, emotional, physical, and spiritual growth, the participants in this study have illustrated from many perspectives that this has not really been true in their own or their children's experiences within public school systems. In the processes of identity development, the participants' stories point out, Native children even as young as five or six rapidly learn in school that there is something not quite right about them. They may not be able to articulate what is happening when other children are looking at them in a strange way or calling them names, and they may not understand why they are the last ones being picked for the teams in gym class, but they quickly learn that they are not wanted. In terms of identity development, these children may regress and become very shy and nonresponsive when a teacher asks them questions, or they may not want to go to school (Friedel, 1999; Silver et al., 2002; Wilson, 1992) as a result of these experiences. The school culture communicates to them the school's attitudes toward a range of issues and problems, including how the school views them as human beings (even if it is not always verbalized). It does not take long for a Native child to figure out that he or she does not belong in that school.

Unless children grow up in a home where their culture is valued or where they at least receive reassurance that their culture is good, they may begin to resent their cultural identity. My study has revealed that some children are not bothered by the cultural tensions that they experience in school, whereas others are so ashamed of who they are that they do whatever they can to try to hide their identity.

One of my participants, Veronica, grew up in a Christian home, and even at a young age she knew that she was "a child of God." Although her skin is darker, and she is often reminded of this, she knew that God loved her just as she was. Knowing this helped her to get through her primary and secondary years: "I don't know what it was, but there was racism big time. . . . They used to call us squaws, and I didn't think anything of it." I asked whether this bothered her, even a little bit, and her response was, "I am trying to think . . . if it bothered me; I can't remember it bothering me." She went on to explain why:

I was always taught as a kid and in God's Word . . . I am no different from anybody. God made me. . . . I was just brought up to think that way, that God made you special, He made you different, and that we were all special in His eyes; that nobody is more important. He made us all and He loves us all, the same kind of thing. That kind of teaching was in my mind right from when I was a kid. So if these kids were saying "Squaw" to me, it didn't bother me.

Veronica was an exception. She was comfortable with herself. She was a "child of God," and she had learned at a very young age that she was just as good as the rest of the children. She believed this, and the Word of God confirmed that belief. In addition to these teachings, she had a very strong and supportive mother who always put everything into perspective for her—both from a religious and a traditional Cree perspective.

Leah attributed much of who she is today to her experiences in the provincial school system: "It shaped my personality in the way of wanting to be accepted." She explained that she always tried so hard to fit in. She worked hard academically and did what she could to please the teachers. Leah said that her Native peers knew exactly what she was doing, and as another youth reported, Native children saw her as "Miss Goody Two-Shoes." It was hard trying to fit into a world where there were such tough

messages: "I wasn't accepted by some Native people . . . because I am not seen as Native enough. . . . But then, on the other hand, from the White kids I was always an Indian kid; I could never be accepted into their bunch."

According to the United to End Racism Group (2001), it is not uncommon for people of the same race to "beat each other up" like this:

Racism has made us place higher value on members of our group who appear more white, and denigrate those who have darker skin, kinkier hair, or other "less white" features. We also do the reverse—we target those with lighter skin as not being "black enough" [or not Native enough as in Leah's case], not legitimate persons of color. (p. 2)

Leah admitted that, in the end, she was very confused about how she should act:

In the phys. ed. class one side of the wall would be Native, one side of the wall would be White, and I found that hard because I just didn't seem to fit in anywhere because I felt as if I wasn't accepted by the Native kids. . . . But I wasn't fully accepted by the White kids because I didn't look white. So I remember that year it made it more challenging because I didn't know where to sit. I remember in social class, same thing: I didn't know where to sit, so I just kind of sat in the middle.

The separation for Leah between the White and the Native students conveyed a very strong message: She belonged on the Native side. Even though she wanted to stay in the middle and remain neutral, she knew in her heart that she had to take a position.

Unfortunately, she did not favor the Native side because of the message she had received for so many years: that Native children are lesser-than: "Right through all of my school years I received this message. This message came from both students and teachers, and if teachers believed this, then it must be true." Aboriginal children have been taught that they must respect their Elders, and for Leah, Elders meant anyone older than she was; this included her teachers: If her teachers believed that she was lesser-than, then it must be true; if teachers considered it acceptable to segregate students in

their classes, obviously that had to be fine. At least, this is what she had reasoned. She said, "It is almost sad to know that all these teachers play such an important role, and they instill their values in you, and they almost shape who you are."

Teachers do have a tremendous impact on their students, and Taylor (1995) worried about this because so many Native children are being taught by persons outside of their culture:

Ninety percent of Native children in this country will, at one time or another, be taught by a non-Native teacher, and many of these children will receive most of their education from non-Native teachers. The Native student's self-image, perception of Native/non-Native interactions, and chance of graduating will all be influenced by their non-Native teachers. (p. 224)

Leah's statement that "they almost shape who you are" is very troubling:

I admired the knowledge and wisdom of my teachers; therefore, what teachers imparted on me had a major affect on how I wanted to live my life. I would have to say, most of the time, it was positive, but there were many times as well that I would have to say their influence was negative. Overall, I think what I learned from them, even if they didn't say it, is that the White, middle-class life was what we should aspire to obtain.

Leah shared another story with me about something that a teacher had taught her that had had long-term negative implications for her. In their social studies class the teacher was giving a history lesson on residential schools. Most people remember with deep pain the experiences that they suffered during their time in residential schools. Unfortunately, many Native youth know very little about these experiences of their parents, grandparents, and ancestors until they take a course in college or university. This was the case for Leah. She recalled that this teacher painted a very beautiful picture of residential schools for her and that, finally, in university, when she actually heard the truth about some of the things that went on in residential schools, she was

angry—angry because for so many years she had been fooled into believing that those who attended these schools were very fortunate. She shared her story:

I remember—I think it was Grade 8 or Grade 9; it was in junior high—I remember learning about residential school, and from my teacher's perspective it was a good thing that Native kids went to residential school. He really played it up because you got to wear uniforms, and how cool was that? Back then people didn't make a lot of money, so then you got free clothes and you got to go to school to learn this and to learn that. So I thought residential school was a good thing. And I remember going home and asking my mom and dad, "Did you guys get to go to residential school?" My dad was the only one that did, and he said, "Yeah, I did," and "Oh, that is so cool that you went!" I had no idea what was all entailed in residential school.

After Leah shared this story with me, I wondered how her comments had affected her father. When she asked her parents whether they had attended residential school, did this question evoke some negative memories for her father? What would have happened if her father had told her that what she had learned was untrue? Would she have believed her father or her teacher? After all, he was "the teacher," and "teachers are smarter than your parents," she told me.

Coming to the realization that much of who she is today was influenced by the non-Aboriginal teachers in her life has been very overwhelming for Leah:

It is scary that strangers with their own perceptions, their own viewpoints, and their own values and beliefs instill these into you, especially if it is two completely different cultures, and particularly if they are saying that mine is more important than yours, and they are instilling that in you. That is really scary.

Children react to the negative messages that they receive about their culture in very different ways. Like Yvonne, some turn against their Aboriginal peers because they do not want to be placed in the same category; they have learned that teachers see Aboriginal students as inferior. Wilson (1992) substantiated this. In her study of Native

students who had just transferred to a public high school after leaving a reserve school, she learned that "even before the teachers knew the students, they had prejudged them.

They could not imagine that these students could ever be successful" (p. 53).

Patterns of internalized racism lead to individual disconnection from other members of the cultural group, and this disconnection impacts heavily on identity-development processes. One participant (Yvonne) referred to troublemakers who are of her own people:

I was usually a good kid, pled to the teachers, never back talked to the teachers like other kids who shall remain nameless. Because I noticed that the kids that were troublemakers in class were usually Native kids, and I didn't really hang out with a lot of Native kids because I always tried to do good in school. That didn't really look good with these other kids because they thought, "Oh she is a goody two-shoes; she is sort of smart," and always trying to bring me down. And I am like, "Whatever. . . . If you want to think that way, fine." But the only negative experiences I had in school were with other Native kids, not really with the White kids.

The isolation that results from internalized oppression can become so severe that a Native person may feel safer with and more trustful of White people than other Native people, as seems to have been the case for this participant. Hampton (1995) suggested that this illusion can be very harmful because, as Native people, we need one another. Being with 'your own' "frees people to be themselves":

It is best to admit that in general Indians and whites have not worked well together. Certainly there have been many occasions of goodwill, but despite the friendliness and good intentions on both sides we have not done very well in most of the everyday business of life for most of our people. Part of the problem may be that there are some things that can only be said from an Indian place. (p. 40)

Kristine concurred with Hampton: "I went to a provincial school from kindergarten to Grade 11, and it wasn't until I went to school in Saddle Lake that I realized just how much I needed my own people." She elaborated:

To be honest, I think it really affected me negatively. Going to school with mostly non-Native kids, I always tried so hard to be like them. After a while it was so tiring. I don't know; I guess I was ashamed of being Indian, that I did everything I could to be accepted by them. I played on their teams, went to their homes, invited them to my home. But you know what? Even after all those years, probably 11 years for sure, I still was never comfortable being around them. I don't think I even realized how hard it was trying to fit in until I learned what fitting in meant when I went to Saddle Lake School. There I could be myself; there I could be an Indian.

I knew exactly what this young lady meant when she said, "There I could be an Indian." I suppose this is what I was trying to say when I told someone one day that I would rather go to a function where there are mostly Native people than to one where I would be a minority, because there, I could be an Indian. We are different, and that is okay. Our "sense of time, of space, of energy, of humanity, are all different. Truth, beauty, and justice are evaluated differently. Epistemology, ontology, and cosmology are all different" (Hampton, 1995, p. 41). What a liberating feeling for me to finally be able to say this out loud: "I just want to be Indian! I just want to be comfortable in who I am!" (Daes, 2000; Steinhauer, 2001).

In her chapter *Peacekeeping Actions at Home: A Medicine Wheel Model for a Peacekeeping Pedagogy*, Calliou (1995) wrote, "Teachers and learners need to confront unspoken feelings of internal or external racism, need to confront denial" (p. 58). She continued:

One text which might begin the dialogue is Howard Adam's (1995) *Prison of Grass*. Adams, who grew up in a Métis colony in Saskatchewan, links racism to Euro-imperialism and economic factors where "Indian stereotypes created by

the exploiters had reduced native people in the eyes of the public to animal like creatures." In order to remove himself from his 'Indian' roots, Adams "made a complete break with" his parents, home, and community because he perceived his identity as "ugly and shameful." He understood that in a "white-supremacist society, more opportunities and privileges exist for Indians and halfbreeds who can pass." However, he came to realize how badly be needed his cultural heritage, but not before he began to internalize feelings that he was "stupid, dirty, drunken and irresponsible," which 'stripped [him] of all humanity and decency.' (pp. 57-58)

Calliou added, "Racism abounds in Canada, . . . and classrooms cannot be public affirmative spaces unless teachers model these types of classrooms" (p. 58). Using the works of D'Oyley and Stanley (1990), she warned that "teachers must demonstrate and model 'the right of all those present to be there and to participate' in curricular experiences which do not victimize, delegitimate, or denigrate some members with words and images" (pp. 58-59). Curwen Doige (2003) echoed Calliou's sentiments and added that making a positive change is urgent because

when an Aboriginal student suffers the pains of racial slurs that are inherent in the stereotyping and discrimination that still exists in our schools, he or she is stigmatized. When a student is stigmatized, that student's personhood is devalued and he or she disconnects from the attributes that assist in the development of self-respect, confidence, and the ability to trust oneself and others. This rift is the insidious tool of disenfranchisement because not only is the student told that he or she is unacceptable, the student now feels inferior and rejected. The affective, spiritual part of the student has been jeopardized. . . . Not respecting, cherishing, valuing the spirit of the Aboriginal student deeply affects the process of the individual's being in becoming a unique person responsible for his/her own life and actions in the context of significant group situation. (pp. 153-154)

Loss of Opportunity for Cultural Learnings

A regret that several parents had about sending their children off-reserve to a public school was that their children were rarely, if ever, exposed to anything that had to do with their Cree culture. Even when schools had Cree classes, the exposure was

still very limited. The perceptions of the youth who participated in this study were that neither faculty nor students attached much value to these classes, and therefore none of them had ever enrolled in the courses, which were designed for students who were pursuing the nonacademic route. By this point in their education, the youth had been conditioned to believe that "Native stuff isn't as good as" (Haig-Brown, 1995, p. 280). According to Haig-Brown and the personal experiences of Native people, students' not wanting to be attached to anything Native is a normal reaction for those who have been subjected to racism. Haig-Brown related a story of a young lady who had

mentioned that she would attend a non-Native broadcasting program rather than the First Nations one available in another institution because 'it had a higher credibility and higher chance of employment in the mainstream.' As this is probably an accurate perception, it is a disturbing reflection of persisting racism. It exemplifies an attitude which occasionally surfaces in relation to various other First Nations programs. (p. 280)

Many Aboriginal postsecondary students, such as those in the Indigenous Peoples Education specialization at the University of Alberta, know firsthand about this phenomenon or byproduct of societal and institutional racism.

Leah's arguments in relation to the Cree courses in high school are logical and well reasoned:

I didn't take the courses for two reasons: firstly, because these classes were always scheduled when I had my core courses; and secondly, because I believed these classes were not very beneficial. Learning Cree words is not the same as learning the Cree language. No one can learn to speak Cree that way; and besides, learning Cree was not my priority at that time. My priority was getting a high school diploma.

Yvonne's and Simon's reasons for not taking the courses were similar to Leah's. They did not see any reason to take the courses, and, in fact, Yvonne took French instead.

Goddard (2002) explained that students' reluctance to take Aboriginal languages and

culture courses can be attributed to what he referred to as the "binary of mainstreaming versus cultural relevance" (p. 126). The locally developed curricula are considered different from, and also often less intellectually significant than, the "regular curricula" (p. 126). Native students quickly get this message when they see their teachers using their language and cultural classes as preparatory classes. Goddard suggested that "tuck[ing language classes] away behind stages or in the farthest reaches of the schools" (p. 130) confirms this to students. Another indicator is the meager resources that are allocated to these classes or the timetabling conflicts with core courses.

Although several of the public schools celebrate an Aboriginal Day when the school hosts a mini powwow and displays different aspects of the Cree culture, many parents felt that this is not enough, especially in public schools where the Native population is nearly 100%. A few participants also worried that the cultural elements on display might be misinterpreted because, as Pamela stated, "This is only a small part of our culture and who we are as Cree people." Curwen Doige (2003) agreed:

Traditions are only one aspect of the ever-changing dynamic within a culture. So to focus on traditional dress, food music, ceremonies, and artifacts freezes a culture in time and perpetuates stereotypes. Artifacts are static. People and their values, beliefs, feelings, and thoughts are dynamic, and these define the culture. Spiritual ideas and traditions like sweetgrass and sweatlodge must be understood from the perspective of Aboriginal epistemology. Otherwise, the identifying values of Aboriginal people are treated as fixed as well. (pp. 150-151)

This is exactly what Yvonne was talking about when she said, "Ceremonies are sacred, and the school is not the place for them." Not only was she afraid that those who did not understand the culture would misunderstand the ceremonies, but she also did not want people to make generalizations. Pamela pointed out that "not all Aboriginal people

practice Native spirituality, and I don't want people to make that assumption, and I think they would if they started having ceremony in school."

Now that Yvonne has finished school and is looking at her schooling experience in hindsight, the one thing that she regrets is not ever having had the opportunity to take Native studies courses at school. "I feel cheated as a result," which she explained:

Going off reserve did cost me. They were just starting to go into the multicultural theme in Grade 7, . . . but [it was] not soon enough. So basically for me to learn anything about my history, my people's history; treaties or anything like that, I had to go and learn that in university. That is where I suffered when it came to learning about my people. I knew nothing about that. I didn't know anything about Native health concerns, why we are suffering from cancer. . . . You don't hear about that in school. That's the drawback of going to a provincially run school.

"Although it might appear that our culture is being put on display, you have to give some credit to the school, because they are trying," Louise acknowledged. Dakota agreed and admitted that even having the one Aboriginal Day and allowing the children to dress in their traditional regalia and perform their dances for the school community is a good start and a good opportunity for all other children to experience even a small part of the Cree culture:

They have a little mini powwow, and some of these kids, regardless of whether they have regalia on or not, they want to go in that circle and be a part of that. I go and watch every year because I am very, very proud of them, about what they do, and they are so proud in themselves. You can just see the empowerment in them.

As the foregoing discussion has revealed, the participants had mixed feelings about what parts of the Cree culture should be brought into the school. However, overall, everyone agreed, as Pamela affirmed, that "there has to be a place for Aboriginal content in the curriculum."

Concluding Reflections

Despite the formidable array of negative public-school experiences, more parents in the communities of Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake chose to send their children off-reserve than to enroll them in on-reserve schools. One might ask then, Why do these First Nations parents, who are fully aware of the unfair treatment to which their children are subjected within these public school systems, continue to make the decision to educate their children off-reserve? Do they not love them? If they sincerely care about their children's future and well-being, why do they subject them to the unfair treatment that they know continues to exist in these schools?

As a child who was sent to one of these schools and a parent who sent her children to one of these schools, I can respond with full confidence that they send their children to these schools because they love them, and they want the best for them. This is the basic and simplistic answer based on my own personal history and connections within my own and other Aboriginal communities. In this study the parent participants wanted their children to graduate from high school and become self-supporting, and, as Pamela asserted, the "White education is the best education" because it would get their children to college or university or . . . land them the higher-paying jobs." According to Wells and Crain (1992), "The whiter and wealthier a school, the better. . . . This is a deep-seated altruism that nearly every parent and educator is aware of, although few will admit it" (p. 67). They saw this truism as buttressed by two central themes:

White . . . students, on the average, score higher on standardized tests and are more likely to go to college then non-white and low-income students. Hence the two most frequently applied measures of a "good" school—standardized test scores and college going rates—are constantly employed to reinforce the belief that whiter, wealthier schools do a better job of teaching students than schools servicing darker, lower-income students.

The social climate or "moral atmosphere" of a school—the achievement ideology of the students, their educational and occupational aspirations, their cultural capital, and so on—is yet another way in which the large society defined good and bad schools (see Maddaus, 1988). . . . "Good" schools are those that enroll students who are quiet in the hallways and able to stay awake in class, students who see a direct link between a high school diploma and their futures, and students who value a traditional Eurocentered curriculum. "Bad" schools, on the other hand, are those enrolling students who carry weapons, have little hope of going to college or getting high paying jobs. (p. 68)

All of the parents who participated in this study want what is best for their children, and those parents who send their children off-reserve truly believe that public schools offer their children the best chance of success. They measure school quality by factors that are inherently biased toward White, middle-class standards. "This is the result of internalized racism," suggested a friend when I talked to her about the results of this study. "We have succumbed to the conditioning that Whiter is better without even realizing it," she added. I wondered whether she was right that we had succumbed. Do we think that White is better? Although only a handful of parents suggested this, it became apparent that, even without those particular words, many of them believe that we will never be quite as good as White people, at least in an academic sense. Although most of us know that that is not true, it is hard to abandon the thought after years of being bombarded with that message. We want our children to be able to compete in the outside world, which means competing with non-Native peers. Within the social context of the racism against Aboriginal persons and peoples that is evident in schools as well as the institutions and agencies in Canadian society, we recognize through direct experience that if we are to be deemed successful, we must be as good as, if not better than, our White peers.

Veronica talked about her decision to send her children off-reserve:

I wanted to integrate them into the "White" kind of society. I had always told them that: "In the workplace you'll eventually have to work side by side with White people, so you may as well get used to it while you are there [in the public system]." This was my thinking.

The parents in this study felt that, to fit into the outside world, their children had to be able to compete and fit into the individualistic goal structures that society has imposed. We are consistently being compared to the rest of society. Statistics tell us that 58% of on-reserve Aboriginal people between the ages of 20 and 24 have not graduated from high school compared to 16% for the rest of the population (Statistics Canada, 2001b), and we can be certain that Aboriginal parents have heard the message. Aboriginal parents continue to hope that by sending their children to off-reserve schools, their children will somehow help to turn those statistics around and that if their children compete with their White peers, the future will be better for them.

After having interviewed the parents and analyzing the data, I believe that these parents made the choices that they did because they love their children. They wanted their children to be well-educated because that leads to everything else that is required to live in the contemporary world. They wanted their children to be accepted as human beings. Like all parents, maybe they just wanted their children to be able to love themselves and to be accepted and loved by others.

The parents who participated in this study clearly knew that, without an education, their children would struggle merely to survive. For these parents, educational choices were about basic survival. Although they were very much aware of what their children had to endure in attending the public school systems, the parents felt that they had no choice if their children were to have even a minimal quality of life in their adult years. They believed that their children needed to graduate from high school,

and all available information, including numbers, seem to say that the only place where this graduation could be achieved was within the public school system. Ultimately, these parents felt that they had no school choice; they were making decisions based on the need to prepare their children to survive in a non-Native world.

CHAPTER 5:

THE ON-RESERVE SCHOOLING EXPERIENCE: FINDINGS

In the preceding chapter I presented the findings related to the participants' discussions of their public school experiences. The parents suggested that they had sent their children off-reserve because they believed that public schools provide a better education. They recognized that their decisions came with a price tag and that they were making a tradeoff. Their stories identified and exemplified the fact that parental school choice for First Nations parents cannot be considered apart from the significant issues that arise from the schooling experiences of their children.

Like the parents who sent their children to public schools, those who sent their children to on-reserve or band schools felt that they too were making some tradeoffs. However, unlike the situation for the public school parents, their tradeoffs did not appear to be as extreme, negative, or harsh in their immediate impacts on the students. Many of the parents whom I interviewed spoke to the problems and issues that they identified in relation to the on-reserve schools. In this chapter I will present the challenges and the positives that the participants discussed in sharing their views with me about on-reserve schooling.

From informal discussions with others in both Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake, I knew before the interviews that many parents had concerns about curriculum and safety in First Nations schools. To better understand this particular area of parental concern, I invited Brian Wildcat to an interview to share with me his thoughts about these particular concerns because he had regular contact with First Nations parents and school personnel. Mr. Wildcat is a formally trained and certified educator with years of

experience in working within First Nations communities and First Nations education as a school and systems administrator. He was serving at that time as the Director of Treaty 6 Education, ¹⁴ and I felt that his contribution would be a good introduction for me to the discussions about on-reserve schooling. I asked him directly what parents, teachers, principals, and Elders were saying about these three areas of concern with on-reserve schools. Perhaps it is not surprising that his responses were very similar to those of the parents whom I interviewed. He indicated that there were many reasons that parents choose to school their children off-reserve, but, overall, the top three reasons that he had heard were "curriculum, safety, and discipline, with safety topping the list." Furthermore, "Public perceptions about band schools are that they are not safe schools." Although he had heard this repeatedly from members of the Treaty 6 communities, he was not convinced that safety in the schools was as large a concern as was commonly portrayed:

Now the question is, is that reality? I don't think so. I think a lot of the band schools are good schools. But that is the perception that people have: "I won't send my kid there because he's going to get beat up." The parents' duty is to protect their kids. I don't blame anybody. That's why I don't think you could force anybody to go to band schools. But that's where the duty is—on the band schools and for us at Treaty 6—to somehow get the community in there so we can improve the schools, so that schools attract the students, not trying to make people go to them without addressing that perception or that situation.

¹⁴ In my interview with Brian Wildcat, I learned that Treaty 6 Education works with 27 First Nations schools in Alberta in 17 First Nations communities that include Alexander First Nation, Alexis First Nation, Beaver Lake First Nation, Cold Lake First Nation, Enoch Cree Nation, Erminenskin First Nation, Frog Lake First Nation, Heart Lake First Nation, Kehewin Cree Nation, Louis Bull Tribe First Nation, Montana First Nation, O'Chiese First Nation, Paul First Nation, Saddle Lake Cree Nation, Samson First Nation, Sunchild First Nation, Whitefish Lake (Goodfish Lake) First Nation.

Mr. Wildcat was convinced that the comments about First Nations schools are often based on inaccurate perceptions and that those who make these statements often have never entered a reserve school:

You talk to parents that do send their children there, and they will confirm that safety and discipline are not as out of control as some people think. Yes, there are issues around safety, but it isn't at a point of crisis.

Many of the parent participants who had sent their children to an on-reserve school would agree with Brian Wildcat's assessments. Marleen echoed Mr. Wildcat's views: "Much of what is said about the reserve schools is perception." She added, however, "Safety is an issue to some extent, particularly when it comes to bullying. There are quite a few bullies in our schools." Other parents agreed with this, and as Claire stated, "I didn't even know how bad it was until I watched my daughter get knocked to the ground one day. Maybe it isn't that bad, but when you watch your own child get picked on, you begin to worry."

The participants in this study spoke clearly to the challenges as well as the positives of having their children attend an on-reserve school, and I will elaborate on them in the following sections.

The Challenges of Attending an Off-Reserve School Curriculum and Teaching Concerns (Low Teacher Expectations)

Although all of the parents who had sent their children to the reserve schools knew that the approved curriculum for both the public and reserve schools is the same, many felt that their children might not be receiving the same level or standard (quality) of instruction, particularly at the junior/senior high levels. However, not one of the parents seemed overly concerned about this. They were more concerned about the

unfair assessments that people in general were making of the reserve schools without any insider knowledge. Pamela suggested, "Outsiders and even community members think the reserve schools are not up to par, and this may be why most of our children are being sent to the public schools these days."

Carrie cautioned that

the perception out there is that children that attend reserve schools are slower, and this becomes a self-fulfilling prophecy. If parents feel that their children are in fact academically slower, then they are more likely to send them here. [But] it is absolutely not true that they are all slower. There are many very bright students that attend this school as well.

"It is too bad that so many people have this perception," added Sheila, another parent who sends her children to an on-reserve school. She concurred with Carrie that this particular perception contributes to the types of students that the reserve school attracts. "This is too bad," she adds, "because what you put into it is what you get out of it. . . . That's how I see it." She was satisfied that her children were receiving a quality education. Claire, another parent, suggested that "this school could be a top-notch school if more people would change their attitude and if more parents would get involved. If we believe that the school is substandard, then it will be."

Like the parents above, Veronica was convinced that individual and public attitudes had a huge impact on the various educational aspects of the school: She pointed out, "If even our own Boards of Education don't believe in our schools, then we are going to get mostly those kids that might otherwise have difficulties in the provincial schools."

"Teachers that come to teach in our schools are also responsible for these perceptions. They come with a set of preconceived notions, and they think that Native

children really do not want to learn," added Leah. Most participants agreed that low teacher expectations contribute significantly to academic outcomes for students. Pamela reported, "This became very obvious when my son was here [in the reserve school] in Grade 9":

My son didn't do well because the teacher he had was very slack, where I thought . . . because there were only 10 students in the class— . . . Grade 9 was crucial to me when I was in the provincial school, and I thought he would have a lot of one-on-one. And . . . I remember in March, just looking at math, they were only in chapter two, and . . . they only had a couple more chapters left [in the public school]; they were on Chapter 10. And he [the public school math teacher] said, "The text only goes to Chapter 13, and we are done." What a difference! So I begged for my son to be allowed back [into the public school]. He had fallen back a lot, but they [the off-reserve school] helped him catch up.

Veronica similarly was appalled the day that she discovered that the Grade 9 students were so far behind in one of their classes: "This is February, or January, and some of the children are on the 2nd module of 15.... How can they pass the course? How can they pass Grade 9 if they haven't done the core courses?" She asked the principal what he was going to do about that; his response was merely, "The kids just refuse to do it." "This tells me just how seriously our teachers take the students," she added. Another parent agreed: "They do become complacent. They just take it for granted that teaching in reserve schools is easy and that they don't have to teach the way they would in the provincial schools." Suzanne, a Saddle Lake participant, suggested:

We have to turn this mentality around. Otherwise our children are not going to make it. If you have teachers who come into the school who don't have faith in their students, they [the students] are not going to make it.

Pamela asserted:

We have to be on top of things if our children are going to succeed. Perhaps if we outwardly showed we cared about our children's progress, then they [the teachers] would care too. It is just that some teachers are just laid back, and it is not the child's fault, it is not the parents fault; but if the parents would just come in and just be on task and say, "Okay, where are you guys at today?" or "What are you learning today?" Or if they would just help their child by coming in daily, weekly, you know what? The kids would just excel. However, the blame can't just be laid on the teachers or the parents, because it is true that we do have many students that are not at grade level, and teachers have to teach accordingly, which means sometimes the more advanced children fall behind.

Thinking that her son would do better in a smaller classroom environment,

Pamela moved him to the reserve school in Grade 9, but this did not work. By the

middle of year he had fallen so far behind academically that she moved him back to the

public school:

Although at first I thought it was not necessarily the teacher's fault, now when I think about it, the teacher has to take some of the blame—not that I am trying to lay blame, but she was teaching to the level of the majority of the students in that classroom and forgot to teach those that were more advanced.

I asked this parent:

Were most of the children really at a lower level, or did the teacher assume this was the case? Were the other children behind because they were not academically capable, or did the teacher assume that they were not and therefore do nothing to help them move forward?

After some thought, Pamela replied:

I haven't really thought about that before, but come to think of it now, I think a lot of the teachers, especially the non-Native teachers, don't have much faith in our kids. They don't push them, because I think they think the kids are not capable of handling any more than that.

Veronica's expressed her view:

If a child is not pushed, if any child is not pushed, not encouraged, chances are they will not perform to the level they are capable of, and I think that was what was happening with these Grade 9 students. They were several modules behind because no one pushed them. The students cannot take all the blame for that.

These parents agreed with Veronica's statement that "blaming the students takes the responsibility off the teachers."

According to Mackay and Myles (1995), "Such an apparently cogent explanation can enormously comfort educators because it places responsibility for a student's behavior firmly with the [student] and releases the school system from both blame and remedial action" (p. 166). Veronica and Pamela also agreed that, generally, it is non-Native teachers who have "low expectations of our children" (Veronica), but Pamela was quick to point out that "not all non-Native teachers could be put in the same category, because many, many non-Native teachers that come to teach in our communities really do care about the kids that they teach." In fact, both parents stressed that Native teachers can also have low teacher expectations. However, as Pamela explained, "I guess what I am saying here is that non-Native teachers are more likely to make these assumptions because they don't know us."

Taylor (1995) agreed that most non-Native teachers know very little about the Native communities in which they are teaching: "Indeed, the vast majority of teachers . . . had never visited the reserves" (p. 166). Without any prior knowledge, all that teachers have to rely on to formulate opinions about Aboriginal children is their own lived experience, what the media have fed them, or what they have heard from colleagues with previous on-reserve school experience.

Marleen spoke to the issue:

But we cannot completely exclude non-Native teachers from coming to teach in our schools. We don't have enough trained teachers, and even if we did, I don't think we can exclude all of them, especially those that fit into our communities, and many do. Many just fit right in.

Barman et al. (1987) supported the views of the parents:

Successful teachers of Indian children, whether or not they are Indian are characterized by their ability to create a climate of emotional warmth and to demand a high quality of academic work. They often take the role of personal friend rather than that of impersonal professional, and use many nonverbal messages, frequently maintaining close body distance, touching to communicate warmth, and engaging in gentle teasing. After establishing positive impersonal relationships at the beginning of the year, these teachers become demanding, as an aspect of their personal concern in a reciprocal obligation to further learning. Highly supportive of any attempt students make, these teachers avoid even minor forms of direct criticism. Thus these teachers are effective because of their instructional and interactional style, and not because of their ethnic or racial group membership. (p. 13)

They also pointed out that "Most Native children will be taught by non-Native teachers" (p. 241); therefore, more attention must be paid

to improving training for the large non-Native teaching force which will continue to exist for a long time. When this issue is addressed by teacher education faculties, band school administrations, and by the teachers themselves, the results should benefit Native students immensely. (p. 241)

Most of the participants in this study took it for granted that their children would be taught by non-Native teachers even on the reserve, and most did not object to that. However, Claire clearly expressed what they did object to: "Many white teachers take jobs on the reserve, without any real commitment to the community and to the children. To many this is a temporary stop until something better comes up." Taylor (1995) concurred: "The reserve school is a temporary station to achieve or begin to achieve personal goals" (p. 225). Because many teachers may go to First Nations communities with the intention of staying for only a short time, often these teachers will not go out of their way to develop relationships with the children and/or the community. They have a goal when they arrive at a school, and that is mainly to do their job. Taylor postulated that many of these teachers feel that, "if I do my job well, that is sufficient; I have

satisfied my employer and myself and I have given the child good, caring instruction" (p. 225).

My data collection revealed that the students, parents, and community would like to develop some type of relationship with their teachers. They want to know that the teachers value their children and have a genuine interest in getting to know them. When teachers go to the reserve only to do their job, relationship building does not occur. Without any relationship-building activities or any attempt to get to know the community, teachers can become disheartened; as a result, they never have or make the opportunity to learn anything about the First Nations communities or their students. "They don't know what is important to us, what we value, or where our priorities are, so everything we do looks backward to them," Bernice said. Because the people and the community are so frustratingly different, teachers find it easier to just go in and do their jobs and then return to the comfort of their own homes at the end of the school day. Taylor (1995) cautioned that even those teachers who reside in the First Nations communities rather than living in the nearby non-Native towns fall into the same patterns of thought and actions. They exist in their own little worlds, finding fault with everything that the community does:

A non-Native couple who had been living on reserve for many years continually found fault in the community around them. They would often verbalize their complaints to other non-Native teachers, expecting and usually receiving, affirmation that certain things in the community were inadequate. These complaint sessions are what Berger and Luckman . . . describe as "Legitimation or Universe-maintenance." Legitimation is a process which people justify their reality or their concepts of 'the way things should be.' Simply put, it is a method by which individuals convince themselves that their way is the right way. This process is necessary for people to protect their symbolic universe, which is a socially produced set of realities within which a group of people exist. (p. 228)

Hampton (1995) spoke about the differences between Natives and non-Natives:

At the historical level, Native and non-Native look at the world from opposed positions. Not only must they contend with personal differences in viewpoint, language, and experiences; not only must they contend with cultural differences in value, understanding of human relationship and modes of communication; but they must contend with world shattering differences between the conquered and the conqueror, the exploited and the exploiter, the racist and the victim of racism. (p. 41)

What non-Native people see as important may not necessarily take priority in a Native world. Halee suggested:

People judge us before even knowing us, and most of the time the judgments that they have about us are completely off. Just because we don't do things the same way as White people or we don't attach the same value to material things, we are thought of as backward.

The following story demonstrates what Halee was saying about being misunderstood. In the story the non-Native person can see things only through her "White experience," and as result, she sees everything in a Native world as "backward":

Recently I was at a spa, and after learning what my doctoral research was about, the proprietor/technician proceeded to tell me that her daughter-in-law was a teacher in a northern First Nations community. This was now year two of the northern experience, and so far it appeared everything about it was negative. I asked why her daughter-in-law went back to teach there for a second year if everything was so bad, and the response was, "Well, she couldn't find a job locally." I indicated that I had a hard time believing that she could not find a job elsewhere, because I knew many of the surrounding First Nations communities were looking for teachers at all grade levels. She went on to say that her daughter-in-law only had to pay \$238 for rent and utilities over there since teachers were provided with on-site housing. That last bit of information revealed a lot. Like many other teachers that go to First Nations communities, their stay is only temporary, long enough to get their certification (Taylor, 1995), and in this case it was a great way to save money as well—get certified and accumulate some savings. The complaints about this "backward community" continued, and a very colorful picture was painted for me. I learned that in this community sibling disputes ended with one stabbing the other, and I learned about the corrupt leadership. I learned about the misuse of funds and about how this community got everything for nothing, particularly "free education." Apparently the school is a beautiful facility with "top-of-the-line

computer equipment" that no one knows how to use. I heard how the White teachers worked so hard and went out of their way for the children, and about how, even if they wanted to, they weren't allowed to develop relationships with the children and the community. I also learned that it was a good thing that the daughter-in-law had taken her dog along. I listened with disgust, and I could not wait to get away from this woman. I felt like I couldn't breathe as the anger welled up inside me. I tried desperately to educate this woman. I talked to her about culture differences and tried to educate her about the effects of colonization and residential schools. I spoke about perceptions and preconceived stereotyping and White privilege, and let her know that I had a hard time believing that people were stabbing each other on a consistent basis to settle. disputes. If that was the case, there would be no one left in the community. I talked to her about worldviews and how her daughter in-law was seeing and interpreting things based on her own lived experience. My words fell on deaf years, and the response to what I was saying was, "We all have choices, and these people choose to live that way." She added, "Look at me. I grew up poor and oppressed, but I chose not to stay there." I asked her, "Do we really have a choice? Do you really believe that 'those people' that have now become addicted to drugs and alcohol have a choice about whether they take a job tomorrow? Do they have the 'free will' to make this decision? I don't think so!" I said. I needed to end this conversation, so I concluded by suggesting that she instruct her daughter-in-law to leave that community, because if she continued to work there with that attitude, it would do more harm than good to both her and the children she was responsible for.

Daes (2000) discussed free will:

Let me begin with the philosophical concept of "free will," which, we should all realize, is something of an illusion. None of us is ever completely free to do as we wish. We are guided, albeit often without our conscious knowledge, by the past—our memories, the values that we have been taught, the actions of our ancestors. We are also limited by the circumstances of the present, including a great variety of physical elements and forced that exist beyond human control. (pp. 4-5)

Being a member of a First Nation myself, I was offended by what the spa owner had said about another First Nations community. She was talking about "these" people in much the same way that government officials did over 100 years ago. From her daughter-in-law's complaining, this woman had concluded that the "Indians" up north are backward, and although she did not say it, I kept hearing the word "savages" (her

statement about siblings stabbing one another to resolve disputes evoked that image). The woman was describing and demonstrating the familiar pattern that we interpret things and events based on our own lived experiences, that we come to believe that our way is the right way, and that we continue the cycle of repressing others' views.

Because other people talk differently, live differently, and have different priorities, we assume that they are wrong and we are right. If outsiders continue to go to Aboriginal communities only to find fault, then the cycle of oppression will never be broken. They will continue to perpetuate the common-people stereotypes of Aboriginal people, seeing us as backward, useless, lazy freeloaders. We will continue to be known as "those people" on whom the tax-paying public consistently wastes good money.

In his study Taylor (1995) found that it is not uncommon for non-Native teachers to react the way that this lady's daughter-in-law had because "some non-Native teachers enjoy feeling superior to the world around them" (p. 231). He explained this phenomenon as the teacher's experiencing culture shock and reacting to this shock with confrontation, which he described as an absorber of the shock and as necessary to "confirm the non-Native teacher's subjective reality. Subjective reality is personal understanding of and confidence in the reality of one's life and way of living." (p. 231). He elaborated on confrontation:

Confrontation may take the form of 'complaint sessions' in the evening at non-Native teachers' homes or may be directed openly at the community such as that by the teacher who asked the students "What is wrong with your parents?" Whether conversational confrontation is direct or indirect, it is the non-Native teachers' main method of protecting their reality. (p. 231)

Several parents in my study were not convinced that teachers or the academic focus in school had a great deal of impact on their First Nations students. Halee pointed out:

We spend too much time worrying about all these things—what our teachers are teaching our children, the effects non-Native teachers have on our children, everything. We get so hung up on academics. Academics are not even an issue for me. How they score on a provincial exam does not determine whether a child will go on to university or college. They will go because they want to go, and once they reach high school, they will make sure they get the grades they need to get there.

Leah concurred: "I went to university even without super-high grades. I got in. If you are passionate about doing something, you will find a way to do it." Carrie noted that her life had also followed that pattern: She had graduated with a teaching degree without ever having completed Grade 12:

I think the difference between me and some of the other Native students is that I had support, support from so many people. Being a straight A student in high school really is meaningless without support, guidance, and encouragement. I completed a degree because people believed in me.

Safety and Discipline

As the introduction suggested, all of the parents who participated in this study revealed that safety is an issue of concern to parents with children in First Nations schools. Some of the parents who were sending their children off-reserve admitted that safety at school was definitely a factor of consideration when they made the decision to school their children off-reserve. The parents of children attending on-reserve schools were concerned about this issue as well, but obviously not to the same extent.

I talked with an administrator at one of the schools who confirmed that the school had received several calls from concerned parents about bullying. They want the

reassurance that their children will be safe and that appropriate measures are being taken to prevent their children from being victims of bullying. Florence reported:

Like other schools, bullying is a problem, but it is an issue that is constantly being addressed. The teachers and administrators are always strategizing to find ways to deal with bullies. At the beginning of every year, each teacher reviews the rules of effective behavior, and children are encouraged to participate in these discussions.

Florence affirmed that asking students to help write the rules and take part in the process of deciding upon the rules and consequences makes it more likely that they will feel a sense of ownership.

According to Clarisse:

There are different expectations for students when they are in a feast setting, or when they are in the washroom, or in the library. . . . They learn when to be quiet, when they have to listen, and so forth. Although some students might need a few reminders initially in these various settings, it doesn't take long for these rules to become habit, especially when they [the students] are at feasts or other traditional events.

Sheila acknowledged:

I send my kids to this school [reserve school], and although I am not overly concerned about their safety, I am concerned sometimes because of the social problems on the reserve. The problems have to make their way into the school.

Florence agreed and put this thought into perspective for me:

Sometimes I feel and I often say that, "Our kids live in a war zone." Let's say our kids are dodging bullets sometimes—and I am not saying that metaphorically; it's literal. They are witnessing violent acts every day, and yet we expect them to come and be ready to learn. And some of that might come into our school. A child who has been hurt, who's been bullied will express that, and they will hurt others and they will bully others. Now that is a battle that we have to acknowledge and say, "Yes, this happens here in [in the community]."

"Our school is a reflection of what is going on in our community," added another parent, and Marleen observed:

Children that witness violent acts are more inclined to repeat those acts, and, unfortunately, these are the children who get sent to the reserve schools. These children become the school bullies. They are the ones that are walking the hallways and basically running the school.

Bullying is an old and widespread problem in schools. Most of us can recall episodes of bullying to which we or our classmates were subjected during our school years. Research estimates indicate that the problem affects far more students than teachers or parents are aware of. In a recent study of 1,041 students in four Toronto-area schools (Grades K-8), Pepler, Craig, Ziegler, and Charach (1994) showed that between 12% and 15% of the children reported being victimized more than once or twice over the term and that between 7% and 9% reported having bullied others more than once or twice over the term. These statistics refer only to those incidents that are reported, which means that a significant consideration is that children who are bullied will often not report the incident out of fear of reprisal.

A few of the parents were concerned about the unreported incidents. When Claire saw her daughter being pushed to the ground, she panicked, knowing that this must have happened many times before. She was sure of it when her daughter quickly got up and said to her, "That's okay, Mom, it didn't hurt." Claire suggested that, although her daughter had a look of fear on her face, it appeared that the girl was only trying to prevent the other child from getting into trouble. Knowing that this was a typical reaction of children who have been victims of bullying, she became even more convinced that her daughter was a victim; her daughter, however, merely wanted to leave things alone. Was her daughter afraid of the other child? Was she fearful that things might get worse for her if she told? Halee explained that children

don't want anyone to raise a fuss over the harassment they are receiving because they are fearful that it will escalate if they complain. Children are getting picked on, and they are terrified, but they don't want their parents to get involved because they don't want to be seen as 'rats.' My daughter was picked on a couple of times—really, really picked on—and she came home crying and being really, really depressed, and I told her, "I'll go talk to the school to make sure nothing happens. We just really have to do something about it." She said, "No, Mom, the kids will find out, and nobody likes a rat." So for this reason I chose not to interfere. I also decided not to interfere because I didn't want my daughter to stop talking. I was afraid that if I reported the incident, the bullying might get worse. And I also did not want to jeopardize that line of communication between my daughter and me.

Claire thought similarly:

I am afraid she is being bullied, but because she won't admit it, I just have to make sure she is being watched more closely. All I can do for now is make it clear to her that under no circumstances is mistreating another person either physically or verbally ever acceptable.

Nadine reported:

Bullying is bad here [in the reserve school]. You feel sorry for the kids that get picked on, . . . and many of the children that are bullied have special needs and have behavioral problems, and this bullying sparks a lot of anger for these children.

She knew that the school was making every effort to put a stop to the bullying that they knew about, but she wanted the school administration to pay closer attention because she was convinced that they did not know about most of the bullying that was going on. She was afraid that this bullying "can have serious consequences for children who do not have the tools to defend themselves," particularly the special-needs students.

Nadine understood that bullying occurs everywhere, and when I asked her to comment on this, she responded, "Bullying exists all the time, everywhere. . . . But [in the public school], at least they are able to stand up for themselves and not be afraid to voice their opinions." I asked her to elaborate:

Well, in [the public school] when there are fights, everyone that is involved has to answer to what happened. Everyone is given a chance to give their side of the story, and a penalty is paid by all those involved.

In further discussions with her, she told me that she had worked within the reserve school system and had seen how incidents such as this played themselves out.

According to what she had witnessed, children in reserve schools are often not given the same opportunity to tell their side of the story. They are called into the principal's office, but the principal will just talk to them—both will receive a little lecture—but it goes no further than that. She argued that this leaves children feeling voiceless, because even if they do not initiate the incident, they receive the same lecture that the other student does. I asked her why this was, and she said, "Because the staff is afraid of the parents. If someone is given a suspension or some kind of time out, then the parents will come and raise hell."

Other participants spoke of "parental interference" as well. I asked Dakota whether she thought parental inference had anything to do with discipline issues in First Nations schools:

It has to make a difference. Some parents continually pick up for their children. They just cannot believe that their child could be so mean to another child. . . . If parents continually stick up for a child that has behavioral issues, then that child is going to think they are doing nothing wrong. They are being rewarded instead for their bad behavior. The reward is their parents' attention.

Parental interference, or "over involvement of parents," as George called it, poses a problem for teachers and administrators. Many of the participants were concerned about the affect that it was having on their children. As Pamela stated, "These discipline problems are taking up a lot of the teacher's time, and teachers are finding that they are not only cheating the other students of quality education, but they

are also cheating the behavioral students." Although everyone had his or her own theory about how this situation could be rectified, all recognized that their hands were tied when it came to reserve politics. According to Sheila, who voiced what many of the parents felt, "This is a community issue, not just a school issue."

The job of the principal is both extremely demanding and critical to the success of a school in a First Nations community. In addition to leading the school, maintaining discipline, managing the budget, assisting staff, responding to parental inquiries, and reporting to the local education school boards, a principal in a First Nations community may also be asked to sit on a variety of out-of-school committees, help with programs for youth, participate in community planning, and often act as school carpenter and plumber. A principal on the First Nations reserve might have endless responsibilities, but what he or she does not have is power. From the outside it may look as though principals have a great deal of power, but the reality is that in First Nations communities the Chief and Council have the power of veto over every decision that the principal(s) or any program manager on the reserve makes. If the Chief and Council object to a school suspension because the parent is a friend, they have the power to end that suspension and allow the child back into the school. The Chief and Council can veto a principal's decisions even though they are in strict accordance with his or her assigned responsibilities.

Everyone in a First Nations community is very aware of the power structure that exists on the reserve, and this may be why, as Dakota suggested and other parents agreed,

a parent feels they can come into the school and freely raise hell—something they wouldn't do in a public school. If parents don't like something about a teacher, an administrator, or another student in the school, they feel they have every right to say whatever it is they want to say to that particular person, even if it is hurtful, because they know there will be no consequences for them to deal with, especially if they have some political clout with the Chief and Council.

Noella Steinhauer (2007) explained why and how these power relationships play themselves out:

The right to veto decisions can include school-based decisions made by the principal. The principal's power in a First Nations community is not governed by the School Act because it is provincial legislation and because First Nations are a federal responsibility. The principal on the reserve has no power under this act. The Indian Act assigns sections 114–122 to cover schools. These sections cover issues like the ability of the minister to enter into agreements on behalf on Indian children, attendance, who does not have to attend, who can be a truant officer and his powers, even the use of force, denomination of the teachers, right to have a Protestant or Catholic school, and some definitions. Nowhere in the Act is there mention of the authority of the principal. As a result First Nations usually develop their own policies and procedures of the operation of the school, but the final power still rests with the Chief and Council. (p. 63)

"The only way we are ever going to get to the bottom of these behavior problems, these bullying issues, is if we [the community members] work together," Louise asserted. "We need to find ways of creating unity." The participants from both Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake spoke extensively about this "lack of unity." Pamela elaborated:

I think one of the biggest problems on our reserves is that we can't seem to work with one another. When one person gets ahead, others try to bring them down. Unless we address this, nothing is going to improve in our communities and our schools. It is our children that are going to lose out in the end. Why can't we understand that?

Veronica agreed: "Our attitude [the whole community's] has to change about each other and respect each other and realize that we all have strengths. We can't continue to pull

one another down." Florence suggested, "This will only happen if we have a vision of where we want to take this place [the reserve school]." I asked her how she thought this might be possible: How could we begin the process of involving everyone? She noted that it would be a slow process but that the best place to start might be with the teachers:

They can't work in isolation and they can't have divisions. . . . They have to come together and have to be able to talk. They have to feel free to express their concerns, and when they do so, it can't be held against them. They can't be afraid.

But other parents such as Sheila countered that this is difficult to achieve without the support of the Chief and Council:

They [Chief and Council] are busy on a daily basis dealing with a number of community and political issues, so they may not have the time to spend on school issues. This is why they need to be able to hand over some of that power to the principal. They need to be able to say to community members, "We leave that decision to the principal."

The participants agreed that, unless this happens, parents will continue to undermine the school principal and staff, and behavioral and discipline issues will continue to be a problem.

All of the participants whose children were attending the reserve school agreed that creating a perfect school system would not happen overnight, but all were optimistic that things would turn around. Pamela pointed out:

We just have to believe, because we do have good things happening in the school. Our schools provide our children with so much more, but I want to say our children are not all behind academically. Many, many of them are strong academic students. But a school has to be more than about academics anyway, and I know our local school does provide more than that. When I look at our Native schools, there are a lot of good things happening. If parents would only come in and be a part of it— . . . The way I see it, it is our Native schools where we bring their [children's] self-esteem up. We try to get them into everything that is out there. We nurture them. We want them exposed to everything. We

encourage them big time. Just go out and see the world! Go and do everything that you can think of doing. You can be anything you want to be.

The Positives of Attending an On-Reserve School

Knowing that the majority of the people in our community do not have good things to say about our reserve schools, I came back to the question of why parents choose those particular schools for their children, and I saw again in the interviews that these parents were choosing for their children's best future. Some argued that their children need stronger academic programming and were convinced that the off-reserve provincial schools offer this. Others chose the on-reserve school because they wanted their children to be in a place where being a "Cree Indian" is honored. Although academic achievement is important, they did not feel that they were giving this up, and they chose a school where that their children would be able to develop strong cultural identities and grow up being proud of the ancestry into which they had been born. The parents were adamant that this level of comfort with self could not be achieved in a school system where "being White and fair-skinned is the picture of beauty and success," as Suzanne declared.

Regardless of where their children were being schooled, all parents had one thing in common: They wanted their children to feel happy and secure as they went through the schooling process. They wanted their children to be proud of who they are, and they hoped that throughout their schooling, the children would embrace their Native heritage. The interviews revealed a belief and an awareness based on personal experiences that attaining these goals for their children would be very difficult in a system that "creates advantages and benefits for whites, and discrimination, oppression,

and disadvantages for people from targeted groups [Native students in this case]" (Wijeyesinghe, Griffin, & Love, 1997, p. 93).

Compared to the parents who had chosen to send their children to off-reserve provincial public schools, the parents who chose to send their children to on-reserve schools identified many more positives in support of their decisions. Comfort and familiarity were the key reasons. They wanted their children to be in a place where they felt comfortable in and with themselves. Halee explained:

I want my daughter to know that being Indian is something to be proud of, and I know this can only be achieved if she is with her own, because in the world outside of our reserve, being Indian is devalued.

Other parents shared the same sentiments.

Comfort and Familiarity

As I previously reported, 47% of the parents who participated in this study were sending their children to on-reserve schools. Their children were comfortable attending these schools, and the parents chose their comfort over any concerns that they might have had with academics, safety, and discipline. Wells and Crain (1992) supported this rationale: "Maximizing on the comfort, familiarity, and convenience of a same-race school" is a perfectly rationale choice for a Native child (p. 72). In researching school choice, these authors found that Black families, like Native families, often choose a school for this reason alone. They explained why:

All parents—rich and poor, black and white—want what is best for their children. But some parents are faced with more difficult choices than others—choices that are mired in the reality of discrimination and domination. Black parents who have sent their children to desegregated schools often tell of the tradeoff between the pain of exposing their sons or daughters to racism and thereby possibly crushing their self-esteem and the desire to enroll them in a higher-status school. White parents, in their search for whiter, wealthier schools,

do not have to make such tradeoffs. In a society steeped in status group conflict and stratified according to race and class, a decision to keep a black child in a low-status black school to spare him the pain of racism is a perfectly rational choice. But it is not maximizing—it is sacrificing. (p. 80)

The Cree parents whom I interviewed in this study faced the same situation that the Black parents in Wells and Crain's (1992) did: They were very much aware of the perceptions that others hold of their reserve schools. However, these parents cannot give their views and judgments too much weight in their decision-making processes. They felt strongly that the advantages of choosing the reserve school for their children outweighed any disadvantages. Their children were happy in the reserve school, and as Sheila explained, "They can't see themselves anywhere else. They can't see themselves in Ashmont; they can't see themselves in St. Paul." The reserve school has always been a very comfortable place for these parents, and when their children said that they "don't want to be anyplace else," the parents fully understood. The context of such understanding is clear in the following quotation in which a parent reminisces about returning to the reserve school after being in a public school for a few years:

When I got there [the reserve school] in Grade 5, to me it was like a dream come true. It was like I finally came to a place—and it was new to me—but I felt this was my school, this was my classroom, and I belonged here. I could put up my hand and I could say my opinion. You know, it was just like freedom, and—I don't know—I think I must have walked around with a smile on my face for I don't know how long. I thought, "Everybody must be just happy to be here," as happy as I was.

Hearing this parent tell me about walking around with a smile on her face reminded me of the time that I was at one of these schools collecting data for a course I was taking. I went to the school every day for two weeks, and every day I would receive warm hugs from the children. They appeared to be happy, and, like this parent, they walked around

with smiles on their faces. I was envious, and I wondered whether this would have been the case if they had been in a public school. I knew that I had not had such a smile when I was in school and that today my memories of school are clouded by a great sadness.

Sheila had never had much experience in a public school, but she had attended one in a nearby town for a very short period of time. All she remembered about this experience was that she did not fit it. Even after the first day she realized that she had absolutely nothing in common with her new peers, and she left the school a few days later. Remembering her own experience in a public school, Sheila could not understand why at the start of this school year she had told her daughter that she would attend an off-reserve school:

I was saying at the beginning of this year to my daughter, "My girl, you are going to Racette next year," and she was like, "No way! . . . No way! I am not going there!" And I was just thinking, "Yes, you are," kind of forcing that on her. I was just thinking about it, and I thought, "Why am I saying that?"

After realizing what she had said to her daughter, Sheila stopped herself and thought about how important it is to feel that a sense of belonging, to be in a place where it is possible to be happy and comfortable, to be truly understood by friends. She too had attended the reserve school, and she knew how important this feeling of belonging was. She recollected:

We all shared a common interest. We all shared being able to sit together and could relate to one another. Even to this day, of all the ones I graduated with or even went to school with, we all share a special bond still as adults.

Another parent reported, "There is no prejudice here, and she is a lot more settled, a lot more grounded." When I asked her whether her child liked to attend the

reserve school, she responded, "Oh, she loves it!" Unfortunately, not all children enjoy their schooling experiences, as the words of another parent show:

I was just debating with a good friend of mine recently. She . . . put her children in a non-Native school in St. Paul, and [before she did] I said, "Well, that is your choice, but you will find out. But me, you know, I am going to keep my kids here." Sure enough, a month went by, and her oldest daughter that is in Grade 5 did not want to be there. She got to the point where she didn't want to get up and go to school, and I was like, "Hello! Bring her back here!" And sure enough she is back and doing fine, and she is good.

All that this child needed was to come back to the place where she was comfortable, and her old self was restored. Unfortunately, some children are forced to stay in a school that wounds their spirits. Morrisseau (1998) recalled that his own spirit had been wounded when he was a child attending a public school:

School was supposed to be a place of learning, growth, and development, but for me, it only presented a different set of problems. . . . My clothes usually had patches, my lunch consisted of mustard sandwiches, and my body usually was dirty. Being called a "dirty Indian" brought forth anger and hatred for a system that was supposed to teach me. Because of this, I never developed a commitment to education. (p. 64)

Noella Steinhauer (1999) reported that the students in her study felt fortunate that they had the option of coming back to the reserve school to complete their high school education, especially after having "encountered racism in their early years of school" (p. 50). The youths needed to be in a place of comfort and familiarity, and they found that in the reserve school:

Leanne copes by staying in the comfortable surroundings of [the reserve]. She speaks of how much she enjoys the comfort and familiarity of the reserve school. When she speaks of her home community, her face brightens with a smile as she says, "Then when I am here, everyone just gives you a smile or something." (p. 56)

All parents want their children to feel comfortable at school, and those parents who chose to send their children to the reserve schools were confident that their children did in fact feel comfortable, secure, and at home in these community schools. "I know my daughter feels right at home in this [reserve] school. This is her home away from home. Being in her own community must make it even more so," Halee remarked.

The peace of mind that the parents gained by knowing that their children were in a comfortable and familiar place outweighed any doubts they may have had initially about their school-choice decisions, as Claire confirmed: "My daughter is happy here. She is learning so much about who she is culturally. She has so many cousins, aunties, and even *kokums* in this school, and she finds this so exciting."

The parents explained that their children felt more comfortable in the reserve schools because they were immersed in their culture, they heard their own language, and they had the opportunity to pray. Further, they noted that their children seemed to be able to develop better relationships with their teachers. The parents attributed great significance to a schooling environment that promotes and supports the development of cultural understandings and expressions and positive student-teacher relationships, which they deemed very important to the child's learning and future success as an adult.

Culture

In the broadest sense, culture is everything—material and nonmaterial, learned and shared by people as they come to terms with their environment. It includes the totality of a group's shared procedures, belief systems, worldview, values, attitudes, and percepts of life. (McCaskill, 1987, p. 155)

Culture came up many times in my discussions with the participants, but the question seemed to center on how culture is defined. When the participants spoke of culture, some referred to ceremonies—smudging, sweats, and others—whereas others

thought that it meant schools' incorporation of the natural laws of love, honesty, sharing, caring, and determination. Some spoke about the Cree values of respect, humility, tradition, and honor, and other parents considered language and culture inseparable.

Whichever way they interpreted culture, it was a topic that was very important to every participant. At the Saddle Lake Elementary School, Cree cultural expression is visible everywhere: "I like that Saddle Lake [Elementary] has a strong cultural component to it," Clarisse responded. She appreciated that her daughters have had the privilege of being immersed in the Cree culture on a daily basis and that this immersion fosters a sense of pride in her children for their spiritual heritage. In their school, "there are Native themes everywhere, all the time, and there are people talking Cree in the hallways."

Knowing that her daughters were hearing their language on a consistent basis reassured Clarisse, particularly because she wanted her children to know their language. Her oldest daughter is "pretty good talking Cree," which she attributed to the fact that "there are good Cree teachers in the school." Because her daughter feels so comfortable speaking the Cree language, she has competed in a Cree language competition every year, a rewarding and empowering experience. Clarisse reported that her children were very happy in their school because they are "being exposed to their culture." She commented in the interview that her daughters looked forward to all the cultural events that the school hosts, but most of all, they looked forward to the quarterly feasts:

They have four feasts a year, and I know my girls really look forward to it when it comes to feast time because they learn proper protocol—how to sit, how to behave, what to expect, what is going to happen. I think that is such a good thing. My kids were exposed to that . . . right from birth, but at lot other kids

aren't. I think it is a good thing for them to learn that this is . . . part of our culture.

Food and feasting involve more than a community's getting together to share food. A feast defines a community by establishing and renewing relations between those who eat and those who are hosting. When people come together for a feast, strict protocols must be adhered to, and preparing to eat may take several hours or even days. According to Clarisse, children quickly learn "the basic principles of patience and respect."

The child is the centre of the community, and when parents, grandparents, and other community members gather in the school gymnasium for the school feast, this event becomes one of celebration of the youth. By watching and listening, children learn the cultural norms and rules of behavior. The parents recognized that many traditional values, aspects of cultural identity, and pride have been lost over the years and suggested that events such as the quarterly feasts are the opportune time to reintroduce these Native activities and practices. The goal of every parent is to raise "healthy, happy children," and by "teaching them and exposing them to all those positive aspects of our culture, we will be contributing to their emotional, mental, emotional, and spiritual wellness," Marleen stated.

In these formal ceremonial settings, the children learn not only the practical knowledge about a particular ceremony, but also, as the parents suggested, proper behavior and protocol pertaining to particular ceremonies and events, and they can extend that knowledge into their daily lives. As Clarisse said, "It shows them self-control. You have to sit still, you have to be quiet, and you have to wait your turn. You have no choice." Self-control and patience are attributes in our lives, and teaching our

children these very important rules of behavior assists them as they move along their learning journey. When we teach them about self-control and patience, we are contributing to the strength of our children. As Rogers (2001) put it, we are "helping our children grow to be independent, responsible, loving adults . . . [and are making an] important contribution to a lasting native legacy" (p. 1513).

Language

Language is at the core of cultural identity. It links people to their land, it protects history through story and song, and it holds the key to kinship systems and the intricacies of tribal law, including spirituality and secret/sacred objects and rites.

Language is a major factor in retaining cultural identity, and many have said that "if the Language is strong, then Culture is strong" (ATSIC, 2000, p. 4).

With the European invasion, Aboriginal languages and cultures suffered enormous erosion, partly a result of the reduction in the population who speak the languages. Makokis (2001) estimated that only 15% of the people in Saddle Lake still speak the Cree Language:

A Statistics Canada national language survey done in 1992 revealed that in most Aboriginal communities only 11 per cent of the people spoke their language fluently and that 30 per cent of Aboriginal communities had an Aboriginal language that was endangered.

Less than 50 per cent of the adults spoke their language fluently, and a very few, if any, were younger speakers. (Alberta Sweetgrass, 2002, p. 2)

All of the parents who were sending their children to the reserve schools recognized the importance of language to the revival and maintenance of their cultural identities and the impact that it could have on every child in developing a strong sense of self-esteem and self-worth. For these parents, language is an expression of the wholeness of the people. They recognized that "Aboriginal languages are spiritually

interconnected with the land; that they embody values and relationships; that survival and forgiveness, love and laughter are all intertwined with the authentic language of a place and people" (Fettes & Norton, 2000, p. 29).

"Learning our language is so important," Sheila emphasized. Bernice concurred, and, although she is not a Cree speaker, she saw the value of learning the Cree language and hoped that her children would one day become fluent speakers. Her mother, a teacher of the language, once told her that "students who speak their language are always well-behaved, and they are always so kind and respectful. If a child is misbehaving and you speak to him or her in their language, their attitude, their behavior will change instantly." Many parents agreed that children who know their language are better behaved, so I asked a parent to speak to this point. She told me that this "is because of the intonation in the language—the stress, the tone, the pitch. Kids listen when they hear the language; even if they don't understand, they listen." Why is it that children's attitude and behavior change if you speak to them in their language when they misbehave? Makokis (2001) explained that the reason is that hearing the language evokes a feeling: "You can almost feel the movement, the feeling" (p. 118) that the spirit in the language evokes. "The language of feeling is expressed in the involving relationship" (p. 118) between the listener and the speaker. Her participant, Skywoman, described this interaction between the listener and the speaker:

"It is your own thought/mind that you will use, that is how you develop. And that was our way. There was not any written text; you sat there until you understood. You will understand in the mind, but you will have to put it here in your heart. . . ." She was explaining the importance of listening intently to what the speaker was imparting. The relationship between the speaker and the listener was intense. If the listener could feel the intent of the speaker, the interaction was purposeful. However, if the listener only partially understood in the

intellectual sense, then the relationship was not validated. Then the speaker's intent was not fully brought to heart. (p. 118)

The late Lionel Kinunwa addressed the notion that a child's negative behavior can be altered just by hearing the language, and he referred to blood memory or cellular memory as the source of connection with the ancestors and therefore with the language of the ancestors. His teachings imply that the child hears the language of his/her ancestors and is moved by the power that he or she experiences as a result of the unexpected but natural and powerful connection that is made in the moment of recognition of an ancestral but 'strange' language. Knowing that "selfhoods are constructed, identities are forged, and social processes are enacted through the medium of language makes one wonder why more emphasis is not placed in the teaching of language, particularly in our First Nations schools" (Steinhauer, 2002, p. 7).

Like many other schools, both Goodfish Lake and Saddle Lake Schools teach Cree in very short blocks, maybe two to three times a week. The parents expressed concern about this and proposed that more time be allotted to Cree-language programming. At the same time, everyone was very aware of the limited funding that First Nations schools receive for language programming: "If the school puts more resources into the language, then something else has to be given up," one parent argued, and Pamela agreed: "Without additional monies, not much more can be done about the programming." All parents regretted that more time and resources could not be put into language programming at this time, but for now, they were "grateful for what our children that attend the reserve schools have." Language instruction is not confined to 20 or 40 minutes of class time; as an administrator pointed out, the children hear "the

Cree language . . . in the hallways, on the playground—just about everywhere in the school. Staff are encouraged to speak their language as much as possible."

Clarisse emphasized that "we must do what we can to ensure that the schools believe in the language as much as we [parents] do, because language is our culture. Our language is what is going to sustain our culture." According to Ermine (1995):

We need to experience the life force from which creativity flows, and our Aboriginal resources such as language and culture are our touchstones for achieving this. It is imperative that our children take up the cause of our languages and cultures because therein lies Aboriginal epistemology, which speaks of holism. With holism, and environmental ethic is possible. (p. 111)

Prayer

Prayer is a practice that has core value among the Native people, and most, if not all, peoples have therefore practiced it for generations (Cajete, 2000b; Ermine, 1995; Graveline, 1998; Makokis, 2001). It is a way of communicating with our Creator. When the principal of one of the Saddle Lake schools talked about prayer as part of a regular school day, it seemed natural and logical: "I feel lucky to be here where we could . . . pray to a greater power every day. We are not a denominations school. It is a school for our community and all members' needs should be met in that school." In an attempt to honor all of the different denominations in the community, the school principal invited different spiritual leaders from the community to come to the school to lead in prayer:

We had an event not long ago, . . . and we invited a traditional man to do a prayer for us, as well as the drums to do the honor song. That's who we are—is to pray like that and to honor people with the drum. But we also had our local parish priest . . . come in, not just to pray, but to say a few words, as well as [the] reverend from the United Church. We invited the spiritual leaders from the community to come in and do some prayers and say a few words to our kids, because I see in that class a mixture, and that's where the kids pray. I did invite

also . . . [another] . . . spiritual leader in the community . . . just so the kids will see that our people from the four corners of Saddle Lake should be represented in that school. We hope to invite others too, because that is where the kids pray, and they will see that we support them by asking their leaders to come and pray in our school.

Even within our communities there is diversity, and by honoring these differences, Florence hoped that the children would see that diversity is "just one basic aspect of being human; that we come together, not that we have to be the same, but just to be able to say, 'I accept you for who and what you are.'"

Although the students in Goodfish Lake School do not come together to pray as they do at Saddle Lake, a parent told me that the students had the opportunity this last year to participate in Bible studies one evening a week. However, this parent, George, also felt that this was not fair to the other religious denominations in the school because "in order for one religion to be accepted in a school, I think they should all be accepted in a school, not just one." Another parent observed that "children do need some foundation of spirituality" and that, at the least, "we need a school that has morals and values taught." She added, "If we have this, then we have [children with] happy souls; then we have healthy behaviors."

Prayer is an everyday part of our lives, and as I was writing this section, I realized that I pray constantly. By incorporating prayer into everything that I do, including my dissertation writing, I have seen the process become less like work. Hampton (1993) quoted a graduate student on prayer:

It is sort of a clue to what might be a solution to hard work. I used to realize that a lot of what Indian people did was a lot of hard work to make everything so much from scratch. What [this has] taught me was the way spirituality lightens the load. By praying over every step of the process, . . . then the impact of that work becomes less because everything has so much meaning. (p. 293)

A colleague once told me:

When Elders open up a meeting, they start by giving thanks for the beautiful day and for all the wonderful things that the Creator has provided. They ask that the meeting will progress in a healthy, productive fashion. They ask that the words that are spoken will not be offensive and that good results will come as a result of gathering. They ask that the Creator will have compassion over all as they come together for the same cause. That's why those meetings feel so good. That's why they go so well.

Prayer is an essential part of our being. It sustains us, and it gives us hope. At the Saddle Lake Onchaminahos School, every day begins with prayer. Claire explained that "standing in a circle and praying with your friends provides one with a sense of security and feelings of belonging." "Why is it that prayer has been taken out of the schools?" asked another parent. By taking prayer out of the schools, we are taking away [the Creator's] powerful protection." Clarisse thought that "we are lucky on the reserve, because we do have the opportunity to pray in our schools if we want." "It is too bad that we don't do enough of that in our school [Goodfish Lake]." Veronica responded, "But we could, and we should." Makokis (2001) commented, "Life is sacred," and for everything we must give thanks. Praying with our children will strengthen them:

If you do not [pray], you are actually refusing these essentials to your Cree life. . . . It is simple to understand. It [prayer] is the first thing you [should do] when you get up and the last thing to [do] at night. Greet the Creator and give thanks for the chance to live. If all of us did this simple thing, we would get stronger. (p. 102)

Student-Teacher Relationships

Relationships are the core of the Cree worldview. Our relationships with the natural world and with each other are paramount in guiding our behavior. In the Cree language the words that describe education (teaching and learning) express it as a relationship that is formed from giving and receiving, that is focused on growing together, and that emphasizes the process rather than the content. (Chisan, 2001, p. 17)

To develop positive self-identity, First Nations students need to perceive value in schooling, and to achieve this, they need to feel that they belong. They need support and encouragement from family, peers, and community; and they need teachers who are warm and supportive and have positive expectations. While they are in the school, they need to be able to establish positive relationships with their teachers: "These are the people they spend most of their days with," Pamela pointed out.

"Strong healthy relationships built on trust and mutual respect contribute to the educational success of Aboriginal students. The strength of the student-teacher relationship often dictates the level of success the student achieves in school" (Bazylak, 2002, p. 144). In this study the parents identified healthy student-teacher relationships as a factor that they were sure would contribute to the success of their children. One participant reminisced about a very special teacher in a reserve school who had influenced her life and instilled in her a desire to learn:

Oh I had all kinds of teachers, but . . . one teacher . . . had an influence on my education and . . . had a real impact on me and really challenged me. . . . I don't know why she had that special interest in me, and I really believe in my mind now that the relationships that teachers have with their students can make a difference in their learning, because now I wanted to do work for her; I wanted to do my best. It was like I was doing it for her, and she would put my work on the bulletin board in the hallway. [In Cree]: She would put my handwriting in the hallway, so I tried even harder to write really well. I would take my time and make sure I did my best, and she would hang my writing on the wall.

Knowing that a teacher cares can change a child's life, and that is why "teachers need to win that child," Florence suggested. She maintained that student-teacher relationships have everything to do with whether or not a child will come to school. She spoke about some of the attendance problems that reserve schools often face, but she was convinced that attendance would not even be an issue if teachers formed strong

personal relationships with the children whom they teach: "If that kid wants to come to school, he will come to school, no matter what," if that child feels validated and loved.

A lot of time it is up to that child to say, "Today I want to go to school. Today I am going to school. My teacher wants to see me," so he will get up and come. A lot of kids are getting up in the morning and bringing themselves to school . . . because they want to be there.

It was the end of the school day, and Florence looked into one of the classrooms, and what she saw touched her heart. As the children were lining up to leave, she heard them saying, "I love you, Teacher," and the teacher said, "I love you too." This was a special moment for her, and she asked herself, "Where else could you get that?" I learned from her that teachers who have good relationships with the children in their classrooms tend to have the highest attendance. Florence reported that this particular teacher had a 90% attendance rate, which is extremely high considering that the overall rate is about 74%.

"I know today many teachers will not make physical contact with the children, but I think it is very important," Bernice stressed:

I know it was important to me. . . . When I say this, I am thinking about a particular teacher who used to work in the reserve school. She was a caring teacher. She'd walk through the class while you were doing an exam, and she'd rub your back and ask you how you were doing. This little touch was so reassuring. Most teachers didn't do that, but it was so comforting and encouraging at the same time. It felt good to know that this teacher really did care about me and the others in the class. As a result, I worked really hard in school.

"[Teachers] need to . . . show the students they care," Claire suggested. She noted that this care is very noticeable in her daughter's reserve school, and she shared a story of a creative teacher who always found ways to encourage her students to become

active participants in their learning. "This compassionate, caring teacher had a great relationship with her students as a result":

As a way of maintaining a good relationship with her students, this teacher encourages her students to be active participants. She does this by allowing them to evaluate her. She will give them a little evaluation form that asks them, "Do you like what was happening there? Circle the little happy face if you liked it. If you think, "No, don't ever make me do it again," circle that really mad face.

In remembering their own schooling, the participants tended to recall the best and worst of their teachers, and they talked about the impact that these teachers had on their lives. Teachers who had the ability to motivate, encourage, and be understanding and caring and who provided a positive school experience inspired students and contributed to their successes in their later lives. Evidence of the importance of student-teacher relationships is shown in the following story that one of the parents shared:

I was at a workshop lately, and one of the speakers was talking about an exceptional teacher he had worked with. In her class there were many troubled boys. They gave the teacher a hard time, but this teacher just kept showing them that she cared, that she loved them, and showed by her actions that she really cared for these students. Years later they saw her; she was old now, and they knew her. The teacher was glad to see them, and the thing was, although many of their peers were in jail, none of these kids went to jail. These guys, they were adults now, and they told her, "Your love kept us out of jail. You showed us you cared."

How rewarding it must have been for that teacher to hear the words "Your love kept us out of jail"! Other teachers who are unable to do these things can make school a negative and unproductive experience for their students. Much of the research has identified student-teacher relationships as a critical variable in students' school experiences and learning (Mackay & Myles, 1995; Makokis, 2000; Wilson, 1992). It is possible that a negative experience with just one teacher is enough for a student to enter

a conflict cycle and eventually leave school. Makokis saw evidence of this when she interviewed a young man for her study:

Although Asiny identified the fact that he was "different" as his reason for leaving school, he shared the following story of why he left. He states, "I just didn't like the teachers. . . . Some of them were racist; some of them would make fun of a person." When asked to give an example of what he thought was racist, Asiny shared the following: "When all the White people were around me, he [the teacher] started calling me Chief." When asked which teacher, he identified his physical education teacher, noting, "The reason why I left from there was I went to school one day and had physical education and then all of a sudden they all blame me for stealing two hundred and fifty bucks from all those kids and then the teacher went along with them." . . . He boldly shouted, "I was mad, really mad, I couldn't stay there, I would have did something. . . . They just all pointed their fingers at me."

"Students want to feel connected personally to their teachers. . . . They want to know that teachers have thoughts, feeling, and experiences that both enliven and go beyond the academic content of the classroom" (Bazylak, 2002, p. 146). Claire affirmed, "I will be first to say I know that most of the teachers that work in our schools have great relationships with their students."

Summary Statements

In this chapter I presented the findings from the participants' discussions of their on-reserve school experiences. The parents revealed some of the challenges and struggles that their children have faced within this system, and all parents recognized that any school-choice decision has a price tag. In contrast to the parents who had sent their children to off-reserve schools, the parents who chose the on-reserve schools were able to identify more positives about their schools of choice.

Like the Black parents in Wells and Crain's (1992) study, it is evident that First Nations school-choice decision making always involves tradeoffs. Those parents who

sent their children to off-reserve schools made the tradeoff between "the pain of exposing their sons or daughters to racism and thereby crushing their self-esteem and desire to enroll them in a higher-status school" (p. 80), whereas the parents who sent their children to the on-reserve schools felt that, overall, they were making a tradeoff and choosing comfort and familiarity over academics.

Generally, in analyzing the literature on school choice amongst non-Native parents, I found that in their search for "better" schools, these parents generally do not have to make such tradeoffs. Therefore, to talk about this concept in relation to First Nations parents on reserve, the term *parental school choice* is probably not the most accurate way to describe the situation. This study suggests quite clearly that First Nations parents in fact have no possibility of school choice in that they have no positive educational alternatives from which to choose; the schools that are available to them are not offering alternatives within a range of positive educational physical settings and environments, nor are they offering schooling choices based on alternative formally recognized educational philosophies and methodologies.

CHAPTER 6:

THE SIGNIFICANCE OF RELATIONALITY, PARENTAL INVOLVEMENT, AND NATIVE TEACHERS

Whether their children are attending schools on-reserve or off-reserve, all of the parent participants in this study maintained that relationship building (or relationality, as I refer to it in this section), parental involvement, and more Aboriginal teachers are three key prerequisites for the successful school achievement of their children. From the interviews it also became obvious that the parents believe strongly that educators and parents must work together to accommodate and accentuate these factors. Florence advised, "Relationship-building has to occur in all areas. We need to find ways to develop positive student-teacher relationships, as well as positive parent-teacher relationships. In addition, I believe Native teachers are also key to the success of students."

This chapter focuses on a discussion of these three factors—relationship building, parental involvement, and the presence of Native teachers in the schools—through the words of the participants and pertinent references to educational literature that speaks directly to these points. Part 1 addresses the concept of relationality, including student-teacher relationships, peer relationships, family relationships, and relationships to place; part 2 speaks to parental involvement in schools generally; and part 3 looks at the importance of having more Native teachers involved in the education of First Nations students.

Relationality

Positive relationships formed through warm, sensitive, and responsive care help children to feel valued and gain more from their learning experiences. Relationships between teachers, families, peers, and even to place are important and help to build environments that nurture children's growth and development. Leah thought that "establishing positive relationships with all students is important, but I think this is even more important for Native students. Native students have been subjected to so much hurt, racism, and pain, and as a result, they carry with them feelings of insecurity." She was speaking from experience. For her, having positive relationships with teachers and peers gave her the validation that she needed to survive in a school system where she "never felt quite at ease":

Some of my experiences in school were negative, but I also had positive experiences as well. I have to attribute those positive experiences to teachers that saw me for who I was as a person, and they built relationships with me. They genuinely cared about me, and they validated me. This is my own perception, but I think many Native students spend much time in school just trying to survive the racial prejudice they are subjected to at school. This is why I think it is so important to be validated by teachers and even your friends. We need to feel like we matter.

Whether their children attended school on-reserve or off-reserve, all parents wanted their children to have an affirmative school experience and asserted that this could be accomplished only if their children were given the opportunity to develop and build positive relationships with all those around them—"teachers, staff, relatives, and peers" (Leah). They realized that education has been a destructive force for many Native people, and they wanted their children's schooling experience to be different. They felt that positive relationships with others, particularly teachers, could provide

their children with the powerful forces needed to break free from the feeling of insecurity that Leah spoke about earlier.

"If a teacher shows a child she truly cares, that child is going to thrive," Leah suggested. "I have seen too many students broken because the teacher did not like that student, and the student knew it." "Education is the most powerful institution in any society, and teachers are its most powerful agents" (Williams, 2000, p. 129). Teachers have the power to make or break a student. If the student-teacher relationship is weak, then "the students are less likely to respond to this type of teacher. There is little basis for trust between teacher and student and therefore a weak basis for teaching" (Taylor, 1995, p. 235).

The parents who participated in this study talked about student-teacher relationships, peer relationships, family relationships, and relationships to place. The following section expands on their words and speaks to how and why these relationships reinforce and contribute to positive schooling experiences for Aboriginal children.

Student-Teacher Relationships

All of the participants felt that positive student-teacher relationships would provide their children with a steady footing to support them through the numerous challenges that they would encounter within the school system. Whether their children attended school off-reserve or on-reserve, the parents recognized the impact that teachers have on their children: "Teachers can really make or break you," said Leah. "What they do and what they say can impact you for the rest of your life." This

triggered a very painful memory of an incident that occurred in Leah's Grade 12 year in high school that had nearly broken her spirit, and she explained the consequences:

The unfortunate thing is that not many Native students survive these kinds of incidences. Once the school crushes their spirit, they quit school or move on to another school where they think they might better fit in. But with such wounds, most of them will simply just give up.

Leah shared her heartbreaking story of this incident:

In Grade 12 Chemistry I was accused of cheating. I was the only Native person in that class. I was accused of cheating. I was the second one done the exam, and I remember two girls . . . thought I was cheating, and then I remember getting a zero. After . . . the exams were marked . . . I remember him [the teacher] handing me my exam, and his face was all red—and he is now the principal. And he didn't say anything except, "I'll want to talk to you after class." And I looked at it and thought, What! It had a zero on it, and he goes, "You know why you got a zero, right?" And I said, "No, I don't!" He goes, "Because you cheated." And I said, "What do you mean, I cheated?" He goes, "Well, sources tell me that they caught you cheating, so I have to give you a zero."

Leah recalled the pain and humiliation that she felt, and she repeated:

A teacher can make or break you! It is for this reason that I think student-teacher relationships are so important. If he would have taken the time to get to know me and to see me for who I was, this would have never happened. Even on *Oprah*, sometimes you hear stories about "Oh, it was this teacher that shaped me or that changed my life," but most of those stories are good stories. And yeah, they can change your life, but unfortunately it is not always good. Since that day I was so petrified of science, and even in university I was petrified.

During our interview, Leah shared several other stories about injustices inflicted on her and her Native peers. She reported that many of the students simply give up "because they don't have the will to fight anymore and probably also because many don't have the support of their families." Curwen-Doige (2003) warned that if children are to thrive in their schooling experiences, then positive student-teacher relationships must be developed: "The relationships between students and teachers create and

maintain the learning dynamic that comes from open honest discussion and negotiations" (p. 152). Furthermore, "teachers must make a determined, conscious effort to create and maintain a nonmanipulative, trusting environment that fosters meaningful relationships and learning" (p. 152).

Students want to establish relationships with their teachers, and often teachers will find students reaching out and trying to develop these relationships. However, as Taylor (1995) suggested, teachers are sometimes afraid of these relationships because of the "elements of risk" (p. 236) that they carry with them. "However, a student who reaches out should not be denied" (p. 236), because

this is an opportunity to help a student and build a relationship in which a teacher as a friend can ask the student to achieve and excel. Obviously life is not always so simple and straight forward, but this is an effective approach which, while it may not ensure success, will enhance the chances of it. (p. 236)

Peer Relationships

Several participants suggested that positive peer relationships are equally as important to student success as teacher-student relationships are. Pamela commented:

It is so important for kids to be accepted by their friends. Kids want to belong, they want to feel included, and probably many kids go to school simply because they have that need to socialize. I know my son goes to school mostly for that.

Her son was attending a public school and reported that he enjoyed being there. "He doesn't ever want to miss school," and he is "liked by all the students," which has had a positive effect on him. This, however, was not always the case for Pamela's son. At one time he was a loner, and "getting him to go to school was a challenge." His mother reported that now that he has found a place for himself at this school, he is thriving. "He doesn't even want me to schedule his appointments for school days because he does not

want to miss. I think he is scared he is going to miss out on something." Although her son is only an average student, Pamela attributed his desire to be in school to his friendships: "We are so lucky because his close friends are good kids, and their influence is positive. He wants to succeed because he doesn't want his friends to leave him behind." In McInerney, McInerney, Ardington, and De Rachewiltz's (1997) study, Navajo students identified peer relationships as having a direct influence on their success in school: "In general, it was thought that students who were located within a peer group which espoused the importance of learning at school were advantaged in their own motivation to learn and to succeed in school" (p. 10).

Yvonne agreed that friendships are very important to students: "If you have one good friend and that friend is interested in school and really wants to do well, you are more inclined to want to do the same." Simon too stressed the importance of friendships: "I love hanging out with my friends, especially with my Native friends, because we understand each other." However, "I did have non-Native friends as well. It is the friendships I had with the Native kids that have lasted."

"We often misinterpret their hanging out together as a way of keeping themselves separate, but really it is an informal support system," Brian explained. Claire commented, "Although I was in the A class with mostly White kids, my Native friends were my support system. The Indians just stuck together. At recess it was just my cousins, and at lunch we just hung together." This support system was their saving grace, especially when they faced racial taunts: "We all understood one another, and although we never really talked about it, we were protecting each other's sanity."

When Claire moved to the public school system and was placed in a classroom with only non-Native children, she felt isolated and often excluded; but when another Native student transferred into her class, she was elated. She described how she had felt at the time as well as the teacher's response to her elation:

There was a girl that came and transferred into our class for about two months, and she was Native. And I guess I must have been too enthusiastic, or I don't know what, but I remember my teacher saying, "Well, don't overdo it." You know, just being so happy that she was there and wanting to talk with her and just to be with her, because I just thought, "She'll understand me."

Even at a very young age Claire already understood the value of relationships. She had wanted to be with a peer whom she felt would understand her. Although as a parent I can look back at my children's relationships, I do not know whether I ever fully understood what peer relationships meant to them; however, I was recently reminded of how important these relationships were to them. As I was editing my daughter's paper one night, a quotation that she used reminded me of the important role of her friends in her life. For this assignment she had been asked to interview a woman who was different from her in at least two ways, and she had chosen to interview someone with whom she had been best friends in high school, but had lost touch with over the past few years. The friend's statement caught my attention:

I remember spending a long summer with you and just being awesome friends. That was really one of the greatest times in my life. Yeah, you and me, . . . we were inseparable. . . . You helped me and I helped you, and together we made it through, even the bad times. I loved hanging out with you. You were my confidant, and you helped make my difficult times bearable.

When I read this young lady's statement, I was reminded of the two Métis girls with whom I had been friends in high school. Although we met only in high school, these two young ladies had been my saving grace as well. They had understood me, and in their presence I could just be me. Suzanne affirmed that everyone wants to "fit in, and most people want to be with those who share attitudes, interests, and circumstances that resemble their own." People choose friends who accept and like them and see them in a favorable light. "We want to belong, so we pick those that accept us unconditionally," Kristine remarked. "We want to be with those friends." As a result, some parents reported that their children often sought permission to attend the school that their peers were attending, and many parents made their school choices with this in mind, which reveals how significant they felt that peer relationships are to their children.

Education is about liberating a student's mind, but for many Aboriginal students, the schooling experience can be a debilitating experience, and they may need liberation from racial taunts and other forms of oppression that Claire mentioned.

Native students find comfort and support in one another to face these challenges.

Family Relationships

Children's friendships have inevitable ups and downs. As Claire explained:

Even though peer relationships are important to them during their school years, nothing could replace the security the children feel when they are in the same class with their relatives. I know this is the experience of my daughter. She is meeting all these cousins, and this is her *kokum* and this is her uncle, and she's got so many relatives with her.

A youth participant reminisced about how she had felt when she was a student at the reserve school:

Looking back, I loved going to school . . . on the reserve . . . because I knew everyone, and I was related to half the school it seemed. I grew up going to school with a lot of my cousins, so in a sense I felt secure and had a sense of community. When I was 12 or 13 my mom, brothers, and I moved to Edmonton. I hated going to school in Edmonton. There was something different about going to school in the big city than a small community. That sense of belonging was no longer there.

Families play an important role in a child's education. Although many studies have revealed that parental/family involvement is not valued and/or practiced in First Nations communities, my study reveals the contrary, as Florence observed:

I can't imagine a person not wanting what is best for their child; no matter where they come from, they love that child and they want what's best—the best that they can give. I don't believe there are any parents that don't want that for their children. It is universal.

A youth suggested that

the problem comes with the definition that we have assigned to the term parental/family involvement. Really, I think our families are more involved with our education than society seems to think. I know mine was, and I have to say that, without the support of my family—not only my immediate family, but my extended family included—I would have never completed my high school education.

"My family kept me out of trouble while I was a teenager in school," another participant reported:

You were like 14, 15, and you wanted to go out on weekends to dances. Well, I couldn't; . . . I didn't have a chance to go out a whole heck of a lot. I remember graduating from Grade 9 in Saddle Lake. There was a dance, and I think I was allowed to stay until like 10:00. My boyfriend . . . was willing to bring me home and everything, but my Dad wouldn't have anything to do with that. I had to go home with them. I was just slightly embarrassed over it, but now in hindsight, I realize my family was protecting me. They did not want anything to interfere with my completing high school.

Florence emphasized that "everyone has to be involved in that family—not just the parents, but also extended family." In her family, "the whole family is involved in our kids' trying to be successful at what they do, because it is so hard out there." Sheila acknowledged her parents:

My parents never went into the school, but they must be commended for their contribution. They continue to have that same impact on the lives of my children. I have told my parents that I commend them a lot for just who I am and

where I am at today. I give them a lot of credit for that. Yes, they showed me this way because they have always maintained that stability. . . . I am grateful to be able to understand all of that and for me now to understand and to kind of learn from that too and to try to do the best I can. . . . And even now I look at these things they did a lot more than I did. I don't ever try to say to them, "Well, I did more than you did." I think that they did do a lot. They showed me a lot, and I attribute where I am at to them. I am thankful for that. I want my girls to understand where I am coming from, to try to justify for them somehow, and for them to know that I don't have all the answers myself.

Melnechenko and Horsman (1998) identified family influence as one of the major factors in the success of Aboriginal students at school: "Educators have come to know that there is a positive correlation between success at school and positive family influence, support, and relationships" (p. 13). Leah concurred: "Without my family's support, I don't know if I would have made it."

Relationships to Place

Everyone who participated in this study spoke about the importance of belonging and "having a place." I asked one mother how she had decided where her children would be schooled, and she responded, "I want my children to feel that they have a place in their school, where they feel like they belong." "I want them to feel like they are part of the school community—to feel like they are a part of that family," another stated.

Family and kinship have always been very important to the Cree people (Makokis, 2001). Our families are the backbone of our culture. Families sustain and nurture us, and, for us, kinship extends beyond our immediate family into our communities. Leah explained:

We are all related in our communities, and like families we have our fights; but in the end, our responsibility is to our own. This is why I care so much about my community, because, ultimately, the community is a reflection of who I am.

Even at a very young age Native children recognize and know about this connection to place, to space, to family, and to community. They may not be able to articulate it in the same way that adults can, but as the following story clearly illustrates, they are very much aware of the importance of family and community. They have already established a relationship to place, even when they are young.

I wanted to share a little story. I thought, "Geez, this is so ironic," because my daughter told me this, and then you called me the next day to do this interview, and I thought I could share this story. . . . It just so happened I left the arena. My youngest daughter plays hockey, and my boy plays hockey. We were leaving my boy's practice, we were at the arena, and my daughter asked me, just out of the blue she said, "Mom, do you think Saddle Lake is going to look like this in 20 years?" And I was just really shocked. She just surprised me, and I thought, "Where is her thinking sometimes?" She is a real deep thinker. And I said, "Oh well, yeah, probably." I said, "Ten years ago I remember it looked like this; there were fewer buildings." I was just kind of giving her that. She goes, "Yeah, I am going to live here all of my life." And I went, "Oh. Oh, well, I am not," just to see what she would say, and she looked at me, and I said, "I'm not; I don't know about you." And then she said, "Well, Mom, this is where my heart is [touches her heart]. This is where my heart is, Mom! I am going to live here for the rest of my life!"

This young girl realized the importance of place in her life. She felt comfortable being in Saddle Lake, attending the Onchaminahos School, and being with people with whom she felt comfortable. To her, this community was her family, and in her mind, they would take care of her even if her mother decided to leave. Her saying "I am going to live here all my life" shows how connected she felt. When her mother said "I'm not," her daughter was quick to find a solution. Her mother asked her who she was going to live with then, and her response was, "Well, I am going to live with *Kokum* and *Mosum*." For children, life is just that simple. It is regrettable that as we grow older, and supposedly wiser, we lose that simplicity. Claire shared that sense of belonging and recognized the "relationship to place":

When I got there [to Saddle Lake], . . . [it was] like a dream come true. It was like I finally came to a place, and it was new to me, but I felt this was my school, this was my classroom, and I belonged here. I could put up my hand, and I could say my opinion. It was just like freedom, and, I don't know, I think I must have walked around with a smile on my face for I don't know how long. I thought, "Everybody must be just happy to be here," as happy as I was.

Many other participants spoke about how good it felt to have this place, this space where they felt comfortable. Halee told me:

My daughter just loves going to school on the reserve. She loves the school, she likes to go to school here, and she has a lot of friends, and she likes the teacher. She loves this place. She loves the community, she loves the school.

As other parents suggested, this young lady was attached to "this place." Halee was speaking not only about the physical place, but also about the spiritual space. Wildcat (2001) suggested that "Indigenous people represent a culture emergent from a place, and they actively draw on the power of that place physically and spiritually" (p. 32).

Sheila said:

Yes, there is a lot of dysfunction in our community, but this place is our home, and we can't just throw our hands up in the air and say, "Kiyam" ["That's okay"] because, really, it is a collective responsibility. We have to ensure that our children will continue to feel good about calling this place home.

Many participants spoke about the "dysfunction in our community" but recognized that they cannot give up, because, as Marleen stated, "This is our home. This community is where our children will grow up." "This is why you have to build trust with your community, and if you do your part, the community should be able to support you," Sheila advised. When she said this, I wondered why it was that when Aboriginal people speak about community, it sounds like we are referring to a living entity—as though the community is a being. Morrisseau (1998) explained this phenomenon as follows:

A community has a life of its own. It is made up of many individuals tied together through a collective desire to live in a type of harmony. This harmony must be enforced by a set of rules regulating relationships among its members. These rules are in some sense the laws that governed members of the community. It wasn't until much later in life that I began to appreciate what my community meant to me, for my community is more than a place. It is part of my history. It is part of me, a part that I could not deny or run away from. It was my connection to Mother Earth and the Creator. (p. 48)

Perhaps this is what the little girl above was feeling when she said, "This is where my heart is, Mom."

Some people do not understand why Native people want to continue to live in First Nations communities that are plagued with high unemployment, low graduation rates, and a multitude of social problems; sometimes we even ask ourselves that question. From the little girl's point of view, the answer is simple: We stay in our communities because "this is where our hearts are." This response must be difficult to understand for people who measure the practices and values of Native people according to White, middle-class standards. There is no denying that poverty permeates our communities and that "apathy, internal squabbling, substance abuse, teen pregnancies, dysfunctional parenting, political power struggling, poor social skills, and perpetual grieving" (Wilson & Wilson, 1999, p. 137) continue to hang over our heads like dark clouds. However, we also continue to survive because we have that spiritual connection to or relationship with our communities, a connection that is a life energy that enfolds and sustains us as individuals. Cajete (2000b) explained:

Relationship is the cornerstone of tribal community, and the nature and expression of community is the foundation of tribal identity. Through community, Indian people come to understand their "personhood" and their connection to the communal soul of their people. The community is the place where the "forming of the heart and face" of the individual as one of the people is most fully expressed; it is the context in which the person comes to know relationship, responsibility, and participation in the life of one's people. (p. 86)

He added, "It is the place of sharing life through everyday acts . . . and where each person can, metaphorically speaking, 'become complete.' [Community is] 'that place that Indian people talk about,' the place through which Indian people express their highest thought" (p. 86).

Parental Involvement

The research does not support the widely held assumption that Native families do not have the same goals for their children's education that non-Native families do (Abele et al., 2000; Auger, 2006; Kavanagh, 2002; Makokis, 2001). "Like their parents and grandparents, today's parents want their children to succeed" (Castellano, Davis, & Lahache, 2000, p. 253). They want their children to graduate from high school and become self-supporting individuals. As Halee stated, "Although all of my children didn't graduate, [that] doesn't mean that this wasn't what I wanted for them. I wanted them to finish school so they could go out on their own and be completely self-sufficient." Every other parent in this study concurred, and Pamela asserted, "I want to raise independent children." Clarisse reasoned:

If parents got more involved with their children and asked what they are doing, how they are doing, I would guarantee there would be more high school graduates, but reality is, most Native parents are not visible in the school.

Research has shown a direct correlation between academic achievement and parental involvement (Friedel, 1999; Kavanagh, 2002; Mackay & Myles, 1995; RCAP, 1996), yet these same sources have also revealed that Aboriginal parent participation is decreasing. The parents who participated in this study recognized that parental involvement is an issue not only in the public schools, but also in the on-reserve schools. They concluded that most parents are not involved in their children's

education, at least not to the extent that the schools say they want them to be involved.

As Pamela suggested, "It is really too bad that parents don't get involved, because their involvement can make a world of a difference." Sheila concurred and wished that more parents were involved:

It's really up to me, for me to go out there and make those contacts with the school and to be able to be involved with the school and to be involved in making sure, not only for my daughters but for the rest of the children, that the kids are getting what they need there. You know, making sure that you have that influence on your own child. You know that you can make a very big difference in the choices that they would make, . . . and as parents we have to know that the influence is there, but you can have an influence on your own child in helping them make better choices, to think for themselves and . . . to teach them to do the best that they can.

Sheila complained that "a lot of parents send their kids [to school] with the assumption ... [that] it is [the school's] responsibility" to give them all they need to be successful in school. This is unfortunate, because, as she suggested, "we could make our schools a whole lot better if each of us went in to ask, 'How can we help; how can we make things a little better here?" She contended that if more parents were involved, the result would be fewer discipline issues. Kristine, a youth participant asserted that children want their parent to be involved:

I am glad my mom was involved to the extent she was, because when I look back now, I made some very bad choices, and I honestly believe that without her interference, as I used to call it back then, my path might have looked different.

Children want their parents to be actively involved in their schooling, and as Leah, another youth, pointed out, lack of parental involvement can have a detrimental effect on a student:

I think for me I was very fortunate that I had the family to back me up and give me that extra kick. When I think back, all through junior high and high school, if anything were to happen, . . . I would tell my parents right away, knowing that if I couldn't deal with it, then the next step was for them to come into the school and talk to the teacher or whatnot. They played a vital role in my schooling. Many children unfortunately do not have that, and that, I think, is why they drop out.

Research has shown that the lack of parental involvement is a common concern, particularly within the public school system (Mackay & Myles, 1995; Silver et al., 2002). Kavanagh (2002) suggested that, although this a concern for on-reserve schools as well, it does not seem to be as pressing an issue. George agreed and gave reasons for the lower levels of parental involvement in on-reserve schools:

Parental involvement is an issue on-reserve, but in a small community we usually know why they can't attend or why they chose not to attend. I don't think it is a real big deal on the reserve because of this.

George's remarks are insightful in that he recognized and might have been suggesting a different basis for the involvement of First Nations parents who live on-reserve and send their children to on-reserve schools. He said that on-reserve, no one is over concerned when parents do not attend parent-teacher interviews or do volunteer work in the school: "Although many educational researchers have validated the relationship between parental involvement and student achievement, they have not investigated these issues from the perspective of Native parents."

This factor, the particularity of Native parents' perspectives on involvement in schools, is one that would require serious consideration in any analysis of the impact of parental involvement on Aboriginal student success in public schools. My experiences and those of the participants raise an important question along the lines of George's thinking: Would all the other challenges with which Native students have to contend in

public schools override any benefits from parental involvement? It is hard to determine this without a comprehensive study.

Parental involvement is commonly cited in the literature and in governmentsponsored studies and reviews as a huge concern for public schools, "but in all honesty, do they really want us to be involved?" Alexis asked. She wondered about this, because whenever she volunteered to assist the teacher in the classroom, she was always turned down or relegated to menial tasks. She would be told, "Oh, Mrs. So-and-So is volunteering this month. How would you like to come and assist us when the children go skating? You can help tie skate laces." Another parent had a similar response from school staff when she offered to assist in art classes. Instead of being invited to participate, she was asked to make play dough, a job that could be done at home. These parents interpreted the responses that they received as "You are not capable of assisting in the classroom because you're not bright enough, but you can tie shoes because even a child can do that." This paternalistic attitude from school personnel was enough to deter these parents from ever offering to assist or being involved at school again. Only two parents commented specifically on this discouragement, so it is difficult to generalize or determine, based on this study, whether or not schools do in fact want Aboriginal parental involvement. However, this is definitely an area that requires more formal analysis and particular focus on the perspectives of Aboriginal people, including parents and educators.

Defining Parental Involvement

As indicated above, all of the participants agreed that it is important for Aboriginal parents to be involved in their children's education, but what they did not

agree upon, according to Halee, was the definition that schools "arbitrarily assigned for parental involvement." Some parents defined or understood parental involvement in much the same way that Ascher (1988) did:

Parental involvement may easily mean quite different things to people. It can mean advocacy: parents sitting on councils and committees, participating in the decisions and operations of schools. It can mean parents serving as classroom aides, accompanying a class on an outing, or assisting teachers in a variety of other ways, either as volunteers or for wages. It can also conjure up images of teachers sending home notes to parents, or of parents working on bake sales and other projects that bring some much needed support. Increasingly, parent involvement means parents initiating learning activities at home to improve their children's performance in school: reading to them, helping them with homework, playing educational games, discussing current evens, and so on. (p. 109)

Others assigned a definition similar to Friedel's (1999): Parental involvement is about "teaching their children values, priorities, and how to make sense of things" (p. 139).

The interviews with parents revealed that some parents defined involvement as participation in formal ways, such as on the Parent Advisory Committees (PAC), fundraising committees, and sports committees. Other parents referred to the more informal activities at home such as ensuring that their children to do their homework or practice spelling words and reading to their children. Still others defined involvement as providing nurturance; ensuring that children are fed, bathed, and well rested; and instilling cultural values. It appears then that parental involvement can be defined much as Ascher (1988) described it, as the diverse activities, either at home or at school, that permit parents to share in the educational process of their children.

In their research Mackay and Myles (1995) found that educators often had a very narrow definition of parental involvement and as a result were always quick to conclude that Native parents were not interested in the education of their children:

One indicator that educators use to judge parental interest is the extent to which parents participate in parent/teacher nights organized by the school. By and large, it was reported that Native parents do not attend these meetings. Both Native and non-Native educators recognized that many parents are uncomfortable coming to school. . . . Many educators used the presence or absence of parental support to explain a student's decision to remain at or drop out of school. . . . Such an apparently cogent explanation can enormously comfort educators because it placed responsibility for a student's behavior firmly with the parents and released the school system from blame and remedial action. (p. 168)

Nadine explained:

I know that teachers think we are not interested in our children's education if we don't show up for parent-teacher interviews, but they are wrong. I don't go to these any more because, as far as I am concerned, they are just a waste of time.

When I asked her to elaborate, she complained that all that the interviews did was make her feel inadequate. In her view, the interviews were all one-sided, especially during a year when her children were having some academic difficulties: "It was like the difficulty that my children were having was all my fault." There was pain in her voice as she spoke about these interviews. It was clear in her case that when the interview becomes more about the parent and everything that he or she is doing wrong as a parent, it is easier to stay away.

Halee stated, "You do your best as a parent, but they don't see that. Instead, they tell you everything that you are doing wrong." Although she continued to attend the parent interviews, she admitted that she hated going because it meant hearing about all the things that she was not doing right: "It just bugs me when they [teachers] tell me, 'Well, you should be helping your children with their homework. You should read to them.' When the heck do I have time to read to them? What the heck do they think I am doing all day—nothing?" Even prior to Halee's formal interview, I sensed that this was

a "hot topic" for her, so in the recorded interview I asked her about it. A portion of the interview follows:

Interviewer: So you really do have a problem with that phrase *parental involvement*, don't you?

Parent: Yeah, because of the way it is interpreted—with the teachers' interpretation. They need to be educated about what parental involvement is, and that's to provide a stable, nurturing home for the kids while *you* teach them! I hate it when they try to put a guilt trip on me and they say, "Well, how much of this did you do, and how much of that did you do?" when you go for the parent-teacher interviews. Or you will get a report once in a while; once in a great while they will ask you to work more with the student in this area or that area. I hate it when it reflects on you as a parent. It is not your job. Your job is already there for you.

I decided to include this portion because it clearly reveals Halee's frustration. Although the inflections in her voice cannot be heard, the resentment is apparent in her words.

Halee agreed with Nadine's assessment: "I don't know if it is their training, but teachers present themselves as almighty!" Both of these parents were very much aware that teachers had prejudged them, and they resented that. Mackay and Myles (1995) concurred that parents are often prejudged, and in very few cases were the judgments based on direct conversations between educators and Aboriginal parents. This happens even when "the vast majority of teachers . . . [had] never visited the reserves, and few had personal conversations with the parents of their Aboriginal students" (p. 166).

Parents are involved in their children's schooling. I used to tell people that my mother was not involved in my schooling because she never attended the parent-teacher interviews, never came to school events, never asked me what I was learning in school, never went through my books to see whether I had actually completed my homework, and never even looked at my report card when she signed it. It was only recently that I began to appreciate how much she was involved in other ways. She provided my

siblings and me with the stability that we needed. She was there when we left for school in the morning and when we got off the bus in the afternoon. We always came home to a spotless house, our clothes neatly washed and ironed, and full-course meals complete with fresh bread awaited us daily. She was there to guide us. She told us when to get up, when to go to bed, and when to do our homework. We had a stable home in which she taught us the basics of hard work and the values of love, caring, sharing, honesty, and determination. Today I realize that this was parental involvement at its best. She had a Grade 7 education and knew very little about modern schools. She went to school in a one-room schoolhouse, where all the children from Grades 1 through 7 shared the same teacher. My mother did not attend parent-teacher interviews because she did not feel that there was a place for her there.

Although the parents in this study were noticeably more involved, which means that many of them attended parent-teacher nights and participated in many of the activities that Ascher (1988) mentioned, most of them described parental in-school involvement as limited in much the same way that mine had been. Halee explained:

Our home was as stable as it could be... We always had food, and we were given a lot of responsibility on our parts, but my mother never once went to the school. My mother believed that her job was to take care of our basic needs, while it was the school's responsibility to take care of our academic needs. I believe this, at least to a certain extent...

That's why I told that one teacher, "Okay, you come to my place and do some of my work for me, and I will do some of your work for you," because it is their job; they went to school for that, and they are being paid to teach your kids. It just bugs me when they told me, "Well, you should be helping your child with their homework. You should read to them" when they were younger.

"Even though the teachers think parents are not involved, that they don't care, I know they care. They care and support their children in many different ways," Veronica said in sharing her views. Pamela added, "Parents buy books for their kids from the

Scholastic book club. They are encouraging them to read. This alone should prove their involvement." Although most educators do not usually consider these actions involvement, Veronica argued that they are. She shared a story about her mother's involvement in her learning:

My mom, though she wasn't educated—she only had a Grade 8 education—... saw the importance of education. . . . I used to just love to read. I used to just pick up and read a novel, and I would pick real interesting and exciting ones, and I would read. I would say, "Oh, this is a good story," and then my Mom would say [in Cree], "Well, tell me about it." And you know what? I would have to tell the story in Cree to her. I didn't speak English because we just spoke to her in Cree all the time. . . . I must have really had to comprehend the story in order to relay the story in Cree to Mom, and she would just make me read. I would end at the exciting part because I knew that maybe I could get away from work a little bit if she makes me read on, so I would read to the exciting part, up to where I knew she would want me to read some more. [In Cree she would say,] "Go and read some more so you could come back and tell me more!" I think I used that a few times. [laughter] My mom didn't know it, but she helped me with reading and comprehending, even though, when I look back now, that was a big task to try and translate what I read, because I really had to have a good understanding of what I was reading. My mom helped me a lot, and I don't think she knew that.

Florence perceived parental involvement as occurring along a spectrum:

I think involvement can be described in different ways, and there might even be spectrum of involvement from a person who hasn't even opened a report card to a person who is there practically every day checking up on their kids. So there are different ranges and kinds of involvement.

The participants' comments displayed a variety of views and activities related to parental involvement in their children's schooling. The following quotations reveal some of the different ways that they described involvement:

I help them with their homework, and if there are issues, I phone the school. . . . I am more aware. . . . Kids need structure, and I grew up with structure, so my kids have that too. It's homework time, and that's when they do homework; and when it is bedtime, they go to bed. (Marleen)

I used to do lot of volunteer work with the school because I am on the Parent Advisory Committee; that is where I sit too. They are always into sports too, so I help out with the school program. I do volunteer work like work bingos and stuff like that. (Louise)

Others explained their involvement: "I think it helps the child when they know they have supportive parents, . . . and that includes being [involved] with their after-school activities, with their sports" (Dakota); "I do everything I can to help her get along in this world that much better. Fundraising for hockey, that's all I did all year. Drive her to practice, drive her here, and drive her there" (Alexis); and "It starts at home, like . . . getting him involved in the Cree language, listening to music, taking him to events or ceremonies, just exposing him to that" (Bernice).

Challenges to Parental Involvement

"While almost all parents want to contribute to their children's positive experiences in school, levels of satisfaction with parental involvement are not yet perceived as adequate" (Kavanagh, 2002, p. 12) by formal educators. Most teachers believe that Native parents are not doing enough for their children, and this perceived lack of involvement is often misinterpreted as a lack of caring (Friedel, 1999; Mackay & Myles, 1995; Silver et al., 2002). However, my interviews revealed that parents do care very much about their children's education.

As Inger (1992) suggested:

Many school administrators and teachers misread the reserve, the non-confrontational manners and the non-involvement of . . . parents to mean that they are uncaring about their children's education—and this misperception has led to a cycle of mutual mistrust and suspicion between . . . parents and school personnel. (p. 1)

The participants in this study contended that parents do not go to the schools, even the reserve schools, because they are uncomfortable. They feel intimidated by school personnel, especially if they use a condescending tone in speaking to the parents. "I can see that intimidation might be a contributing factor, especially with our principal. He is very intimidating," one parent reported. Another participant agreed and explained that she had, in fact, taken it upon herself to talk to the principal:

I said to him, "You are not listening to the people." "I listen and I give them time to talk," he said. "No," I said. "While they are talking, you are interrupting them. I heard the parents. You need to really, really start practicing effective listening, where you really listen to what they are saying, what they are feeling. Just listen. Don't say a word, and just hear them out. Once they finish, then you can speak, but don't try and interrupt them as they are talking because they get really angry. They don't want to be interrupted. They want their voices heard too. And the other thing, don't smile like what they are saying is funny." I know he does that, because he does that to me too. It is like he is laughing at someone. I said, "You know what? You make people feel, "Hey, he is laughing at me." And I said, "You can't do that." He will do that to me, and then he will explain, "I'm not laughing at you; I am thinking about this." And then he will repeat what he is thinking of right at that very minute. And I said, "I have no problem [with your] doing that to me because you will explain it to me and I will stop, and you will have to explain it to me. But don't do that with my people. You can't, because you make them feel like they are not valued, like the statements they are making are just not important, and you are just laughing at them. That is what they feel. Don't do that to them." He said, "Okay."

Not all parents will take the direct approach that this participant used in speaking with authority figures. Most parents will let things go unchallenged for a number of various and obvious reasons. "Parents will react to the paternalistic attitude of teachers or administrators in two ways. They will do nothing, or they will overreact by yelling and screaming," George suggested. Another participant had witnessed this latter extreme in his school and described it as "over involvement sometimes" as a result of the frustration that parents feel at not being heard or listened to. If overreaction and a display of anger occur, the schools then view these parents as too aggressive. I knew

what George meant when he said that parents "will overreact by yelling and screaming," because, as a parent, I have reacted to the school principal on more than one occasion, as my journal entries reveal:

March 16, 2003

[Daughter's name] always seems to be in trouble this year. I don't know what it is, but I dread having to go and talk to [the principal] again. I hate going to see him, because he frustrates me. He patronizes me and makes me feel inferior. When I go in there, I immediately regress. I am just a dumb Indian again. My power is sucked out of me immediately. I know when I go in there again, he is going to get to me.

March 17, 2003

Well, as expected, our meeting escalated to yelling again. He doesn't listen to me. When he says something, I automatically get defensive. He is so condescending. I walked in there today thinking I was going to try my best to be calm, but his voice just irritates me. I can't stand his "I am the authority" voice.

Today when I walked into his office, I tried to be conscious of how and when this happens. I realized our discussions turn bad almost immediately. He starts off by telling me what he has to tell me, and I give him my opinion. He doesn't like to hear my opinion. He thinks I am trying to defend [my daughter], but I am not. I am only trying to get him to see something from my point of view. I am trying to tell him why I think these two girls are fighting. But he doesn't want to hear it, so he begins to elevate his voice, trying to prove to me that his theory is right. I elevate my voice. Next thing you know, we are screaming at each other. We are not hearing each other. I can't take this any more. I think I am just going to leave things from now on; I'm not going to go to the school any more.

Reflecting on these journal entries helped me to put things into perspective.

When parents such as Nadine say, "I hate going to the school because I always walk out feeling inadequate," I can fully understand. However, as a researcher and an educator, I have to continuously question and critically assess the sources of these feelings of inadequacy that seem to consume us as First Nations people. I believe that we have allowed ourselves to be consumed by such feelings because we have unconsciously internalized the distorted images of racism. Even though we know better, we have

Canadian society. We see ourselves as inadequate and inferior because the society in which we are immersed perpetuates that image in multiple and continuous ways. Our responses to those feelings of inferiority, which we know are not true, are aggression or silence. Freire (2001) suggested that when this happens we are suffering from the "duality which has established itself in [our] innermost being" (p. 56). We want to be free, but we cannot let go. When we react with aggression, we are trying to take on the role of oppressor, but we cannot fully succeed because this is not our way. Freire explained this phenomenon:

They are at one and the same time themselves and the oppressor whose consciousness they have internalized. The conflict lies in the choice between being wholly themselves or being divided; between ejecting the oppressor within or not ejecting them; . . . between speaking out or being silent, castrated in their power to create and re-create, in their power to transform the world. This is the tragic dilemma of the oppressed. (p. 48)

We have been oppressed since birth, and we have had few, if any, opportunities to understand, articulate, own, and release these learned feelings of inadequacy. In our adult minds we know the truth, and we understand the sources of these feelings; however, the opportunities are few for most of us to address these feelings of inadequacy, and we therefore watch as our children and our grandchildren enter the same cycle, often with the school providing the initiation fire.

When I hear parents talking about their feelings of inadequacy in dealing with authority figures in schools, I see again how a lack of power contributes to their anger and defensiveness. As parents and as Indians, we accept responsibility for our children's education and, ultimately, their survival; but throughout our histories we have lived without any power or authority to act on that responsibility. Our power to act on our

own behalf as peoples and/or societies was and is continually being stripped away from us. That is an undeniable Indigenous reality in Canada.

Some parents were reluctant to become more involved in their children's education for numerous reasons, particularly when it involved going into the schools. In addition to the feelings of intimidation and guilt, the participants suggested that parents do not engage with schools in the formal education of their children because their expectations of how the school will show them respect and offer them space as parents differ from those of the school; their personal educational attainment levels are not considered, and this is obvious in the manner by which school personnel relate to them; their own past experiences with schooling were negative and personally debilitating; social and familial issues and needs inhibit and/or determine their involvement. Each of these factors is discussed separately in the following section.

Differing Expectations Between Parents and Schools for School Involvement

Often public schools begin their school year by inviting Native parents to sit on the Parent Advisory Committee. Some parents will go to the first few meetings, but their attendance drops off quickly because they cannot find a place for themselves at these meetings. The parents reported feeling uncomfortable and silenced, and a few referred to themselves as "token." Pamela felt this way:

You know that your presence there is not really needed or wanted, but they ask you to come so they can say they have Native participation. But this is not true because there is no room for you to participate. You feel like a token Indian taking up space.

She shared her own experience of attending these meetings:

I went to a couple of PAC meetings. They had called me and invited me, so I thought, "Here is an opportunity." I did go, but you know, I felt uncomfortable.

They didn't acknowledge me, and they didn't even connect me with my child, other than the one parent who knew me, . . . and she was the one who invited me and wanted me to be a part of it. But you know what? They went yakking away, they talked, and I just sat back and listened. They didn't ask me about my opinions, and I thought, "What is the sense of coming back to another meeting?"— . . . even if they would have said, "Who is your child here?" They must have just thought, "Who is this woman?" But you know what? They will never understand that [parents do not feel welcome]. They will never understand that . . . it is a waste of time. I have always said that: What for? They still think, bottom line, we are still spit onto the ground.

Public schools are always trying to find ways to bring Native people into these circles, and as Veronica told me, one of the schools called her one day and asked, "How can we get Native parents to come to the PAC meetings and be part of our PAC meetings?" I know Veronica as a very optimistic and open-minded person, but when she received this call, she admitted that the first thing that came to her mind was, "Why? You don't really want us there anyway!" She shoved those thoughts away and suggested to the caller that perhaps it would be best to ask the Native parents this question directly. She took the initiative to arrange a meeting with the school representatives, and the parents answered their questions. Her recollection of the meeting was as follows:

They had a meeting and parents said, "You know, we need to be welcome. We need to be made to feel welcome at your meetings. We don't want to just sit there and listen, and even if we talk, no one is listening to us. Our voices are not heard; we are not valued, and we want you to make us feel welcome. We don't want to be stared at when we go into the meetings and we are thinking, "Should we be here?" kind of thing." And then the principal said, "Well, should we not bring the Parent Advisory Committee here, and you have one spokesman to go there and speak on their behalf?" And they said, "No, that idea is no good; we need to go there, or you need to bring your people here. But everybody has to have a voice." Well, those parents even gave them suggestions on how to make them feel welcome. They told them, "You need to pick up the phone, and you tell us that you are having the PAC meeting tonight and that you would like us to come. You need to have that personal contact with parents. You should't keep sending letters of invitation to come to this or to come to that. You should

go directly to the people. That is our way. Have a cup of tea with us and say, 'You know, I'd like you to be a part of this.'"

This community is encouraging parents to become involved in the school, but it has to be a collaborative effort. Teachers and principals need to view parents as integral partners in the schooling of their children and try to create an environment in which parents feel welcome, even if it means sitting down to "have a cup of tea" with them.

Educational Attainment Levels and the Impact on Parental Involvement

Schools expect parents to help their children with their homework, but some parents find that they cannot because of their own lack of education. They become ashamed and try desperately to hide the secret from others, so they will avoid situations in which the truth might be revealed (Friedel, 1999; Makokis, 2000; Morrisseau, 1998). "I think that is why my parents weren't involved," Alexis suggested, because "my mom only had Grade 6, and I think my dad was higher than her, but not much more." Another participant acknowledged that this might have been why her parents were never involved either:

My mother and father had very low education, maybe Grade 7, so they could not really help us with our homework. I used to think that they didn't care, but now I know that I was wrong to even think that. Even if they wanted to help, they wouldn't have known how. This is probably why they never went to the school as well. They probably knew they would be asked questions which they wouldn't know how to respond to, so instead they just avoided it.

Inger (1992) suggested that many schools have unconsciously erected barriers for parents, even through the correspondence that is sent home with the children. In some cases parents cannot comprehend a letter that their children have brought home because of the level of the language used. Educators make the mistake of assuming that everyone reads at their level.

I asked my mother one day if she had ever attended a parent teacher-interview, and she told me, "I did once with your aunty, and the teacher kept asking me questions and telling me things about you guys that I didn't understand, so I didn't go again." She told me that she was not smart enough to attend these interviews and concluded, "You and Ronnie didn't need me there. You were smart enough." How many other Native parents feel that they are not smart enough and conclude that they have no role to play in the school? Kavanagh (2002) and Silver et al. (2002) proposed that there are endless numbers. Like our parents, we have turned the racism inward, and we continue to perpetuate the belief that Native parents do not care about their children's education. This is unfortunate because "our children will inherit the future we teach" (Calliou, 1995, p. 71).

Negative Schooling Experiences and Parental Involvement

The parents who had stressful schooling experiences of their own "may be reluctant to interact with their children's school. . . . For example, some First Nations parents, and Elders in particular, have a negative view of schools and formal education systems as a result of residential schools" (Kavanagh, 2002, p. 13). As can be seen in the quotations below, several of the participants attributed the lack of parental participation to the intergenerational effects of residential schools:

My mom never stepped in our school. I had talked to her about that, because even when it came time to register, we would have to register ourselves. She wouldn't come to the school to register us, whereas I always went to the school with my son. She said that, . . . well, back then there was a lot of alcohol abuse and drug abuse and lots of violence going on, so that was one of the reasons. The other reason my mom said was because, with the way she grew up, parents weren't allowed to be involved because of her residential school upbringing. Her parents weren't involved in any of her schooling. They just came to the school for how many minutes they were allowed to visit in a little tiny room at residential school, and that was it. (Suzanne)

It could have been that my grandparents were products of residential school; it could have been that they didn't have a vehicle; and it could have been the oppression—the underlying oppression that was there. It could have been all those three combinations why they didn't get involved. (Marleen)

"Why can't you people just move on with your lives and quit blaming residential schools for their incompetence?" a non-Native person asked me one day. I gasped. Taken off guard by that remark, I did not even know how to respond. Later, as I was reflecting on this question, I thought, "I wish it was as easy as this woman suggested." If people grow up with consistent pain, feelings of powerlessness, apathy, sadness, anxiety, and anger, how are they supposed to turn that off, especially when they cannot fully comprehend where that pain comes from? That would be my question to her today: Show us how to do it, and we'll do just that.

The problem is that most non-Native educators are ignorant about residential school. Leah's story in Chapter 4 confirmed this ignorance: "I remember learning about residential school, and from my teacher's perspective it was a good thing that kids went to residential school." This teacher told his class that day that Native children were fortunate to have had the opportunity to be educated in these systems.

He spoke about them as if they were things of the past, something that happened in another place at another time. I don't think he even realized that there was a residential school still standing only minutes away, a school that only ceased to be a residential school in the early 1980s.

It is obvious that the teacher knew nothing about the negative history of these schools. He could not have known anything about the atrocities that happened behind those doors or about the spiritual and physical deaths that occurred in those institutions while they were under the control of the Catholic church. It is unfortunate, but without knowing our history, teachers will continue to "convey the attitude that under-involved"

families do not care about education and have little to contribute when they do participate." (Kavanagh, 2002, p. 13).

Most of the discussion on challenges to parental involvement evolved around the topic of residential schools, but the parents also recognized that their own schooling experience had a significant impact on whether they were involved in in-school activities such as volunteering or sitting on parental advisory committees, or even whether they attended parent-teacher interviews. My cousin once told me that he let his wife take care of that because "she is White." I understood what he was saying, especially after hearing his heart-wrenching story. I cried as he told me the story, and I asked him whether I could use it in my work. He gave me permission, but because I have only my notes to rely on, his story is not verbatim. This heart-wrenching story might answer why some parents chose not to be involved.

When I was in Grade 1, my teacher called me a dirty Indian. I didn't know what she meant by that, so in a casual conversation with my mother that evening I said, "Mom, what is a dirty Indian?" She asked why I wanted to know, and I responded, "My teacher called me that." She started to cry, and next thing I knew, I was in the big metal washtub, and my mom was scrubbing me with soap and a scrub brush. Tears were streaming down her face, and she kept repeating, "No one is going to call my boy a dirty Indian! No one is going to call my boy a dirty Indian!" She scrubbed and scrubbed, and she continued to cry. She was crying really hard, and I remember I started crying too. I can't remember if I was crying because the brush hurt or because my mom was in pain. When I look back now, I think I was probably crying for my mom. She appeared to be in so much pain.

Painful memories such as this prevent many parents from being involved in the education of their children, at least if it meant that they had to go to the school. It was not surprising when I read through the transcripts to find that everyone could recall numerous negative experiences that impacted how they viewed formal schooling. So

why is it that we continue to send our children to off-reserve schools, where the negatives outweigh the positives?

Social and Familial Issues and Parental Involvement

Suzanne attributed her parents' lack of involvement in her schooling to their addictions, because "back then, there was a lot of alcohol abuse and lots of violence going on." Marleen confirmed, "There is no arguing that our community, like other First Nations communities in Canada, is feeling the effects of alcohol, drugs and other addictions." She explained that this prevents some parents from becoming actively involved in their children's education: "This does not mean these parents don't care though. Rather, what it means is that the addiction controls them and prevents them from doing the right thing."

Without concrete statistics on the extent to which these social issues affect our communities of Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake, it is difficult to speculate on how many families are affected, but several parents suggested that these issues might affect parents' ability to be more involved in their children's education. Halee observed:

But you know alcohol and drugs are an issue in your community when your own children fall into the drug scene. I didn't know about the drug problem, and I was caught. I was unaware, and before I knew it, my kids were in there.

Another parent reported, "My daughter got caught with marijuana, and I was just devastated because I wanted her to be drug free and finish school." Still another parent told me, "It is even to the point where I hear now that kids are . . . selling drugs right at the school." Drugs are obviously an issue in our communities, which impacts parental involvement in schools.

Social issues of course include more than the drug and alcohol addictions that are associated stereotypically with First Nations communities. Compared to statistics on mainstream Canadian communities, those on First Nations communities show lower levels of employment and economic viability; lower levels of educational attainment, with fewer numbers graduating from high school and postsecondary; and lower levels of health, with higher levels of medical and health needs and lower levels of health care access (Statistics Canada, 2001b). All of these factors must be considered in a discussion of Aboriginal parents' school involvement. These are not merely statistics; these numbers represent people such as those whom I interviewed in this study. These persons and their communities are the sources of these statistics; they are the numbers.

An extensive review of the literature revealed that Aboriginal parents are not involved for the reasons listed above, but most of the literature overlooked what I will refer to as the logistical reasons that hinder parents' participation in their children's schooling—reasons that are connected to the financial and other resources that are visibly absent from most Aboriginal communities. These logistical reasons include transportation, childcare, time, and money. Silver et al. (2002) alluded to this: "Many Aboriginal parents are simply struggling to survive, to make it from day-to-day economically. . . . Parents are stuck in survival mode" (p. 14). The participants agreed that many of our parents are, in fact, struggling to survive. Welfare payments and child tax benefits are often the main source of income, and when the family structure is built on the support of a single parent, it is hardly surprising that attending a parent-teacher interview at the school would be the last item on a parent's priority list. "Without a vehicle, many of these single parents cannot make it in for parent-teacher nights, even at

the reserve school. Even if they did own a vehicle, they couldn't afford the gas and the babysitting that they would need," Marleen remarked. A ride to any one of the neighboring towns could easily cost a parent \$40, and with childcare costs added, a parent-teacher interview would represent a good portion of the family budget for groceries that month. It could be a very expensive outing. In a discussion with a school counselor, she revealed that many families struggle financially, and the school understands why many parents do not attend the parent-teacher nights at the reserve schools: They are barely surviving. This is evident in the following comment:

A lot of kids depend on our hot lunch program here. They eat because they get breakfast and lunch. I know for a fact that when the after-school program happens at the Boys and Girls Club, they go and eat there, because on the weekends I don't know what they eat. . . . Oh yeah, it is just meeting the basic needs of food, shelter, and some don't even have this. Some don't even have shelter; they move from here to there to here. So it is, "Where are you now? Is it safe?" I do my best in helping and in resources, and there are times I leave school [and just] cry. (Marleen)

The reasons for the low parental involvement in Aboriginal communities are multiple and interconnected, and they are tied in complex ways to the institutions and practices of Canadian society. The reasons that the participants identified are only a few of many, but within their words are embedded the interconnections that need to be studied further. Yet I keep in my mind the words of a community member who recently said to me, "Learning what can be done to increase parental involvement is even more important than dwelling on why they don't come." In the newly released *Our Words*, *Our Ways: Teaching First Nations, Métis, and Inuit Learners*, Alberta Education (2005) suggested ways to welcome parents:

A key to welcoming Aboriginal parents is to establish a positive relationship with them as soon as their children join the class. This will help ensure that a

teacher in not contacting parents for the first time if and when a problem arises. Invite parents to:

- Meet informally in the classroom or, if this is not practical, ask to visit them
 in their home or at a friendship centre, recreation centre or Métis/band
 office.
- Attend student presentations, portfolio reviews and other activities throughout the school year.
- Ask parents for their insight and suggestions on how to build a cultural continuity in the classroom and the school. Invite them to:
- Contribute their knowledge about their cultures to curriculum related activities.
- Contribute their talents to classroom and schoolwide activities such as organizational skills or carpentry, crafts and creative skills. (pp. 62-63)

It is embarrassing to admit, but as I was reading this prescriptive solution on welcoming parents, I laughed. The suggestions are so idealistic, and Alberta Education (2005) has made so many assumptions about both teachers and parents. First, how many teachers can take the time to meet parents when their schedules are already so busy? Most have families of their own, as well as other ongoing responsibilities. As Claire said, "Their plates are already full."

The suggestion that teachers invite parents to meet informally in the classroom, their homes, at a friendship center, or at a band office (Alberta Education, 2005) are just as unrealistic, which is evident in the current relationships between most non-Native educators and Native parents in the two communities in this study. I know from experience that many parents do not want teachers in their home, particularly if they are non-Native: "I sure wouldn't want a White teacher in my home, knowing what many of them think of us!" Halee exclaimed. Taylor (1995) agreed that, for most non-Native teachers, going to a Native person's home would likely serve primarily to "justify their reality or their concepts of the way things should be" (p. 228). If the homes do not fit the teachers' views of how a yard or home should look, the visit would only perpetuate

the already-existing stereotypes about Aboriginal people. Taylor referred to this as *legitimation*:

Legitimation is a process by which people justify their reality or their concepts of "the way things should be." Simply put, it is a method by which individuals convince themselves that their way is the right way. This process is necessary for people to protect their symbolic universe, which is a socially produced set of realities within which a group of people exist. (p. 228)

It is also uncommon for community parents to go to a friendship centre or a band office, except for formal business purposes; these are spaces in which they are not comfortable. It may be that in the large urban and metropolitan areas Friendship Centers are a more culturally friendly setting, but in the two communities in this study the parents would not ordinarily go there. For example, it has been years since I have gone to the local band office of the reserve of which I am a member, and I have been at the Friendship Centre only when I attended a wake. I am sure that it is the same for many parents.

Mackay and Myles (1995) reported, "The vast majority of teachers and non-Native education counsellors had never visited the reserves" (p. 166). I have no reason to believe that they are going to start doing this any time soon, no matter how friendly the environment of band offices or friendship centers is assumed to be. As an educator, I found this section of Alberta Education's (2005) document very presumptuous and dangerously misleading to anyone who might sincerely want to make such connections with Aboriginal parents. Another section of the document recommended "ask[ing] parents for their insight and suggestions on how to build cultural continuity in the classroom and the school" (p. 6). This is obviously unrealistic if we remember that schools have a problem encouraging Native parents attend parent-teacher nights.

Therefore how can they expect parents to come in and make formal presentations on

topics on which they have been ridiculed for years? How will the schools undo the parents' feelings that they helped to create that they have nothing to offer? Further to the impracticulaties of Alberta Education's recommendations, very few parents, including those in my extended family as well as myself, know how to do crafts or have practical knowledge of the traditional skills of our own people, so how can we assist educators who assume that we do just because we are "Indians"? This whole section confirms what most Aboriginal parents already know: "Most Canadians know little about Native people" (Douglas, 1987, p. 180).

In response to the question on ways to increase parental involvement, the parents had no definitive answers, and most of them responded, "I don't know." However, one parent, Pamela, put it into perspective:

Food. Food is a good thing. It is costly, but it is one of the best ways that I know of. I remember us having a barbeque for parent-teacher interviews. Everyone came to have their supper there, and then parents went to see teachers. Attendance went way up!

Pamela's response caught me off guard, and although we laughed, it made sense.

Despite my reviewing the literature and "how-to" books to try to find the one magical answer, it was as simple as that: food. Morrisseau (1998) explained:

In our culture, a feast is the appropriate way to follow up a ceremony, workshop, or meeting. Food to us is more than a substance enabling us to sustain life. Food is life itself. To share food with someone is to share life and to honour life itself. The sharing of food builds trust, and trust is significant in the building of healthy relationships. (p. 36)

All of this reminds me that as we search for answers to the issues that plague our communities, we must never forget who we are. We must always be cognizant of our

ways of knowing, ways of being, and ways of doing. Food helps to build trust, and trust in significant in building healthy relationships. Florence told me:

Once schools figure out how to develop relationships with parents, then everything else will follow. . . . If healthy relationships are developed, all else will fall into place. Establish a relationship with that child's caregivers. So once you have a relationship with them, then they feel okay about telling you or communicating with you about their child. And you know, you always say, "We are in this together, you and I"—

—because you want what is best for your child. I cannot imagine parents' not wanting what is best for their child, no matter where they come from. They love that child and they want what is best—the best that they can give.

Native Teachers for Native Students

We want education to provide the setting in which our children can develop the fundamental attitudes and values which have an honored place in Indian tradition and culture. We want the behavior of our children to be shaped by those values which are most esteemed in our culture. It is important that Indian children have a chance to develop a value system which is compatible with Indian culture. (NIB, 1972, p. 2)

The participants in this study clearly expressed their demand for more Native teachers in both Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake. The parents also wanted to see an increase in Native teaching staff in the public schools, particularly when the numbers of Aboriginal students are very high. This came out clearly in the interviews, with almost 100% of those interviewed calling for more Native teachers, which they all felt would make a huge difference in student success. The 1966 Hawthorn report, the NIB's 1972 *Indian Control of Indian Education*, and the 1996 RCAP report, *Residential Schools*, as well as many other policy-related documents, called for "extraordinary measures . . . to address the historical blocks which have discriminated against Aboriginal peoples in their attempts to educate their children" (Silver et al., 2002, p. 41). The training, hiring,

and retention of Aboriginal teachers became a top priority, but even with the emergence of a variety of Native teacher education programs across the country, Aboriginal teacher numbers are not increasing fast enough. With the Native population growing at twice the rate of the non-Native populations, we need to find ways to retain Aboriginal teachers who succeed in the system. If we want our children to learn our cultural values, we need to find ways to keep Native teachers.

Native teachers in classrooms are positive role models for Native children, but, as Williams and Wyatt (1987) suggested:

The rationale for preparing Native teachers extends beyond this. Native teachers are in a far better position than non-Natives to bring Native linguistic and cultural resources into the classroom. Incorporation of these is seen by Native people and educators across North America as critical in reducing Native students' alienation from school and in building a positive self-image and educational success. (p. 217)

My oldest daughter told me:

There is a certain level of comfort when you are being taught by a Native person. I remember when I was going to Saddle Lake, and Noella was my social studies teacher. We used to have so much fun because we talked about things that were of interest to us. Even when the concept was something foreign, she would find ways to bring it back home. We all seemed to click in that classroom.

Barnhardt (1982; as cited in Hampton, 1995) described Native teachers as "match[ing] student rhythms" (p. 25) hen they were teaching, and I believe that this is exactly what was happening in my daughter's class: Noella was matching their rhythms and teaching accordingly. Hampton elaborated:

Barnhardt (1982) in searching for reasons Native students succeed in Alaskan schools with more than 50% Native faculty studies videotapes of Native and non-native teachers of Native children. On first impression, the teachers seemed similar in their use of a variety of conventional teaching methods, but closer examinations of the tapes using a metronome disclosed a phenomenon she

called "tuning in." Both students and teachers had a rhythm and tempo to both their body movements and to their talk. White teachers set the rhythms in their classroom while Indian teachers observed and then matched student rhythms. (p. 290)

Retention of Aboriginal Teachers

It's hard to be a teacher. It's even harder to be an Indigenous teacher because you constantly have to work between two worlds. Many times you don't know if you are coming or going. But as an Indigenous teacher, you have a responsibility . . . to the children who are given to our care and to the information and knowledge that we convey. (Cajete, 2000a, p. 189)

The attrition rate for new Aboriginal teachers is very high. Grant (1995) explained that it is because

they are mostly on the "front line" of educational issues; they see successes and failures daily and often the failures overshadow the successes. In locally controlled schools they may be hampered by a struggling, perhaps poorly trained, administration, which comes from within their own community, thus increasingly the stresses of the job. (p. 209)

One of the greatest sources of frustrations for new teachers is learning how to put their teacher-education classroom learning to useful practice in their own communities. I believe that this dilemma is even greater for new teachers who go directly to a First Nations community to work. Often the schools are administered in a way that is acceptable to the community, but this does not always align with what these teachers learned in university, particularly with regard to classroom management. At the university they may have been taught that if children cannot be controlled, they can be sent to the principal's office, whereas in a First Nations school the teacher may be expected and left to deal with the issue in the classroom without administrative support. In off-reserve schools the administrators usually deal with attendance and high absenteeism problems, whereas my interviews revealed that in First Nations schools

teachers must often deal with these problems. Claire, a parent who is also a teacher, explained that all of these added responsibilities can be overwhelming to a classroom teacher:

Usually when issues are brought up . . . at staff meetings, the administration throws it back at the teacher to do something—go on home visits or whatever—and a lot of times that is just too much because we are doing all this stuff. I don't know, . . . but I think it is too much. We are doing all this regular teacher work and maybe volunteering, coaching, and doing classroom management, and then to do this on top, . . . to do home visits—

There is a high rate of attrition among Aboriginal teachers, particularly within the public school system. Wotherspoon and Satzewich (2000) attributed this high turnover to the fact that Aboriginal teachers cannot seem to fit in. They are seen as being different from the rest of the teaching force, and this often places added pressure on them. These authors explained:

School divisions commonly experience high rates of attrition among teachers of aboriginal origin. Between 1987 and 1990, for example, the Saskatoon Catholic Board of Education hired fifteen teachers of native ancestry but lost 9.5 native teachers over the same period. Typically, aboriginal teachers encounter problems over the issue of complete integration into school competence, their identity as teachers of aboriginal origin places them at risk of being singled out as different from the general teaching force. . . . Persons of aboriginal origin who are employed by school divisions are more likely to be in subordinate or teaching assistant roles, and are rarely found in administrative position. (p. 137)

"An Aboriginal student . . . seeing that almost none of the teaching and administrative staff is Aboriginal is likely to feel that the school is an alien institution (Silver et al., 2002). The four youths who participated in my study recognized that not ever having been instructed by Native teachers sent the message that "Aboriginal teachers are really not capable of teaching academic courses," according to Leah. All four of these youths pointed out that, although there might have been one or two

Aboriginal teachers on staff, they never taught them because they were assigned to teach Cree or Native studies, and because of timetabling, they were unable to enroll in any Native studies classes. Simon explained that "[there is] only one [Native teacher], and he just teaches our Cree classes basically. . . . He doesn't teach math or English or any of the core subjects or anything like that." Dakota argued, "I am sure the Native teachers are capable of teaching other classes, there is no doubt about it, but why do they get pushed into teaching the classes that obviously have very little value to the school?" Pamela reasoned:

When Native teachers are hired in the provincial schools, they know what courses they will be teaching, and it seems fitting that they teach the Native studies courses, but I don't think they realize just how insignificant those courses are to the administration.

Suzanne reported:

The other thing that I noticed about Native teachers is that they have so little power. . . . The Aboriginal teachers that are there now [in the public school] are just treated like little tokens in the school system; . . . they are not treated like equals. I've seen it in the school.

This was evident when her son was a student, and she also witnessed it when she was a student herself. She suggested that the only reason that public schools recruit Native teachers is because they are expected to do so. Suzanne claimed that they want to be able to say:

"Look, we have a Native teacher on staff. We care about your children." But this is all for show. They don't care one bit about Native teachers, and this is evident in how little value, power and authority they are given.

When Suzanne was a student in high school, the one Native teacher on staff taught Cree, although she was fully certified, and "when [she] . . . would send me to the office, I wouldn't get talked to, but if another teacher sent me to the office, then the principal would talk to me. I didn't think they took [her] seriously" merely because she was Native. Bernice lamented, "It is a shame that still Native children (particularly in the public school system) may never have the opportunity to be taught by a Native teacher." In her view, Aboriginal teachers bring a different perspective into the classroom because of their lived experiences. "Receiving history lessons from a Native teacher can be very empowering," she added.

All of the participants agreed that being a Native teacher in the public school system can be very challenging, particularly for the new recruits, but "we need them there," insisted Suzanne. "We need them there because they would have a huge impact on the Native kids. They would listen more to that teacher because they would know that this teacher understood them." At least, that was her experience. Unlike the non-Native teachers, this teacher, who taught social studies, had very high expectations of the Native students in her classroom. "She was strict and demanded high quality work, but she was also gentle and compassionate at the same time. Learning about Native history like the Rebellion was empowering. I felt good being in her class." Bernice too had taken a class from this Native teacher: "Learning about the Louis Riel Rebellion and learning that from [the Native teacher] . . . was great! It was great having her take on it; it was a different take." Both participants were grateful to have had that Native perspective in a social studies class and understood that it could come from only a Native teacher, especially in a mainstream course such as social studies.

Dakota, who had always sent her kids off-reserve to school, wanted to see "more Aboriginal teachers" in her children's school, but she recognized that this might not happen unless Native parents took some drastic measures:

I would like to see more Native teachers. I know of a guy who has had his teaching degree for more than 20 years that applied at [the school where my children attend], and he was told that he could possibly get a job as a liaison worker only. So if I don't see a change in the next couple of years, . . . I am going to ask them that question: How many [Native] teachers have applied here? And if I don't see a change, . . . I will pull my kids out of that school.

Native teachers are critical to the realization of quality education for Native children (Silver et al., 2002):

Throughout the literature we witness the concepts of Indian identity, traditions, psychology, culture, language and history as being important in the education of Indians. It is appropriate to suggest that Indian teachers would be the most effective in transmitting these concepts. (p. 45)

In a qualitative research study that Bazylak (2002) conducted with five

Aboriginal girls in a Saskatchewan high school, his participants clearly identified the

need for Aboriginal teachers. One of his participants

noticed a lack of Aboriginal teachers in the school, and among those present she noted that the Aboriginal teachers in the school hung around together and did not seem to associate with the other teachers. Zeara wondered whether this was a form of racism, a consequence of their being Aboriginal. (p. 145)

Bazylak added, "There is irony in her discussion regarding teacher groups and student clichés as both serve to marginalize a group. Transformation in Aboriginal education cannot take place while Aboriginal teachers are marginalized" (p. 145).

In a report on Aboriginal teachers, St. Denis, Bouvier, and Battiste (1998) elaborated on teacher marginalization in schools. They found that that "having more

than one Aboriginal teacher on a staff is a valued experience for Aboriginal teachers. It enabled them to feel connected, relaxed and confirmed" (p. 49).

Bazylak (2002) concluded that, like Aboriginal students, Aboriginal teachers also have a need to feel comfortable in a school because "Aboriginal teachers experience racism from other teachers in their school" (p. 144).St. Dennis et al. (1998) expanded on this: "Despite the well meaning and the good-heartedness of some colleagues, teachers feel that racism remains invisible to them, manifested in their negative comments about Aboriginal students, families or other teachers" (p. 52).

Although the number of Aboriginal elementary school teachers has been growing steadily thanks to the many teacher education programs geared specifically at increasing the representation of Native people in the teaching profession, the majority of Aboriginal children are still not schooled in classrooms with Aboriginal teachers.

This underrepresentation is acutely apparent in the provincial schools that serve

Aboriginal children from Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake, where I conducted my study.

Even when the majority of students are Native, it is difficult to find even one Native teacher. One such school, which has a 99% Aboriginal population, had one certified Native teacher on staff at the time of these interviews, but that person has since left to take employment elsewhere.

Clare postulated:

I know even with the Aboriginal teacher programs, such as the one that was at Blue Quills First Nations College, we are still going to have a Native teacher shortage. The majority of those will go to work in their communities, so it will be years before we see increases in public schools.

Consequently, the need to employ the services of non-Native teachers is likely to continue because the number of teachers of Native children far exceeds the number of

graduates from Aboriginal teacher education programs. This would not be a problem if non-Native teachers could take the time to familiarize themselves with the communities and families from which these Native children come and if they increased their awareness of culturally appropriate content and teaching methods (Taylor, 1995).

Barman et al. (1987) agreed:

Some of the most successful patterns of classroom interaction have been pupilcentred, focused on the development of the potential of each child and so reinforcing the belief common to Indian cultures that the child is born with an identity and a spirit, with talents and character. . . . Successful teachers of Indian children, whether or not they are Indian are characterized by their ability to create a climate of emotional warmth and to demand a high quality of academic works. They often take the role of personal friend, rather than that of impersonal profession, and use many nonverbal messages, frequently maintaining close body distance, touching to communicate warmth, and engaging in gentle teasing. After establishing positive interpersonal relationships at the beginning of the year, these teachers become demanding, as an aspect of their personal concern in a reciprocal obligation to further learning. Highly supportive of any attempt students make, these teachers avoid even minor forms of direct criticism. Thus, these teachers are effective because of their instructional and interactional style, and not because of their ethnic or racial group membership. (pp. 12-13)

The significance and presence of Native teachers in classrooms that serve Aboriginal students was of vital concern to all those who participated in this study; these participants contended that such teachers "affirm the validity of Indian cultures and definition of an Indian identity" (Barman et al., 1987, p. 14). I agree with these educators that Native teachers can serve as role models for our children, especially if they "embody the characteristics of cultural identity and lifestyle to which the young are being taught to aspire" (p. 14).

Concluding Reflections

Relationship building, parental involvement, and the significance of Native teachers in student success was the topic of discussion in this chapter. Parents and students alike considered these three factors prerequisites for Native students' success in school. Children need validation, and the parents were certain that each of these factors would support and provide it. Perhaps more relationship building between students and teachers and between parents and teachers and more Native teachers in the schools will make Native parents feel less intimidated and encourage them to become more active partners in their children's schooling. These factors are interconnected, and without one of them, a link is missing.

CHAPTER 7:

DISCUSSION, SUMMARY, AND CONCLUSION

Discussion of Findings

The last three chapters have shown that school-choice decisions are complicated by the many obstacles to which Native children are subjected as they journey through the education system. Although education is supposed to be an empowering experience, the interviews with parents revealed otherwise. The parents revealed that their children are often subjected to unfair treatment within the public school system, and they disclosed some of their fears about sending their children to the band-operated reserve schools. Schools choice decisions can be difficult for any parents, but for Aboriginal parents who live on a reserve, school-choice decision making can be even more complicated, knowing that the choices that they make can have long-term negative impacts on their children.

Despite the rhetoric of respect for diversity in the provincially accredited public school systems, the parents recognized that these school environments continue to emphasize ideas that reflect only Western knowledge and belief systems (Williams, 2000), which thus sends out the message that Native ways of knowing and being are not useful and should be abandoned.

Racism within schools continues to be a significant barrier for Native-student achievement. No one in this study was exempted from racism. Native children "are being denied access to knowledge bases that they need to sustain themselves. . . . To deny that tribal epistemology exists and serves a lasting purpose is to deprive Aboriginal children of their inheritance, as well as to perpetuate the belief that different

cultures have nothing to offer" (Battiste, 2000, p. 202). Although all of the parents who participated in this study recognized the harmful and debilitating effects that the public school system had on them and continues to have on their children, the majority continue to send their children to these schools in the belief that Western knowledge systems are the ideal and must be closely adhered to if their children are going to compete successfully in contemporary Canadian society. Western forms of education have been promoted to and accepted by Aboriginal peoples as "a kind and necessary form of mind liberation that opens to the individual options and possibilities that ultimately have value for society as a whole" (Battiste, 2000, p. 194). Many First Nations parents, including some who shared their views with me in this work, believe in this promise of options and possibilities through the Western educational systems and believe further that these are more likely achieved in off-reserve public schools than they are in on-reserve schools.

School Choice Decisions and the Ideal School

Suzanne told me:

I know that by sending my son off-reserve, he paid a price, we paid a price, but at the time I felt it was necessary. I wanted to give him what I thought was a better education, but I realize now I have robbed him of his cultural identity. He is not proud to be Indian at all.

With any school choice decision that they have made, the parents reported that they have also made significant tradeoffs, and they expressed their concern about it repeatedly. However, as Marleen stated, "We do what we have to do, what we think is right for our kids." Dakota concurred: "I know we are hurting our children by sending them off-reserve, at least to some extent, but it is hard to send them on-reserve when we

know that they are not getting the level of education they deserve." So what then are the choices available to First Nations parents? If they live on-reserve, parents have only two choices, neither of which they perceived or described as desirable or highly promising of school success for their child. Parents may choose to send their children to on-reserve schools, which they perceive as substandard in academic programming and suitable for only low achievers, or they may choose to send them to off-reserve public schools, where oppression, racism, marginalization, and Eurocentrism prevails. Neither choice offers much hope of success in academic achievement or personal development.

Within the context of this bleak picture of school choice for First Nations parents who live on reserves, I invited the parents to engage in a process of defining for themselves the ideal school that they envisioned for their children (Appendix E). I intended this exercise to bring appropriate closure to the process that I had initiated with the group and to allow us to synthesize the information from each of our respective contexts. The parents would be able to reveal their thoughts and emotions on a relevant and meaningful part of their daily lives through a visioning process of hope and to create a framework for their own ideal school. I, in turn, could listen to the participants organize their own data into a meaningful and useful analysis to arrive at an image of the ideal school—an image that would encompass within itself a positive response to the multiple issues that had been brought to consciousness in their articulation of an individual school-choice decision-making process.

The following section describes the ideal school in the words of the parent participants. It is perhaps the most integral part of the conclusion because it shows clearly that the parents in these communities are certain about the type of schooling that

they want for their children and that they are willing to work towards building. The fact that the substance and content of this certainty are supported by solid contemporary educational research and scholarship merely highlights their strength and courage in persisting and enduring the ongoing ignorance and injustice represented by an imposed system of education.

Pamela yearned for "the ideal school for our children. But what is the ideal school?" Her children had had experiences in both on-reserve and off-reserve schools, and both systems involved a level of discomfort. As far as she was concerned, neither of these systems was ideal. Public schools' strict adherence to the curriculum meant that her children moved from one grade level to the next with relative ease, but the reserve school system provided her children with a sense of belonging and comfort. Here the children could forget that they were different, because racism was minimal because "a lot of the teachers are non-Native, and I know some have racist attitudes, but it doesn't seem to affect the children in the same way."

Many parents expressed this same concern about their school choice. They knew that the school system that they had chosen was not ideal, but it sufficed. Therefore, like Pamela, they all hoped that one day their children would have an ideal school that would transmit the values and knowledge of the Cree culture. They hoped that one day they would have a school that would "give our children the knowledge to understand and be proud of themselves and the knowledge to understand the world around them" (NIB, 1972, p. 1). All of the parents who participated in this study wanted the same thing: They wanted their children to be proud of their heritage. Therefore they wanted an ideal school that would "enhance Aboriginal consciousness of what it means to be an

Indian, thus empowering and enriching the individual and collective lives of their children" (Battiste, 1995, p. xv). They wanted a new model of inclusive and participatory education.

Everyone who participated in the study recognized that the Western education that their children were receiving was "hostile in its structure, its curriculum, its context, and its personnel" (Hampton, 1995, p. 37). Like Hampton, they firmly believed that the current system "embodies and transmits the values, knowledge, and behaviors of white culture" (p. 37) only. Hookimaw-Witt (1998) agreed and insisted that the current school system continues to fail our children because "instead of developing our ways and adjusting them to the new environment, we have to give them up" (p. 160) by following the provincial curricula and conforming to the dominants group's social and cultural ideologies.

All of the participants were dissatisfied with the current education system and wanted a school system that would encompass all aspects of their children's development. They wanted a system in which their children "are viewed holistically without the separation between secular and sacred knowledge which characterizes schooling in the dominant Canadian society" (Barman et al., 1987, p. 5).

Kristine emphasized that "a holistic education must meet the mental, emotional, spiritual, and physical needs of a child." Mackay and Myles (1989) concurred that education must be holistic and cautioned that "those who work with children must never lose sight of the child's basic life components: physical, mental, social, emotional, and spiritual" (p. 64):

These life components must be considered concomitantly, for when they interact with such environmental factors as socioeconomic status, the social structure of

the child's community, the educational history of the parents, the fluctuating effect of the child's interactions with the teacher, and so one, the whole children concept is difficult to concentrate on. But one must consider the whole child, that is, all facets and phases of the child's life. It is this perception of the whole child that is needed if one is to unlock and unravel the learning difficulties of children. (p. 65)

Marleen asserted:

We can say we want a holistic education, but saying it and doing it are two different things. We need to do it! Physical can be through physical education, and emotional and spiritual, that is where the Elders would come in. That would be our sweats and ceremonies. Perhaps teachers could begin teaching the whole child by incorporating the medicine wheel teachings in their lesson.

"But even before we do this, we need to get buy-in from the leadership and the community," Leah pointed out, and Bernice concurred:

It has to be a whole community effort. There are too many things involved with creating an ideal school. Just getting people to realize where they are coming from, or why things are the way they are, is a job on its own.

Leah reported that

when I was a student in school, I didn't see my community members getting involved, but it would have been great . . . because it would make the students feel important. Everything we do as students is for our community, and receiving validation from the leaders and community members is a reward in itself.

She emphasized the importance of community and did not see herself as separate from it. She alluded to *Mamokamatowin* (working together) throughout the interview and reiterated it when she shared her thoughts with me about what her ideal school would look like if she had the opportunity to be part of a design team. It would be more than just a physical space; it would also take into consideration the mental space. Although she affirmed that it would have to be holistic and exalt Aboriginal values, she admitted that it was beyond her to try to explain this concept any further. Every participant who

chose to speak to the ideal school question said the same thing: Designing an ideal school was something that could not be done by just a few people; community involvement would be required, because, as Pamela stated, "Together we can create it; alone we can't." The "strength of the individual is the strength of the group," according to Hampton (1995, p. 21).

Others agreed and were confident that without this empowering structure of community involvement, a school that fully meets the needs of Native students would never be realized. Florence, the principal of the Saddle Lake Onchaminahos School, did not see any problem with organizing strategic planning sessions to consider concepts such as an ideal school because "there is no shortage of leaders in our schools." She elaborated:

In terms of leadership, there are different kinds of leaders. We have educational leaders, we have instructional leaders, and social leaders in a school. I know one leader can't be all of it, so you have to focus on where you want to be a leader and what kinds of works you want to do and to realize. You have to see the leadership that is in teachers also. So you nurture that teacher to be a leader of this. It doesn't need to be a teacher; it could be a teacher assistant. . . . It can be anybody in that school that wants to have a leadership feeling, and you tell them, "It is okay; you can do it. I know you can do it; you have it in you." So you are empowering. You give them power and authority to do something, and they just blossom. And then you trust they know what they are doing; trust in the process. . . . So it is about empowerment and seeing leadership in people and giving them that permission to know what they can do.

A community member suggested at a recent school-community planning meeting, "We do have many good ideas in place, and in fact a strategic plan was made a few years back, . . . but the plans just have to be put into action." Louise acknowledged that

the only way we will be able to achieve this holistic education we are after is if we go back to our teachings. This does not mean we go back to living in teepees and living off the land, but it does mean we have to honor the ways of our ancestors.

She suggested that our curriculum would have to reflect a cultural and historical balance, that it would need to be developed by educators who understand traditional transmission of Cree knowledge and heritage, and that the best place to start would be with our Cree Elders, because "they are the ones that are the keepers of that knowledge."

Kristine, a youth participant with two small children, visualized her ideal school:

When I think of the ideal school, I think of a school where my children will thrive and be happy and secure in themselves. The school would have to be located on Native land, where children could develop the relationship with the land, where children would gain a respect for Mother Earth and all learn about all She has to offer us.

Battiste and Henderson (2000) concurred and explained that an ideal school would have to prepare children to live with our changing ecological system:

An enhanced curriculum would teach Indigenous students in a holistic manner, offering them a way of living and learning in a changing ecology. It would teach them to believe that knowing requires a personal relationship between the knower and the knowledge. It would offer them an integral, interactive relationship based on trust in the face of unknowable risks in a realm where they are vulnerable. The task of adequate Indigenous education is to enhance students' awareness of their human capacities and of the dignities of Indigenous knowledge and heritage. Such education should develop, at a minimum the following capacities in Indigenous youth: (1) the ability to care and be responsible for the ecology, for others, and for oneself; (2) the ability to discern new and flexible images of meaning and patterns in these relationships; (3) the ability to hope and to have courage in an ecological realm filled with vitality and insight; and (4) the ability to develop a sense of "truthing" in all relationships. (p. 87)

Characteristics of the Ideal School for Aboriginal Children

All of the participants made suggestions and recommendations related to the characteristics of an ideal school. The next section of this chapter discusses and describes these characteristics within the context of the participants' sharing and carries with it the hope that these parents will move the work forward through their own thinking into the next phase of their own personal and their community's evolution. The recommendations (Appendix E) evolved from the discussions and were developed in response to requests from several members of the parent group that they also be written in a simplified but straightforward recommendations format. In this way the recommendations could serve as the basis of future community-wide discussions.

Strong Leadership

The participants from both Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake agreed that ideal schools need strong leadership, Pamela maintained that "if you don't have effective leadership, you just can't have successful schools. I think you need good teachers, but you need somebody to hold them together, to create an environment to maximize their teaching opportunities." Many participants agreed, but most recognized that good schools require a shared form of leadership, "because the principal can't do it alone," according to George. Florence, the principal of the Saddle Lake Onchaminahos School, concurred and has encouraged all of her staff to take on leadership roles. She recognized the leadership potential in all staff members and suggested, "It doesn't have to be a teacher; it could be a teacher assistant; . . . it could be anybody in that school that wants to [be] a leader." Unfortunately, First Nations schools do not operate under the same governance structures that those in the public school systems do, and the

principals do not hold the same authority even though they are expected to accept the same responsibility and accountability for the education of children. According to the participants, one solution would be to recommend to the Chief and Council that they keep their political interventions to a minimum and that the principal and the Board of Education be granted more authority in the decision making around schooling and education. The parents believed that if this were to happen, school principals would develop the strong administrative leadership that First Nations schools so desperately require.

Unity of Purpose

In both communities, Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake, the participants spoke about the lack of unity that exists in the communities and schools. Pamela thought that "one of the biggest challenges on our reserves is that we can't seem to work with one another. Unless we address this, nothing is going to improve in our communities and our schools." Another parents stated, "We don't even have unity in the schools, . . . and the kids see it. They . . . play off of it, and they'll push the limits. Staff must cooperate if they are to achieve the desired unity." The parents noted that it is important that the school and community share a purpose and vision. Both Goodfish Lake and Saddle Lake Schools have their own mission and vision statements, "but I don't know if these are ever reviewed," Alexis remarked.

The mission statement for the Saddle Lake School (Saddle Lake Cree Nation, 2007) reads as follows: "The mission statement of Saddle Lake Onchaminahos School is to embrace all children in a loving and safe environment where culture is reflected and excellence is nurtured" (Onchaminahos Elementary section, ¶ 3). The Kihew Asiniy

High School does not have a mission statement but does have a strategic plan with the following priorities:

- 1. *Nehiyaw pimatisiwin*—effective coordination of all available resources and involvement in the delivery of community-wide Cree language and cultural programming.
- 2. Holistic programming to nurture students' needs.
- 3. Create a safe and caring school environment.
- 4. Build healthy, strong, collaborative, and professional relationships.
- 5. Create a communicate plan to increase and improve school and community relationships. (Kihew Asiniy Education Centre section, ¶ 1)

The Goodfish Lake Pakan School mission statement reads, "Respecting, sharing, teaching and learning together with pride and success" (R. Hunter, personal communication, June 4, 2007), and the vision statement states:

- 1. We will achieve excellence in education at Pakan School.
- 2. We will educate the whole child toward good citizenship in the family, the community and society as a whole.
- 3. We will have a high enrolment in our junior Kindergarten (K4) to Grade 9 programs.
- 4. We will establish an integrated language and cultural program.

All of these statements reflect the importance of delivering holistic, culturally relevant programs in our communities. The value placed on relationships and communities is the foundation of our Cree culture, and this is also clearly evident. We are given substance, nurtured and sustained by the relationships we have with family, friends, colleagues, teachers, and the community as a whole. These relationships extend beyond family and friends and into the connection that we feel with the place and space that we call our community.

Mission statements should reflect the school's reason for being, but as Dakota suggested, "Not much attention is paid to them." The participants advised that mission statements reflect the school's intention, priorities, and values, but cautioned that,

without a clearly visible mission statement that people both inside and outside know, it serves no purpose and has little value. "If these were followed, then we would have good schools," Halee suggested, "but they are not." If unity is to be created, then the core values that are identified in these mission statements must be made known to and shared by everyone, both inside and outside the school, adults and children alike. "If everyone is on the same page in the school, than people will begin to take pride in their schools" (Alexis). Therefore, a major responsibility of the school leadership has to be to find ways to keep the mission statements alive and to live up to them. If the mission is to find ways to keep our culture and language alive, then what we say must be more than symbolic. Marleen stressed that "everyone has to walk their talk."

A Caring, Nurturing, and Safe Environment

The participants pointed out that if the schools are going to achieve a caring and nurturing environment, then teachers and administrators must model behavior that treats children with warmth, love, affection, and validation. This would mean a drastic change, especially because teachers have been told that they must not touch a child or allow their relationship with them to become too personal. As the principal of Saddle Lake Onchaminahos School described it, hugging and telling children that you love them on a daily basis changes the school environment: Behavioral issues decease and attendance increases. Children thrive in environments of persistent caring and nurturing. Morefield (1996) concurred:

We often hear the argument put forth, even in kindergarten, that life is tough so we must toughen up the children. The truth is, children do better in safe and nurturing environments. Children do not do as well in environments where adults are continually critical, constantly accentuating the negative, and not

accepting children for who they are. Since we know this is true, then we are obligated to foster warm and caring environments where children will blossom. (p. 5)

Hampton (1995) recognized that an Aboriginal person "does not form an identity in opposition to the group but recognizes the group as relatives included in his or her own identity" (p. 21). Most Aboriginal people do not see themselves as separate from their communities. This is evident in Veronica's statement: "It does take community effort. We are all responsible for the children in our communities." To achieve this, however,

we, us, the community have to be able to look within first and get rid of those issues we haven't dealt with and learn new ways to communicate—how to listen, how to show we care—and this will only happen if we have a vision of where we want to take that place [the school] for our children.

"What we really need . . . is for the whole community to become involved,"

Bernice recommended. "Making our schools safe will require everyone's help." The

participants felt strongly that safety concerns in the school are a community issue, and

Florence supported this view: "Our school is the centre of our community, and everyone
has to learn to take pride in it." The parents suggested that an ideal reserve school

would not have safety issues, but recognized, like Morefield (1996), that the "path to
accomplishing a vision of schools for all children will require strong moral and
sometimes physical courage" (p. 15). "Every student has the right to feel safe and be
safe in school and on school grounds," Claire pointed out.

A Raised Bar

Research has shown that teachers, particularly non-Native teachers, often have very low expectations of Aboriginal children; as a result, they often "lower the bar"

with regard to academic expectations (Bazylak, 2002; Goulet, 2001; Watt-Cloutier, 2000; Wilson, 1992). Watt-Cloutier went so far as to say that this perpetuates the cycle of racism:

Many will agree that this rigor and challenge no longer exists in our schools and that we have gone from the extreme of a paternalistic system to the extreme of a system that challenges our youth so little that it undermines their intelligence. . . . The watering down of programs, the lowering of standards and expectations is a form of structural racism that we must make every attempt to stop. . . . What follows is the lowering of expectations of all involved, including students, teachers, and parents. The low self-esteem that we are living with today did not occur overnight, and we must work to rectify it in every possible way. (pp. 115-116)

"The problem is that teachers do not understand the children," Marleen complained. Teachers

have to understand the level of our people, and it is not to say they are lower. [Native people] have a different understanding. You have two different things, of course. I'll give an example: skinning a deer. . . . Maybe this one knows, . . . but this one has actually done it.

With regard to behavior too, Brian Wildcat asserted that

the school needs to raise the bar. You can't blame the kids because they didn't show up, because that's the message that the school has sent out. If children are not coming to school, it is because that behavior has been accepted in that school. So why should they even bother coming if the school isn't expecting them to be there? If you want good behavior, you have to build the expectations in your school.

Wildcat was adamant that children will rise to the level of expectations held for them, which research has confirmed (Morefield, 1996; Watt-Cloutier, 2000). Pamela warned, "When we treat the kids that come to the reserve school as bottom-of-the-barrel kids, that is what we are going to get. We reap what we sow."

"We must change the way we view our reserve schools, and Native children in general," Suzanne suggested, and everyone agreed. The parents knew that whether their children attend the reserve schools or public schools, they are just as capable of succeeding and flourishing when they have the same opportunities and exposure to the highest quality instruction and rigorous educational experiences that non-Native and more advantaged students have. Pamela asserted, "If we have high expectations for our children, they will feel that, and they will perform to that level, I guarantee it." Youth want to be challenged, as Watt-Cloutier (2000) proposed:

The hunger for challenge is so evident in our youth that, in or to see it, you only have to look at the popularity of arcade halls or the popularity of video games in people's living rooms. Our youth are not looking to exercise their fingers or hand-eye coordination as they play these games; they are looking for ways to challenge and build their character, the very thing that traditional skills offer but that is denied to them by most of what is offered in the schools or elsewhere. . . . Institutions such as schools are good at providing success, and they can often do that by simply reducing the challenge. Easy successes are not worth much in human development terms. (p. 117)

Suzanne suggested, "We need to change the perception that many teachers have about Native kids," but for educators to be able to do that, "many of them must unlearn some deeply held societal beliefs" (Morefield, 1996, p. 9). Florence reasoned that "teachers who sincerely believe that all children are capable of learning will have successful classrooms," which she has witnessed in her school: "Children will want to learn, they will want to come to school if this is what their teacher expects." Students are aware of their teachers' high expectations for them, as is revealed in the following story:

Oh I had all kinds of teachers, but . . . one teacher really had an influence on my education, and that had a real impact on me and really challenged me. . . . Boy, she just pushed me above where I wanted to go! I used to be so shy, extremely

shy, and I used to think, "I can't do this." And then she'd make me go in front of the classroom. In those days prayer was allowed in school and the singing of *O Canada*. She would make me lead in that song [and] *The Lord's Prayer*. Then she would make me read this Bible storybook; I used to read that book every morning—one story. And then after school I would have the children sing *God Save the Queen*, and they all got up and sang when I said, "We are going to sing *God Save the Queen*." I don't know why she had that special interest in me, and I really believe in my mind now that the relationships that teachers have with their students can make a difference in their learning. I wanted to do work for her! I wanted to do my best! It was like I was doing it for her, and she would put my work on the bulletin board in the hallway. She would hang my handwriting in the hallway, so I tried even harder to write really well. I would take my time and make sure I did my best. She made a world of a difference for me.

A Native Teaching Staff

"As a child, I never had a Native teacher," Kristine revealed. "It wasn't until I went to high school on the reserve, that this changed." Unfortunately, Kristine's experience is not unique. As Taylor (1995) stated, "Ninety percent of Native children in this country will . . . be taught by a non-Native teacher, and many of these children will have received most of their education from non-Native teachers" (p. 224).

All of the participants agreed that Native teachers should be teaching Native students, and although they saw more and more of their own teachers coming into the reserve schools, they were concerned that no Native teachers were seeking employment in the public school systems: "They don't go to the provincial schools because they don't feel supported there," Nadine suggested. "I wouldn't want to go there either because of the racism that exists in these schools." Bernice reported, "The numbers of Aboriginal teachers is increasing now, because of Aboriginal teacher education programs like the one at Blue Quills First Nations College."

The participants were optimistic that within the next few years "our schools would be filled with Aboriginal teaching staff, thanks to the University of Alberta and

the Aboriginal Teacher Education Program that is coming for the second time to Blue Quills First Nations College" according to Bernice. The participants were confident that more and more Native teachers will teach in the public schools as well, as Leah affirmed: "We will have more and more young people choosing to teach in provincial schools in the near future." Whether or not Leah's prediction will ever be realized in public schools is yet to be seen, but we are definitely seeing an increase in the Aboriginal teacher population in reserve schools.

The parents unanimously agreed that ideal schools would have to be situated within Native communities or at least on tribal lands. Although they recognized that public schools in Alberta are now attempting to incorporate Aboriginal cultures into their curricula, the parents also realized that this ideal school system that they were seeking would never be implemented within the public system. Dakota explained her thinking:

Although I send my girls to the provincial schools, I realize that we will never be able to create an ideal school situation for them. Even if we have more Native teachers in these schools, we will still not achieve it fully because these teachers will not be allowed to move outside the box. They will have to do things the way the school thinks they need to do this, and I don't think that means incorporating our ways of doing.

In Dakota's view, the public school system will always cater to the White, middle-class child, so that "more Native teachers within that system is really not going to change too much. Therefore we shouldn't worry about that." Rather, she thought that the focus for Aboriginal parents should be on increasing the number of Aboriginal teachers in First Nations schools.

A Curriculum That Embraces a Native Epistemology

All parents hoped that they could find ways to reinforce a strong sense of pride and self-esteem in their children, but felt that this could be achieved only if their children learned about the value of their culture in a school setting. Most parents try their best to reinforce a positive self-image and self-identity in their children, but they find that this is often superseded by the negative messages that they receive about their culture as students within the school systems. "We need to make changes to our curriculum. Sure, we want the academics in there, but that can't be all. Our schools need to work with the whole child, not just with their minds" (Pamela).

The principal at Saddle Lake Onchaminahos School recognized that the "curriculum should speak to who we are." This is why she has asked the teachers, "How are you connecting this curriculum to that child's life? How are they going to feel connected to it? Does it mean anything to them?" She further explained:

One of the questions in my teacher evaluation is, "How have you extended your curriculum so that it is extended to that student's life?" Teach something useful every day that they could use and for themselves to question, "How is this going to teach them?" So you start connecting spiritually, mentally, and socially with the different activities we have in our school. We are trying to be really holistic by nurturing all the areas of the medicine wheel.

Pamela, a parent, concurred:

Our academics are number one in the school; they shouldn't be. As for Native people anyway, I think it should be us as human beings. I always think of our soul. Our souls need to be guided and nurtured; then we could focus on academics.

A youth participant suggested, "Right now children's mental needs are addressed for the most part, but not their physical, emotional, and spiritual needs." According to these participants, this system of working with only the child's intellect is not enough. Sheila contended:

Times have changed, and they [educators] now have to understand that there are different ways of learning, not just book and paper; there is a lot of kinesthetic, hands-on kind of stuff, and they have to get out of the box.

There were many suggestions about how to "get out of the box" in relation to curriculum:

1. We need to teach our children about their history:

I think, they should already be teaching some Native history in high school. . . . I wish we had gotten . . . a little bit of that in school, because when I went to school, that is when you had these textbooks depicting the Native people as savages and killing and mutilating their enemies and raping women and all this BS. So I went off to school, but the confidence just wasn't there. I didn't feel up to par with everybody else, even though, in hindsight, I had a heck of a lot to offer to society too. (Halee)

2. We need to find ways to incorporate our cultural values into the curriculum:

There are so many other ways that identify us as Native or give us our identity, I guess you can say. It doesn't necessarily have to be in that way [attending ceremony or practicing a religion]. It has to do with your morals, with your ways of being brought up, your values. Instead of getting values from outside and bringing them in, we need to bring our values and bring them back out. I guess I get that from my grandparents, from things like that. (George)

3. We need to put more focus on Cree language training:

We are losing our language; we are losing a lot of our customs, morals, and things that our grandparents grew up with. We need to focus on ways of retaining these, especially our language. Our language is our survival tool. It connects us to the past, and it will hold us together in the future. (Sheila)

4. We need to incorporate an experiential learning environment:

For school programs and stuff like that, ... we have the area for it. The science could be all outside, we have the lake right there, and these kids are intelligent; there's nothing stopping them. (Marleen)

5. We need to nurture the souls of our children:

We need to incorporate a spiritual component in our schools. Everything is about the soul and the spirit. Whatever our soul feels, that is how our actions are. If we have happy souls, then we have healthy behaviors. Our actions are healthier, and that's what for me an ideal school would be: for teachers to take into consideration that students have souls or spirits, and that is our foundation. (Pamela)

6. We need to find ways to increase Elder participation in our schools:

Elders have always held an important role in our communities. They were the leaders in ceremonies and were our main teachers. They taught us lessons through storytelling and shared information about our language, culture, and history. At one time they were the primary caregivers of their grandchildren and nonjudgmental advisers to those that came for help. They need to be utilized more now. . . . They should go into the school system and talk to the children about honesty, respect, caring, and sharing, all those core values. They need to go talk to these children about stuff like that. If we invited Elders to assist us in the school, than perhaps we wouldn't have the behavioral problems that we do. (Clarisse)

7. We need to believe in parents as educators. Nadine suggested that "the ideal school would be a community school where parents, relatives, friends, and community members would be welcome." The school always felt like an institution to her, and in an ideal school, this institution feel would not be there. The out-of-place feeling that parents often have when they enter their children's school would be replaced with a nurturing environment. Although Nadine did not know how this could be done, she felt that the school would have to become less formal and more inviting. Everyone agreed that the "feel in these schools had to change," as Pamela recommended, and that bridges have to be built, but several participants felt that this could not happen unless it was done with sincerity. Morefield (1996) agreed that bridges will not be built unless schools can prove that they truly value and appreciate parental involvement:

I am convinced that one of the reasons educators don't attempt to create new bridges is that they don't really believe that it takes educators and parents walking hand in hand together to accomplish the goal of effectively educating children. Many see parents as intrusive, invasive, and as impediments. (p. 12)

The ideal school has to be built on the premise that everyone has something to offer. The schools must find ways to make parents feel safe, valued, needed, and wanted within the school system. "Creating a more user friendly environment for parents requires educators putting themselves in the parents' perspective" (Morefield, 1996, p. 13).

8. We need to take an effective mental health approach. Repeatedly, the participants alluded to the social problems within First Nations communities. "This is reality," Louise suggested. Knowing that these communities suffer from suicide, alcohol and drug abuse, cultural confusion, sexual violence, and much more, the parents hoped to see more focus on the psychological and emotional needs of the children.

Social issues such as drug and gambling addictions, combined with socioeconomic problems, have a devastating impact on children and make it very difficult for teachers to do their jobs effectively. In addition to their full-time teaching loads, teachers are often required to be part-time counselors, social workers, and parents. The participants saw a need to hire respected Elders full-time and culturally sensitive mental and physical health workers to assist the teachers: "We need more Elders in our schools to assist the teachers and principals," Clarisse proposed.

Bernice recommended, "Elders could help with the discipline, and they could be counselors to our kids." Everyone agreed that Elders should be directly involved in the educational system, but they recognized the issues around funding, certification, and licensing, especially because they are largely controlled by INAC. "First Nations are

involved in a continual exercise of going cap-in-hand to the federal government, but the economies of scale are such that few succeed" (Goddard, 2002, p. 165). The only way that full-time Elders can be hired is by using band-generated revenue, and, unfortunately, for most communities there is no economic base to support this. Nevertheless, all of the participants agreed that Elders are needed in the school system if the emotional, mental, and emotional needs of our children are going to be met. Suzanne cautioned, "The problems in our community have become too great, and we can't expect teachers to be everything to the kids any more. We need the Elders to come in and help." Deloria (2001) agreed:

[Elders] are the best living examples of what the end product of education and life experiences should be. We sometimes forget that life is exceedingly hard and that none of us accomplishes everything we could possibly do, or even many of the things we intended to do. The elder exemplifies both the good and the bad experiences of life, and in witnessing their failures as much as their successes we are cushioned in our despair of disappointment and bolstered in our exuberance of success. (p. 45)

9. We need to have a spiritual focus. "The Western secular system of education appears to be blind to the spirituality that infuses or underlies Aboriginal epistemology and thus culturally appropriate education for Aboriginal students" (Curwen Doige, 2003, p. 144). The participants wanted a school where the spiritual relationships, the interconnectedness of all things would be the primary focus. They wanted a place where their children would be free to pray every morning. Pamela thought that

the ideal school would need some foundation of spirituality. When the grounding is there, children will thrive. For sure you need a school that has morals and values taught, and this could only be effectively taught if children have spiritual foundation.

When the participants spoke of spirituality, I understood them to be referring to, as Curwen Doige identified it, the "immaterial aspect of one's personhood that connects with otherness, including for some a life force or immanence, especially the Creator, or God" (p. 144). They talked of spirituality as the "heart of values and morals and at the heart of education for Aboriginal students" (p. 149). Akan (1999) warned that

to suffer from . . . spiritual poverty will invariably affect other areas of life that will prevent one from being functional. Not to have a solid spiritual foundation is not to have a good mind. Youth need to hear about their stories and myths, and the experiences of Elders and parents; and to learn about the importance of ceremony and ritual in life. (p. 214)

Conclusion

I have seen through this work that First Nations parents have had no opportunity for real school choice. Although for different reasons, both off-reserve and on-reserve school systems have failed and continue to fail their children. But I have also seen further, in that I have realized more deeply through this work and through the words of the parents that they have always held firmly to the ancient values and ways of being that have sustained them for thousands of years and that are reflected in the foregoing descriptions of their ideal school. Parental school choice for them is one small and very recent phenomenon in an ancient world of ancient knowledge and ancient being.

I leave this work with renewed hope and understanding that the ways of the spirit will not be destroyed and that the school that the participants have envisioned as ideal is based on exactly that spirit. School choice is a concept and practice that is based upon and derived from a Western system of schooling and thought. Issues around school choice will not be resolved except from within that system, and these First Nations parents were not speaking from the perspective of that system in their analyses

and responses because they are not immersed and living within it. They spoke from the point of view of a more ancient system of knowledge and being and struggled to articulate their thinking on an issue that is not really their issue. In having moved the focus for the participants and the reader to a vision of the ideal school, I have stepped outside of the school choice question and outside of its particular context of thought. To do so, I believe, has offered perhaps the only possibility for these First Nations parents to begin to address the larger issues of schooling that have been shrouded under a superficial form of school choice.

It was my intention that the foregoing section on the ideal school would help us all to step outside of the standard or mainstream notion of school choice and to see more deeply into the larger issues that First Nations parents must face in making school choices for their children. In this study we have seen that school choice for First Nations parents who live on reserves is not about alternative philosophies, programs, and pedagogies that offer academic success equally; it is about one system of education that offers minimal academic success in two different environments. The parents in this case must make choices with the survival of their children in mind as members of a people, and they must make these decisions from within the context and social realities of contemporary Indian reserve life. I am honored with the trust that my own people and I have shared, and I am deeply grateful for the many teachings that were given to me this through this research.

In honor of my father and to appropriately bring closure to my own journey through this dissertation, I would like to share a letter that I wrote to my father the day that I finished writing this last chapter.

August 13, 2007

Dear Dad,

It will be 35 years on August 16, 2007, since you left us to return to our Heavenly Father, and yet today it seems like it was only yesterday. As the tears stream down my face, I feel like I am 12 years old again, crying because I realize you will not be coming home. We will not see you again until our time comes. . . .

Dad, today, I finished writing the final chapter of my doctoral dissertation! Although I should be feeling ecstatic about it, I feel an overwhelming sadness instead, not because I will miss the writing, but because I will miss you. I realized today just how big a role you played in this study. You were with me in my mind and in my heart throughout the writing process, and writing the final chapter feels as though I am closing a chapter in my own life.

My study was about parental school choice in First Nations communities. I wanted to know why First Nations parents living on a reserve chose the schools that they did when they had the option of choosing between on-reserve and off-reserve schools. Dad, I think I chose to study this topic because I needed to know why you made the decision to school us, your own children, off-reserve. For years, this question had plagued me.

I don't know if you know this, but going to school off-reserve was very difficult for me, to say the least. It was hard to be an "Indian" in that school. Children made fun of Indians all the time, so it didn't take long for me to conclude that being Indian wasn't worth much. Sometimes they would call me "squaw" or dance little "TV Indian" dances around me. They must have hated me. Did you know that, Dad? Did you know that I started hating being Indian from the first day I set foot in that school? Did you know that so many times during those years I wished I could be invisible, just so my peers wouldn't see the little Indian girl that they obviously didn't like very much?

But you know what, Dad? I did make it through school. Despite the fact that my self-esteem had dwindled to almost nil, I managed to graduate with my peers. I don't know how I did it, but I did. On May 13, 1978, I walked across the stage to pick up my high school diploma. I was fortunate, Dad, because many of my Native peers had dropped out of school by that time, probably because they couldn't handle the racism and unfair treatment. Perhaps it was your words "Getting an education is important" that kept me in school.

I used to resent you sometimes for putting me through all that pain, but I don't feel that way any more. I understand now that the school-choice decision you made for us was made out of love. Like the parents who participated in this study, you knew that without an education, your children would struggle to survive. Today, I can honestly say I am grateful for having had the experiences,

because I think it made me a stronger person. Because of my own experiences, I am better able to understand the many struggles that Aboriginal parents and students are confronted with on a daily basis. Without my public school experiences, I may not have ever had the desire to pursue graduate studies. I believe that your decision to send me off-reserve thus led me down the path of academia.

I learned from an Elder recently that in the 1960s you used to talk a lot about the concerns you had about the curriculum and the schooling system of those days, and he mentioned that you were often worried that the needs of the Native children were not being met. I didn't know that about you, but learning that has brought me closer to you. You used to say that, even before we were born, the Lord had plans for us. I believe that He knew, even before your passing, that I would continue the work that you had started. I hope I have made you proud, Dad, and I think I understand now why educating your children was so important to you.

At the beginning of my study I mentioned Henry Bird Steinhauer, for no other reason than to help explain my genealogy, but now as I think about it, I think I did it because you used to do the same, Dad, when you were sharing your ancestry with new acquaintances. Why does Henry Bird Steinhauer play such a significant role in our families and communities? To answer the question for myself, I think Henry Bird Steinhauer is significant to me because of his accomplishments. Despite the fact that he obviously had many obstacles to overcome as he went through the "Whiteman's" schooling system, he did it, and he never lost sight of who he was. He remained true to himself, to his people, and to his calling until the day he died—something you wanted for your own children as well.

Education was important to this man, just as it was so important to you, Dad. Doing this study and hearing the optimism in the voices of the participants have given me a renewed sense of hope. I feel better prepared to be of assistance to our people, and I want to thank you for helping me to get here.

Until we meet again, Dad, I love you.

Your daughter,

Evelyn

REFERENCES

- Abele, F., Dittburner, C., & Graham, K. (2000). Towards a shared understanding in the policy discussions about Aboriginal education. In M. Brant Castellano, L. Davis, & L. Lahache (Eds.), *Aboriginal education: Fulfilling the promise* (pp. 3-4). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Absolon, K., & Willett C. (2005). Putting ourselves forward: Location in Aboriginal research. In L. Brown & S. Strega (Eds.), Researcher as resistance: Critical Indigenous and anti-oppressive approaches (pp. 255-286). Toronto, ON: Canadian Scholars' Press.
- Akan, L. (1999). *Pimosatamowin Sikaw Kakeequauwin*: Walking and talking: A Saulteaux Elder's view of Native education. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 23, 16-39.
- Alberta Education. (2005). Our words, our ways: Teaching First Nations, Métis, and Inuit learners. Edmonton, AB: Author.
- Alberta Learning. (2002). First Nations, Métis, and Inuit policy education policy framework. Edmonton, AB: Author.
- Alberta Sweetgrass. (2002). *Top news: December 2002*. Retrieved January 13, 2007, from http://www.ammsa.com/sweetgrass/topnews-Dec-2002.html
- Alberta's Commission on Learning. (2006). Every child learns, every child succeeds: Report and recommendations, Alberta's Commission on Learning. Retrieved July 16, 2007, from http://www.education.gov.ab.ca/commission/report.asp
- Alfred, T. (1999). *Peace, power, righteousness: An Indigenous manifesto*. Don Mills, ON: Oxford University Press.
- Ascher, C. (1988). *Improving the school-home connection for low-income urban parents*. New York: ERIC Clearinghouse on Urban Education.
- Assembly of First Nations. (1994). Breaking the silence: An interpretive study of residential school impact and healing as illustrated by the stories of First Nations individuals. Ottawa, ON: First Nations Health Secretariat.
- ATSIC. (2000). Submission to the House of Representatives Standing Committee into the needs of urban dwelling Aboriginal and Torres Strait islander peoples. Canberra, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia.
- Auger, S. T. (2006). *Visions of Aboriginal education*. Unpublished master's thesis, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB.

- Baker, C. (2003). Education in small, remote and northern communities: Challenges to meet. *Education Canada*, 43(3), 13-14.
- Balan, J. (1984). Salt and braided bread: Ukrainian life in Canada. Toronto, ON: Oxford University Press.
- Barman, J., Hebert, Y., & McCaskill, D. (1987). The challenge of Indian education: An overview. In J. Barman, Y. Hebert, & D. McCaskill (Eds.), *Indian education in Canada: Vol. 2. The challenge* (pp. 1-21). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Battiste, M. (1995). Introduction. In M. Battiste & J. Barman (Eds.), *The circle unfolds* (pp. i-xx). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press
- Battiste, M. (2000). Maintaining Aboriginal identity, language, and culture in modern society. In M. Battiste (Ed.), *Reclaiming Indigenous voice and vision* (pp. 192-208). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Battiste, M. (2002). *Indigenous knowledge and pedagogy in First Nations education: A literature review with recommendations*. Ottawa, ON: Department of Indian and Northern Affairs Canada.
- Battiste M., & Henderson, J. Y. (Eds.). (2000). Protecting Indigenous knowledge and heritage: A global challenge. Saskatoon, SK: Purich.
- Bazylak, D. (2002). Journeys to success: Perceptions of five female Aboriginal high school graduates. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 26, 134-150.
- Berger, T. (1991). A long and terrible shadow: White values, Native rights in the Americas. Vancouver, BC: Douglas & McIntyre.
- Binda, K., & Calliou, S. (2001). *Aboriginal education in Canada: A study in decolonization*. Mississauga, ON: Canadian Education Press.
- Bivens, D. (1995). *Internalized racism: A definition*. Retrieved May 23, 2007, from http://www.thewtc.org/Internalized_Racism.pdf
- Brady, P. (1995). Two policy approaches to Native education: Can reform be legislated? *Canadian Journal of Education*, 20, 349-366.
- Breaker, R., & Kawaguchi, B. (2002). *Infrastructure and funding in First Nations education: Education renewal initiative* [Policy paper presented to the Minister of Indian and Northern Development]. Ottawa, ON: Author.
- Breen, G. (2003). Academic school performance of Native reserve students. Unpublished doctoral thesis, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB.
- Britannica Online. (2007). *Egerton Ryerson*. Retrieved April 12, 2007, from http://www.britannica.com/eb/article-9064557

- Bruno, S. (2003). *Aboriginal women: Journey towards a doctorate*. Unpublished master's thesis, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB.
- Buckley, H. (1992). From wooden ploughs to welfare: Why Indian policy failed in the prairie provinces. Montreal, QC: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- Bull, L. (1991). Indian residential schooling: The Native perspective. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 18, 3-63.
- Cajete, G. (2000a). Indigenous knowledge: The Pueblo metaphor of Indigenous education. In M. Battiste (Ed.), *Reclaiming Indigenous voice and vision* (pp. 181-191). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Cajete, G. (2000b). *Native science: Natural laws of interdependence*. Santa Fe, NM: Clear Light.
- Calliou, S. (1995). Peacekeeping actions at home: A medicine wheel model from a peacekeeping pedagogy. In M. Battiste & J. Barman (Eds.), *First Nations education in Canada: The circle unfolds* (pp. 47-72). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Canadian Race Relations Foundation. (2007). Combatting racism in Canadian schools.

 Retrieved March 22, 2007, from http://www.crr.ca/Load.do?section
 =4&subSection=10&id=190&type=2
- Cardinal, L. (2001). What is an Indigenous perspective? Canadian Journal of Native Education, 25, 180-182.
- Castellano, M. B. (2000). Updating Aboriginal traditions of knowledge. In G. Sefa Dei, B. Hall, & D. Goldin Rosenberg (Eds.), *Indigenous knowledge in global contexts: Multiple reading of our world.* Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Castellano, M. B., Davis, L., & Lahache, L. (2000). Conclusion: Fulfilling the promise. In M. B. Castellano, L. Davis, & L. Lahache (Eds.), *Aboriginal education:* Fulfilling the promise (pp. 251-255). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Chisan, S. (2001). First Nations traditional teaching: Informing effective instructor/learner relationships in First Nations college environment. Unpublished master's thesis, University of San Diego, San Diego, CA.
- Chrisjohn, R., & Young, S. (1997). The circle game: Shadows of substance in the Indian residential school experience in Canada. Penticton, BC: Theytus Books.
- Cohen, B. (2001). The spider's web: Creativity and survival in dynamic balance. Canadian Journal of Native Education, 25, 140-148.
- Cowley, P. (2004). The good school. *Education Canada*, 44(3), 10-12.

- Curwen Doige, L. (2003). A missing link: Between traditional Aboriginal education and the Western system of education. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 27, 144-160.
- Daes, E. (2000). Prologue: The experience of colonization around the world. In M. Battiste (Ed.), *Reclaiming Indigenous voice and vision* (pp. 3-8). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Deloria, V. (2001). Knowing and understanding. In V. Deloria, Jr., & R. Wildcat (Eds.), *Power and place: Indian education in America* (pp. 41-46). Golden, CO: Fulcrum Resources.
- Denzin, N. K. & Lincoln, Y. S. (2000). The discipline and practice of qualitative research. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *Handbook of qualitative research* (2nd ed., pp. 1-28). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Diamond, B. (1989). *The Cree experience*. In J. Barman, Y. Hebert, & D. McCaskill (Eds.), *Indian education in Canada: Vol. 2. The challenge* (pp. 86-106). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Douglas, V. (1987). The education of urban Native children: The sacred circle project. In J. Barman, Y. Hebert, & D. McCaskill (Eds.), *Indian education in Canada:* Vol. 2. The challenge (pp. 1-13). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Duran, B., & Duran, E. (2000). Applied postcolonial clinical and research strategies. In M. Battiste (Ed.), *Reclaiming Indigenous voice and vision* (pp. 86-100). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Ellis, J. (1998). Introduction: The teacher as interpretive inquirer. In J. Ellis (Ed.), Teaching for understanding: Teacher as interpretive inquirer (pp. 5-13). New York: Garland.
- Ermine, W. (1995). Aboriginal epistemology. In M. Battiste & J. Barman. (Eds.), *First Nations education in Canada: The circle unfolds* (pp. 101-112). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Fettes, M., & Norton, R. (2000). Voices of winter: Aboriginal languages and public policy in Canada. In M. Brant Castellano, L. Davis, L., & L. Lahache (Eds.), *Aboriginal education: Fulfilling the promise* (pp. 29-54). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Frideres, J. S. (1997). *Native peoples in Canada contemporary conflicts* (3rd ed.). Scarborough, ON: Prentice-Hall Canada.
- Friedel, T. (1999). The role of Aboriginal parents in public education: Barriers to change in an urban setting. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 23, 139-158.

- Friere, P. (2001). *Pedagogy of the oppressed: 30th anniversary edition*. New York: Continuum International.
- Froese-Germain, B. (1998). What we know about school choice. *Education Canada*, 38(3), 22-25.
- Goddard, T. (1993). Band controlled schools: Considerations for the future. Canadian Journal of Nation Education, 20, 163-167.
- Goddard, T. (2002). Ethnoculturally relevant programming in northern schools. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 26(2),124-133.
- Goulet, G. (2001). Two teachers of Aboriginal students: Effective practice in sociohistorical realities. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 25, 68-82.
- Grant, A. (1995). The challenge for universities. In M. Battiste & J. Barman (Eds.), *The circle unfolds* (pp. 208-223). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Graveline, F. J. (1998). Circle works: Transforming Eurocentric consciousness. Halifax, NS: Fernwood.
- Haig-Brown, C. (1995). Taking control: Power and contradiction in First Nations adult education. In M. Battiste & J. Barman (Eds.), *The circle unfolds* (pp. 262-287). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Hampton, E. (1993). Toward a redefinition of American Indian/Alaska Native education. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*. 20, 261-310.
- Hampton, E. (1995). Towards a redefinition of Indian education. In M. Battiste & J. Barman (Eds.), *The circle unfolds* (pp. 262-287). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Hanohano, P. (2001). *Restoring the sacred circle*. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB.
- Hawthorn, H. B. (Ed.). (1966-1967). A survey of the contemporary Indians of Canada: A report on economic, political, educational needs and policies (2 vols.). Ottawa, ON: Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development.
- Henderson, J. Y. (2000). Ayukpachi: Empowering Aboriginal thought. In M. Battiste (Ed.), *Reclaiming Indigenous voice and vision* (pp. 248-278). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Hookimaw-Witt, J. (1998). Any changes since residential school? *The Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 22, 159-170.
- Hoxby, C. (2001). Analyzing school choice reforms that use America's traditional forms of parental choice. In C. Hepburn (Ed.), *Can the market save our schools?* (pp. 75-99). Vancouver, BC: Fraser Institute.

- Hurton, G. (2002). A review of First Nation special education policies and funding directions within the Canadian context [Policy paper presented to the Minister of Indian and Northern Development]. Ottawa, ON: Author.
- Indian and Northern Affairs Canada. (2005). *Definitions*. Retrieved November 30, 2006, from http://www.ainc-inac.gc.ca/ps/mnl/alp/dfn_e.html
- Indian and Northern Affairs Canada. (2006). First Nations profiles. Retrieved June 27, 2006http://sdiprod2.inac.gc/ca/FNProfiles_DETAILS.asp?BAND_NUMBER=462
- Indian and Northern Affairs Canada. (2007). *Definitions*. Retrieved March 22, 2007, from http://www.ainc-inac.gc.ca/ps/mnl/alp/dfn_e.html
- Indian Chiefs of Alberta. (1970). Citizens plus: A presentation by the Indian Chiefs of Alberta to the Right Honorable P. E. Trudeau, Prime Minister, and the government of Canada. Edmonton, AB: Indian Association of Alberta.
- Ing, R. (1991). The effects of residential schools on Native child-rearing practices. Canadian Journal of Native Education, 18, 67-116.
- Inger, M. (1992). *Increasing the school involvement in home literacy*. New York: ERIC Clearinghouse on Urban Education.
- Jules, F. (1999). Native Indian leadership. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 23, 16-39.
- Kavanagh, B. (2002). The role of parental and community involvement in the success of First Nations learners: A review of the literature [Policy paper presented to the Minister of Indian and Northern Development]. Ottawa, ON: Author.
- King, T. (2003). *The truth about stories: A Native narrative*. Toronto, ON: House of Anansi Press.
- Kirkness, V. (1998). Our peoples' education: Cut the shackles; cut the crap; cut the mustard. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 22, 10-15.
- Kirkness, V. (1999). Aboriginal education in Canada: A retrospective and a prospective. Journal of American Indian Education, 39, 14-30.
- Kirkness, V., & Bowman, S. (1992). First Nations and schools: Triumphs and struggles. Toronto, ON: Canadian Educational Association.
- Kluczny, H. (1998). *The call to become an educator*. Unpublished doctoral candidacy proposal, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB.

- Kovach, M. (2005). Emerging from the margins: Indigenous methodologies. In L. Brown & S. Strega (Eds.), *Research as resistance: Critical, Indigenous, and anti-oppressive approaches* (pp. 255-286). Toronto, ON: Canadian Scholars' Press.
- Lafrance, J. (2001). Residential schools and Aboriginal parenting: Voices of parents. Unpublished document, University of Calgary.
- Lightning, W. (1992). Compassionate mind: Implications of a text written by Elder Louis Sunchild. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 19, 215-253.
- Mackay, R., & Myles, L. (1989). *Native student dropouts in Ontario schools*. Toronto, ON: Queen's Printer for Ontario.
- MacKay, R., & Myles, L. (1995). A major challenge for the education system:

 Aboriginal retention and dropout. In M. Battiste & J. Barman. (Eds.), *First Nations education in Canada: The circle unfolds* (pp. 157-178). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Makokis, L. (2001). Teachings from Cree Elders: A grounded theory study of Indigenous leadership. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of San Diego, San Diego, CA.
- Makokis, P. (2000). An insider's perspective: The dropout challenge for Canada's First Nations. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of San Diego, San Diego, CA.
- Marshall, J. (2001). The Lakota way: Stories and lessons for living. New York: Penguin Group.
- Martin, K. (2002). Ways of knowing, ways of being, and ways of doing: Developing a theoretical framework and methods for Indigenous re-search and Indigenist research. Unpublished manuscript.
- McCaskill, D. (1987). Revitalization of Indian cultural survival schools. In J. Barman, Y. Hebert, & D. McCaskill (Eds.), *Indian education in Canada: Vol. 2. The challenge* (pp. 153-179). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- McInerney, D., McInerney, V., Ardington, A., & De Rachewiltz, C. (1997, March). School success in cultural context: Conversations at Window Rock. Paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Research Association, Chicago.
- Melnechenko, L., & Horsman, H. (1998). Factors that contribute to Aboriginal students' success in school in grades six to nine. Regina, SK: Saskatchewan Education.
- Meyer, M. (1998). *Native Hawaiian epistemology: Contemporary narratives*. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Harvard University, Cambridge, MA.

- Meyers Norris Penny LLP. (2006). Saddle Lake Cree nation economic development strategic plan (2005 to 2030). Unpublished manuscript.
- Mihesuah, D. (1996). American Indians: Stereotypes and realities. Atlanta, GA: Clarity Press.
- Miller, J. (1989). Skyscrapers hide the heavens: A history of Indian-white relations in Canada. Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Minister of Public Works and Government Services Canada. (2000). Report of the Auditor General of Canada to the House of Commons: Chap. 4. Indian and Northern Affairs Canada: Elementary and secondary education. Ottawa, ON: Author.
- Morefield, J. (1996). *Recreating schools for all children*. Retrieved May 10, 2007, from http://www.newhorizons.org/trans/morefield.htm
- Morgan, N. (2002). If not now, then when? First Nations jurisdiction over education: A literature review [Policy paper presented to the Minister of Indian and Northern Development]. Ottawa: Author.
- Morrisseau, C. (1998). *Into the daylight: A wholistic approach to healing*. Toronto: ON: University of Toronto Press.
- National Indian Brotherhood. (1972). *Indian control of Indian education* [Policy paper presented to the Minister of Indian and Northern Development]. Ottawa: Assembly of First Nations.
- Pepler, D., Craig, W., Ziegler, S., & Charach, A. (1994). An evaluation of the antibullying intervention in Toronto schools. *Canadian Journal of Community Mental Health*, 13, 95-110.
- Persson, D. (1986). The changing experience of Indian residential schooling: Blue Quills, 1931-1970. In J. Barman, D. McCaskill, & Y. Hebert (Eds.). *Indian education in Canada. Vol. 1. The legacy* (pp. 151-168). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Potts, K., & Brown, L. (2005). Becoming an anti-oppressive researcher. In L. Brown & S. Strega (Eds.), Research as resistance: Critical, Indigenous and anti-oppressive approaches (pp. 255-286). Toronto, ON: Canadian Scholars' Press.
- Rogers, B. (2001). A path of healing and wellness for Native families. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 4, 1512-1514.
- Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples. (1996). Residential schools (Vol. 10). Ottawa, ON: Canada Communication Group.

- Ryerson, E. (2007). *Egerton Ryerson*. Retrieved April 12, 2007, from http://www.britannica.com/eb/article-9064557
- Saddle Lake Cree Nation. (2007). *Programs and services: Education authority: Primary and secondary schools.* Retrieved June 4, 2007, from http://www.saddlelake.ca/saddlelake1.html
- Sefa Dei, G., Hall, B., & Goldin Rosenberg, D. (2000). Introduction. In G. Sefa Dei, B. Hall, & D. Goldin Rosenberg (Eds.), *Indigenous knowledge in global contexts: Multiple reading of our world* (pp. 3-17). Toronto, ON: University of Toronto Press.
- Silver, J., Mallett, K., Greene, J., & Simard, F. (2002). *Aboriginal education in Winnipeg inner city high schools*. Winnipeg, MB: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives.
- Sixkiller Clarke, A. (1994). *OERI Native American Youth at Risk Study*. Boseman, MT: Montana State University. (ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED373951)
- Smith, L. (1999). Decolonizing methodologies: Research and Indigenous peoples London: Zed Books.
- Snow, J. (1977). These mountains are our sacred places. Toronto, ON: Samuel Stevens.
- St. Denis, V., Bouvier, R., & Battiste, M. (1998). Okiskinahanmakewak: Aboriginal teachers in Saskatchewan's publicly funded schools: Responding to the flux. Regina, SK: Saskatchewan Learning, Saskatchewan Education Research Networking Project.
- St. Denis, V., & Hampton, E. (2002). Literature review on racism and the effects on Aboriginal education [Prepared for Minister's National Working Group on Education]. Ottawa, ON: Indian and Northern Affairs Canada.
- Statistics Canada. (2001a). 2001 Alberta people's survey: Education and learning among Aboriginal children. Retrieved November 15, 2003, from http://www.statcan.ca/english/freepub/89-597-XIE/2001001/education.htm
- Statistics Canada. (2001b). 2001 census: Canada. Retrieved November 13, 2006, from http://www12.statcan.ca/english/census01/products/analytic/companion/educ/canada.cfm
- Stein, J. (2002). Choice and public education: A core civic challenge. *Education Canada*, 42(3), 4-7.
- Steinhauer, E. (2002). Thoughts on an Indigenous research Methodology. Canadian Journal of Native Education, 26(2), 69-81.

- Steinhauer, M. (2003). The life of Henry Bird Steinhauer. Unpublished manuscript.
- Steinhauer, N. (1999). Sohkastwawak, they are resilient: First Nations students and achievement. Unpublished master's thesis, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB.
- Steinhauer, N. (2007). *Nâtwahtâw: Looking for a Cree model of education.*Unpublished doctoral thesis, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB.
- Steinhauer, P. (2001). Finding a path to the Cree way. Unpublished doctoral candidacy proposal, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB.
- Steinhauer, S. (2004). The art of making candy out of fecal matter. Unpublished document.
- Strega, S. (2005). The view from the poststructural margins: Epistemology and methodology reconsidered. In L. Brown & S. Strega (Eds.), *Research as resistance: Critical, Indigenous, and anti-oppressive approaches* (pp. 199-236). Toronto, ON: Canadian Scholars' Press.
- Tafoya, T. (1995). Finding harmony: Balancing traditional values with Western science in therapy. Canadian Journal of Native Education, 21, 55-60.
- Taylor, A., & Woollard, L. (2003). The risky business of choosing a high school. Journal of Education Policy, 18, 617-635.
- Taylor, J. (1995). Non-Native teachers teaching in Native communities. In M. Battiste & J. Barman. (Eds.), First Nations education in Canada: The circle unfolds (pp. 224-242). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Tessier, D. (2003). Developing a process for evaluation education. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB.
- Titley, B. (1980). The education of the Canadian Indian: The struggle for local control. Journal of American Indian Education, 20, 18-24.
- Tomlinson, S. (1997). Diversity, choice, and ethnicity: The effects of educational markets on ethnic minorities. *Oxford Review of Education*, 23, 1-13.
- Ungerleider, C. (2004). Changing expectation, changing schools: The evolving concept of a good school. *Education Canada*, 44, 18-21.
- United to End Racism Group. (2001). *Internalized racism*. Retrieved, May 16, 2007, from http://www.rc.org/uer/InternalizedRacism.html

- Watt-Cloutier, S. (2000). Honouring our past, creating our future: Education in Northern and remote communities. In M. Brant Castellano, L. Davis, & L. Lahache (Eds.), *Aboriginal education: Fulfilling the promise* (pp. 114-128). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Weber-Pillwax, C. (1999). Indigenous research methodology: Exploratory discussion of an elusive subject. *Journal of Educational Thought*, 33, 31-45.
- Weber-Pillwax, C. (2001a). Coming to an understanding: A panel presentation: What is Indigenous research? *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 25, 166-174.
- Weber-Pillwax, C. (2001b). Orality in northern Cree Indigenous worlds. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 25, 149-165.
- Weber-Pillwax, C. (2003). *Indigenous researchers and Indigenous research methods:* Cultural determinants of research methods. Unpublished manuscript.
- Wells, A., & Crain, R. (1992). Do parents choose school quality or school status? A sociological theory of free market education. In P. Cookson, Jr. (Ed.), *The choice controversy* (pp. 65-99). Newbury Park, CA: Corwin Press.
- Wijeyesinghe, C. L., Griffin, P., & Love, B. (1997). Racism curriculum design. In M. Adams, L. A. Bell, & P. Griffin (Eds.), *Teaching for diversity and social justice: A sourcebook* (pp. 82-109). New York: Routledge.
- Wikipedia. (2007). *Cultural identity*. Retrieved May 23, 2007, from http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cultural identity
- Wildcat, D. (2001). Understanding the crisis. In V. Deloria, Jr. & R. Wildcat (Eds.), Power and place: Indian education in America (pp. 30-44). Golden, CO: Fulcrum Resources.
- Williams, L. (2000). Urban Aboriginal experience: The Vancouver experience. In M. B. Castellano, L. Davis, & L. Lahache (Eds.), *In Aboriginal education: Fulfilling the promise* (129-146). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Williams, L. B., & Wyatt, J. (1987). Training Indian teachers in a community setting: The Mount Currie Lil'wat Programme. In J. Barman, Y. Hebert, & D. McCaskill (Eds.), *Indian education in Canada: Vol. 2. The challenge* (pp. 210-227). Vancouver, BC: UBC Press.
- Wilson, P. (1992). Trauma in transition. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 19, 46-56.
- Wilson, P., & Wilson S. (2002). Editorial: First Nations education in mainstream systems. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 26, 67-68.

- Wilson, S. (1995). Honoring spiritual knowledge. *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 21, 61-69.
- Wilson, S. (2001). What is an Indigenous research methodology? *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 25, 175-179.
- Wilson, S. (2003). Research is a ceremony: Articulating an Indigenous research paradigm. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Monash University, Victoria, Australia.
- Wilson, S., & Wilson, P. (1999). Taking responsibility: What follows relational accountability? *Canadian Journal of Native Education*, 23, 137-138.
- Wotherspoon, T., & Satzewich, V. (2000). First Nations: Race, class, and gender relations. Saskatoon, SK: Houghton Boston Press.

APPENDIX A:

INTERVIEW GUIDE

Part A: Demographic Information:

- 1. Where did you grow up?
- 2. Where did you attain your primary education?
- 3. Do you currently have children of school age? If so, what grades are they?

Part B: Information About School Choice:

- 1. Where do your children attend school? Is this a reserve school or off-reserve school?
- 2. Why did you choose to send your children to this particular school over other schools?
- 3. Were your children involved in the school choice decision? Was anyone else involved in the decision? Explain/elaborate.
- 4. Have your children ever attended school elsewhere? If so where, when, why?
- 5. What are the things you like about this school?
- 6. What are the things your children like about this school?
- 7. What are the things you do not necessary like about this school or what would you like to see improved in this school?
- 8. What are the things your children would like to see improved?
- 9. Do your children share or talk with your about their school experiences, and were these experiences described as good or bad?
- 10. From your observations, would you say that your children are happy and feel confident in this school? Explain/elaborate.

APPENDIX B:

LETTER TO CHIEFS SEEKING PERMISSION TO CONDUCT RESEARCH

IN THEIR COMMUNITIES

Date

Chief and Council

Attention Chief (Name of Chief)

Re: Doctoral Research

As you may know, I am currently in a full-time PhD program in the Department of Educational Policy Studies at the University of Alberta, specializing in Indigenous Peoples Education. I started this program in July 2003 and am now at the *research phase*. I am writing this letter in hopes that you will support me in this endeavor.

As part of the doctoral requirements, a student must conduct a research project from beginning to end, and I am asking for your support to do my research within your community. I want to engage in a research project that will be meaningful to both our communities - Saddle Lake First Nation and Whitefish Lake First Nation. At a recent band meeting, a Leader spoke about the millions of dollars being spent on educating our children off-reserve, in the provincial school systems, and it is this very issue that I would like to study.

For my research project, I would like to look at the issue of *Parental School Choice*. I would like to talk to First Nations parents living on the reserve about how they choose the schools to which they will send their children when they have the option of on-reserve schools or off-reserve, provincial schools. Through approximately six to eight semi-formal interviews and one focus group, I would like to study the rationale and implications of these choices. I am hoping that this study will result in a deeper understanding about the relationship between parental choice, student identity, and student achievement in First Nations communities and that these discussions with community members will then generate a larger discussion around the notion of an "ideal" school. If parents had the opportunity to imagine an "ideal" school for their children, what would that ideal school look like and what would it take to bring it to reality?

In my review of literature, I found that very little documentation exists around the topic of school choice in First Nations communities. Some scholars have alluded to this issue, but there is no in-depth study of the topic. Therefore, with this study, both Saddle Lake

First Nation and Whitefish Lake First Nation would be supporting the first exploration of this very important question in First Nations schooling.

I trust that you will support me in this important research endeavor. We need to find ways of improving the educational experiences of our children, and I am confident that the results of this study will be most helpful. If you would like more details about this project, please feel free to contact me. I would be happy to make a formal presentation to you and your Council. While the information gathered will form the basis of my dissertation, the study will ultimately belong to those community participants who contributed to its content and any additional input I receive from all of you will be very useful. I can be reached at (780) 726-3778 (Saddle Lake residence); (780) 452-9543 (Edmonton residence); or on my cell phone at (780) 645-9474. I thank you for your consideration and I look forward to your response to this request.

Sincerely,

Evelyn Steinhauer, PhD Candidate Department of Educational Policy Studies University of Alberta

APPENDIX C:

INVITATION TO PARTICIPATE AND DESCRIPTION OF THE STUDY

Date

Dear Parent/Guardian Participant,

Thank you for your consideration of this research study that I plan to conduct in the communities of Saddle Lake First Nation and Whitefish Lake (Goodfish Lake) First Nations. It will be an honor for me if you could join the project. I believe this study is very important to our communities, and one that cannot be done without the participation and involvement of individuals like yourself. Your knowledge, wisdom, and experiences will be most valuable and will contribute immensely to this study.

As many of you will already know, I am currently enrolled in a PhD program in the Department of Educational Policy Studies at the University of Alberta. Part of my program requirements includes the completion of a comprehensive study in an area that has been approved by my department. There are many issues in First Nations education that I could have focused on, but I wanted to immerse myself in an issue that would be most beneficial to our communities — one that might make a difference. This is why I have decided to conduct a research study about parental school choice in First Nations communities.

Many studies have already been completed in the area of First Nations education, but very few (if any) have addressed how parents chose their children's school. It is my hopes that this research, tentatively entitled *Parental School Choice in First Nations Communities: Rationale and Implications* will contribute to community understanding of the relationship between school choice, student identity and student achievement. By looking at the rationale for parental school choices, and the implications and benefits of these choices, we will better understand the educational experiences of our children, and perhaps from there, find ways to make their educational journeys more personally rewarding and successful.

For this study, I plan to interview both First Nations parents (or guardians), living on reserve, who currently send or have sent their children to public (provincial) schools; and First Nations parents or guardians, living on reserve, who currently send or have sent their children to the on-reserve band operated schools.

Please accept this letter as my formal invitation to participate. Should you accept this invitation, I will interview you at least once during the study. The interview will be tape-recorded and will be take approximately one hour. After the transcription of the original interview has been completed, I will be in touch with you again to review the transcription. This follow-up interview will take a minimum of about 30 minutes. This

will give you the opportunity to clarify, verify, correct, or otherwise edit the original interview.

Please remember that participation in this study is completely voluntary. I will be giving participants the option of being identified or not identified in the analyses and any writing that is based on the interviews. You will be asked to make this choice prior to the start of the interviews, and a consent form will be used to indicate your choice.

As the researcher in this study, it is my responsibility to show how I will ensure protection of your privacy rights according to your wishes. This and other very important rights will be explained fully, prior to any interviews. A consent form will outline these rights and explain how the results of this study will be used.

If you have any questions or wish to discuss this invitation further, please call me at (780) 645-9474.

Sincerely,

Evelyn Steinhauer, PhD. Candidate Department of Educational Policy Studies University of Alberta

APPENDIX D:

CONSENT FORM AND CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT

Parental School Choice i	n First Nations Communitie	s: Rationale and Implications				
Researcher: Evelyn Steinhauer						
Participant Name	Place	Date				

voluntary and I understand that the researcher will ensure the protection of my rights as identified below:

- You have the right to have this research project thoroughly, carefully and clearly explained to you and to ask for further clarification around any part of the project and at any time during the interview process.
- You have the right not to participate.
- You have the right to withdraw from this study at any time.
- If you withdraw from the project, any data you have given us with also be withdrawn from this study.
- For those who wish not to be named. You have the right to privacy, anonymity and confidentiality if this is your wish. We will not use your name, address or any other identifying information in the written results. Your identity will only be known to the principal researcher. A transcription, if done by other than Evelyn Steinhauer, will require a confidentiality agreement to be signed by the transcriber.
- For those who wish to be named. You have the right to have your true identity/name used in this study. If you opt to do so, a thorough discussion about the implications about this decision will occur. The researcher will ensure that this discussion is initiated.
- You have the right to see and discuss the final transcription, and make any changes as required. The researcher will share an executive summary of the results of this research project if you so require.
- I understand that the principal researcher will have copyright to the record of these sessions and that she will not use this information for purposes other than those set out in this consent form.

I understand the intent and purpose of this study. I am aware that Evelyn Steinhauer is conducting this research as part of her doctoral program and that the results of this study will be used for this purpose. The study results will also be shared with the two communities where she is conducting research and may be used for the purposes outlined below:

- o May be used for community information sessions and workshops, and/or for grant applications or other proposals if this could result in the improvement of our children's education and community enhancement.
- o May be used in scholarly presentations and research articles.

T. I understand and consent		<i>J. J.</i>			
☐ I consent to having the in		orded and the	tapes trans	cribea.	
☐ I do not consent to be tap	e-recorded.				
2. I understand that the research	archer has given t	he participant	ts the option	of being n	amed or not in
the study.					
☐ I consent to be named and	•	entity used in	this study.		
☐ I do not consent to be nar	ned in this study.	•			
3. I understand that the audi					
the University of Alberta for	r five years and th	iat these reco	rds will be s	stored in a se	ecure and safe
location.					
				-	
Signature of Participant					
Signature of Researcher	•				
					•
Date					
•					
*******	*****	*****	******	*****	*****

For any concerns or questions about this research, please contact the following at anytime during the research process:

Dr. Cora Weber-Pillwax, Supervisor Coordinator, Indigenous Peoples Education 7-104 Education North Department of Educational Policy Studies Studies University of Alberta (780) 492-7606 ckw@ualberta.ca

Dr. Jose da Costa
Associate Professor and Chair
7-104 Education North
Department of Educational Policy
University of Alberta
(780) 492-7625
jose.da.costa@ualberta.ca

Evelyn Steinhauer Doctoral Candidate Department of Educational Policy Studies University of Alberta (780) 645-9474 (cell) evelyn@ualberta.ca

The plan for this study has been reviewed for the adherence to ethical guidelines and approved by the Faculty of Education and Extension Research Ethics Board (EE REB) at the University of Alberta. For questions regarding participant rights and ethical conduct of research, contact the Chair of EE REB at (780) 492-3751.

Confidentiality Agreement

Parental School Choice in First Nations Communities

Researcher: Evelyn Steinhauer

I,	, the	(Specific job title, e.g.,
Transcriber) have been	n hired to	
I agree to:		
sharing the research transcripts) with an 2. Keep all research in secure while in my 3. Return all research to the Researcher v 4. After consulting wany form or format	th information in any form or for nyone other than the <i>Researche</i> nformation in any form or form possession. Information in any form or for when I have completed the rese with the Researcher, erase or des	r. nat (e.g., disks, tapes, transcripts) mat (e.g., disks, tapes, transcripts) arch tasks. stroy all research information in ot returnable to the Researchers
	:	
Printed Name	Signature	(Date)
Researcher		
Printed Name	Signature	(Date)

The plan for this study has been reviewed for its adherence to ethical guidelines and approved by the Faculties of Education and Extension Research Ethics Boards (EE REB) at the University of Alberta. For questions regarding participant rights and ethical conduct or research, contact the Chair of the EE REB at (780) 492-3751.

APPENDIX E:

PARTICIPANTS' RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE IDEAL SCHOOL

The following recommendations are based on the discussion on ideal schools:

- 1. That a recommendation be made to the Chief and Council of both Saddle Lake and Goodfish Lake communities that they support the creation of the ideal school for our children and that this work be left in the hands of the school administration and the Board of Education.
- 2. That a purpose and a vision statement be developed that includes a clearly articulated set of core values to serve as the foundation for decision-making on behalf of the children who attend these schools.
- 3. That educators and community members model behaviors that honor and respect children as needing love, affection, and affirmation in every aspect of their schooling.
- 4. That everyone, including Elders, parents, teachers, administrators and community members, be involved in the process of creating safe and comfortable schools for their children.
- 5. That a clear, culturally appropriate structure of discipline be developed and implemented immediately, in order for all children to feel safe and secure,
- 6. That academic standards and rigor, including teacher and parental expectations, be raised and maintained so that our children are challenged, encouraged and continuously validated towards their own success in school.
- 7. That preference in recruitment and hiring be given to Aboriginal teachers for our First Nations schools.
- 8. That school programs and curricula, as well as teaching styles and pedagogies, be holistic and culturally relevant to our First Nations students.
- 9. That bridges are built amongst schools, parents and community to ensure total and essential involvement in the education of all children.
- 10. That Elders be utilized to support our students in meaningful ways on a full-time basis in our schools, and that we find the resources to make this happen.
- 11. That the spirituality needs of our children be recognized as the basis of their identity development and that spirituality be incorporated into schools as essential for culturally appropriate education.